# SPACE SECURITY INDEX

www.spacesecurityindex.org

15th Edition

Featuring a global assessment of space security by Dr. Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan

## SPACE SECURITY INDEX

WWW.SPACESECURITYINDEX.ORG

Library and Archives Canada Cataloguing in Publications Data Space Security Index 2018

ISBN: 978-1-927802-23-6

© 2018 SPACESECURITYINDEX.ORG

Edited by Jessica West

Design and layout by Creative Services, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario, Canada

Cover image: Launch of SpaceX Falcon 9 from Cape Canaveral Air Force Station, Florida. Credit: SpaceX

Printed in Canada

Printer: Waterloo Printing, Waterloo, Ontario

First published October 2018

Please direct enquiries to: Jessica West Project Ploughshares 140 Westmount Road North Waterloo, Ontario N2L 3G6 Canada Telephone: 519-888-6541, ext. 24311 Fax: 519-888-0018 Email: jwest@ploughshares.ca

#### **Governance Group**

Melissa de Zwart Research Unit for Military Law and Ethics The University of Adelaide

Peter Hays
Space Policy Institute, The George Washington University

Ram Jakhu Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University

> Cesar Jaramillo Project Ploughshares

Paul Meyer The Simons Foundation

Dale Stephens Research Unit for Military Law and Ethics The University of Adelaide

Jinyuan Su School of Law, Xi'an Jiaotong University

#### **Project Manager**

Jessica West Project Ploughshares

PAGE 1	Acronyms and Abbreviations
PAGE 5	Introduction
PAGE 9	Acknowledgments
PAGE 11	Executive Summary
PAGE 19	<b>Theme 1: Condition and knowledge of the space environment:</b> This theme examines the security and sustainability of the space environment, with an emphasis on space debris; the allocation of scarce space resources; the potential threats posed by near-Earth objects and space weather; and the ability to detect, track, identify, and catalog objects in outer space.
	Indicator 1.1: Orbital debris
	Indicator 1.2: Radio frequency (RF) spectrum and orbital positions
	Indicator I.3: Natural hazards originating from space
	Indicator 1.4: Space situational awareness
PAGE 54	<b>Theme 2: Access to and use of space by various actors:</b> This theme examines the way in which space activity is conducted by a range of actors—governmental and nongovernmental—from the civil, commercial, and military sectors.
	Indicator 2.1: Space-based global utilities
	Indicator 2.2: Priorities and funding levels in civil space programs
	Indicator 2.3: International cooperation in space activities
	Indicator 2.4: Growth in the commercial space industry
	Indicator 2.5: Public-private collaboration on space activities
	Indicator 2.6: Space-based military systems
PAGE 114	<b>Theme 3: Security of space systems:</b> This theme examines the research, development, testing, and deployment of capabilities that could be used to interfere with space systems and to protect them from potential negation efforts. Indicator 3.1: Vulnerability of satellite communications, broadcast links, and
	ground stations
	Indicator 3.2: Reconstitution and resilience of space systems
	Indicator 3.3: Earth-based capabilities to attack satellites
	Indicator 3.4: Space-based negation-enabling capabilities

PAGE 133	Theme 4: Outer space governance: This theme examines national and international laws and regulations relevant to space security, in addition to the multilateral processes and institutions under which space security discussions take place.
	Indicator 4.1: National space policies
	Indicator 4.2: Multilateral forums for space governance
	Indicator 4.3: Other initiatives
PAGE 149	<b>Global Assessment:</b> Achieving global cooperation in space security: Settling for less than the ideal Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan
PAGE 156	Annex 1: Space Security Working Group meeting
PAGE 159	Annex 2: Types of Earth orbits
PAGE 160	Annex 3: Operational satellites by function
PAGE 161	Annex 4: Guidelines for the long-term sustainability of outer space activities
PAGE 162	Endnotes

ADR	Active Debris Removal
AEHF	Advanced Extremely High Frequency system (U.S.)
AFSC	Air Force Space Command (U.S.)
AIDA	Asteroid Impact Deflection Assessment
AIS	Automatic Identification System
ALTB	Airborne Laser Test Bed
ANGELS	Automated Navigation and Guidance Experiment for Local Space (U.S.)
APRSAF	Asia-Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum
APSCO	Asia-Pacific Space Cooperation Organization
ARM	Asteroid Redirect Mission (NASA)
ASAT	Anti-Satellite Weapon
ASI	Agenzia Spaziale Italiana
BDS	BeiDou Navigation Satellite System
BMD	Ballistic Missile Defense
CALT	China Academy of Launch Vehicle Technology
CAST	China Academy of Space Technology
CD	Conference on Disarmament
CEOS	Committee on Earth Observation Satellites
CNES	Centre national d'études spatiales (France)
CNSA	China National Space Administration
COPUOS	Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (UN)
COTS	Commercial Orbital Transportation Services (U.S.)
CSA	Canadian Space Agency
CSpoC	Combined Space Operations Center (U.S.)
CSSMA	Commercial Smallsat Spectrum Management Association
CSSS	Canadian Space Surveillance System
CWC	Chemical Weapons Convention
CYGNSS	Cyclone Global Navigation Satellite System (NASA)
DARPA	Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (U.S.)
DART	Double Asteroid Redirection Test (NASA)
DE-STAR	Directed Energy System for Targeting of Asteroids and exploRation
DLR	German Aerospace Center
DMSP	Defense Meteorological Satellite Program (U.S.)
DoD	Department of Defense (U.S.)
DSCOVR	Deep Space Climate Observatory (U.S.)
EDA	European Defence Agency
EDRS	European Data Relay System
EELV	Evolved Expendable Launch Vehicle (U.S.)
EGNOS	European Geostationary Navigation Overlay System
EGS	Enterprise Ground Service
EKV	Exoatmospheric Kill Vehicle
EO	Earth Observation
ESA	European Space Agency

ESOA	EMEA Satellite Operators Association			
EUMETSAT	European Organisation for the Exploitation of Meteorological Satellites			
FALCON	Force Application and Launch from the Continental U.S.			
FCC	Federal Communications Commission (U.S.)			
FEMA	Federal Emergency Management Agency (U.S.)			
FMCT	Fissile Material Cut-off Treaty			
FREND	Front-end Robotics Enabling Near-term Demonstration			
GAO	Government Accountability Office (U.S.)			
GEO	Geostationary Earth Orbit			
GEOSS	Global Earth Observation System of Systems			
GGE	Group of Governmental Experts			
GLONASS	Global Navigation Satellite System (Russia)			
GMES	Global Monitoring for Environment and Security (Europe)			
GNSS	Global Navigation Satellite Systems			
GOES-R	Geostationary Operational Environmental Satellite-R Series			
GOLD	Global Observations of the Limb and Disk (NASA)			
GPS	Global Positioning System (U.S.)			
GSSAP	Geosynchronous Space Situational Awareness Program (U.S.)			
GTO	Geostationary Transfer Orbit			
HELLADS	High Energy Liquid Laser Area Defense System (U.S.)			
HEO	Highly Elliptical Orbit			
IADC	Inter-Agency Space Debris Coordination Committee			
IAWN	International Asteroid Warning Network			
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organization			
ICG	International Committee on GNSS (UN)			
ICoC	International Code of Conduct for Outer Space Activities			
ICON	Ionosphere Connection Explorer (NASA)			
IGS	International GNSS Service			
IRNSS	Indian Regional Navigation Satellite System			
IRS	Indian Remote Sensing			
ISON	International Scientific Optical Network			
ISRO	Indian Space Research Organisation			
ISS	International Space Station			
ITAR	International Traffic in Arms Regulations (U.S.)			
ITU	International Telecommunication Union			
JAXA	Japan Aerospace Exploration Agency			
JICSpOC	Joint Interagency Combined Space Operations Center (U.S.)			
JMS	JSpOC Mission System (U.S.)			
JPSS	Joint Polar Satellite System (U.S.)			
JSDTF	Joint Space Doctrine and Tactics Forum			
JSpOC	Joint Space Operations Center (U.S.)			
KARI	Korea Aerospace Research Institute			
KITE	Kounotori Integrated Tether Experiments (Japan)			

LEO	Low Earth Orbit
M3MSat	Maritime Monitoring and Messaging Microsatellite (Canada)
MDA	Missile Defense Agency (U.S.)
MEO	Medium Earth Orbit
MEV	Mission Extension Vehicle
MIFR	Master International Frequency Register
MiTEx	Micro-satellite Technology Experiment (U.S.)
MPC	Minor Planet Center
MUOS	Mobile User Objective System
NASA	National Aeronautics and Space Administration (U.S.)
NDAA	National Defense Authorization Act (U.S.)
NEO	Near Earth Object
NEOSSat	Near-Earth Object Surveillance Satellite (Cda)
NGA	National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency (U.S.)
NGSO	Non-Geostationary Orbit
NOAA	National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (U.S.)
NRO	National Reconnaissance Office (U.S.)
OCX	Operational Control System
ODPO	Orbital Debris Program Office (NASA)
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
OPALS	Optical Payload for Lasercomm Science
OPIR	Overhead Persistent Infrared
ORS	Operationally Responsive Space (U.S.)
OST	Outer Space Treaty
PAROS	Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space
PDCO	Planetary Defense Coordination Office
PDSA	Principal DoD Space Advisor
PHA	Potentially Hazardous Asteroid
PNT	Position, Navigation, and Timing
PPWT	Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects
QUESS	Quantum Experiments at Space Scale
QZSS	Quazi-Zenith Satellite System (Japan)
RF	Radio Frequency
Roscosmos	Russian Federal Space Agency
RRB	Radio Regulations Board
SAR	Search-and-Rescue
SBIRS	Space-based Infrared System
SBSS	Space Based Space Surveillance (U.S.)
SDA	Space Data Association
SDG	Social Development Goal
SEV	Space Enterprise Vision (U.S.)
SIA	Satellite Industry Association

Signals Intelligence
Space Launcher System (U.S.)
Space Mission Force (U.S.)
Space Missions Planning Advisory Group
Satellite Based Asset Tracking for Supporting Emergency Management
in Crisis Operations (Europe)
Strategic Portfolio Review
Space Situational Awareness
Space Security Index
Space Surveillance Network (U.S.)
Sun-synchronous Orbit
Space Surveillance Telescope (U.SAustralia)
Scientific and Technical Subcommittee (COPUOS)
Transparency and Confidence-building Measure
Technology for Self-Removal of Spacecraft (ESA)
Time-Resolved Observations of Precipitation Structure and Storm Intensity
with a Constellation of Smallsats (NASA)
Unmanned Aerial Vehicle
United Nations General Assembly
United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research
United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs
United Nations Inter-Agency Committee on Outer Space
United Nations Platform for Space-based Information for Disaster Management and
Emergency Response
United States Air Force
United States Cyber Command
United States Strategic Command
Very Low Frequency
Wideband Global SATCOM
World Meteorological Organization
World Radiocommunication Conference
Experimental Spacecraft System (U.S.)

*Space Security Index 2018* is the fifteenth annual report on developments related to safety, sustainability, and security in outer space, covering the period January-December 2017. It is part of the broader Space Security Index (SSI) project, which aims to improve transparency on space activities and provide a common, comprehensive, objective knowledge base to support the development of dialogue and policies that contribute to the security and sustainability of outer space.

The definition of space security guiding this report reflects the intent of the 1967 Outer Space Treaty that outer space should remain open for all to use for peaceful purposes now and in the future:

### The secure and sustainable access to, and use of, space and freedom from space-based threats.

The key consideration in this SSI definition of space security is not the interests of particular national or commercial entities, but the security and sustainability of outer space as an environment that can be used safely and responsibly by all. This broad definition encompasses the sustainability of the unique outer space environment, the physical and operational integrity of manmade objects in space and their ground stations, as well as security on Earth from threats and natural hazards originating in space.

Outer space resources play a key role in the activities and well-being of all nations, supporting applications from global communications to financial operations, farming to weather forecasting, and environmental monitoring to navigation, surveillance, and treaty monitoring. In this context, issues such as the threat posed by space debris, the priorities of national civil space programs, the growing importance of the commercial space industry, efforts to develop a robust normative regime for outer space activities, and concerns about the militarization and potential weaponization of space are critical elements influencing overall space security.

The information in the report is organized under four broad Themes, with each divided into various indicators of space security. This arrangement is intended to reflect the increasing interdependence, mutual vulnerabilities, and synergies of outer space activities.

The structure of the 2018 report is as follows:

#### Theme 1: Condition and knowledge of the space environment

Indicator 1.1: Orbital debris Indicator 1.2: Radio frequency (RF) spectrum and orbital positions Indicator 1.3: Natural hazards originating from space Indicator 1.4: Space situational awareness

#### Theme 2: Access to and use of space by various actors

Indicator 2.1: Space-based global utilities Indicator 2.2: Priorities and funding levels in civil space programs Indicator 2.3: International cooperation in space activities Indicator 2.4: Growth in the commercial space industry Indicator 2.5: Public-private collaboration on space activities Indicator 2.6: Space-based military systems

#### Theme 3: Security of space systems

Indicator 3.1: Vulnerability of satellite communications, broadcast links, and ground stations Indicator 3.2: Reconstitution and resilience of space systems Indicator 3.3: Earth-based capabilities to attack satellites Indicator 3.4: Space-based negation-enabling capabilities

#### Theme 4: Outer space governance

Indicator 4.1: National space policies Indicator 4.2: Multilateral forums for space governance Indicator 4.3: Other initiatives.

The most critical challenge to the safety, security, and sustainability of outer space continues to be the threat posed by space debris to the spacecraft of all nations. The total amount of manmade space debris in orbit is growing each year, concentrated in the orbits where human activities take place.

Today the U.S. Department of Defense is using the Space Surveillance Network to track some 23,000 pieces of debris 10 centimeters in diameter or larger. Experts estimate that there are more than 500,000 objects with a diameter larger than one centimeter and several million that are smaller. As debris increases and outer space becomes more congested, the likelihood that space assets may collide with a piece of orbital debris or even with one another increases, making all spacecraft vulnerable, regardless of the nation or entity to which they belong.

Awareness of the space debris problem has grown considerably in recent years, and significant efforts have been made to mitigate the production of new debris through compliance with national and international guidelines. The development and testing of technology to actively remove debris may one day contribute to the sustainability of outer space; however, there is currently no political consensus that this should be done or by whom, and financial challenges exist. The growing use of small satellites and recent proposals to deploy large constellations of commercial satellites are raising additional questions about long-term sustainability.

Similarly, the development of space situational awareness (SSA) capabilities to track space debris provides significant space security advantages—for example, when used to avoid collisions. The sensitive nature of some information and the small number of space actors with advanced tools for surveillance have traditionally kept significant data on space activities shrouded in secrecy. But recent developments followed by the Space Security Index suggest that there is a greater willingness to share SSA data through international partnerships— a most welcome trend. In addition, commercial providers of SSA information have recently emerged.

More nations are participating in outer space activities as technological barriers to entry go down. However, the limitations of some space resources such as radio frequencies and orbital positions challenge the ability of newcomers to gain equitable access.

Access to the benefits of outer space has also accelerated through the growth of space-based global utilities over the last decade. Millions of individuals rely on space applications on a daily basis for functions as diverse as weather forecasting, navigation, and search-and-rescue operations.

International cooperation remains key to both civil space programs and global utilities. Collaboration in civil space programs can assist in the transfer of expertise and technology for the access to, and use of, space by emerging space actors. Projects that involve complex technical challenges and mammoth expense, such as the International Space Station, require nations to work together. The degree of cooperation in space, however, may be affected by geopolitical tensions on Earth.

The role that the commercial space sector plays in the provision of launch, communications, imagery, and manufacturing services and its relationship with civil and military programs make this sector an important determinant of space security. A healthy space industry can lead to decreasing costs for space access and use, and may increase the accessibility of space technology for a wider range of space actors. Recently, commercial actors are driving the development of new technologies, services, and economic activities in outer space.

The military space sector wields considerable influence in the advancement of capabilities to access and use space. Many of today's common space applications, such as satellitebased navigation, were first developed for military use. Space systems have augmented the military capabilities of a number of states by enhancing battlefield awareness, offering precise navigation and targeting support, providing early warning of missile launch, and supporting real-time communications. Furthermore, remote sensing satellites have served as a technical means for nations to verify compliance with international nonproliferation, arms control, and disarmament regimes.

However, the use of space systems to support terrestrial military operations could be detrimental to space security if adversaries, viewing space as a new source of military threat or as critical military infrastructure, develop negation capabilities to neutralize the space systems of other nations. This is particularly concerning as a growing number of states view outer space as a domain of warfare.

The security dynamics of space systems protection and negation are closely related and space security cannot be divorced from terrestrial security. In this context, it is important to point out that offensive and defensive space capabilities are not only related to systems that are physically in orbit, but include orbiting satellites, ground stations, and data and communications links.

No hostile antisatellite attacks have been carried out against an adversary; however, recent incidents testify to the availability and effectiveness of antiballistic missile systems to destroy satellites in outer space. The ability to rapidly rebuild or repair space systems after an attack could reduce vulnerabilities in space by making these systems more resilient to harmful acts. Similarly, the use of smaller spacecraft that may be deployed as distributed systems can improve continuity of capability and enhance security through redundancy and rapid replacement of assets. However, the development of advanced on-orbit capabilities in outer space could also enable space-based negation activities.

International instruments that regulate space activities have a direct effect on space security because they establish key parameters for acceptable behavior in space. These include the right of all countries to access space, prohibitions against the national appropriation of space, and the obligation to ensure that space is used with due regard to the interests of others and for peaceful purposes. International space law, as well as valuable unilateral, bilateral, and multilateral transparency and confidence-building measures, can make space more secure by regulating activities that may infringe upon the ability of actors to access and use space safely and sustainably, and by limiting space-based threats to national assets in space or on Earth.

While there is widespread international recognition that the existing regulatory framework is insufficient to meet current and future challenges facing the outer space domain, the development of an overarching normative regime has been slow. Space actors have been unable to reach consensus on the exact nature of a space security regime, although specific alternatives have been presented. Proposals include both legally binding treaties, such as the proposed Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects (known as the PPWT), and politically binding norms linked to transparency and confidence-building measures.

Because our coverage of space security is captured across many different indicators, *Space Security Index 2018* includes a Global Assessment, which is intended to analyze and evaluate the effects of changing trends, critical themes, key highlights, breaking points, and new dynamics that are shaping the security of outer space and require international attention.

The Global Assessment is prepared by a different expert on space security every year to encourage a range of perspectives over time. The author of the current assessment is **Dr. Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan**, a Distinguished Fellow and Head of the Nuclear and Space Policy Initiative at Observer Research Foundation in New Delhi, India and Technical Advisor to the Group of Governmental Experts on the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space (PAROS).

The information in *Space Security Index 2018* is from open sources. Great effort is made to ensure a complete and factually accurate description of events. Project partners and sponsors trust that this publication will continue to serve as both a reference source for capacity building, and as a tool for supporting trust, transparency, and dialogue in the pursuit of policymaking to enhance the safe, sustainable, and secure use of outer space for all users.

Expert participation in the Space Security Index is a key component of the project. The primary research is peer-reviewed prior to publication through various processes. For example, the Space Security Working Group in-person consultation is held each spring for two days to review the draft text for factual errors, misinterpretations, gaps, and misstatements. This meeting also provides an important forum for related policy dialogue on recent developments in outer space.

For further information about the Space Security Index, its methodology, project partners, and sponsors, please visit the website **www.spacesecurityindex.org**.

Comments and suggestions are welcome. Note that, unless specified, all monetary amounts are in U.S. dollars.

The research process for *Space Security Index 2018* was directed by Jessica West at Project Ploughshares.

The research teams were as follows:

#### The Institute of Air and Space Law at McGill University

Dr. Ram Jakhu, onsite supervisor Valerie Bastien-Dupuis Jamil Castillo Kirin Nair Julia Selman

#### The Space Policy Institute at The George Washington University Elliot School of International Affairs

Dr. Peter Hays, onsite supervisor Chris Beauregard Cody Knipfer Claire Wilhelm

#### The Research Unit for Military Law and Ethics at The University of Adelaide

Dr. Melissa de Zwart, onsite supervisor Lachlan Blake India Hopkins Craig Martin Clare Nolan Lukas Price Frankie Rodney

The Governance Group for the Space Security Index would like to thank the research team and the many advisors and experts who have supported this project. Jessica West has been responsible for overseeing the research process and logistics for the 2018 project cycle. She provides the day-to-day guidance and coordination of the project and ensures that the myriad details of the publication come together. Jessica also supports the Governance Group and we want to thank her for the contribution she has made in managing the publication of this volume.

Thanks to Wendy Stocker at Project Ploughshares for copyediting and coordinating publishing, to Ploughshares interns Paul Esau and Benjamin Skinner for research support and work on charts and graphics, to Creative Services at the University of Waterloo for design work, and to Waterloo Printing of Waterloo, Ontario for printing and binding.

For comments on the draft research we are in debt to the experts who participated in the Space Security Working Group meeting on 19-20 May 2018. For organizing this event in Montreal, we are grateful to Project Ploughshares, the Institute of Air and Space Law at McGill University, and the work of our researchers and their supporting institutions.

This project would not be possible without the generous financial and in-kind support from:

- The Simons Foundation
- Project Ploughshares
- The Erin J.C. Arsenault Trust Fund at McGill University
- The Institute of Air and Space Law at McGill University
- The Research Unit for Military Law and Ethics at The University of Adelaide
- The School of Law at Xi'an Jiaotong University
- The Space Policy Institute at The George Washington University.

While the Governance Group for the Space Security Index has benefited immeasurably from the input of the many experts indicated, it assumes responsibility for any errors or omissions in this volume.

Melissa de Zwart Peter Hays Ram Jakhu Cesar Jaramillo Paul Meyer Dale Stephens Jinyuan Su **Definition of space security:** secure and sustainable access to and use of space, and freedom from space-based threats

#### Theme 1: Condition and knowledge of the space environment

**INDICATOR 1.1: Orbital debris** — Space debris poses a significant, constant, and indiscriminate threat to all spacecraft. Most space missions create some space debris, mainly rocket booster stages that are expended and released to drift in space along with bits of hardware. Serious fragmentations are usually caused by energetic events such as explosions. These can be both unintentional, as in the case of unused fuel exploding, or intentional, as in the testing of weapons in space that utilize kinetic energy interceptors. Traveling at speeds of up to 7.8 kilometers (km) per second, even small pieces of space debris can destroy or severely disable a satellite upon impact.

The number of objects in Earth orbit has increased steadily. This was accelerated by events such as the Chinese intentional destruction of one of its satellites in 2007 and the accidental 2009 collision of a U.S. Iridium active satellite and a Russian Cosmos defunct satellite. There have already been a number of collisions between civil, commercial, and military spacecraft and pieces of space debris. Although a rare occurrence, the reentry of very large debris could also potentially pose a threat on Earth.

There is international consensus that debris is a problem that needs to be mitigated. Voluntary guidelines have been developed by the UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (UN COPUOS) and endorsed by the UN General Assembly, but implementation remains a challenge that is further complicated by new technologies and practices. Capabilities for active removal of existing debris are being developed, but there is no consensus that it should be done, or on who should do it and how. Lack of consensus is linked in part to concerns that these capabilities could be used as weapons. Funding debris removal is another difficulty.

#### 2017 Developments

Space object population

- Older spacecraft generate debris
- · The number of objects in orbit increases swiftly

#### Debris-related risks and incidents

· Safety measures ongoing to identify and reduce threats posed by debris

#### International awareness of debris problem and solutions

- Inadequate compliance with debris mitigation rules in LEO
- Efforts to update debris mitigation recommendations in step with changing uses of space
- · Projects to develop capabilities to more quickly de-orbit small satellites advance
- · Ideas for Active Debris Removal proliferate, but technology and political will lag
- Commercial approaches to managing debris considered

**INDICATOR 1.2: Radio frequency (RF) spectrum and orbital positions** — The growing number of spacefaring nations and satellite applications is driving the demand for access to limited radio frequencies and satellite orbits. While interference is not epidemic, it is a growing concern for satellite operators, particularly in crowded space segments. Issues of interference arise primarily when two satellite systems require overlapping frequencies within the same coverage zone on Earth. More satellites are locating in both Geostationary Earth Orbit (GEO) and Low Earth Orbit (LEO), using frequency bands in common and

increasing the likelihood of interference. The increased competition for orbital positions, particularly in GEO, where most communications satellites traditionally operate, has caused occasional disputes between satellite operators. The International Telecommunication Union (ITU) has been pursuing reforms to address backlogs in orbital assignments and other related challenges. Requests for resources to support large constellations of satellites are another source of pressure.

#### 2017 Developments

- Smallsat companies establish new spectrum advocacy organization
- Competition grows for radio frequencies in transition to 5G connectivity, Internet of Things
- Continued efforts to regulate and harmonize rules for large constellations of satellites
- DARPA pursues new initiatives to better manage spectrum use

**INDICATOR 1.3: Natural hazards originating from space** — Such hazards fall into two categories: Near-Earth Objects (NEOs) and space weather. NEOs are asteroids and comets in orbits that bring them into close proximity to Earth. By mid-2018 NASA's Center for Near Earth Object Studies had identified 18,136 known Near-Earth Asteroids, 1,900 of which were categorized as Potentially Hazardous Asteroids, whose orbits come within 0.05 astronomical units of Earth's orbit and have a brightness magnitude greater than 22 (approximately 140 meters in diameter). Increasing international awareness of the threat posed by NEOs has prompted international discussions on the technical and policy challenges related to mitigation and the creation of an International Asteroid Warning Network (IWAN) and a Space Mission Planning Advisory Group (SMPAG). Ongoing technical research is exploring how to mitigate a NEO collision with Earth.

Space weather refers to a collection of physical processes, beginning at the Sun and ultimately affecting infrastructures on Earth and in space that support human activities. The Sun emits energy as flares of electromagnetic radiation and as electrically charged particles through coronal mass ejections and plasma streams. Powerful solar flares can cause radio blackouts and slow down satellites, making them move to lower orbits. Increases in the number and energy of charged particles can induce power surges in transmission lines and pipelines, disruptions to high-frequency radio communication and Global Positioning System (GPS) navigation, and failure or incorrect operation of satellites.

#### 2017 Developments

Near-Earth Objects

- · Asteroid detection capabilities rise, but gaps remain in efforts to identify threats
- International Asteroid Warning Network tested
- Some asteroid deflection and sample return missions progress, but others cancelled

Space weather

- UN COPUOS continues to lead efforts toward improved space weather warning, coordination, and mitigation
- New missions, projects dedicated to understanding space weather

**INDICATOR 1.4: Space situational awareness** — Space situational awareness (SSA) refers to the ability to detect, track, identify, and catalog objects in outer space, such as space debris and active or defunct satellites, as well as observe space weather and monitor spacecraft and payloads for maneuvers and other events. SSA enhances the ability to distinguish space negation attacks from technical failures or environmental disruptions and can thus contribute to stability in space by preventing misunderstandings and false accusations of hostile actions. Increasing the amount of SSA data available to all states can help to increase the transparency

and confidence of space activities, which can reinforce the overall stability of the outer space regime. The Space Surveillance Network puts the United States far in advance of the rest of the world in SSA capability. Other states are developing independent SSA capabilities, but there is currently no global system for space surveillance or data sharing, in part because of the sensitive nature of surveillance data. Commercial actors are also developing tracking capabilities and services.

SSA is also critical to the safety of collective operations in space and necessary for the development of any Space Traffic Management (STM) regulatory system, which could minimize the impact of growing congestion in space. Although widely recognized as important, STM is still at the discussion stage.

#### 2017 Developments

- The United States continues to prioritize SSA capabilities and mission
- New Russian surveillance and tracking capabilities go online
- Coordination of European Space Surveillance and Tracking capabilities improves
- USSTRATCOM pursues additional data-sharing beyond traditional allies
- FAA requests funds to initiate Space Traffic Management pilot program
- Commercial actors continue to expand SSA capabilities and role in providing space safety and traffic management support

#### Theme 2: Access to and use of space by various actors

**INDICATOR 2.1: Space-based global utilities** — Global utilities are space assets that can be used by any actor equipped to receive the data they provide. The use of space-based global utilities has grown substantially over the last decade. Millions of individuals rely on space applications on a daily basis for functions as diverse as weather forecasting; navigation; surveillance of borders and coastal waters; monitoring of crops, fisheries, and forests; health and education; disaster mitigation; and search-and-rescue operations. Global utilities are important for space security because they broaden the community of actors that have a direct interest in maintaining space for peaceful uses. Many, such as Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS) and weather satellites, were initially developed by military actors, but have since become applications that are almost indispensable to the civil and commercial sectors. Advanced and developing economies alike depend on these space-based systems. Space-based data is increasingly being provided as a means of monitoring global climate change and supporting socioeconomic development.

#### 2017 Developments

- · Global Navigation Satellite Systems improve interoperability and reduce reliance on GPS
- · Greater access to high-resolution and frequent-revisit Earth-Observation data
- · Weather monitoring and prediction capabilities continue to improve
- Increased data collaboration to monitor climate change
- Satellites continue important role in disaster response
- Leveraging space capabilities for sustainable development

#### INDICATOR 2.2: Priorities and funding levels in civil space programs — Civil

space programs can have a positive impact on the security of outer space. They constitute key drivers in the development of technical capabilities to access and use space, such as those related to the development of space launch vehicles. As the number of space actors able to access space increases, more parties have a direct stake in space sustainability and preservation for peaceful purposes. As well, civil space programs and their technological spinoffs on Earth underscore the vast scientific, commercial, and social benefits of space exploration, thereby increasing global awareness of its importance.

As the social and economic benefits derived from space activities have become more apparent, civil expenditures on space activities have continued to increase, as has the number of states participating in space activities. Virtually all new spacefaring states explicitly place a priority on space-based applications to support social and economic development as well as dual-use security-related functions.

#### 2017 Developments

- · Investment in advanced space programs accelerates
- Emerging space programs in Africa and Latin America focus on socioeconomic development and environmental monitoring
- New space agencies established
- Access to space remains a priority of civil space programs
- Growing focus on robotic lunar and planetary space exploration
- Continued efforts to develop new human spaceflight capabilities

**INDICATOR 2.3: International cooperation in space activities** — Due to the huge costs and technical challenges associated with access to and use of space, international cooperation has been a defining feature of civil space programs throughout the space age. The International Space Station remains the most prominent example of international cooperation. By allowing states to pool resources and expertise, international civil space cooperation has played a key role in the proliferation of the technical capabilities needed by states to access space. Emerging spacefaring states that currently lack the technological means for independent space access have entered cooperation agreements on space activities. Cooperation agreements also enable established spacefaring countries to tackle high-cost, complex missions as collaborative endeavors with international partners. Several modes of cooperation and capacity building are coordinated through UN bodies. Finally, cooperation enhances the transparency of space programs and can foster both technical and cultural understandings. As a source of technology transfer and influence, it can also be used to advance strategic and political interests.

#### 2017 Developments

- The International Space Station continues to foster international cooperation; NASA shifts involvement toward private sector
- Focus of next-generation space cooperation shifts to the Moon and Mars
- Developing countries engage in international cooperation for space activities
- Developments in international cooperation on space resource extraction
- Nascent modes of cooperation bridge geopolitical tensions

**INDICATOR 2.4: Growth in the commercial space industry** — The role that the commercial space sector plays in the provision of launch, communications, imagery, and manufacturing services, as well as its relationship with civil and military programs make this sector an important component of space security. A healthy space industry can lead to decreasing costs for space access and use, and may increase the accessibility of space technology for a wider range of space actors. Increased commercial competition in the research and development of new applications can also lead to the further diversification of capabilities to access and use space. Recent growth in the commercial space sector has been driven by the pursuit of new satellite and launch technologies; new services related to

communications and Earth observation; and the pursuit of new activities, including human space launch, exploration, and resource extraction.

#### 2017 Developments

- · Telecommunications continue to dominate commercial space industry
- · Plans for satellite constellations support new space-based services and big data
- · Small satellites and launchers drive increased access to space
- · Reusability reduces cost of commercial launch service
- Private actors continue projects for human spaceflight, lunar exploration
- Novel space-based activities and services develop

**INDICATOR 2.5: Public-private collaboration on space activities** — The commercial space sector is significantly shaped by the particular security concerns and economic interests of national governments. There is an increasingly close relationship between governments and the commercial space sector. Various national space policies place great emphasis on maintaining a robust and competitive industrial base and encourage partnerships with the private sector. The space launch and manufacturing sectors rely heavily on government contracts. The retirement of the space shuttle in the United States, for instance, opened up new opportunities for the commercial space activities by supporting research and development, subsidizing certain space industries, and adopting enabling policies and regulations. Conversely, because space technology is often dual-use, governments have sometimes taken actions, such as the imposition of export controls, which hinder the growth of the commercial market.

#### 2017 Developments

- National security interests continue to influence commercial space industry
- · Government efforts support national space industries
- · Leveraging the private sector for next-generation space exploration and technology
- Public investment in future commercial activities in space
- Commercial capabilities continue to support national security and militaries

**INDICATOR 2.6: Space-based military systems** — Space assets are being used for terrestrial military purposes by a growing number of states. The United States has dominated the military space arena since the end of the Cold War and continues to give priority to its military and intelligence programs, which are now integrated into virtually all aspects of military operations. Russia maintains a large fleet of military satellites, but many of its systems were developed during the Cold War. China does not maintain a strong separation between civil and military functions, but its program is growing rapidly and supports an increasing number of military functions, as does India's. In the absence of dedicated military satellites, many actors use their civilian satellites for military purposes or purchase data and services from civilian satellite operators. However, the number of states with dedicated military satellites is increasing.

#### 2017 Developments

- U.S. military reorganization linked to possible extension of war into space
- Funding and hardware to modernize U.S. military space capabilities
- Growing focus on space for U.S. missile defense
- · China investing in military space capabilities to advance regional interests
- Russia prioritizes military space capabilities, but few satellites launched
- · Continued development of joint and independent military capabilities in Europe
- Space-based military capabilities and strategic cooperation develop in Asia
- Emerging space programs in the Middle East, Africa, and Latin America acquire military capabilities

- Australia and Canada attempt to expedite development of space-based military capabilities
- Alliance structures extend into space

#### Theme 3: Security of space systems

**INDICATOR 3.1: Vulnerability of satellite communications, broadcast links, and ground stations** — Satellite ground stations and communications links are common targets for space negation efforts, since they are vulnerable to a range of widely available conventional and electronic weapons. Electronic warfare in particular is a renewed focus of counter-space activities. While military satellite ground stations and communications links are generally well protected, civil and commercial assets tend to have fewer protective features. Many actors employ passive electronic protection capabilities, such as shielding and directional antennas, while more advanced measures, such as burst transmissions, are generally confined to military systems and the capabilities of more technically advanced states. Because the vast majority of space assets depend on cyber networks, the link between cyberspace and outer space constitutes a critical vulnerability.

#### 2017 Developments

- · Growing investment in electronic warfare capabilities
- New measures protect satellite communications and mitigate interference
- United States establishes Cyber Resilience Office for Weapons Systems as vulnerabilities continue
- Investment grows in quantum experiments to enable secure space communication

**INDICATOR 3.2: Reconstitution and resilience of space systems** — The ability to rapidly rebuild or repair space systems after an attack could reduce vulnerabilities in space. The capabilities to restore space systems by launching new satellites into orbit in a timely manner to replace satellites damaged or destroyed by an attack are critical resilience measures. Multiple programs show the prioritization of, and progress in, new technologies that can be integrated quickly into space operations. Sensitive components and critical capabilities could be distributed among more small satellites, thus improving continuity of system operation and enhancing security through redundancy and rapid replacement of assets. While these characteristics may make attacks against space assets less attractive, they can also make assets more difficult to track, and so inhibit transparency. The ability to use redundant terrestrial capabilities or to operate through the systems of other space actors is also an important source of resilience.

#### 2017 Developments

- Growing U.S. focus on rapid acquisition of space capabilities
- On-orbit satellite servicing closer to operational
- Continued invest in rapid launch capabilities

**INDICATOR 3.3: Earth-based capabilities to attack satellites** — Launching a payload to coincide with the passage of a satellite in orbit is the fundamental requirement for direct ascent, kinetic antisatellite capability. Ground-based antisatellite weapons (ASATs) employing conventional, nuclear, and directed energy capabilities date back to the Cold War, but no hostile use of them has been recorded. Conventional antisatellite weapons include precision-guided kinetic-intercept vehicles, conventional explosives, and specialized systems designed to spread lethal clouds of metal pellets in the orbital path of a targeted satellite. A space launch vehicle with a nuclear weapon would be capable of producing a High Altitude Nuclear Detonation that would cause widespread and immediate electronic damage

to satellites and produce the long-term effects of false radiation belts, which would have an adverse impact on many satellites. Security concerns about the development of negation capabilities are compounded by the fact that many key space capabilities are dual-use. Incidents involving state use of antiballistic missile systems against their own satellites (China in 2007 and the United States in 2008) underscore the detrimental effect that such systems can have for space security. Such use not only produces space debris, but contributes to a climate of mistrust among spacefaring nations. Lasers and directed energy can temporarily interfere with satellite operations, but thus far the combination of capabilities required to destroy a satellite with such means has not been developed.

#### 2017 Developments

- · Exoatmospheric tests of ballistic missile defense systems continue as capabilities spread
- Renewed focus on dedicated ASAT capabilities
- DPRK advances technical military capabilities
- · Laser development and research more sophisticated, but of limited use use against space objects

**INDICATOR 3.4: Space-based negation-enabling capabilities** — Deploying space-based ASATs—using kinetic-kill, directed energy, or conventional explosive techniques—would require enabling technologies much more advanced than those required for orbital launch. Space-based negation efforts require sophisticated capabilities, such as precision on-orbit maneuverability and space tracking. Maneuverability, and other autonomous proximity operations are essential building blocks for a space-based negation system, but they have dual-use for a variety of civil, commercial, and non-negation military programs. While some nations have developed these technologies, there is no evidence that they have integrated them into dedicated capabilities for space system negation.

#### 2017 Developments

- · Demonstration of advanced space-based capabilities raises questions
- U.S. Congress and political leaders continue to press for a space-based missile defense testbed

#### Theme 4: Outer space governance

**INDICATOR 4.1: National space policies** — The development of national space policies that delineate the principles and objectives of space actors with respect to access to and use of space has been conducive to greater transparency and predictability of space activities. National civil, commercial, and military space actors all operate according to these policies. All spacefaring states explicitly support the principles of peaceful and equitable use of space, and emphasize space activities that promote national socioeconomic, scientific, and technological goals. Virtually all space actors underscore the importance of international cooperation in their space policies and more states are able to use space because of such cooperation. Major space powers and emerging spacefaring nations increasingly view space assets such as multiuse space systems as integral elements of their national security infrastructure. The military doctrines of a growing number of states now view outer space as an extension of terrestrial domains of warfare.

#### 2017 Developments

- U.S. National Security Strategy prioritizes strategic value of space
- States pursue enhnaced national regulatory regimes for commercial space activities
- · Statements indicate support for norms and rules in outer space

**INDICATOR 4.2: Multilateral forums for space governance** — A number of international institutions make available multilateral forums where space security issues can be addressed. The United Nations bodies related to space include the General Assembly First and Fourth Committees, UN Space, the UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (COPUOS), and the Conference on Disarmament (CD). Additionally, the International Telecommunication Union is a specialized body of the UN and the International Committee on Global Navigation Satellite Systems functions under the umbrella of the UN. New governance mechanisms have progressed in recent years at COPUOS in the form of voluntary guidelines for the long-term sustainability of outer space. But consensus on additional measures to restrict the use of force in outer space has not been reached, with one camp in favor of a legally binding arms control framework and another in favor of voluntary rules.

#### 2017 Developments

- UN General Assembly adopts new resolutions on the security of outer space
- Space launches by DPRK and Iran create concern at UN Security Council
- CD remains stalled, while EU renews call for common guidelines
- COPUOS expands membership, continues to work on peaceful uses of outer space
- 50<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the Outer Space Treaty commemorated
- UNISPACE+50 preparations
- UNOOSA promotes the role of women in outer space
- UNOOSA and the International Civil Aviation Organization combine efforts

**INDICATOR 4.3: Other initiatives** — A growing number of diplomatic initiatives relate to bilateral or regional collaborations in space activities. Examples include the work of the Asia-Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum and discussions in the African Union to develop an African space agency. The UN Institute for Disarmament Research (UNIDIR)an autonomous unit in the UN system-has also played a key role in facilitating dialogue among key space stakeholders. Every year UNIDIR partners with civil society actors and some governments to bring together space security experts and government representatives at a conference on emerging security threats to outer space. Academic and civil society organizations are also actively engaged in issues related to space governance. The Space Generation Advisory Council aims to bring the views of youth and young professionals to bear on outer space governance. Academics are involved in efforts to clarify existing laws and norms applicable to military operations in space, both in times of peace and in the event of war; examples include the McGill Manual on International Law Applicable to Military Uses of Outer Space (MILAMOS) and the Woomera Manual on the International Law of Military Space Operations, both under development. Finally, forums such as the International Astronautical Congress provide a means of engagement for the global space community as a whole.

#### 2017 Developments

- Regional activity to coordinate and integrate Africa's space activities
- High-Level Forums provide networking opportunities for global space stakeholders
- Civil society organizations explore limits on the use of force in outer space
- The Hague International Space Resources Governance Working Group convenes
- Expanding societal engagement in outer space activities and governance

#### Condition and knowledge of the space environment

#### Indicator 1.1: Orbital debris

Space debris—predominantly objects generated by human activity in space—represents a growing and indiscriminate threat to all spacecraft. The impact of space debris on space security is related to a number of key issues examined in this volume, including the amount of space debris in various orbits, space surveillance capabilities that track space debris to enable collision avoidance, as well as policy and technical efforts to reduce the amount of new debris and remediate existing space debris in the future.

While all space missions create some debris—mainly as rocket booster stages are expended and released to drift in space along with bits of hardware—more serious fragmentations are usually caused by energetic events such as explosions or collisions. These can be either unintentional, as in the case of unused fuel exploding, or intentional, when testing weapons in space that utilize kinetic energy interceptors. Together, these events have created thousands of long-lasting pieces of space debris.

The U.S. Space Surveillance Network (SSN) currently tracks approximately 23,000 pieces of debris, most 10 cm in diameter or larger.<sup>1</sup> This total does not include roughly 500,000 smaller pieces between 1 and 10 cm in diameter, which are more difficult to track, but still have the potential to cause serious damage to spacecraft, or millions of even smaller pieces that could damage subsystems and cause degradation over time.<sup>2</sup> The Joint Space Operations Center (JSpOC) (scheduled to transition to the Combined Space Operations Center [CSpOC] before the end of 2018<sup>3</sup>) of the U.S. Strategic Command (USSTRATCOM) in the Department of Defense (DoD) uses the SSN to track more than 18,000 *cataloged* objects with known origins,<sup>4</sup> of which approximately 5% are functioning payloads or satellites, 8% rocket bodies, and 87% debris and/or inactive satellites.<sup>5</sup> However, the number of *active* satellites in orbit continues to increase and is expected to accelerate as more states access space via independent satellites (see Indicator 2.2) and plans for large constellations of satellites in Low Earth Orbit (LEO, less than 2,000 km above Earth) materialize (see below and Indicator 2.4).

The average velocity of both satellites and debris in LEO is 7 kilometers per second (km/s) and 3.1 km/s in Geostationary Earth Orbit (GEO, more than 36,000 km above Earth).<sup>6</sup> Thus, collisions with large pieces of debris would be catastrophic and even very small pieces can cripple or destroy working spacecraft or endanger astronauts. Collisions between such space assets as the International Space Station (ISS) and very small pieces of untracked debris are frequent but manageable.<sup>7</sup> The ISS has had to be repositioned on several occasions to avoid collision with a large piece of debris. Other precautionary measures such as sheltering in place have also been necessary.

Collision warnings based on conjunction analyses are provided to satellite operators, notably by JSpOC, using space surveillance data (see Indicator 1.4). An email warning is provided for all "emergency" conjunctions, defined by USSTRATCOM as a time of closest approach of less than three days, and an estimated miss of less than 5 km for objects in GEO and 1 km in LEO.<sup>8</sup> However, these datapoints are imprecise, due to uncertainty of both the object's track and a satellite's orbital position, leaving operators to set thresholds for risk and to decide when to maneuver a satellite out of harm's way.<sup>9</sup> Such debris avoidance warnings

are becoming more frequent, averaging more than 10 per day, as are avoidance maneuvers.<sup>10</sup> The challenge is currently less with overcrowding and more with insufficiently precise data on the location of both satellites and tracked debris.





Low Earth Orbit, especially the Sun-synchronous region, is the most highly congested area and the location of roughly half of all debris. Some debris in LEO will reenter Earth's atmosphere and disintegrate quite quickly from atmospheric drag, but debris in orbits above 600 km will remain a threat for decades and even centuries. It is particularly difficult to track objects in higher orbits; only about 1,000 objects are tracked in each of Medium Earth Orbit (MEO, 2,000-30,000 km above Earth) and Geostationary Earth Orbit.<sup>12</sup> Objects need to be one meter in diameter or larger to be accurately tracked in GEO.<sup>13</sup>

Ten space missions—the most significant of which occurred within the last 10 years account for roughly one-third of all cataloged objects in Earth orbit. By far the greatest source of manmade debris in orbit was caused by the Fengyun (FY)-1C, which China intentionally destroyed in January 2007; this incident produced approximately 20% of the objects currently cataloged.<sup>14</sup> The second most debris-causing satellite breakup took place in February 2009, when the inactive Russian satellite Cosmos 2251 and U.S. satellite Iridium 33 accidentally collided.

To date, problems with propulsion systems have caused about 45% of all known satellite breakups, deliberate actions approximately 29%, unknown causes 20%, battery problems 4%, and accidental collision roughly 2%.<sup>15</sup>

Common name	Launching state	Owner	Year of breakup	Altitude of breakup (km)	Total cataloged pieces of debris	Debris still in orbit	Cause of breakup
Fengyun-1C	China	China	2007	850	3,4288	2,880	Intentional Collision
Cosmos 2251	Russia	Russia	2009	790	1,668	1,141	Accidental Collision
STEP 2 Rocket Body	United States	United States	1996	625	745	84	Accidental Explosion
Iridium 33	United States	Iridium	2009	790	628	364	Accidental Collision
Cosmos 2421	Russia	Russia	2008	410	509	0	Unknown
SPOT 1 Rocket Body	France	France	1986	805	498	32	Accidental Explosion
OV 2-1 / LCS-2 Rocket Body	United States	United States	1965	740	473	33	Accidental Explosion
CBERS 1 Rocket Body	China	China	2000	740	431	210	Accidental Explosion
Nimbus 4 Rocket Body	United States	Unites States	1970	1,075	376	235	Accidental Explosion
TES Rocket Body	India	India	2001	670	372	80	Accidental Explosion

Figure 1.2 Top 10 breakups of on-orbit objects based on amount of debris produced<sup>16</sup>

Although over the last five years the total number of objects in orbit has been decreasing, as the debris from a few large collisions and explosions degrades into the atmosphere (see Figure 1.6), the long-term production of debris is still increasing. Moreover, debris is concentrated in the orbits where human activities take place. There have already been a number of collisions between civil, commercial, and military spacecraft and pieces of space debris.

#### Figure 1.3 Unintentional collisions between space objects<sup>17</sup>

Year	Event
1991	Inactive Cosmos-1934 satellite hit by cataloged debris from Cosmos 296 satellite
1996	Active French Cerise satellite hit by cataloged debris from Ariane rocket stage
1997	Inactive NOAA-7 satellite hit by uncataloged debris large enough to change its orbit and create additional debris
2002	Inactive Cosmos-539 satellite hit by uncataloged debris large enough to change its orbit and create additional debris
2005	U.S. rocket body hit by cataloged debris from Chinese rocket stage
2007	Active Meteosat-8 satellite hit by uncataloged debris large enough to change its orbit
2007	Inactive NASA Upper Atmosphere Research Satellite believed hit by uncataloged debris large enough to create additional debris
2009	Retired Russian communications satellite Cosmos 2251 collides with U.S. satellite Iridium 33
2013	Ecuadorean satellite Pegasus collides with debris from S14 Soviet rocket launched in 1985

Debris that reenters Earth's atmosphere can also be harmful. While most objects burn up upon reentry, this is not always the case. Damage from objects impacting Earth is rare, but concerns have been raised about environmental contamination caused by residual fuel—in particular, unsymmetrical dimethylhydrazine—that escapes from incoming rocket stages launched from Russia over sensitive areas such as the Arctic.<sup>18</sup> Growing awareness of space debris threats has led to efforts to decrease the amount of new debris. Between 1961 and 1996, an average of approximately 240 new objects were cataloged each year. They were largely the result of fragmentation and the launching of new satellites. Between October 1997 and June 2004, the rate of annual increase in debris dropped by more than half—a noteworthy decrease, particularly given improvements in surveillance and the cataloging system. Combined with a lower number of launches per year, this decline can be directly related to international debris mitigation efforts, led primarily by the Inter-Agency Space Debris Coordination Committee (IADC) and the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee (STSC) of the United Nations Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (UN COPUOS).

The IADC is an international forum of national and multinational space agencies for the coordination of activities related to space debris, formed in 1993 by the European Space Agency (ESA) and the national space agencies of the United States, Russia, and Japan.<sup>19</sup> The IADC allows the exchange of information on space debris research activities among member space agencies, facilitates opportunities for cooperation in space debris research, reviews the progress of ongoing cooperative activities, and identifies debris mitigation options.<sup>20</sup>

UN COPUOS initiated discussions on space debris in 1994 and published its *Technical Report on Space Debris* in 1999. In 2001, COPUOS asked the IADC to develop a set of international debris mitigation guidelines, on which it based its own draft guidelines in 2005.<sup>21</sup> In 2007, COPUOS adopted a version of these guidelines, which were endorsed by the UN General Assembly (UNGA), as voluntary measures with which all states should comply.<sup>22</sup> Canada, the Czech Republic, and Germany have developed a compendium of space debris mitigation standards adopted by states and international organizations to inform states of the current instruments and measures.<sup>23</sup> Efforts to mitigate space debris are also incorporated into the 2016 Guidelines for the Long-Term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities adopted by COPUOS (see Indicator 4.2).

Figure 1.4 UN Space Depris Mitigation Guidelines	Figure 1.4	UN Space	<b>Debris Mitigation</b>	<b>Guidelines</b> <sup>2</sup>
--	------------	----------	--------------------------	--------------------------------

Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines
1. Limit debris released during normal operations.
2. Minimize the potential for breakups during operational phases.
3. Limit the probability of accidental collision in orbit.
4. Avoid intentional destruction and other harmful activities.
5. Minimize potential for post-mission breakups resulting from stored energy.
6. Limit the long-term presence of spacecraft and launch vehicle orbital stages in the LEO region after the end of their mission.
7. Limit the long-term interference of spacecraft and launch vehicle orbital stages with the GEO region after the end of their mission.

However, compliance with mitigation guidelines is inconsistent. Analysis from ESA and the U.S. National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) suggests that in GEO, many satellites continue to reach end-of-life without being moved higher to a safe "graveyard" orbit.<sup>25</sup> In LEO, a Centre national d'études spatiales (CNES) study of debris mitigation

practices from 2000 to 2012 found that 40% of satellites and rocket bodies are left at altitudes high enough to make atmospheric reentry through natural orbital decay within the 25-year window specified in the guidelines impossible.<sup>26</sup>

Debris mitigation is further complicated by the growing use of small satellites such as nanosats (with a mass of between one and 10 kg) and cubesats (a nanosat built according to a construction standard first developed in 1999, which includes a modular 10-cm cube design weighing less than 1.33 kg).<sup>27</sup> More than 500 microsatellites (less than 100 kg) were launched between 2002 and 2015. Many more are planned, including thousands of even larger spacecraft for large commercial constellations.<sup>28</sup>

With limited capabilities, cubesats generally have shorter lifespans, and since they lack onboard propulsion systems they are not able to maneuver on orbit to avoid collisions or execute controlled atmospheric reentries upon mission completion. Moreover, because cubesats are typically launched as secondary payloads, they often end up in the orbital regime of the primary payload, which means that many of them are in orbits too high to rapidly decay.<sup>29</sup> The lower cost of a cubesat also allows for more experimentation and less stringent quality control, which can result in more on-orbit failures.

The Orbital Debris Program Office (ODPO) at NASA's Johnson Space Center released new analytical data on cubesats in 2015, claiming that approximately 20% of them are in orbits that do not comply with guidelines calling for satellites to stay in orbit no more than 25 years after mission completion.<sup>30</sup> Others have argued that cubesats may pose less of a debris hazard as their small size makes them less destructive and their lack of propellant makes them less likely to explode.<sup>31</sup> Planet Labs, a pioneer of cubesats for commercial purposes, has publicly announced its adoption of NASA's best practices for limiting orbital debris.<sup>32</sup> But a recent study suggests that approximately 18% of all cubesats are dead-on-arrival or within their first week in space.<sup>33</sup> Those that are launched in lower LEO orbits (thus respecting the 25-year rule) do not significantly raise the rate of collision or the amount of debris.<sup>34</sup>





Recently, numerous commercial plans have emerged for constellations of thousands of satellites in LEO, which will pose new challenges to long-term sustainability (see below).<sup>36</sup> The number of satellites being proposed is unprecedented and challenging. The IADC added the subject of large constellations of satellites to its agenda in 2015. Studies indicate that proposed constellations in LEO could increase collision warnings for the ISS sixfold,<sup>37</sup> and that a constellation of more than 4,000 satellites would result in 64-million collision warnings per year, just among spacecraft in that constellation.<sup>38</sup>

In the long term, mitigation may not be enough to maintain a stable operating environment in outer space, particularly in LEO. The "Kessler Syndrome" describes a scenario in which collisions in LEO could generate space debris that increases the likelihood of future collisions, creating a cascading effect.<sup>39</sup> There are concerns that we have already reached the point at which the amount of debris will continue to grow in spite of mitigation measures.<sup>40</sup> Authors of an IADC study representing six member space agencies recommended that remediation measures, such as active debris removal (ADR), be considered to stabilize the future LEO environment. To date, no ADR mechanisms have been implemented, although research and technology development continue. For example, in 2016, China launched a spacedebris-removal experiment, Aolong-1 (Roaming Dragon), developed by the China Academy of Launch Vehicle Technology (CALT) and the Harbin Institute of Technology. It was equipped with an onboard robotic arm, which was intended to demonstrate the removal of a simulated space debris object by moving it into a reentry trajectory.<sup>41</sup> However, there is currently no international consensus that debris removal should be done, or by whom; as well, financial challenges remain. Transparency will be important for any such effort, since this capability could also be used against active satellites (see Indicator 3.4).

#### 2017 Developments

#### Older spacecraft generate debris

Several events in 2017 point to the safety challenges posed by older spacecraft on orbit. In late June, satellite operator SES of Luxembourg lost contact with satellite AMC-9, launched in 2003. At least four pieces of debris were noted around the spacecraft, but NASA is unsure of their origin.<sup>42</sup> The satellite was retired a year early and safely moved to a graveyard orbit after the operator regained control.<sup>43</sup>

On 25 August, contact with 18-year-old Indonesian satellite Telkom 1 was lost and the satellite shed massive debris fragments in GEO, which were captured and reported by ExoAnalytic Solutions.<sup>44</sup> Over time, the cloud of debris is expected to drift, forcing debris-avoidance maneuvers by spacecraft in GEO.<sup>45</sup> Also in August, EchoStar lost contact with the 20-year-old EchoStar 3 satellite, which began to drift in GEO; the satellite was moved to a graveyard orbit after contact was regained.<sup>46</sup>

It is difficult to generalize from these events. Older satellites do not necessarily become inoperable or shed debris; many are deorbited or moved to safer orbits (see below). And younger satellites can also fail. However, the number of anomalies in older spacecraft in 2017 raises concerns. It is possible that with the coming online of new capabilities for satellite servicing (see Indicator 3.2), spacecraft will have extended lifespans.

According to data acquired from the Union of Concerned Scientists database, the average age of all operational satellites is approximately 6.5 years. The median is 4.5 years. In GEO, the average age is 2.5 years older at almost nine years.



Figure 1.6 Age of operational satellites 47

Additional debris was created on 3 September when a SOZ ullage auxiliary motor from a Proton Block DM fourth stage, used to launch a GLONASS satellite in 2010, disintegrated. These motors have a long history of fragmentations; this event was the forty-eighth known disintegration of a SOZ motor.<sup>48</sup> *Orbital Debris Quarterly News* reports that of the 380 such motors launched, 64 remain on orbit and 37 are believed to be intact.<sup>49</sup>

#### The number of objects in orbit increases swiftly

Both the number and mass of objects on orbit are growing rapidly as space activities expand. In 2017, the amount of space debris surpassed 7,600 metric tons,<sup>50</sup> produced partly by the launch that year of a record 466 satellites, 403 of which were launched to LEO.<sup>51</sup> The number broke the record set in 2014, when 302 spacecraft were launched.<sup>52</sup> Plans for large constellations of satellites (see Indicators 1.2 and 2.4) will shatter this new record; more than 6,200 satellites could be launched between 2017 and 2026.<sup>53</sup> This will mark a significant change to the space environment in LEO and will seriously challenge sustainability and safe operations.

The year 2017 also saw a record number—290—of cubesats launched (see Figure 1.5 and Indicator 2.4).<sup>54</sup>

Both because there is more debris and because the ability to identify and track debris has improved, the number of objects 10 cm and larger in Earth orbit recorded by the U.S. Satellite Catalog continued to increase.<sup>55</sup> The number of tracked debris is expected to jump dramatically in 2019, when the space fence, which will be capable of tracking much smaller objects in LEO, becomes operational (see Indicator 1.4).

#### Safety measures ongoing to identify and reduce threats posed by debris

In 2017, the International Space Station did not have to conduct any collision-avoidance maneuvers. One spacecraft on its way to the ISS did conduct such a maneuver, as did another to avoid a conjunction with the ISS.<sup>56</sup> NASA conducted or assisted with both, and with 19 other collision-avoidance operations. Four of the 19 were to avoid debris from China's 2007 antisatellite test, and two to avoid debris from the collision of Cosmos 2251 and Iridium 33 in 2009.<sup>57</sup>





The U.S. Space Surveillance Network provided data on 308,984 close calls with space junk and issued 655 emergency alerts to satellite operators.<sup>59</sup> The risks, however, are even greater than these figures suggest. NASA reported, "Current conjunction assessments and collision avoidance maneuvers against the tracked objects (which are typically 10 cm and larger) only address a small fraction (~1%) of the mission-ending risk from orbital debris."<sup>60</sup> Spacecraft operators find the number of warnings overwhelming for practical use. Even more than orbital crowding, the main challenge is to provide accurate orbital data (see Indicator 1.4).

NASA's Space Debris Sensor (SDS) was installed on the ISS on 1 January 2018. It will monitor the small debris environment around the space station for several years, recording debris between 0.05 and 0.5 mm in diameter—smaller than what can currently be monitored from the ground. According to NASA, "Data gathered during the SDS investigation will help researchers map the entire orbital debris population and plan future sensors beyond the space station and low-Earth orbit, where the risk of damage to spacecraft from orbital debris is even higher."<sup>61</sup>

An estimated 176 objects reentered Earth's atmosphere in 2017.<sup>62</sup> While reentries rarely pose a risk, in November, an Antares rocket body flew over a populated area of Canada; ultimately, it caused no harm. The rocket had been expected to fall closer to Australia.<sup>63</sup> The international liability of states for damage caused by launched objects is prescribed by Article

VII of the 1967 Outer Space Treaty, reaffirmed by the 1972 Convention on International Liability Caused by Space Objects (see Indicator 4.2), and further clarified by end-of-mission disposal parameters in the 2007 IADC Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines.<sup>64</sup>

On 4 May, China formally notified the UN Office for Outer Space Affairs (UNOOSA) of the anticipated uncontrolled reentry of the Tiangong-1 space laboratory in 2018, and committed to working with the IADC to track its degrading orbit.<sup>65</sup> The station's altitude was 349 km at the time of the announcement, but had dropped to 280 km by the end of the year.<sup>66</sup> Chinese officials stated that "most parts of the space lab will burn up during falling."<sup>67</sup> The space station is 10.4 m long and weighs 10.5 metric tons. It is possible that a significant portion will hit Earth, with no more than a few hours' notice. If Tiangong-1 has not undergone passivation—the elimination of stored energy—there is the risk of an explosive breakup when it reenters the atmosphere.

The reentry will be the biggest uncontrolled event since the 2015 failure of the Russian Progress M-27M unmanned ISS resupply freighter, which had a reentry mass of 7 tons and burned up over the Pacific Ocean.<sup>68</sup> The event is being used by IADC members, including China, to conduct the annual reentry test campaign to assess collective predictive capabilities and pool tracking datasets.<sup>69</sup> The IADC has conducted such campaigns since 1998.

The 13 October launch of a Russian Rokot launch vehicle transporting an ESA Sentinel 5 Precursor satellite heightened concerns over environmental contamination.<sup>70</sup> The Rokot is a repurposed Soviet-era S-19 intercontinental ballistic missile consisting of two stages topped by a Briz-KM propulsion module. Due to the trajectory of the launch, one of the intermediate stages landed in waters in the Canadian "Exclusive Economic Zone," as defined by the 1982 United Nations Convention on the Laws of the Sea<sup>71</sup>—the eleventh such "splashdown" in 15 years.<sup>72</sup> Canadian Inuit groups protest the launches because of the potential dispersal of toxic hydrazine rocket fuel in a sensitive ecological environment.<sup>73</sup>

#### Inadequate adherence to debris mitigation rules in LEO

Adherence to guidelines on debris mitigation remains inconsistent. IADC guidelines specify that spacecraft in LEO should deorbit or be placed in an orbit that avoids long-term presence in LEO within 25 years, but the February 2018 IADC report submitted to COPUOS indicates inadequate implementation, with no trend to improvement.<sup>74</sup> As thousands of satellites could be launched into LEO as parts of constellations in the next few years (see above), this lack of compliance is concerning.

In GEO, IADC guidelines direct spacecraft at end of mission to be moved into higher graveyard orbits. Seventeen satellites were reportedly retired in 2017,<sup>75</sup> marking a trend toward better levels of compliance.<sup>76</sup> However, the orbit of the spacecraft Kodama is lower than the IADC recommendation and, at the end of the year, Asiasat 4, Astra 1H, and Afristar, while located above GEO, were still below graveyard altitudes.<sup>77</sup>

In 2017, Iridium Communications launched 40 Iridium-NEXT satellites to replace aging Iridium legacy satellites. Thirteen of the older spacecraft were removed from active orbits and six have reentered Earth's atmosphere.<sup>78</sup>



#### Figure 1.8 Compliance with debris mitigation guidelines in LEO, GEO79

#### Efforts to update debris mitigation rules and practices in step with changing uses of space

That humans are using space more intensively can be seen in proposals for large satellite constellations and growth of national space programs (see Indicator 2.2). Exploration missions into deep space reveal more extensive use. Both trends have debris implications, which were addressed in 2017 in several ways.

NASA updated its Procedural Requirements for Limiting Orbital Debris and Evaluating the Meteoroid and Orbital Debris Environment (NPR 8715.6B). Changes largely clarify institutional roles and responsibilities, but add the intent to limit the generation of debris not only in Earth orbits, but wherever debris might pose a hazard to future spacecraft, including around the Moon and Mars, and the Sun-Earth and Earth-Moon Lagrange Points.<sup>80</sup>

The IADC compiled a study by experts on space-debris-environment modeling to assess the implications of constellation traffic.<sup>81</sup> In a closed session in Darmstadt, Germany, the IADC conducted discussions on the need to revise mitigation guidelines to align with mega-constellations.<sup>82</sup> Scientists at the meeting estimate that the risk of collision could increase by 50%.<sup>83</sup> A NASA study that models the future effects of cubesats on the amount of space debris demonstrates the importance of post-mission disposal of even the smallest spacecraft.<sup>84</sup> Currently, almost all cubesats lack propulsion systems, so they cannot maneuver independently in space to deorbit (see below).

In early 2018, the IADC updated its 2015 statement on large constellations in LEO with new recommendations to mitigate risk to other spacecraft and the environment.<sup>85</sup> The concern is both with the growing number of objects that could be launched, and the potential for collisions within a constellation. Current recommendations to minimize the risk of collision address constellation design, such as altitude separations; spacecraft design, including minimizing the likelihood of explosions; on-ground risk, with an emphasis on performing controlled reentry; structural integrity, with an emphasis on spacecraft reliability; the importance of trackability and collision avoidance; and disposal measures that lower the 25-year lifetime limit and minimize post-operational time on orbit.<sup>86</sup>
## Projects to develop capabilities to more quickly deorbit small satellites advance

Two propulsion boosters for cubesats, using electrospray thrusters, were successfully demonstrated in space: on the 2015 IMPACT mission by Aerospace Corporation and on the U.S. Naval Academy's BRICSaT-P satellite.<sup>87</sup> Progress was made on the thrusters, which use static electricity and tiny drops of water, in advance of a 2018 demonstration.<sup>88</sup>

On 23 June, new technology demonstrator D-Sat by D-Orbit LLC was launched. Described as "the first nanosatellite with the ability to remove itself from orbit in a direct and controlled way through a dedicated device at the end of its mission," it uses an independent propulsion system that functions even if the satellite is unresponsive.<sup>89</sup> D-Orbit claims that this form of propulsion can be scaled to function on a spacecraft of up to 5 tons. However, the deorbit motor misfired on 2 October and rather than deorbiting, the spacecraft went into a higher orbit.<sup>90</sup>

Another approach uses passive means to deorbit a satellite. At a demonstration in May at the Space Flight Laboratory at the University of Toronto, Canadian experimental nanosatellite CanX-7's drag-sail technology showed early success in accelerating the altitude decay rate.<sup>91</sup> The increase in the number of cubesats using drag sails to accelerate reentry is a positive development.

OneWeb, which has plans for a constellation of thousands of large satellites (see Indicator 2.4), indicated in 2017 that within five years it will deorbit satellites by equipping them with an ion electric propulsion system.<sup>92</sup> Such a system has never been used for this function. OneWeb spacecraft will be substantial, carry tracking systems, and be visible to ground observation systems. OneWeb is willing to use active-debris-removal services for those spacecraft that fail to deorbit, when such services become commercially available (see below).

## Ideas for Active Debris Removal proliferate, but technology unproven

Founded in 2013 in Singapore, Astroscale is the first private company committed to making ADR work in space.<sup>93</sup> It partnered with Surrey Satellite Technology Ltd. (SSTL) in 2017 to develop a component for its upcoming End-of-Life Service demonstration (ELSA-d), expected in 2019. SSTL will build a target spacecraft that will launch attached to Astrocale's "chaser" spacecraft; the two will separate and the chaser will attempt to rendezvous and capture the target in both a stable and tumbling mode before deorbiting.<sup>94</sup> By July, Astroscale had raised \$53-million to mitigate space debris.<sup>95</sup> The service is intended for commercial use, particularly for large constellations. However, it is not clear that a market will develop,<sup>96</sup> particularly without changes to debris mitigation requirements.

In September, Astroscale signed a joint research agreement with the Japan Aerospace Exploration Agency (JAXA).<sup>97</sup> Earlier in the year, JAXA's electrodynamic tethers, used to remove spent rocket bodies (18% of all tracked objects) from LEO orbit by generating magnetic drag, failed to deploy properly.<sup>98</sup> The Astroscale launch of IDEA OSG 1, a space-debris-monitoring microsatellite, into LEO to aid in the creation of a debris distribution map was scheduled for November.<sup>99</sup> However, the Soyuz-2 launch vehicle experienced a launch anomaly before payload deployment and the satellite was lost.<sup>100</sup>

SSTL's RemoveDEBRIS experiment, designed by the University of Surrey, will test three concepts for deorbiting debris: a "harpoon," a "net," and a drag sail. Originally scheduled for delivery to the ISS in 2017, the experiment was delayed for additional safety review and rescheduled for 2018.<sup>101</sup>

ESA is supporting research on using a magnetic space tug to deorbit derelict space objects.<sup>102</sup> Its own e.Deorbit ADR mission, intended for use on large objects in space, is scheduled to launch in 2023. It will test non-cooperative rendezvous and formation flight, capture, and control of large non-cooperative objects; and adaptive guidance and navigation control.<sup>103</sup>

In September, Airbus Defense and Space announced that it would develop an ADR vehicle called Space Tug, whose "main missions [would be] maintenance, logistics and the cleaning up of Space debris."<sup>104</sup> No launch date was announced.

Stanford researchers began testing a robotic gripper to grab and dispose of space debris.<sup>105</sup> A few proposals are also being pursued to remove debris from GEO. British firm Hempsell Astronautics proposes to use its Necropolis spacecraft to collect and deliver dead satellites in GEO to graveyard orbit. Researchers at the University of Colorado Boulder are thinking about pushing defunct satellites away from crowded orbits in GEO with a "pulsed electron gun."<sup>106</sup>

However, many of the ADR technologies remain speculative and risk creating more debris. All these capabilities have potential dual-use applications (see Indicator 3.4).

#### Commercial approaches to managing debris considered

A key constraint on the active removal of debris is an ongoing lack of political will, combined with uncertain economic incentives. In December, Japan and the United Kingdom signed a memorandum of understanding on space debris mitigation, hoping to promote public-private partnership by introducing a system for rating space-related companies on their debris reduction protocols.<sup>107</sup> The Japanese Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry was to send a research team to the UK early in 2018.

Small-satellite developers have some incentive to address the problem of space debris to preempt a legislative approach in the United States. At the 31<sup>st</sup> Annual Conference on Small Satellites in August, industry experts presented a proposal to create a "Smallsat Space-traffic Safety Consortium," a self-regulatory organization to develop best practices in collision avoidance and minimizing total time on orbit.<sup>108</sup>

## Indicator 1.2: Radio frequency (RF) spectrum and orbital positions

The growing number of spacefaring nations and satellite applications is driving greater demand for access to radio frequencies and satellite orbits. The current International Telecommunication Union (ITU) Constitution,<sup>109</sup> originally adopted in 1992, governs international sharing of the radio spectrum and the specific orbital slots used by satellites in GEO, both recognized as limited natural resources.

# Radio frequencies

The RF spectrum is part of the electromagnetic spectrum that can pass through Earth's atmosphere and is used for communication between satellites and ground stations.<sup>110</sup> It is divided into portions known as frequency bands. Frequency is generally measured in hertz, defined as cycles per second. Radio signals can also be characterized by their wavelength, which is the inverse of frequency. Higher frequencies (shorter wavelengths) can transmit more information than lower frequencies (longer wavelengths), but are more susceptible to degradation through the atmosphere. However, congestion in the lower frequency bands is leading to efforts to make better use of high frequencies.<sup>111</sup>

Certain widely used frequency ranges have been given alphabetical band names in the United States. Communications satellites tend to use the L-band (1-2 gigahertz [GHz]) and S-band (2-4 GHz) for mobile phones, ship communications, and messaging. The C-band (4-8 GHz) is widely used by commercial satellite operators to provide services such as roving telephone services, and the Ku-band (12-18 GHz) is used to provide connections between satellite users. The Ka-band (27-40 GHz) is now being used for broadband communications, relieving some pressure on available bandwidth. Ultra- High Frequency, X-, and K-bands (240-340 megahertz [MHz], 8-12 GHz, and 18-27 GHz, respectively) have traditionally been reserved in the United States for the military.<sup>112</sup>

Band name		Frequency	Common uses		
ITU	NATO	IEEE	(ITU)	Space	Ground
Very High Frequency (FHV)	A Band (0-250 MHz)	VHF	30-300 MHz	Satellite uplinks	Analog TV
Ultra High Frequency (UHF)	B Band (250-500 MHz) C Band (500-1,000 MHz)	UHF (300-1000 MHz) L Band (1-2 GHz) S Band (2-3 GHz)	300-3,000 MHz	Mobile satellite services Satellite navigation signals	Analog TV, 2-way radio, cordless phones, Wi-Fi, Bluetooth, mobile phones
Super High Frequency (SHF)	F Band (3-4 GHz) G Band (4-6 GHz) H Band (6-8 GHz) I (8-10 GHz) J (10-20 GHz) K Band (20-30 GHz)	S Band (3-4GHz) C Band (4-8 GHz) X Band (8-12 GHz) Ku Band (12-18 GHz) K Band (18-27 GHz) Ka Band (26.5-40 GHz) V Band (40-75 GHz) W Band (75-110 GHz)	3-30 GHz	Fixed satellite services Broadcast satellite services Satellite uplinks and downlinks	Weather radar, amateur radio, imaging radar, air traffic control
Extremely High Frequency (EHF)	K Band (30-40 GHz) L Band (40-60 GHz) M Band (60-100GHz)		30-300 GHz	Inter-satellite links Military survivable satcom	Microwave data links, active denial system

Fiaure	1.9	Radio	frequency	bands	113
IIguic		Nuuiv	nequency	Nulluj	

Radio spectrum must also be shared between space-based and terrestrial users. New rules issued at the World Radiocommunication Conference 2015 (WRC-15) made changes to the allocation of spectrum and frequencies for current and future satellite uses. Notably the lower section (3.4-3.6 GHz) of C-band has been opened for terrestrial use, reserving Ka-band for satellite use.<sup>114</sup>

Article 45 of the ITU Constitution stipulates that "all stations...must be established and operated in such a manner as not to cause harmful interference to the radio services or

communications of other members."<sup>115</sup> Military communications are exempt from the ITU Constitution under Article 48, adding to the challenge of managing radio frequency coordination and interference. National defense services include a variety of apparently commercial and civilian applications and constitute one of the largest groups of space users.<sup>116</sup> By May 2016, the application of Article 48 for the purposes of "national defense, military, or government use"<sup>117</sup> had been requested on behalf of 120 satellite networks across 62 unique orbital positions. WRC-15 sought to limit such wide application of this provision by emphasizing that it refers specifically to "military use" and that exemption from the Master International Frequency Register would only be granted if Article 48 were specifically invoked by the respective state.

Issues of interference arise primarily when two satellite systems require overlapping frequencies within the same coverage zone on Earth. More satellites are locating in both GEO and LEO, using frequency bands in common and increasing the likelihood of interference.

Emerging plans for large constellations of satellites are raising additional concerns for coordination of radio frequencies in the future. Between November 2014 and February 2015, the ITU registered at least a half-dozen filings for satellite networks using low, medium, and highly elliptical Earth orbits to provide broadband communications worldwide; more have followed.<sup>118</sup> Interference with traditional communications satellites operating in GEO is a significant concern; because communications satellites in both LEO and GEO use the same frequency, the process of coordinating radio frequencies is more complex.<sup>119</sup> Competition for frequencies with terrestrial mobile broadband providers is also a concern.<sup>120</sup> To further exploit the available radio frequency spectrum, operators are proposing options that use V and Q bands.<sup>121</sup>

Concerns about the ability of small-satellite operators to meet the regulatory requirements of the ITU and the Registration Convention have prompted discussion about altering the regulatory regime to accommodate small satellites.<sup>122</sup> However, the ITU believes that there are limits to the ability to set separate rules; all satellite operators have the same responsibilities for non-interference.<sup>123</sup>

Unable to verify claims, the ITU has a limited ability to respond to complaints of interference. However, at the ITU Plenipotentiary Conference in 2014, a resolution was passed to support ITU efforts to track reported cases of interference with satellite broadcasts. The resolution invites the ITU to enter into agreements with satellite-monitoring facilities to detect the sources of interference (a process known as "geo-location") and calls on the ITU to create a database on interference.<sup>124</sup>

New technologies allow more satellites to operate in closer proximity without interference. Frequency hopping, lower power output, digital signal processing, frequency-agile transceivers, and software-managed spectrum have the potential to improve bandwidth use and alleviate conflicts over bandwidth allocation. Research has also been conducted on the use of lasers for communications, particularly by the military. Lasers transmit information at very high bit rates and have very tight beams, which could allow for tighter placement of satellites, thus alleviating some of the current congestion and concern about interference (see Indicator 3.1).

# **Orbital positions**

Today's satellites operate mainly in LEO, MEO, and GEO. As of 30 April 2018, 1,886 active satellites were in orbit: 1,186 in LEO, 112 in MEO, 548 in GEO, and 40 in Highly Elliptical Orbit (HEO).<sup>125</sup> HEO is increasingly used for specific applications, such as early warning satellites and polar communications coverage. LEO is often used for remote sensing and Earth observation (EO), and MEO is home to Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS) such as the U.S. Global Positioning System (GPS).

Most communications and some weather satellites are in GEO. Because orbital movement at this altitude is synchronized with Earth's 24-hour rotation, a satellite in GEO appears to "hang" over one spot on Earth. GEO slots are located above or very close to Earth's equator, creating a low inclination that maximizes the reliability of the satellite footprint. For signals to the United States, the orbital arc of interest lies between 60° and 135° W longitude, because satellites in this area can serve the entire continental United States;<sup>126</sup> these slots are also optimal for the rest of the Americas. Spots as desirable exist over Africa for Europe and over Indonesia for Asia.

GEO satellites must generate high-power transmissions to deliver a strong signal to Earth, due to distance and the use of high-bandwidth signals for television or broadband applications.<sup>127</sup> To avoid radio frequency interference, GEO satellites are required to maintain a minimum degree of orbital separation, depending on the band they are using to transmit and receive signals, the service they provide, and the technical capabilities of ground stations.<sup>128</sup> Thus, only a limited number of satellites can occupy the prime equator (0 degree inclination) orbital path. In the equatorial arc around the continental United States, there is room for only an extremely limited number of satellites.

Originally, crowding in the MEO region was not a concern, as the only major users were the United States with GPS and Russia with its Global Navigation Satellite System (GLONASS). However, concern is increasing as systems are expanded and additional, independent systems are developed by the European Union, China, Japan, and India (see Indicator 2.1). All these systems use or will use multiple orbits in different inclinations and each system has a different operational altitude. While not necessarily a problem for daily operations, the failure to properly dispose of MEO satellites at the end of their operational life could cause future problems if the disposal is done within the operational altitude of another system.

To deal with restricted availability of orbital positions, the ITU Constitution states that radio frequencies and associated orbits, including those in GEO, "must be used rationally, efficiently and economically...so that countries or groups of countries may have equitable access" to both.<sup>129</sup> In practice, orbital slots in GEO have been secured on a first-come, first-served basis. However, Article 44 of the ITU Constitution recognizes "the special needs of developing countries and the geographical situation of particular countries,"<sup>130</sup> which can affect allocation decisions on a case-by-case basis.

The increased competition for orbital slots, particularly in GEO, where most communications satellites operate, has caused occasional disputes between satellite operators. WRC-15 clarified several deadline requirements for orbital slots in GEO, which must be brought into operation/use no later than seven years after submission to the ITU of the Advanced Publication of Information, a general description of the network or system that is required

before the coordination process for frequency allocation can begin.<sup>131</sup> Extensions may be granted in some circumstances. For example, in the event of a satellite launch failure, an extension may be granted, based on a *force majeure* argument. Rules were also clarified on "satellite hopping" or "the use of one space station to bring frequency assignments at different orbital locations into use within a short period of time."<sup>132</sup>

## 2017 Developments

#### Smallsat companies establish new spectrum advocacy organization

Governance of the distribution and use of RF spectrum, a shared resource, is becoming more challenging with the growing use of constellations of small satellites (see Indicator 2.4). In September 2017, 11 smallsat companies established the Commercial Smallsat Spectrum Management Association (CSSMA) to address policies and regulations specific to their industry.<sup>133</sup> Founding members include Astro Digital, HawkEye 360, Kepler Communications, Planet, and Spire; ground station operators KSAT and RBC Signals; manufacturer Blue Canyon Technologies; law firm Hogan Lovells; NanoRacks; and the Aerospace Corporation.<sup>134</sup> By May 2018, there were 41 members.<sup>135</sup> The association offers no specific definition of a small satellite, because it aims to be "a broad and inclusive organization," according to Spire's Jonathan Rosenblatt.<sup>136</sup> Topics of concern include spectrum management, frequency interference, geostationary satellites, smallsats/cubesats, best industry practices, and regulatory challenges. CSSMA grants U.S. federal agencies, including the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), NASA, and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), observer status. With smallsat regulatory cooperation strengthening in the Americas,<sup>137</sup> CSSMA hopes also to grow its membership internationally.138

Under current rules, new companies seeking to use spectrum or asking to rearrange the use of broadband by others must engage directly with other companies already using the spectrum to settle interference disputes.<sup>139</sup> The approach adopted by the company Ligado in 2017, using a combination of dialogue and technology, is informative.

Ligado aims to build the world's first wireless network using a combination of groundbased airwaves (long considered unsuitable for cellular use), and satellite communications compatible with 4G/LTE and emerging 5G standards.<sup>140</sup> The company's first plan to build a nationwide 4G network in the United States was thwarted in 2012 when the FCC rescinded the company's airwaves license, citing concerns that its satellite would interfere with GPS navigation devices.<sup>141</sup> Following restructuring of the company (and a name change from LightSquared to Ligado), management sought to defuse tension with the GPS industry. After making some serious concessions, such as reducing their transmission power levels to ensure that data travelling over their airwaves would not jam GPS signals, and committing to never use one of its satellite channels for ground-based purposes, Ligado reached compromises with GPS industry officials and is hoping to receive the green light from the FCC to begin building its cell towers.<sup>142</sup>

#### Transition to 5G connectivity, Internet of Things creates competition for radio frequencies

The global transition to 5G connectivity for mobile broadband—"the Internet of Things" or "IoT"—is creating new challenges for spectrum management. This connecting of traditionally non-wireless devices with the Internet and/or to each other stems from

the growing availability of broadband Internet worldwide and the creation of devices with built-in wi-fi capabilities.<sup>143</sup> Ahead of the ITU's next World Radiocommunication Conference in 2019 (WRC-19), mobile networks are preparing to ask for use of higher frequencies, such as the C- and Ku-bands that satellite operators currently use, since the 5G network will need more than 30 GHz of spectrum bandwidth (roughly 15 times what is currently being used by 2G, 3G, and 4G combined).<sup>144</sup> Tension is rising between satellite and mobile network operators.<sup>145</sup>

In October, Intelsat, working with Intel, submitted a request to the FCC to allow terrestrial communication companies to make use of satellite-controlled C-band spectrum for the future 5G networks on satellite-industry terms. It proposed collaboration between satellite operators and terrestrial networks to find ways to clear swaths of C-band from 3,700 to 4,200 MHz, based on 5G needs.<sup>146</sup> The satellite operators would retain ownership of the spectrum and auction the right for joint use of frequencies with terrestrial companies. However, satellite operators generally argue that sharing spectrum would cause unacceptable interference.<sup>147</sup> Concerns have also been raised about interference with L-band, which "is currently used by weather satellites, GPS satellites, mobile operators, aircraft surveillance systems, and multiple other applications."<sup>148</sup>

The transition to 5G was featured at the ITU 2017 Radiocommunication Seminar for Asia and the Pacific, attended by more than 140 industry experts and stakeholders, representatives, operators, associations, and ITU Member States from 22 countries of the Asia-Pacific region.<sup>149</sup> In September, the United Arab Emirates (UAE) hosted the ITU's first mobile task group meeting in the Middle East;<sup>150</sup> 200 delegates from 35 countries met with the goal of making 5G connectivity a reality by 2020.<sup>151</sup> Artificial intelligence, 5G connectivity, and the Internet of Things were also the lead topics at the ITU Telecom World 2017 Conference in September.<sup>152</sup>

#### Continued efforts to regulate and harmonize rules for large constellations of satellites

Plans to deploy large constellations of satellites (see Indicator 2.4) are testing existing regulations and regulators. While the current "first come, first served" and "use it or lose it" approaches to frequency assignment worked fairly well for single satellites or small constellations, large constellations introduce new complications. For example, regulators are having to define more clearly what it means for a constellation to be "brought into use," which must happen before frequencies are entered in the Master International Frequency Register, which then offers legal protection against harmful interference.<sup>153</sup> Are all frequencies associated with a constellation considered in use "with the first satellite launched, or when the constellation is completed? If the launch of one is deemed adequate, what happens if the global regulator. Satellite missions might also require licensing or regulation by a national authority, depending on the home country.<sup>155</sup> Efforts are being made to both clarify and harmonize existing rules, particularly in the United States, where most constellation filings are being made.<sup>156</sup>

The new U.S. FCC regulations, adopted in September 2017, defer to the ITU approach on spectrum sharing among non-geostationary-orbit systems for non-U.S. systems operating outside of the United States.<sup>157</sup> The previous six-year constellation completion deadline

imposed by the FCC was relaxed; only half of a constellation needs to be completed within that timeframe,<sup>158</sup> with the full constellation launched within nine years.

In 2016, Boeing applied to the FCC to use the high-frequency V-band, a higher frequency signal not historically used by commercial satellite operators, for a proposed constellation. The FCC gave other companies until 1 March 2017 to disclose whether they also had such intentions.<sup>159</sup> Boeing subsequently submitted a new application in 2017, asking for swaths in the V-band for a constellation of between 1,396 and 2,396 broadband communications satellites in LEO. SpaceX, OneWeb, Telesat, O3b Networks, and Theia Holdings indicated that they had plans "to field constellations of V-band satellites in non-geosynchronous orbits to provide communications services in the United States and elsewhere"<sup>160</sup> (see Figure 2.14). The FCC is reportedly looking for ways to share spectrum efficiently.<sup>161</sup>

On 22 June, the FCC approved OneWeb's request to provide broadband Internet service to the United States with a constellation of 720 LEO satellites using Ku- and Ka-band spectrum (OneWeb has since requested approval for an additional 1,200 satellites). OneWeb plans to have Arianespace launch the first satellites in 2018, so that operations can begin in 2019.<sup>162</sup> In November, the FCC granted Telesat LEO U.S. market access, approving its LEO constellation.<sup>163</sup> Competitor ViaSat had strongly urged the FCC to deny permission, pending approval of its MEO system.<sup>164</sup> Telesat now has worldwide rights to the use by its LEO system of approximately 4 GHz of Ka-band spectrum, ideal for high-performing broadband satellite networks.<sup>165</sup> Telesat LEO service is planned to begin in 2021. SpaceX's Starlink constellation of 4,425 satellites was approved in 2018.

There are indications that China plans to launch at least one communications constellation in LEO.<sup>166</sup>

Large constellations also challenge space traffic management and debris mitigation (see Indicator 1.1).

#### DARPA pursues new initiatives to better manage spectrum use

To find new ways to manage the increasingly crowded electromagnetic spectrum, the U.S. Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) created the Spectrum Collaboration Challenge, a three-phase contest that began in 2016 and will culminate in 2019. The 30 chosen contenders include 22 teams from academia and business, plus eight individuals. All aim to develop a new wireless paradigm in which radio networks will autonomously collaborate and determine how to share the radiofrequency spectrum, avoid interference, and jointly exploit the available spectrum as efficiently as possible.<sup>167</sup> On 13 December 2017, 10 teams were each awarded \$750,000 in prize money.<sup>168</sup> The second preliminary event will be held in December 2018.

DARPA envisions moving away from the practice of exclusive allocation of specific frequencies governed by license agreements.<sup>169</sup> On 8 November 2017, DARPA announced its new Radio Frequency Machine Learning Systems program for situational awareness, the goal of which is "to see and understand the composition of the radio frequency spectrum—the kinds of signals occupying it, differentiating those that are 'important' from the background, and identifying those that don't follow the rules."<sup>170</sup> Such situational awareness will support shared spectrum use, which would expand the wireless communications capacity of the electromagnetic spectrum.

# Indicator 1.3: Natural hazards originating from space

# Near-Earth Objects

Near-Earth Objects (NEOs) are asteroids and, more rarely, comets whose orbits bring them into close proximity to Earth. Potentially Hazardous Asteroids (PHA) are those whose orbits intersect that of Earth and have a relatively high potential of impacting Earth itself. A PHA is defined as an asteroid whose orbit comes within 0.05 astronomical units of Earth's orbit and has a brightness magnitude greater than 22 (approximately 150 m in diameter).<sup>171</sup> As of May 2018, there were 18,136 identified NEOs, of which 1,900 were considered potentially hazardous, according to NASA.<sup>172</sup>

Initial efforts to find threatening NEOs focused on objects more than one kilometer in diameter—the so-called "civilization-killer class." However, asteroids as small as 20 or 30 meters are considered large enough to be "city killers."<sup>173</sup> The NEO that entered Earth's atmosphere near Chelyabinsk, Russia on 15 February 2013<sup>174</sup> was a previously undetected orbiting asteroid, 17 m in diameter, classified as a bolide because it disintegrated as it entered the atmosphere. The energy given off when it exploded was equivalent to 470 kilotons of TNT (30 times more powerful than the atomic bomb dropped on Hiroshima);<sup>175</sup> more than 1,200 people were injured and more than 4,000 structures damaged by the blast.





Mitigation of the effects of small NEOs would require enough warning and involve civil defense/disaster plans, including evacuation. Increasing international awareness of the potential threat posed by NEOs has prompted discussions at various multilateral forums on the technical and policy challenges related to mitigation.

In 2015, NASA formalized its Planetary Defense Coordination Office, which supervises all NASA-funded projects to find and characterize asteroids.<sup>177</sup> This office also issues warnings and works with the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) to develop both warning and response processes. In 2016, the U.S. White House issued the National Near-Earth Orbit Preparedness Strategy,<sup>178</sup> developed by the Interagency Working Group for Detecting and Mitigating the Impact of Earth-bound Near-Earth Objects of the National

Science and Technology Council. Similar programs to detect and track NEOs are run by ESA and Russia.<sup>179</sup>

The International Scientific Optical Network (ISON) is a growing international network of small telescopes linked together to discover and track space debris and asteroids from around the world. Canada's Near-Earth Object Surveillance Satellite (NEOSSat), part of the High Earth Orbit Surveillance System project by Defence Research and Development Canada,<sup>180</sup> is dedicated to detecting and tracking asteroids, as well as orbital debris and satellites.<sup>181</sup> The Minor Planet Center operated by the International Astronomical Union in Cambridge, Massachusetts acts as a central clearinghouse for asteroid and comet observations.

There is some technical research into how to mitigate a NEO collision with Earth. Challenges arise because of the extreme mass, velocity, and distance from Earth of the impacting NEO. If warning times are in the order of years or decades, constant thrust applications could potentially be used to gradually change the NEO's orbit. Otherwise, kinetic deflection methods, such as ramming the NEO with a series of projectiles, could be applied. Nascent projects include the Asteroid Impact Deflection Assessment (AIDA) mission to test and demonstrate the ability to deflect an asteroid using kinetic force, announced in 2015.<sup>182</sup> However other programs such as NASA's Asteroid Redirect Mission (ARM), have been cancelled.<sup>183</sup> It should be noted that such capabilities would also have dual-use security-related implications, particularly in the absence of international consensus and transparency.

NASA is also considering the use of nuclear weapons to eliminate asteroids that are close to Earth and constitute threats; both NASA and the U.S. National Nuclear Security Administration have considered this in the past and, in 2015, they signed an agreement to jointly characterize threats and research options for deflection with relatively little early warning.<sup>184</sup> However, this method would create additional threats to the environment and to the stability of outer space, present complex technical challenges, and have serious policy implications.

In 2013, UN COPUOS sanctioned the creation of two new international networks: the International Asteroid Warning Network (IAWN) and the Space Mission Planning Advisory Group (SMPAG).<sup>185</sup> IAWN is a group of governmental and intergovernmental organizations, institutes, and individuals involved in detecting, tracking, and characterizing NEOs;<sup>186</sup> it currently has eight signatories from observatories in Europe, Colombia, Mexico, the Republic of Korea, Russia, the United States, and the United Kingdom.<sup>187</sup> SMPAG is a forum for space-capable nations to build consensus on recommendations for planetary defense measures. Recommended criteria and thresholds for impact response actions that were released in 2016 stipulated that the IAWN should "warn of predicted impacts exceeding a probability of 1% for all objects characterized to be greater than 10 meters in size," that preparedness planning should begin for threats predicted for the next 20 years, and that SMPAG should begin mission planning for threats for the next 50 years.<sup>188</sup>

In 2016, the United Nations formally recognized 30 June as International Asteroid Day to raise public awareness and highlight global mitigation efforts. The first official observance took place in 2017.<sup>189</sup> The date commemorates the anniversary of the Tunguska, Siberia asteroid impact, which flattened 2,000 sq km of forest in 1908.

#### Space weather

Space weather refers to a collection of physical processes, beginning at the Sun and ultimately affecting infrastructures on Earth and in space that support human activities.<sup>190</sup> The Sun emits energy as flares of electromagnetic radiation and as electrically charged particles through coronal mass ejections and plasma streams. Powerful solar flares can cause radio blackouts and an expansion of Earth's atmosphere, which has the effect of slowing down satellites in LEO, causing them to move into lower orbits.<sup>191</sup> Rapid increases in the number and energy of charged particles can induce power surges in transmission lines and pipelines, azimuthal errors in directional drilling, and disruptions to high-frequency radio communication and GPS navigation, as well as cause failure or operational errors of satellites.<sup>192</sup>

The effect of space weather on spacecraft was demonstrated by the 1994 outage of two Canadian telecommunication satellites for seven hours following damage to their control electronics.<sup>193</sup> On Earth in March 1989, a geomagnetic storm generated electrical currents in power lines in Quebec, Canada, causing protective devices to take sections of the grid offline. This action tripped other protective devices and, in 90 seconds, the entire Hydro-Québec power grid collapsed. The blackout left more than six million people in Québec and the northeastern United States without power for nine hours.<sup>194</sup> In 2013, Lloyd's of London predicted that a solar storm similar to the Carrington Event of 1859, which induced sparks along telegraph wires, would cause outages to the North American power grid that would last from 16 days to two years and cost up to \$2.6-trillion.<sup>195</sup>

The effects of space weather are complicated by documented changes to the magnetic field around Earth, which provides protection from cosmic radiation and electrically charged particles thrown by solar winds.<sup>196</sup> As the magnetic poles shift, the magnetic field is weakening.<sup>197</sup> making Earth more vulnerable to solar storms. Human activity also has effects. The high-altitude nuclear explosions by the United States and the Soviet Union in the 1960s created artificial radiation belts near Earth and an electromagnetic pulse (see Indicator 3.3). A recent study notes that other humanmade impacts on the space environment include chemical release experiments, high-frequency wave heating of the ionosphere, and the interaction of very-low-frequency waves with the radiation belts.<sup>198</sup>

Various programs have been developed to study and predict harmful space weather. NOAA and the United States Air Force (USAF) jointly operate the Space Weather Prediction Center (SWPC), the national and global warning center for disturbances that can affect people and equipment operating in the space environment.<sup>199</sup> Data for SWPC predictions comes from a variety of sources, ranging from satellites to ground stations.<sup>200</sup> In 2009, the ESA launched a warning network to monitor the Sun's activity and protect Earth from solar storms; it is also now mandated to study space weather events.<sup>201</sup> Fourteen European countries contribute to this network, which is coordinated by the ESA's Space Weather Coordination Centre in Brussels, Belgium.<sup>202</sup> An expert group on space weather was established by the COPUOS STSC in February 2014.<sup>203</sup> Its objective is to take stock of relevant technology, information, and observation systems around the world and make recommendations on, for example, areas of future study. China established its National Space Weather Forecast Station of the China Meteorological Administration in 2015.

Plans are being developed to prepare for, and mitigate the effects of, space weather. In 2015, the World Meteorological Organization (WMO) released the first draft of a "Four-Year Plan for WMO Coordination of Space Weather Activities," that includes identifying best practices for international coordination and cooperation, as well as practical risk mitigation strategies.<sup>204</sup> The WMO plans to integrate space weather efforts into its core work and "facilitate the effective coordination with initiatives external to WMO and to enable the long-term improvement of space weather service capabilities.<sup>205</sup> In October 2015, the United States released a National Space Weather Strategy and National Space Weather Action Plan, which recognize and assess the dangers posed to Earth by various space weather phenomena, include strategies to respond to and seek protection from them, and highlight the role of international cooperation.<sup>206</sup> The U.S. space weather program currently has the capability to predict and warn about severe solar events 30 minutes before their occurrence.<sup>207</sup>

#### 2017 Developments

#### Asteroid detection capabilities rise, but gaps remain in efforts to identify threats

The number of known potentially harmful NEOs continues to increase as detection capabilities improve. As of 28 March 2018, there were 17,936 known Near Earth Asteroids (NEAs), 1,895 of which were identified as Potentially Hazardous Asteroids by NASA.<sup>208</sup> A 2017 updated report of the Near-Earth Object Science Definition Team on NEAs confirmed that NASA is making progress in detecting objects that pose the greatest risk if they were to collide with Earth. The report validates a 2003 report that concluded that asteroids 140 m and larger are of greatest concern and should continue to be the focus of global detection efforts, which will require space-based search systems to be successful.<sup>209</sup> By 2017, 93% of the "civilization-killer class" of NEOs had been identified.<sup>210</sup> While the NASA Authorization Act of 2005 directed NASA to identify and characterize 90% of NEOs with a diameter of 140 m or more by 2020,<sup>211</sup> by November 2017 it was estimated that just over 30% had been identified.<sup>212</sup>

In 2017, NASA's Near-Earth Object Wide-field Infrared Survey Explorer mission discovered 10 objects that have been classified as potentially hazardous.<sup>213</sup> In Russia, the Central Research Institute for Mechanical Engineering is conducting research to support a proposed project to detect and identify asteroids 10 m and larger.<sup>214</sup> They have recommended a dedicated network of robotic telescopes to detect such NEOs. However, the project is not part of the current Federal Space Plan for 2025.<sup>215</sup> The Canadian Space Agency (CSA) NEOSSat microsatellite, which searches for near-Earth asteroids that are difficult to spot using ground-based telescopes,<sup>216</sup> resumed operations in 2017 following an earlier failure of its magnetometer and all torque rods.<sup>217</sup>

In July, Asteroid 2017 001, measuring between 25 and 78 m, was only discovered as it made a close pass by Earth.<sup>218</sup> In total, 17 NEOs made close approaches to Earth in 2017.<sup>219</sup> The most prominent was the three-mile-wide asteroid Phaetheon, which came within 6.4-million miles of Earth. Other smaller asteroids, such as the 15-30 m 2012 TC4, passed within 42,000 km, approximately one-tenth the distance to the Moon and just above the orbital positions of satellites in GEO.<sup>220</sup>



#### Figure 1.11 Annual NEA discoveries by survey<sup>221</sup>

#### International Asteroid Warning Network tested

In 2017, the IAWN received roughly 22-million observations (201,000 on NEOs) from 47 different countries.<sup>222</sup> The close approach of the 2012 TC4 in October served as an opportunity to test the capabilities and coordination of the network in real time.<sup>223</sup> More than a dozen observatories, universities, and labs around the globe collectively observed and tracked the asteroid. Many professionally operated telescopes made ground-based observations in wavelengths from visible to near-infrared to radar. The event tested communications both within the NEO community and among the public and governments and other agencies.<sup>224</sup>

The SMPAG accepted Austria as its seventeenth member in October.<sup>225</sup> It continued to develop recommendations to increase planetary defense efforts and awareness, including defining an approach for authorizing and coordinating a multination cooperative effort on NEO threat mitigation.<sup>226</sup> The group also made progress on setting thresholds and standards for warning criteria, terrestrial preparedness planning (when an impact can be predicted to be within 20 years with probability of impact greater than 10% and an object characterized as greater than 20 m in size), and mission planning (when an impact can be predicted within 50 years with a probably of impact greater than 1% and an object characterized to be greater than 50 m in size).<sup>227</sup>

Figure 1.12	Top 10 close	approaches to	Earth b	y asteroids <sup>228</sup>
-------------	--------------	---------------	---------	----------------------------

Distance (AU*)	Date	Provisional designation	Absolute magnitude (H+)
0.000039	June 2018	2018 LA	30.6
0.000043	October 2008	2008 TC3	30.4
0.000043	January 2014	2014 AA	30.9
0.000079	February 2007	2011 CQ1	32.1
0.000086	March 2004	2004 FU162	28.7
0.000090	October 2008	2008 TS26	33.2
0.000125	June 2011	2011 MD	28.0
0.000136	November 2009	2009 VA	28.6
0.000140	March 2017	2017 EA	30.8
0.000201	January 2016	2016 AH164	29.7

\*An astronomical unit (AU) is approximately the mean distance of the Earth from the sun (149,597,870 km). The mean distance of the Moon is 0.0026 AU.

+Absolute magnitude is a measure of brightness, used to estimate the diameter of an asteroid. H 30 corresponds to a diameter of 2-6 m.

#### Some asteroid deflection and sample return missions progress, others cancelled

In June 2017, NASA announced that the first mission to demonstrate the kinetic impact technique to deflect asteroids for planetary defense, the Double Asteroid Redirection Test (DART), was moving from concept development to the preliminary design phase.<sup>229</sup> Kinetic impact involves striking the asteroid to shift its orbit, so that the asteroid avoids contact with Earth. DART's target is the asteroid Didymos, with orbiting bodies Didymos A and Didymos B. DART is intended to impact the smaller of the two bodies, using an autonomous targeting system to strike it at roughly 6 km/second.<sup>230</sup>

DART is part of the AIDA mission, partnered by NASA, the ESA, the Côte d'Azur Observatory, and the Johns Hopkins University Applied Physics Laboratory. The ESA's Asteroid Impact Mission was intended to orbit around the target asteroid.<sup>231</sup> The project was cancelled in 2016 when it failed to secure full funding from EU ministers, but scientists and some states, including Luxembourg, would like it reinstated.<sup>232</sup>

The U.S. Asteroid Redirect Mission was cancelled by White House Space Policy Directive 1, issued 11 December 2017, which redirects resources toward a human return to the Moon and then Mars (see Indicator 2.2).<sup>233</sup> ARM was intended to develop a robotic spacecraft that would visit a large near-Earth asteroid, collect a multi-ton boulder from its surface, and redirect the boulder into orbit around the Moon, to be explored by astronauts who would return to Earth with samples.

Collaborating with the Canadian Space Agency, NASA's OSIRIS-REx, launched in 2016, is on its way to the asteroid Bennu to acquire and return a sample of the asteroid back to Earth. The approach to Bennu will begin in August 2018. Analysis of the sample should help to answer questions about the history of the solar system, develop knowledge on one of the most potentially hazardous types of asteroids, and better understand the types of natural resources that asteroids contain, including water and precious metals.<sup>234</sup>

Japan's Hayabusa-2 spacecraft is expected to reach the small asteroid, Ryugu, in 2018. Japan's first Hayabusa spacecraft conducted the first successful asteroid sample-return mission from Itokawa in 2005.<sup>235</sup>

#### Space weather

#### UN COPUOS leads efforts on improved space weather warning, coordination, and mitigation

Space weather became a regular agenda item of the COPUOS Scientific and Technical Subcommittee in 2013, with an Expert Group in 2015 part of the initiative to develop voluntary guidelines for the sustainable use of outer space (see Indicator 4.2).<sup>236</sup> Building on success from the 2016 space weather workshop, the group made progress on a roadmap for greater international cooperation and information exchange on space weather events for the purpose of developing modelling and forecasting capabilities.<sup>237</sup>

The fourth thematic priority for the 2018 UNISPACE+50 symposium is "International Framework for Space Weather Services" (see also Indicator 4.2). The Expert Group announced plans to create the groundwork for a new International Coordination Group on Space Weather.<sup>238</sup> In preparation for UNISPACE+50 a UN/U.S. collaborative workshop was held in July and August 2017 at Boston College in Massachusetts.<sup>239</sup> There were presentations from 46 countries on space weather-related activities.<sup>240</sup> For its part,

UNOOSA, in its capacity as the secretariat of UN-Space, prepared a special report on space weather that emphasized the need for additional international coordination.<sup>241</sup>

At an August 2017 workshop of the International Space Weather Initiative of COPUOS, Member States acknowledged that space weather is a global challenge that requires improved and sustained international coordination. Recommendations included creating a coordinating body to mitigate the impact of space weather and recognizing and building on prior and continuing work by space weather stakeholders. Countries were urged to work together to improve predictions and preparedness for space weather events.<sup>242</sup>

A new report from the European Commission's Joint Research Centre identified knowledge gaps and called for better coordination to reduce the potential impact of space weather events on critical infrastructure.<sup>243</sup>

## New missions, projects dedicated to understanding space weather

In 2017, NASA revealed several projects, including Focusing Optics X-ray Solar Imager (FOXSI), a mission to reveal unprecedented details on solar flares; and Goddard mission Mechanisms of Energetic Mass Ejection – eXplorer (MEME-X), which aims to understand the physical mechanisms that unleash these bursts of energy and light.<sup>244</sup>

In April, Ex-Alta 1, a small satellite built by students at the University of Alberta in Canada, was delivered to the International Space Station, from which it was later ejected into orbit. The spacecraft is designed to monitor and capture data on solar flares. Ex-Alta 1 was able to monitor the massive solar flare that erupted in September.<sup>245</sup>

India's national space agency announced plans for the Aditya-1 mission to study the Sun's corona. The major scientific objectives are to achieve a fundamental understanding of the physical processes that heat the solar corona, accelerate the solar wind, and produce coronal mass ejections.<sup>246</sup>

The year 2017 saw the public release of more than 16 years of space-weather data collected by monitoring instruments on GPS satellites. The new data will allow a better understanding of space weather and permit better protection of critical infrastructure.<sup>247</sup>

A report by ESA indicates that investment to better understand and predict space weather has numerous social and environmental benefits on Earth.<sup>248</sup>

# Indicator 1.4: Space situational awareness

"Space situational awareness" (SSA) refers to the ability to detect, track, identify, and catalog objects in outer space, such as space debris and active or defunct satellites; observe space weather and NEOs (see Indicator 1.3); and monitor spacecraft and payloads for maneuvers and other events.<sup>249</sup> In an increasingly congested domain, with new civil and commercial actors gaining access every year, SSA constitutes a vital tool for the protection of space assets.

As well as helping to prevent accidental collisions and otherwise harmful interference with space objects, SSA enhances the ability to distinguish space negation attacks from technical failures or environmental disruptions, and can thus contribute to stability in space by preventing grave misunderstandings and false accusations of hostile actions. SSA also increases awareness of potential negative impacts of certain activities in space, such as explosions and collisions, and their role in degrading the space environment.<sup>250</sup> Heightened awareness encourages the development of best practices to avoid accidents or other activities that can harm the space environment (see Indicator 1.1). SSA also plays a role in ongoing political initiatives aimed at tackling space sustainability and security. For example, information exchange on space activities was cited in the 2013 report of the UN Group of Governmental Experts as an important transparency and confidence-building measure for space activities<sup>251</sup> (see Indicator 4.2).

While all spacefaring nations and even amateur astronomers have knowledge of some orbiting objects, a complete picture of the space environment and of activities in space is beyond the capability of any single actor at present. The creation of such a picture requires a network of globally distributed sensors, as well as data sharing between satellite owners/ operators and sensor networks.<sup>252</sup> The United States maintains the most significant SSA capability through its worldwide Space Surveillance Network, composed of satellite, radar, and optical sensors.<sup>253</sup> Currently the system relies on "a core group of 8 dedicated and 18 multiple-mission sensors, most of which are operated by DOD."<sup>254</sup>

SSA was first identified as a separate mission area for the U.S. military in the 2013 version of *Joint Publication 3-15*, where it is divided into four functional capabilities, as shown in Figure 1.13 below.<sup>255</sup>





Improvements to SSA are a priority for the United States. In 2015, the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) indicated that the government would spend up to \$6-billion on these improvements over the next five years, primarily via the DoD.<sup>256</sup> On 2 June 2014, the DoD announced a contract with Lockheed Martin to build the USAF's next-generation space surveillance system.<sup>257</sup> Known as Space Fence, the new system will use S-band (2-4 GHz) ground-based radars to provide the USAF with un-cued detection, tracking, and accurate measurement of space objects, primarily in LEO.<sup>258</sup>

This system will replace the Air Force's Space Surveillance System, which began operations in 1961 and ceased operations in September 2013.<sup>259</sup> When the Space Fence becomes operational in early 2019, it is expected to increase the detection and tracking capacity from approximately 20,000 to 100,000+ objects.<sup>260</sup> Space Fence data will be directed to the Joint Space Operations Center at Vandenberg Air Force Base in California and combined with other SSN information to establish a more comprehensive picture of space.<sup>261</sup> With an estimated cost of \$6.1-billion over its lifetime, the Space Fence was poised to be the USAF's largest single investment in SSA sensors. However, budget constraints in recent years forced the USAF to reduce financial commitments to \$800.9-million over the six years beginning with FY2015.<sup>262</sup>

The Canadian Department of National Defence is developing the Canadian Space Surveillance System (CSSS), which contributes to the U.S. SSN primarily through the Sapphire microsatellite system in LEO.<sup>263</sup> The U.S. Space-based Surveillance Satellite, launched in 2010, is the only other satellite in the SSN solely dedicated to SSA.

Limited SSA capabilities in GEO impact both the safety and transparency of space operations. In 2014, the USAF launched two Geosynchronous Space Situational Awareness Program (GSSAP) maneuverable satellites into near-geosynchronous orbit to improve the tracking and characterization of humanmade orbiting objects.<sup>264</sup> Their orbital positions are not publicly known.

Russia has relatively extensive SSA capabilities; its military maintains a space surveillance system of early-warning radars and monitors objects, mostly in LEO. It does not widely disseminate data.<sup>265</sup> Efforts are under way to upgrade its space surveillance capabilities. New ground-based telescopes were added in 2015.266 The system is reportedly able to "compil[e] and updat[e]...the Space Objects Catalogue containing over 5,000 objects larger than 10 cm in size (at low orbits) and larger than 1 m (at geostationary orbits)."267 Design of the new Okno-M ("Window") optoelectronic space surveillance system located in Nurak, Tajikistan passed tests in 2014 and, according to an official, "four optoelectronic space surveillance and data gathering stations have been put into service."268 It reached full capacity in 2015<sup>269</sup> and has a reported range of 50,000 km.<sup>270</sup> Additional complexes for the Space Surveillance System are being planned in the Crimea and Far East, as part of "a network of next-generation special radio-electronic surveillance complexes."271 Russia's Automated Warning System on Hazardous Situations in Outer Space began operations in January 2016. The system currently draws on data from six facilities with a total of 21 telescopes.<sup>272</sup> "The main goal...is to monitor dangerous approaches of the devices operating on orbit with orbital debris and to follow falling satellites."273





European states are pooling national capabilities for SSA under a Space Surveillance and Tracking (SST) and Support Framework. In June 2015, France, Germany, Italy, Spain, and the United Kingdom agreed to coordinate "their existing optical and radar tracking telescopes in a five-year effort funded by the 28-nation European Union," including both civilian and military components. The agreement signed by these countries will give the EU Space Surveillance and Tracking Network access to data from their national assets, as well as from the EU Satellite Centre. This plan has an end date of 2020 and is estimated to cost €70-million (\$80-million).<sup>275</sup> National capabilities include France's GRAVES space radar system, used to detect foreign intelligence satellites and their orbits, as well as space debris that could threaten French satellites, operated in tandem with Germany's Tracking and Imaging Radar.<sup>276</sup> This EU network is separate from a similar, strictly civilian, program sponsored by the ESA, started in 2014 to establish a database on all existing European space surveillance systems,<sup>277</sup> and so reduce Europe's reliance on the U.S. Space Surveillance Network.<sup>278</sup>

China and India have significant satellite tracking, telemetry, and control assets essential to their civil space programs. In 2015, China opened a new government center to monitor both NEOs and space debris. The center, managed by the State Administration of Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense and the Chinese Academy of Sciences, will share data with international partners. According to reports, "the center will utilize existing observatory facilities in China while taking advantage of surveillance data from both home and abroad to set up its own monitoring network for space debris."<sup>279</sup>

The Indian Space Research Organisation (ISRO) is developing its own radar space tracking system and in 2015 tested its "multi-object tracking radar" for LEO, which can reportedly "track 10 objects simultaneously up to 30cm by 30cm at distance of 800km."<sup>280</sup> The radar

is expected to be used to support India's human spaceflight program, since reentering the atmosphere requires tracking during descent. It will also be useful for identifying debris in LEO.<sup>281</sup>

Japan's Self-Defense Forces are developing their first space monitoring capabilities—new facilities for optical telescopes and radar. Information will be shared with the United States. JAXA, a civilian space agency, currently collects information using telescope and radar facilities in Okayama. Each new facility will cost about 10-billion yen (\$88.8-million).<sup>282</sup>

## Data sharing and space traffic management (STM)

There is currently no operational global system for space surveillance, in part because of the sensitive nature of surveillance data, and no global system for space traffic management. Options for multilateral sharing of orbital data were presented at UN COPUOS in 2016; however, there is no consensus on an appropriate approach.<sup>283</sup> Nonetheless, among the seven themes agreed to for the UNISPACE+50 process (see Indicator 4.2) is Theme 3, "Enhanced information exchange on space objects and events."<sup>284</sup> The objective is to identify "requirements for enhanced information exchange and notification procedures under the United Nations Register of Objects Launched into Outer Space" and to include their consideration as a new agenda item for the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee of COPUOS.<sup>285</sup>

Considerable SSA data is shared bilaterally. The U.S. SSA Sharing Program is run by U.S. Strategic Command (USSTRATCOM) through the Joint Space Operations Center, which also supports space safety operations.<sup>286</sup> Data from the U.S. SSN flows into the SSA Sharing Program, which has three levels of SSA support services.<sup>287</sup> The first level is the USSTRATCOM-sponsored website, Space-Track.org, which serves as an available repository of basic satellite catalog information, including positional data and background information (country of origin, launch date, etc.). The second is emergency notifications, which alert satellite operators to potential collisions (see Figure 1.16 below). In 2014, the JSpOC Mission System (JMS) provided 671,727 possible collision warning notifications to satellite owners/operators.<sup>288</sup> Data is currently provided to support more than 285 satellite operators, of which only 14% are part of the U.S. government.<sup>289</sup>

Notification method	Conjunction data message	Emergency criteria (message and email)	Emergency phone call criteria	
GEO	TCA $\leq$ 10 days & overall miss $\leq$ 10 km	TCA $\leq$ 3 days & overall miss $\leq$ 5 km	TCA $\leq$ 3 days & overall miss $\leq$ 500 m	
HEO	Reporting based on regime of secondary object in the conjunction using miss distance criteria only			
MEO	TCA $\leq$ 3 days & overall miss $\leq$ 5 km	TCA $\leq$ 3 days and overall miss $\leq$ 5 km	TCA $\leq$ 3 days and & overall miss $\leq$ 500 m	
Near Earth (LEO 1-4)	TCA $\leq$ 3 days & overall miss $\leq$ 1 km and Pc $\leq$ e <sup>^</sup> -4	$TCA \le 3 \text{ days } \& \text{ overall miss } \le 1 \text{ km}$ & $Pc \le e^{-4}$	TCA $\leq$ 3 days & overall miss $\leq$ 75 m & Pc $\leq$ e^-2	

Figure 1	15	Snace-Track	criteria f	or various	conjunction	warnings290
riguie i.	.17	space-mack	UIICIIA I	VI VALIVUS	conjunction	warnings

TCA = time of closest approach Pc = probability of collision

The third level of sharing includes specific advanced services supporting safe spaceflight operations during launch, on-orbit, and decay or reentry operations. This level is available to commercial and governmental satellite and launch operators with which the U.S.

DoD has established written agreements. The number of such agreements has expanded significantly in recent years. Not all data-sharing agreements include classified data. U.S. DoD officials have indicated that the United States has signed more than 50 unclassified data-sharing agreements with both government and private sector organizations.<sup>291</sup> The DoD has been investigating the possibility of turning over the task of providing collision warnings to commercial and international satellite operators to a civilian service.<sup>292</sup>





The International Scientific Optical Network is focused on detecting humanmade debris in high-altitude orbits, primarily GEO, from 38 facilities with 90 telescopes in 16 countries.<sup>294</sup> Russia's Keldysh Institute of Applied Mathematics coordinates the project and provides conjunction analysis for the Russian Federal Space Agency (Roscosmos). It produces orbital predictions, solutions, and analysis; it asserts that the different models it uses can produce higher quality data than what is provided through the SSA Sharing Program. Because ISON has no military ties, it also claims that its data is "more open, free, and complete than the data provided via the SSA Sharing Program." <sup>295</sup>



Figure 1.17 Number of objects discovered by ISON <sup>296</sup>

Commercial operators are also contributing to global SSA capabilities. U.S. company Analytical Graphics Inc., which provides data for space collision avoidance, maneuver detection, and debris modeling,<sup>297</sup> announced the opening of its Commercial Space Operations Center (ComSpOC) in March 2014.<sup>298</sup> The center is the first and most robust global system, consisting of an SSA facility that relies on commercial optical and radio tracking assets and the company's own space surveillance software. It draws on data from 70 telescopes aimed primarily at GEO, along with two radar sensors for LEO.<sup>299</sup> ComSpOC has tracked more than 9,000 objects in the public catalog, as well as non-public objects—more than 75% of all active GEO satellites and 100% of all active GEO satellites over the continental United States.<sup>300</sup> Other commercial service providers include the Schafer Corporation, which established an SSA business unit in 2016, using electrooptical systems, radio frequencies, and laser sensors to monitor LEO and GEO.<sup>301</sup> LeoLabs, which spun out of the nonprofit research center SRI International, was founded in 2016 to provide SSA services for commercial operators. It tracks debris in LEO with phased array radars located in Texas and Alaska.<sup>302</sup>

Nongovernmental actors have also recognized the increased importance of data sharing. The nonprofit Space Data Association (SDA) serves as a central hub for sharing data among participants. Its main functions are to share data on the positions of members' satellites and information to prevent electromagnetic interference.

## 2017 Developments

## The United States continues to prioritize SSA capabilities and mission

The U.S. government continued to support the development of more advanced capabilities to monitor debris and activities in space. In the proposed FY2018 budget, the USAF requested \$600-million for SSA technologies and operations.<sup>303</sup>

## Space Fence

At the heart of updated SSA capabilities is the S-Band Space Fence, being built on Kwajalein Atoll. This system, designed to replace the USAF Space Surveillance System, is capable of tracking more than 100,000 objects in orbit. Although the Space Fence was originally slated to be operational in December 2018, there have been delays and hardware installation did not begin until June 2017.<sup>304</sup> While Gen. John Raymond, head of Air Force Space Command, remarked in an October interview that Space Fence "is moving along pretty well,"<sup>305</sup> the new deadline for initial operational capability is April 2019. Radar checkout was rescheduled for early 2018 and operational tests are to take place between December 2018 and February 2019.<sup>306</sup>

## Space Based Space Surveillance (SBSS)

U.S. efforts to improve the ability to identify, track, and monitor objects in GEO include investment in the Space Based Space Surveillance program. The first Block 10 pathfinder satellite, launched in 2010, uses an optical telescope to look closely at objects in GEO from its position in a Sun-synchronous, low Earth orbit. In December, Boeing was awarded a modified contract to sustain the satellite through June 2022.<sup>307</sup> While there were plans for a follow-on SBSS satellite to be launched in late 2021, with a contract awarded in 2017, the USAF noted at a February industry day that the recently released Space Enterprise Vision reflected a changing program that required a system that is more "focused" and capable of surviving in an "operationally challenging" environment<sup>308</sup> (see Indicator 3.2.).

The ORS-5 mission, developed by the USAF Operationally Responsive Space Office and known as SensorSat, is intended as a "gap filler" between the SBSS-1 pathfinder and a follow-on SBSS satellite.<sup>309</sup> Costing \$85.7-million, and thus substantially cheaper than the SBSS satellite, ORS-5 will operate from a low-inclination, low-altitude orbit and

monitor spacecraft in the geosynchronous belt. The spacecraft was successfully launched on 26 August.<sup>310</sup>

#### Geosynchronous space surveillance

Objects in geosynchronous orbit cannot be imaged in detail by current ground-based telescopes. In early 2017, the Intelligence Advanced Research Projects Activity (IARPA) announced its plan to develop ground-based imaging technology that is precise enough to gather high-resolution images of objects orbiting in GEO.<sup>311</sup> Named Amon-Hen, the program's goal is a passive, ground-based optical interferometer, which combines multiple sources of light waves to obtain high-resolution measurements, costs less than \$25-million, and uses a smaller platform than current instruments. Data is to be gathered within a one-hour timeframe and processed within 24 hours.<sup>312</sup> Proposals for the 33-month program were solicited in August. Phase 1, lasting 15 months, was to begin in March 2018 and focus on technology development, system modeling capabilities, and image reconstruction algorithms. Phase 2, lasting 18 months, will focus on maturation of technologies and initial operations.<sup>313</sup>

The Geosynchronous Space Situational Awareness Program provides detailed inspection of objects in GEO, using dedicated satellites that operate in the near-geosynchronous orbit. The first two satellites, GSSAP 1 and 2, were launched in 2014. GSSAP 3 and 4 were launched on 19 August 2016; on 12 September 2017, the USAF 1st Space Operations Squadron activated them and began operations.<sup>314</sup> In March 2017, Orbital ATK disclosed that it had begun working on GSSAP 5 and 6 in late 2016, but did not indicate a launch date.<sup>315</sup>

Canada's NEOSSat microsatellite, which contributes data to the U.S. SSN, recovered operations in 2017 following an earlier failure of its magnetometer and all torque rods.<sup>316</sup>

#### The C-Band Space Surveillance Radar System becomes operational

The C-Band Space Surveillance Radar System near Exmouth, Australia—a joint initiative of the Australian Defence Force and the USAF—reached full operational capability in March. The radar will provide coverage of the southern and eastern hemispheres and is ideally located to track polar-orbiting reconnaissance satellites. Originally located on the Caribbean island of Antigua, the radar system was gradually moved, beginning in 2014.<sup>317</sup>

#### DARPA Hallmark

DARPA's Hallmark Software Testbed, intended to "quickly evaluate and integrate technologies for space command and control," showed signs of progress in late 2017. In November, DARPA awarded BAE Systems a contract worth up to \$12.8-million to develop a space evaluation and analysis testbed. The testbed will allow military personnel to practice multidomain operations so that data collected in space, on land, at sea, in the air, or in cyberspace can be combined and analyzed to support simultaneous space and terrestrial missions.<sup>318</sup> BAE will "host exercises to collect metrics for Hallmark's cognitive evaluation team, and to identify technologies for future use by the Defense Department's Joint Space Operations Center and the National Space Defense Center."<sup>319</sup>

## New Russian surveillance and tracking capabilities go online

Early in 2017, Russia's Space Forces began deploying "ground-based means of space monitoring" capable of tracking in-orbit satellites. Russia's Ministry of Defense indicated that the new-generation system in Altai Territory, bordering Kazakhstan, had been completed and was operational. The system will reportedly make it "possible to carry out global non-stop monitoring at all altitudes and angles by 2020."<sup>320</sup> By the end of March, it is reported that the new system had already identified 15,000 space objects, verified the deorbiting of approximately 5,000 space objects, and issued 300 warnings about space objects approaching operational Russian spacecraft and satellites.<sup>321</sup> According to Russian state news agency TASS, Russia intends to set up more than 10 new SSA complexes before 2020.<sup>322</sup>

Russia's first ground station of the Automated Warning System on Hazardous Situations in Outer Space, a program aimed at monitoring orbital debris, opened at the Pico dos Dias Observatory in western Brazil. The facility is one of four specialized centers to be created by Roscosmos.<sup>323</sup>

## Coordination of European Space Surveillance and Tracking capabilities improves

Efforts continued in 2017 to coordinate the provision of SSA data by pooling national capabilities (provided by France, Germany, Italy, the United Kingdom, Spain, and the European Union Satellite Centre) through the EU Space Surveillance and Tracking Framework. However, in October, the head of the ESA's European Space Operations Centre, which coordinates ESA's SSA work (primarily tracking NEOs and space weather (see Indicator 1.3)) claimed that the EU initiative remained too fragmented to provide the level of detail needed to monitor and manage the increasingly cluttered orbital environment.<sup>324</sup> The EU SST Framework is currently in the networking phase of the agreement, which is aimed at connecting national assets of consortium members; investment to upgrade national capabilities is expected to begin in 2018.

## USSTRATCOM pursues data-sharing beyond traditional allies

SSA data-sharing agreements enhance multinational space cooperation and streamline the process by which international partners request specific data and information gathered by U.S. Strategic Command. USSTRATCOM signed such an agreement with Belgium's Federal Science Policy Office in February<sup>325</sup> and another with the Norwegian Ministry of Defense and Norwegian Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Fisheries in April.<sup>326</sup> By early 2018, USSTRATCOM had agreements with 14 states (the United Kingdom, the Republic of Korea, France, Canada, Italy, Japan, Israel, Spain, Germany, Australia, Belgium, the United Arab Emirates, Norway, and Denmark), two intergovernmental organizations (ESA and the European Organisation for the Exploitation of Meteorological Satellites [EUMETSAT]), and more than 65 commercial satellite owner/operator/launchers.<sup>327</sup>

The bilateral sharing of data for combined space operations with military allies continued to expand. Going beyond the traditional Five Eyes intelligence-sharing alliance (of Australia, Canada, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States), in June, USSTRATCOM and the German Air Force signed a memorandum of agreement to assign a German liaison officer to the Joint Functional Component Command for Space.<sup>328</sup> The offer is based on a 2015 arrangement for each country to enhance the other's awareness of the space domain.<sup>329</sup>

In September, USSTRATCOM led an SSA exercise "Global Sentinel 2017," with participants from Australia, Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, the United Kingdom, and the commercial sector. Italy participated for the first time, and representatives from Spain and the Republic of Korea were first-time observers. During the exercise, the participating states maintained space operations centers for their respective SSA assets and experimented with a fully integrated command center. While the first three Global Sentinel events were labelled "SSA tabletop exercises," the new name reflects the growing importance of international engagement and combined SSA.<sup>330</sup>

Members of the Japanese SSA policy office visited U.S. Eglin Air Force Base in October, as part of an effort to encourage Japan's development of its SSA capabilities and dedicated space surveillance force. Demonstrations showcased equipment for space situational awareness, phased array radars, integration of intelligence, mission planning and debriefing, space surveillance operations, the processing of radar data, and training for space operations.<sup>331</sup>

#### FAA requests funds to initiate space traffic management pilot program

In the United States, there is a movement to shift responsibility for global STM support from the military to the civil sector. Accordingly, a portion of the FY2018 budget of the FAA Office of Commercial Space Transportation will be used to initiate an STM pilot program. Funds will be used to acquire a high-performance computing system of analytic software developed by commercial and government entities, capable of tracking an object database of roughly 500,000 individual space objects.<sup>332</sup>

*Report on Space Traffic Management Assessments, Frameworks, and Recommendations,* mandated by the 2015 Commercial Space Launch Competitiveness Act and prepared and submitted by U.S. company SAIC in November 2016, recommended that a civil government agency take over responsibility for orbital traffic management from the Department of Defense. However, it did not specify an agency to assume that responsibility.<sup>333</sup> The FAA Office of Commercial Space Transportation's budget request for the pilot program stemmed from its determination that it could take over the job of providing collision warnings for satellites, if authorized to do so. FAA Associate Administrator for Commercial Space Transportation George Nield has called for the office to be given the responsibility in a phased transition, beginning with this pilot program.<sup>334</sup>

# Commercial actors expand SSA capabilities and role in providing space safety and traffic management support

Following a robust year in 2016, the nascent U.S. commercial SSA industry grew in 2017 to meet demands from commercial operators and national governments for services and support. In February, three companies—ExoAnalytic Solutions, OmniSpace, and Spire Global—joined the Space Data Association.<sup>335</sup>

In March, SDA and Analytical Graphics, Inc. agreed to launch an updated Space Data Center Space Traffic service, SDC 2.0, which will provide satellite tracking, radio frequency spectrum management, and conjunction warning services to member companies of SDA.<sup>336</sup> SDC 2.0 is built on the first iteration of the center, another cooperative effort by SDA and AGI that began in 2012. SDC 2.0's independently generated catalog of tracked space objects will include objects larger than 20 cm in the GEO arc; the service also features functions to mitigate radio frequency interference, including the construction of geolocation scenarios and a Carrier ID database.<sup>337</sup>

Astroscale, a Singapore-based startup focused on space debris mitigation, raised \$25-million from investors in July; its first satellite, a 22-kg small satellite named "Idea OSG-1," is scheduled to launch in 2018. Idea OSG-1 is designed to identify and monitor sub-millimeter-sized debris in orbit for eventual targeting by Astroscale's debris-removal spacecraft (see Indicator 1.1).<sup>338</sup>

LeoLabs, which was spun out of the nonprofit research center SRI International to provide SSA services for commercial operators, raised \$4-million from investors that included Airbus Ventures. In February, LeoLabs began operating its phased-array radar in Midland, Texas. With this radar and one in Alaska, the company can track 94% of all objects 10 cm or larger in low Earth orbit. LeoLabs continued to work with the small-satellite company Planet to demonstrate how satellite operators can use commercial tracking data to prevent collisions. LeoLabs used data from U.S. Strategic Command to provide Planet with additional information on debris threatening its satellites.<sup>339</sup> In September, the company was presented with a "FinSpace Award" as one of the most promising space sector startups.<sup>340</sup>

ArianeGroup announced on 14 December that France's Joint Space Command would be the first customer for GEOTracker, a network of ground-based telescopes that monitor the geostationary arc.<sup>341</sup> GEOTracker consists of six ground-based telescopes—two in Australia, two in France, one in Spain, and one in Chile—and can detect objects down to one meter in diameter in GEO. ArianeGroup self-financed GEOTracker for four years; now, with a revenue-generating customer, it is seeking to expand the system. According to ArianeGroup, GEOTracker will initially focus on smaller objects in GEO and could then expand to monitor other orbits.

At the Space Symposium in April 2017, several companies proposed ideas and provided updates of SSA products in development. Ball Aerospace's PROXOR simulation tool helps customers to determine and evaluate how well new sensors will perform SSA functions.<sup>342</sup>Astra LLC is developing a computational model, Dragster, to improve the military's ability to determine how much drag a satellite is experiencing. Cosmic Advanced Engineering Solutions developed a new way to estimate the range of satellites from the glint observed by ground-based sensors.<sup>343</sup> Launchspace Technologies is working on a space debris removal spacecraft that contains SSA sensors.<sup>344</sup>

# Indicator 2.1: Space-based global utilities

Space-based global utilities are space assets that can be used by any actor equipped to receive the data that they provide. The use of space-based utilities has grown substantially over the last decade. Every day, millions of individual and corporate actors rely on space applications for functions as diverse as communications, Earth observation, weather forecasting, navigation, and search-and-rescue operations.

Global utilities are important for space security because they broaden the community of actors that have a direct interest in maintaining space for peaceful uses. While key global capabilities such as GPS and weather satellites were initially developed by military actors, today these systems have become indispensable to the civil and commercial sectors.

# Global navigation satellite systems

There are currently two operational global navigation satellite systems: U.S. GPS, and Russian GLONASS.

GPS, declared operational in 1993, works with a minimum of 24 satellites that orbit in six different planes in MEO. GPS operates a Standard Positioning Service for civilian use and a Precise Positioning Service for use by the U.S. DoD and its military allies. However, by 2001, military use accounted for only about 2% of its total market. As of May 2018, GPS consists of 31 operational satellites.<sup>1</sup> The next-generation GPS III system has been significantly delayed,<sup>2</sup> which may impact the long-term health of an ageing system.

GLONASS uses principles like those used in GPS. It is designed to operate with a minimum of 24 satellites in three orbital planes.<sup>3</sup> The system initially attained full operational capability in 1995,<sup>4</sup> but this capability was subsequently degraded by the loss of a number of satellites and only regained in 2011.<sup>5</sup> GLONASS operates a Standard Precision service available on a continuous, worldwide basis and a High Precision service available to all commercial users since 2007.<sup>6</sup> Russia is cooperating with China and India,<sup>7</sup> among others, to improve the system's accuracy and precision by building a network of ground stations around the world.<sup>8</sup> In 2015, China and Russia signed a Compatibility and Interoperability Cooperation Joint Statement aimed at increasing cooperation and providing cross-system compatibility between China's BeiDou system and Russian GLONASS system.<sup>9</sup>

Under development are two other global systems: the EU/ESA Galileo Navigation System and China's BeiDou Navigation System.

Galileo is designed to operate 30 satellites in MEO in a constellation like that of the GPS, providing Europe with independent GNSS capabilities. The first pair of In-Orbit Validation satellites were launched in 2011. Currently 14 spacecraft are operational.<sup>10</sup> Initial services began in 2016, with completion of the system planned for 2020.<sup>11</sup> Galileo will offer a range of services, including an encrypted, jam-resistant, publicly regulated service reserved for civil protection, national security, and law enforcement.<sup>12</sup>

The BeiDou system consists of BeiDou-1, a limited test system that has been operating since 2000; and COMPASS or BeiDou-2, a global system currently under construction. In

2015, China established stable regional operation and formal deployment of next-generation satellites for BeiDou-2,<sup>13</sup> which will include eight satellites in GEO and 35 in MEO. Global service is expected by 2020. The system currently has 15 operational spacecraft.<sup>14</sup>

Other actors are developing regional systems. Japan's Quazi-Zenith Satellite System (QZSS) now has four satellites in HEO interoperable with GPS to enhance regional navigation over Japan; plans are for a total of seven satellites.<sup>15</sup> India is developing the seven-satellite Indian Regional Navigation Satellite System (IRNSS).<sup>16</sup> The Iran Space Agency (ISA) has a long-term plan to fund an Iranian Local Positioning System. Until then, Iran will use a national radio navigation system (Naba), which is under development.<sup>17</sup>

Despite the desire to develop independent systems, almost all states remain dependent on GPS, with cooperation and interoperability becoming the norm. The United States has agreements with all systems under development.<sup>18</sup> Cooperation is facilitated by the International Committee on Global Navigation Satellite Systems (ICG), established in 2005 under the umbrella of the United Nations.<sup>19</sup>

# Remote sensing

Remote-sensing satellites are used extensively for a variety of EO functions, including weather forecasting; surveillance of borders and coastal waters; monitoring of crops, fisheries, and forests; and monitoring of natural disasters. Agencies around the world seek to enhance the efficiency of data sharing.<sup>20</sup>

Global weather monitoring and forecasting are enabled by the international sharing of spacebased meteorological data. EUMETSAT and NOAA provide meteorological data for Europe and the United States respectively.<sup>21</sup> Satellite operators from China, Europe, India, Japan, the Republic of Korea, Russia, and the United States, together with the World Meteorological Organization, make up the Co-ordination Group for Meteorological Satellites, a forum for the exchange of technical information on geostationary and polar-orbiting meteorological satellite systems.<sup>22</sup> Data collected is made freely available to the WMO, which distributes it to more than 3,000 weather forecast outlets in its 185 member states and six territories.<sup>23</sup> U.S. weather satellites, a critical component, are reaching the end of their lifespans. The U.S. GAO warned of a potential gap in weather satellite data provided by NOAA in 2013,<sup>24</sup> prompting discussion on purchasing data from commercial sources and cooperating with Europe or India.<sup>25</sup> New satellite capabilities have since been deployed by Russia, India, Japan, and China.<sup>26</sup>

The use of space-based capabilities to monitor Earth's environment and changing climate is increasing. Prominent examples include Copernicus, a joint program of the European Commission and ESA.<sup>27</sup> The satellite will record mean sea-level measures over the next 30 years and provide other support for oceanography in Europe. Italy's dual-use COSMO-SkyMed will offer thematic mapping for environmental applications such as forestry and agriculture,<sup>28</sup> and provide commercial data. The Global Climate Observing System (GCOM), a WMO program, is expected to provide users with information needed to "address pressing climate-related concerns."<sup>29</sup> NASA and the U.S. Agency for International Development have initiated an environmental monitoring program in West Africa called SERVIR,<sup>30</sup> to use data from NASA's EO satellites "to help improve environmental decision-making among developing nations."<sup>31</sup> At a 2016 meeting of heads of space agencies, participants committed to coordinating efforts to monitor Earth's climate, particularly the water cycle.<sup>32</sup>

Several initiatives aim to expand access to EO data. The 2014 U.S. National Plan for Civil Earth Observation seeks to maximize interagency coordination across more than 100 government programs.<sup>33</sup> The 2015 Copernicus Cooperation Agreement between the United States and the EU promotes "a shared U.S.-EU vision to pursue full, free, and open data policies for government Earth observation satellites,...foster greater scientific discovery and encourage innovation in applications and value added services for the benefit of society at large."34 The European Global Monitoring for Environment and Security (GMES) initiative and the Japanese Sentinel Asia program are examples of centralized databases of EO data made available to users around the world.<sup>35</sup> The Committee on Earth Observation Satellites is composed of 60 agencies from around the world that work to coordinate and harmonize civil EO programs and data exchange for societal benefit.<sup>36</sup> The Group on Earth Observations is an international partnership of more than 100 governments and more than 100 Participating Organizations from academia, the private sector, and civil society that aims to leverage EO data to inform global governance decisions. This includes the creation of a Global Earth Observation System of Systems (GEOSS) to better integrate and share data, which currently includes resources from more than 150 providers.<sup>37</sup>

The importance of commercial providers of global EO data is growing, along with the trend of using constellations of small satellites to allow imagery to be updated more frequently (see Indicator 2.4). Some data is made available for global benefit. DigitalGlobe (now part of Maxar Technologies) has an agreement with UNOOSA to collaborate on satellite imagery and geospatial solutions for development.<sup>38</sup> BlackSky has partnered with the UN Institute for Training and Research (UNITAR) to "explore how imaging can be applied to humanitarian relief, human security, climate change adaptation, sustainable water management, territorial management, high priority peace-keeping missions, maritime monitoring of illegal activity, and more."<sup>39</sup> In 2016, GeoOptics committed to making all data from its planned commercial constellation of climate- and environment-monitoring satellites free for research purposes.<sup>40</sup>

GSD (m)	Examples of detection capabilities
+9.00	Distinguish urban and agricultural areas, wetlands/floodplains, forests Detect medium-sized port facilities, major highway, and rail bridges over water Observe weather patterns and natural resource distribution
9.00-4.50	Detect large buildings (e.g., factories, hospitals, sports stadiums, etc.) Identify road layouts on major highway systems Detect large ships and aircraft (not by type) Identify water current direction by color variations
4.50-2.50	Detect individual houses in residential areas Observe road layouts in urban areas Detect large ships by type Distinguish between large and small aircraft Identify trains (not individual railway cars)

Figure 2.1 Detection capabilities of EO satellites at various ground sample distance (GSD)<sup>41</sup>

GSD (m)	Examples of detection capabilities
2.50-1.20	Distinguish between farm buildings (e.g., barns, silos, etc.) and residential housing Identify sports courts (e.g., tennis, basketball, etc.) Detect small boats (4.5-6 m in length) in open water Identify individual railway tracks Detect large fighter jets by type
1.20-0.75	Detect individual railway cars and trains by type Identify larger than two-person tents at an established camping ground Observe large animals in grassland (e.g., elephants, giraffes, rhinoceros, etc.) Identify cars in parking lots
0.75-0.40	Roughly detect individual persons Distinguish between station wagons and sedans Detect electric/telephone poles in residential areas Observe foot tracks in grassland and barren areas Detect spare tire on a mid-size truck
0.40-0.20	Detect limbs (arms, legs) on a person Identify individual steps on stairways Identify rocks, stumps, and mounds in fields and forest clearings Identify underwater pier footings Detect small aircraft by type
0.20-0.10	Detect facial features (partial discrimination of some features) Identify individual small animals (e.g., cats, dogs, piglets, etc.) Detect windscreen wipers, grill detailing, and license plates on vehicles
-0.10	Identify construction or gardening tools (e.g., saw, level, shovel, pick, etc.) Identify license plate numbers/vehicle registration numbers on trucks Detect individual barbs on barbed wire fence Identify individual grain heads on wheat

## Communications

Most satellite communications services are provided by commercial actors and covered under Indicator 2.4. However, from a global utility perspective, it is worth pointing to the emergence of many of these services within broad intergovernmental organizations, often with mandates to enhance global coverage and accessibility of these services. For example, the International Telecommunications Satellite Organization (ITSO) is based on the principle "that communication by means of satellite should be available to the nations of the world as soon as practicable on a global and non-discriminatory basis."<sup>42</sup> The Intersputnik International Organization of Space Communications, established in 1971 and headquartered in Moscow, is primarily involved in satellite capacity leasing.<sup>43</sup> ArabSat, an intergovernmental organization founded by the Arab League in 1976, connects Arab society and the world through telecommunications services that are aligned with Arab values and culture.<sup>44</sup> Today, private companies such as OneWeb aim to provide Internet service to the more than 50% of the globe that does not currently have access to "reliable high-speed connectivity"<sup>45</sup> (see Indicator 2.4).

## Automatic Identification System (AIS)

The Automatic Identification System (AIS) is used by ships to monitor marine traffic, providing information on identity, position, course, and speed. At first, as a radio-based communications system, marine monitoring experienced transmission limitations.<sup>46</sup>

Detection of AIS signals using satellite-based receivers was initiated in 2005 and has been used successfully since the 2008 demonstration by ORBCOMM in conjunction with the U.S. Coast Guard. Currently, commercial services are provided by ORBCOMM, exactEarth, Spacequest, Spire, and LuxSpace; government capabilities are supported in countries that include the United States, Canada, Norway, Germany, and China.

#### Disaster relief and search-and-rescue

Under the International Charter on Space and Major Disasters, participating space agencies provide space-based data and information in support of relief efforts during emergencies caused by major disasters.<sup>47</sup> Members include the Argentine Space Agency, CNES, China National Space Administration (CNSA), CSA, ESA, EUMETSAT, the German Aerospace Center (DLR), ISRO, JAXA, Korea Aerospace Research Institute (KARI), National Institute for Space Research, NOAA, Roscosmos, the UK Space Agency, the U.S. Geological Survey, and DMC International Imaging. To activate the Charter, an Authorized User (typically a Charter member) submits a request related to a disaster. Upon activation of the Charter, a Project Manager is appointed to maintain communication with the affected country and to coordinate access to useful satellite data.<sup>48</sup>

The International Cospas-Sarsat Programme is a satellite-based search-and-rescue distress alert detection and information distribution system, best known for detecting and locating emergency beacons activated by aircraft, ships, and backcountry hikers in distress.<sup>49</sup> Participants include the four original parties to the Cospas-Sarsat International Programme Agreement (Canada, France, Russia, and the United States), 26 Ground Segment Providers, 10 User States, and two Organizations.<sup>50</sup> Cospas-Sarsat provides alert and location data to national search-and-rescue authorities worldwide, without discrimination, independent of country participation in the program.<sup>51</sup> Between September 1982 and December 2015, Cospas-Sarsat assisted in the rescues of 41,750 people in 11,788 search-and-rescue events.<sup>52</sup> The space segment of the program currently includes five fully operational satellites in LEO and nine fully operational satellites in GEO, with four extra satellites undergoing tests.<sup>53</sup>

The UN Platform for Space-based Information for Disaster Management and Emergency Response (UN-SPIDER) is an open network of providers of space-based solutions to support disaster management activities.<sup>54</sup> Its official mission is to "ensure that all countries and international and regional organizations have access to, and develop the capacity to use, all types of space-based information to support the full disaster management cycle." China agreed to provide EO data to UN-SPIDER in a September 2015 agreement.<sup>55</sup>

Through UN-SPIDER, UNOOSA launched the Global Earth Observation Partnership with 17 partners in March 2015 to facilitate the use of EO and space-based technologies to support implementation of the Sendai Frameworks for Disaster Risk Reduction.<sup>56</sup> A successor to the Hyogo Framework for Action, Sendai's goal is to provide "substantial reduction of disaster risk and losses in lives, livelihoods and health and in the economic, physical, social, cultural and environmental assets of persons, businesses, communities and countries."<sup>57</sup>

Members of the EMEA (Europe, Middle East, and Africa) Satellite Operators Association (ESOA), and the Global VSAT (very small aperture terminal) Forum, which represents organizations such as EUTELSAT, HISPASAT, Inmarsat, Intelsat, SES, Thuraya, and

Yahsat, in coordination with the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and the Emergency Telecommunications Cluster and led by the World Food Programme, signed the Crisis Connectivity Charter in October 2015.<sup>58</sup> The goal is to harness the capabilities of satellite operators to provide access to communications capabilities during a disaster. This charter's operation is like that of the International Charter on Space and Disaster Management.

## 2017 Developments

## Global Navigation Satellite Systems improve interoperability and reduce reliance on GPS

The ICG held its twelfth meeting in Japan on 2-7 December. Members provided updates on the status and plans of various systems, discussed research and development for the next generation GNSS, and joined working groups. Work in 2017 focused on systems, signals, and services; enhancement of GNSS performance, new services and capabilities; information dissemination and capacity building; and reference frames, timing, and applications.<sup>59</sup>

# U.S. GPS

The United States slowly advanced the next-generation Global Positioning System. Upgraded Lockheed Martin GPS III satellites received final approval from the USAF. The first satellite, SV01, is expected to launch in 2018. The new satellites, with a lifespan of 15 years (three more than current satellites) will provide "a new civil signal that will improve future connectivity worldwide for commercial and civilian users."<sup>60</sup> The constellation currently consists of 12 GPS IIR, seven GPS IIR-M, and 12 GPS IIF satellites, which have an average age of 10 years.<sup>61</sup> Released performance reports for 2014 and 2015 confirm that the system satisfied nearly all measurable performance commitments to the civil sector.<sup>62</sup> However, launch of SV01 is four years behind schedule. Moreover, the lack of launches in 2017 raises concerns about the long-term health of the aging system. Delays in the production and delivery of the first 10 satellites resulted in a \$600-million cost increase. The USAF is now planning to release a request for proposals to produce future satellites.<sup>63</sup>

In December 2017, the United States and China released a *Joint Statement on Civil Signal Compatibility and Interoperability Between the Global Positioning System (GPS) and the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System (BDS)*, the product of an ongoing United States-China GNSS Cooperation Dialogue that began in May 2014.<sup>64</sup> Negotiated compatible signal characteristics will result in an improved service for users of both GPS and BDS.<sup>65</sup>

# Russian GLONASS

GLONASS currently has 24 operational satellites and one satellite in flight tests.<sup>66</sup> After the oldest satellite was removed in June 2017,<sup>67</sup> the Uragan-M satellite (Cosmos 2516) was launched. Russia is advancing international use of the system. The new satellite station in Nicaragua that opened in 2017 is the first GLONASS station in Central America.<sup>68</sup> It will be part of a global network that will monitor the performance of all GNSS, including GLONASS, GPS, Galileo, and BeiDou, with the aim of improving the interoperability of GLONASS with other systems, while also improving accuracy and reliability.<sup>69</sup> Russia's spending on space has been severely cut in recent years (see Indicator 2.2) and it is not clear how future performance will be affected.

#### ESA Galileo

Initial operations began in 2016, but work continues to complete the system. Galileo satellites 15 and 16 were launched in June 2017 and Galileo 19, 20, 21, and 22 in December.<sup>70</sup> Also in 2017, Galileo 17 and 18 underwent testing<sup>71</sup> and another 12 spacecraft were commissioned.<sup>72</sup> At the end of the year, there were 14 operational satellites in the constellation.<sup>73</sup> After one more launch, the constellation will be able to deliver global coverage, pinpointing a location on Earth to within one meter.<sup>74</sup> Ten atomic clocks onboard Galileo satellites failed in 2017,<sup>75</sup> but did not compromise the system, because of designed-in redundancy.<sup>76</sup> Completion of the 30-satellite system has been delayed until 2021.<sup>77</sup> The European Global Navigation Satellite Systems Agency (GSA) has taken responsibility for Galileo operations and service provision.<sup>78</sup>

#### Chinese BeiDou

After a four-month delay,<sup>79</sup> China launched the first two BeiDou-3M satellites into MEO in November 2017, marking the official expansion of the system into a global network.<sup>80</sup> The launch of the second pair of satellites was delayed until January 2018, and 18 additional BeiDou-3 satellites are expected to launch this year,<sup>81</sup> marking a step toward global service.<sup>82</sup> This new generation of satellites has an accuracy of 2.5-5 m, which is comparable with GPS, and can provide both navigation and communication services. The system is also compatible with other satellite navigation systems.<sup>83</sup> The service is a core component of the Belt and Road Initiative's "Spatial Information Corridor," which includes satellite communication and remote-sensing applications<sup>84</sup> (see Indicator 2.3).

#### Indian IRNSS (Regional)

ISRO plans to offer a GPS-type service for mobile users of its Indian Regional Navigation Satellite System (IRNSS). The Navigation with Indian Constellation (NavIC) service is expected to provide a standard positioning service with an accuracy of 5 m.<sup>85</sup> The system, which requires seven satellites for reliable operation, is almost complete. An eighth satellite was intended to replace the malfunctioning IRNSS-1A, on which three atomic clocks were showing unexplained errors.<sup>86</sup> The August 2017 launch of that new satellite failed,<sup>87</sup> but the system remained functional.<sup>88</sup>

#### Japanese Quasi-Zenith Satellite System (Michibiki) (Regional)

Japan currently relies on U.S. GPS for satellite navigation and positioning, but is developing a regional GNSS system to enhance service in the Asia-Pacific region. In 2017, JAXA, in cooperation with Mitsubishi Heavy Industries, launched two satellites<sup>89</sup> to join the original satellite launched in 2010. The system is called "Michibiki," which means guidance.<sup>90</sup> In conjunction with GPS, the Japanese system will be able to reduce positioning errors to only a few centimeters.<sup>91</sup> A fourth satellite is expected for launch in 2018 to initiate the service, and there are plans to increase the number of satellites in orbit to seven by 2023.<sup>92</sup>

#### Other

Geoscience Australia and Lockheed Martin initiated a research program to demonstrate how signals from GPS and Galileo satellites can be augmented to enhance positioning and navigation for a range of applications. Over two years the project will explore the ability of a second-generation Satellite-Based Augmentation System (SBAS) testbed to use signals from both constellations to achieve higher GNSS integrity and accuracy. Agriculture, aviation, construction, maritime, mining, rail, road, spatial, and utilities applications will be validated. A master station in Spain will collect reference station data from locations operated by Geoscience Australia; the data will be available to end users within six seconds via an uplink antenna and a GEO satellite.<sup>93</sup>

A new EU-funded TREASURE project will integrate signals from GPS, GLONASS, BeiDou, and Galileo to provide instant, high-accuracy positioning anywhere in the world. The project will run over four years and will focus on mitigating the effects of the atmosphere on satellite communication and positioning.<sup>94</sup>

## Greater access to high-resolution and frequent-revisit EO data

Commercial and national projects are expanding the coverage of, and access to, free and lower-cost high-resolution Earth imagery.<sup>95</sup> DigitalGlobe is building a new constellation of satellites, WorldView Legion (to be completed by 2021), which will expand the revisit capabilities of its high-resolution system, capable of capturing the image of a book on a coffee table, to every 20 minutes for parts of the planet.<sup>96</sup> Currently, small-satellite company Planet provides high-revisit data, but at much lower resolution. Planet launched 88 of its small Dove satellites in February 2017 as part of its Flock 3P launch (see Indicator 2.4).<sup>97</sup> The constellation is now able to image all of Earth every day.<sup>98</sup> Planet also purchased Terra Bella from Google, which will add another seven satellites to their constellation and facilitate the sale of data.<sup>99</sup>

Commercial companies are making EO data more readily available to the public. Canadianbased Skywatch "collects images and other data from hundreds of satellites" for use on its EarthCache platform, which allows any software developer or business to easily integrate it into applications; so far 3,000 companies have used it to create 1,000 unique applications for satellite data.<sup>100</sup>

National programs such as South Africa's proposed EOSat-1 are also focused on improving access to high-resolution data, with a maximum resolution of about 2.5 m. The stated mission priorities are food security, tracking land use, and disaster management. The government intends to share data with other African countries.<sup>101</sup>

A joint AU-EU initiative is attempting to address the growing need for EO data in Africa. In May 2017, eligible African institutions were invited to apply for a share of the €30-million in grants for Global Monitoring for Environment and Security (GMES) in Africa.<sup>102</sup> In November, 13 were awarded contracts<sup>103</sup> to extend and develop applications linked to water and natural resources as well as regional and national capacities to generate EO data for such purposes.<sup>104</sup>

An international conference of scientists was convened in Nairobi by the Regional Centre for Mapping of Resources for Development to explore the applications of space science.<sup>105</sup>

The South African National Space Agency (SANSA) has developed a new crop-monitoring program that transforms EO data into understandable and usable information. The system will be made available to other African countries.<sup>106</sup> Researchers at Stanford are using high-resolution satellite images to estimate crop yields, so that resources can be more efficiently managed in poor parts of the world.<sup>107</sup> Researchers at the University of Illinois are harnessing electromagnetic imaging from satellites to estimate crop yield in the U.S. corn belt. This is

the first time that spectral bands, including visible, infrared, thermal, and passive and active microwave, have been used together to look at crops; this method "greatly increases the capacity to monitor crops and crop yield."<sup>108</sup>

The United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) is using satellite imagery to monitor damage to heritage sites caused by conflict as part of a six-year plan that runs until 2021.<sup>109</sup> In 2017, the EU provided prolonged satellite imagery support to assist the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE) in monitoring the conflict in eastern Ukraine;<sup>110</sup> this mission was still functioning in March 2018.<sup>111</sup>

The International Partnership Programme of the UK Space Agency awarded approximately £70-million to UK space businesses for projects that help emerging and developing economies use satellite data to tackle problems such as flooding, drought, and deforestation.<sup>112</sup> A UK crowdfunded project aims to use satellite images to identify possible sites that employ slaves.<sup>113</sup>

To facilitate greater access to EO data, the Committee on Earth Observation Satellites (CEOS) released a 2018-2020 Work Plan focused on "improved EO systems coordination and enhanced data access for key global programs and initiatives."<sup>114</sup> CEOS aims to ensure "international coordination of civil space-based Earth observation programs and promotes exchange of data to optimize societal benefit and inform decision making for securing a prosperous and sustainable future for human kind."<sup>115</sup> Five working groups address capacity building and data democracy, climate, calibration and validation, disasters, and information systems and services.<sup>116</sup>

Broad access to high-resolution Earth imaging also poses security concerns (see Indicator 2.5).

#### Weather monitoring and prediction capabilities continue to improve

In October 2017, the United States launched the first Joint Polar Satellite System (JPSS-1) satellite, which can monitor and predict weather, in addition to monitoring atmospheric temperatures and moisture, and sea-surface temperatures and ocean color.<sup>117</sup> The satellite, a joint venture between NASA and NOAA, is the first in a series of four "next-generation operational environmental satellites representing major advancements in observations used for severe weather prediction and environmental monitoring."<sup>118</sup>

The JPSS-2 satellite was set to be launched by United Launch Alliance in mid-2021.<sup>119</sup> However, in early 2018, the U.S. administration requested 20% cuts to NOAA's budget, including weather satellite programs,<sup>120</sup> following on 2017 budget cuts for future polar-orbiting weather satellites.<sup>121</sup>

NOAA continued to develop the GOES-S and GOES-T series of satellites, to be launched in 2018 and 2020, respectively, to join the GOES-R series launched in 2016. The GOES-16 of the R series is described as the "most advanced weather satellite NOAA has ever developed"<sup>122</sup> and is NOAA's first geostationary weather satellite to carry a lightning detector. It covers the eastern United States and the Atlantic Ocean, and began regular weather observations in December 2017.<sup>123</sup> Next-generation geostationary weather satellites can scan the Earth five times more quickly than the current GOES fleet, at four times the image resolution and with triple the number of channels.<sup>124</sup> The data from the new satellites distinguishes among snow, fog, clouds, volcanic ash, and other particles.

Japanese scientists have made a breakthrough in modelling weather patterns in areas under heavy cloud. The project at the Riken Science Institute is pairing data from the Himawari-8 satellite with a program run on a supercomputer to gauge the height of the top of clouds, information that is vital in estimating factors such as wind and temperature. The program could help improve forecasting during heavy weather when ground-based and airborne monitors can be unreliable and has the potential to improve weather warnings, allowing more time for evacuations.<sup>125</sup>

In May, NASA's Cyclone Global Navigation Satellite System (CYGNSS) began to release regular public data, including measurements of ocean surface wind speeds and roughness, primarily to allow the monitoring of location, intensity, size, and development of tropical cyclones.<sup>126</sup> CYGNSS is a constellation of eight microsatellite spacecraft that were launched in 2016 and which interact with GPS to take frequent measurements of ocean surface winds in the tropics.<sup>127</sup>

Russia's November 28 launch of a \$45-milliion weather satellite, Meteor-M No.2.1, failed and the satellite was lost.<sup>128</sup>

## Increased data collaboration to monitor climate change

France's space agency, CNES, hosted the One Planet Summit in December. Leaders of space agencies made plans to set up a Space Climate Observatory to improve collaboration in achieving long-term sustainability and accessibility of climate data captured by satellites.<sup>129</sup>

The space agencies of France and the United Kingdom agreed to launch satellite mission MicroCarb in 2020 to measure sources and sinks of carbon, the principal gas driving global warming.<sup>130</sup> ESA launched the fourth Copernicus satellite (Sentinel 2-B) from French Guiana in March to support a focus on changes in the Earth's mass and coastal zones. With its twin Sentinal-2A (launched in June 2015) it will cover the Earth's entire surface in five days.<sup>131</sup> The Copernicus Sentinel-5P pollution monitoring satellite was launched in October, with its mission expected to begin in 2018.<sup>132</sup> The British-built satellite will provide pollution data within three hours of detecting it and will remain in orbit for seven years.<sup>133</sup>

The pair of U.S./German GRACE satellites were retired in October after 15 years of in-space service. NASA launched replacement satellites (GRACE-FO) on 22 May 2018.<sup>134</sup>

Toronto's Space Flight Laboratory has agreed to provide Dubai-based Mohammed Bin Rashid Space Centre with a microsatellite for aerosol and greenhouse gas monitoring.<sup>135</sup>

To better leverage space data, the November 2017 Florianopolis Declaration created the Atlantic International Research Centre, an international scientific network headquartered in the Azores islands of Portugal. The center is intended to integrate space, climate-energy, oceans, and data sciences for diverse applications, including security, agriculture, biodiversity, and urban planning.<sup>136</sup>

# Satellites continue important role in disaster response

China joined the International Cospas-Sarsat Programme as its 44th member in October.<sup>137</sup> China's BeiDou system will collaborate with GPS, GLONASS, and Galileo systems in search-and-rescue missions.<sup>138</sup> Cospas-Sarsat aided in the rescue of at least 2,057 persons in 876 events in 2016, the latest year for which data is available.<sup>139</sup> It has helped to rescue at least 43,807 persons since 1982.

······································				
Type of distress	Search-and-rescue events	Persons rescued		
Aviation	177	355		
Maritime	349	1,201		
Land	350	501		
Total	876	2,057		

Figure 2.2	Cospas-Sarsat rescues,	<b>2016</b> <sup>140</sup>
------------	------------------------	----------------------------

International Charter Space and Major Disasters was activated 44 times in 2017. The Charter provides a unified system of space-data acquisition and delivery during humanmade or natural disasters to mitigate the effects on human life and property.<sup>141</sup> The UAE became a member in 2017.<sup>142</sup> The Charter was awarded the William Thomas Pecora Award in November for its "outstanding support to the global community during times of crisis."<sup>143</sup>

The UAE's Mohammed Bin Rashid Space Centre joined Sentinel Asia,<sup>144</sup> a voluntary international initiative established in 2005 to support disaster management in the Asia-Pacific region by sharing imagery from EO satellites.<sup>145</sup> It will provide high-resolution data from its DubaiSat-2 satellite that was launched in 2013, and through its long-term EO program.<sup>146</sup>

Mainland China and Taiwan agreed to share electromagnetic satellite data to better track earthquakes. China will give Taiwan partial access to data collected by an electromagnetic surveillance satellite to be launched next year.<sup>147</sup>



Figure 2.3 Activations of the International Charter on Space and Major Disasters, 2000–2017

\* All Other includes landslides, oil spills, ice events, typhoons, and other uncategorized events.

#### Leveraging space capabilities for sustainable development

Space capabilities such as GNSS, weather data, and satellite communications are considered critical for the achievement of the global Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). Seventeen SDGs are outlined in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,<sup>148</sup> which was adopted
by 194 countries at the UN General Assembly in September 2015.<sup>149</sup> Using space to achieve these goals is a focus of UNISPACE+50 in 2018 and the Space 2030 Agenda led by UNOOSA and UN COPUOS. In November, UNOOSA and the UAE conducted a high-level forum on space as a driver for socioeconomic sustainable development, which resulted in recommendations for the use of space as a tool for sustainable development.<sup>150</sup> UNOOSA and the UAE also signed an agreement to increase cooperation in the peaceful uses of outer space, including applications for sustainable development.<sup>151</sup>

At the end of 2017, UNOOSA and the UN Development Programme (UNDP) agreed to increase sharing of space technology. In particular, UNOOSA will "work to provide UNDP with access to satellite imagery and analysis, and leverage UNDP's global user network to deliver space-based solutions for the SDGs.<sup>152</sup> UNOOSA is also working with the ESA to develop a "space solution catalogue" to help countries attain SDG targets; the catalog will work as a portal through which countries can find possible space solutions.<sup>153</sup> UNOOSA held discussions with China on how its Spatial Information Corridor—part of the Belt and Road Initiative—can be used to meet SDGs (see Indicator 2.3).<sup>154</sup>

The Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) met in October to unite national space agencies and related technical bodies in Africa behind a strategy for space science and geomatics, which is linked to mutual peacekeeping and economic development.<sup>155</sup>

# Indicator 2.2: Priorities and funding levels in civil space programs

Civil space programs now account for approximately 65% of global space expenditures.<sup>156</sup> The civil space sector is made up of organizations engaged in the exploration of space, or in scientific research in or related to space, for noncommercial and nonmilitary purposes. Activities include national (nonmilitary) satellites, science missions, the development of launch vehicles, and space exploration.

Civil space programs contribute to economic growth, social well-being, and sustainable development. The prestige associated with civil space accomplishments can be a significant driver of national policy. But distinguishing civil space activity from other types of activity can be difficult. Capabilities developed by civil space programs often find later applications in the military or commercial sectors; thus, investment in civil space activities can be a predictor of a state's plans in other sectors.

Access to and use of space is expanding rapidly. In 2017, ESA, the United States, Russia, China, Japan, India, Israel, Iran, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK), and the Republic of Korea had independent launch capabilities.<sup>157</sup> As of 30 April 2018, the Union of Concerned Scientists Satellite Database listed ESA, Taiwan, and the following 62 states as owners/operators of active satellites: Algeria, Argentina, Australia, Austria, Azerbaijan, Bangladesh, Belarus, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Czech Republic, Chile, China, Denmark, Egypt, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, India, Indonesia, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Laos, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malaysia, Mexico, Monaco, Mongolia, Morocco, Netherlands, Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, Peru, Russia, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Slovakia, South Korea, Sri Lanka, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Thailand, Turkey, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom, United States, Uruguay, Venezuela, and Vietnam.<sup>158</sup>



#### Figure 2.4 Global access to space, 2018<sup>159</sup>

### Space agencies

There are more than 70 national space agencies. ESA reports that 58 countries invested more than \$10-million each in space programs in 2017.<sup>160</sup>

NASA oversees mission design, integration, launch, and space operations, while also conducting aeronautics and aerospace research. Reaching over \$20-billion annually, NASA's budget is by far the world's largest civilian space budget.<sup>161</sup> Recent priorities include the development of new capabilities for space launch, human spaceflight, and deep space exploration.<sup>162</sup> While much of the operational work is carried out by NASA, major commercial contractors such as Boeing and Lockheed Martin develop technologies for new space exploration projects.

Roscosmos is the Russian coordinating hub for space activities. Its numerous civilian activities include Earth monitoring and the astronaut program; it also coordinates military launches with the Defense Ministry.<sup>163</sup> Much work is done by design bureaus—state-owned companies established during the Cold War that have been integrated into "Science and Production Associations" (NPOs), such as NPO Energia, NPO Energomash, NPO Lavochkin, and the Khrunichev Space Center. A major provider of launch services to other countries, Roscosmos is recovering from a string of approximately 15 failed launches of its Proton rockets between 2012 and 2016.<sup>164</sup> Roscosmos was formally dissolved in 2015 and in early 2016 joined the recently nationalized United Rocket and Space Corporation to form the Roscosmos State Corporation.<sup>165</sup> Roscosmos faced a reduction of more than 60% to the 10-year budget announced in 2015, which primarily affected the development of a super heavy launch rocket for space exploration.<sup>166</sup> The 2016-2025 budget is approximately \$20.5-billion,<sup>167</sup> or roughly \$2.05-billion annually.

The China National Space Administration, established in 1993, became the second largest space program in 2016, with spending estimated at \$4.9-billion.<sup>168</sup> As the central civil space agency in China, it reports to the State Administration for Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense, a civilian authority under the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology. Although a relative latecomer to space, in 2003, China became the third

country to achieve human spaceflight. China's rapidly expanding investment in its space program includes space launch, human spaceflight, and space exploration capabilities, in addition to Earth observation and a Global Navigation Satellite System (see Indicator 2.1). In recent years, China has launched new rockets (Long March 6 and Long March 11), opened Wenchang Space Launch Center on Hainan Island, and advanced development of the Tiangong space station program.

Euroconsult reports that Japan, France, Germany, India, and the EU all invested more than \$1-billion in their space programs in 2016.<sup>169</sup>

In 1961, France established the Centre national d'études spatiales, which remains the largest EU national-level agency. Italy established a national space agency, Agenzia Spaziale Italiana (ASI), in 1989, and Germany consolidated various space research institutes into the German Aerospace Center (Deutsches Zentrum für Luft- und Raumfahrt or DLR) in 1997. The European Space Research Organisation and the European Launch Development Organisation merged in 1975 into the European Space Agency. ESA currently has 22 Member States: Austria, Belgium, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, and the United Kingdom. Slovenia is an Associate Member, while Bulgaria, Canada, Cyprus, Malta, Latvia, Lithuania, and Slovakia are Cooperating States; discussions for cooperation are under way with Croatia.<sup>170</sup>

JAXA was formed in 2001 by the merger of the Institute of Space and Aeronautical Science of the University of Tokyo, the National Aerospace Laboratory, and the National Space Development Agency.<sup>171</sup> India's ISRO was founded as a dedicated civil space agency in 1969. The Israel Space Agency was formed in 1982, the CSA in 1989, and Brazil's Agência Espacial Brasileira in 1994.

The Iranian Space Agency began operating on 27 September 2010.<sup>172</sup> Iran has since launched four satellites into orbit. In 2014, Iran formulated a 10-year strategic plan with a focus on telecommunications and remote-sensing satellites, as well as human spaceflight.<sup>173</sup> Many of the international sanctions that had previously limited Iran's space program were lifted under the conditions of the 2015 Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action to limit its nuclear program. In 2018, however, the United States withdrew from the agreement and reimposed sanctions.

The UAE Space Agency was established in 2014. National investment in space is estimated to be \$5.44-billion annually, with a significant portion allocated to the agency. The primary focus is on launching an unmanned Mars probe in 2020.<sup>174</sup>

# Human spaceflight

Human spaceflight represents the largest civil space expenditure, estimated annually at \$11.4-billion.<sup>175</sup> The USSR dominated the early years of human spaceflight. Russia maintains domestic human spaceflight capability with the Soyuz program. The 2006-2015 Federal Space Program included human spaceflight—specifically, development of a reusable spacecraft to replace the Soyuz vehicle and completion of the Russian segment of the ISS, which remains incomplete.<sup>176</sup> The new 2016-2025 Federal Space Program again commits to completion of the ISS and includes plans for a human-rated version of the Angara rocket to be launched from a new launch pad at the Vostochny spaceport, but without a clear allocation of funding.<sup>177</sup>

The first U.S. human space mission was completed in 1961. The Space Shuttle program provided human spaceflight capability from 1981 until 2011. Since then, an independent human launch capability has been an ongoing challenge for NASA, which currently purchases flights to the ISS on Russia's Soyuz rocket. NASA is working with private companies SpaceX and Boeing on the Commercial Crew Program to provide human spaceflight to the ISS in the future, but the program is significantly behind schedule;<sup>178</sup> operational launches of the Dragon V and Starliner CST-100 spacecraft are unlikely before 2019 or 2020.<sup>179</sup> NASA's new heavy-launch Space Launch System remains a priority; it is intended to support deep space exploration, one day taking astronauts to Mars. Human exploration beyond LEO has been an elusive goal since the 2004 announcement that NASA would return humans to the Moon by 2020. The Journey to Mars was announced in 2014, which plans to send humans first to an asteroid, then to Mars after 2030.<sup>180</sup> Cost remains a challenge.

China began developing the Shenzhou human spaceflight system in the late 1990s and completed a successful human mission in 2003.<sup>181</sup> A second mission was completed in 2005, followed by missions in 2008, 2012, 2013, and 2016. China is progressing toward launch of a permanent, crewed Chinese Space Station, to be finished by 2022, following the launch of two Tiangong space laboratories in 2011 and 2016.<sup>182</sup>



Figure 2.5 Human spaceflight missions by launching state, 1961–2017

### Socioeconomic development

Most civil space agencies are created to contribute to national socioeconomic development. Earth observation is a key driver of such benefits and the second highest spending area, totaling \$10.9-billion in 2016, with investments by 58 countries.<sup>183</sup>

Although it has recently adopted new priorities, including national security and space exploration, India's space program exemplifies the benefits for developing countries of investing in outer space.<sup>184</sup> China has also invested in space technologies to drive national development. The African Space Policy and Strategy adopted by the African Union in 2016 aims to mobilize the "unique opportunities for the continent to collectively address socio-

economic development issues through Space technologies"<sup>185</sup> and is linked to the Agenda 2063 framework for socioeconomic transformation (see Indicator 4.3). Africa overall currently lacks significant access to space (see Figure 2.4).

The high-level forums in advance of UNISPACE+50 in 2018 focused on space as a driver of socioeconomic development,<sup>186</sup> recognizing that access to outer space is linked to achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals.

# 2017 Developments

A total of 45 satellites classified as civilian by the Union of Concerned Scientists were launched by Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Canada, Chile, China, Finland, France, Germany, India, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Mongolia, Nigeria, Russia, Slovakia, Taiwan, Turkey, Ukraine, United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom, and the United States.





\* Spacecraft with two purposes are counted twice

# Investment in advanced space programs accelerates

Global spending on civil space programs increased in 2017, after five years of erosion;<sup>188</sup> total government spending on space was \$62.2-billion in 2016, down 2% from the previous year. It is predicted that annual global spending will reach \$79-billion by 2026. Major space programs focused on developing new capabilities to enhance access to outer space and enable space exploration.

# United States

The U.S. Congress passed the NASA Transition Authorization Act of 2017, the first NASA authorization in nearly 6.5 years. The \$19.65-billion funding allocation for FY2017 was an increase of \$368-million over the previous year. The Act includes numerous policy provisions, including the development of a detailed plan for NASA's human exploration programs, particularly to Mars, which received \$408-million.<sup>189</sup> Planetary science funding includes \$275-million for the Europa Clipper and a proposed lander.<sup>190</sup> NASA's Earth science program received \$1.92-billion, the same as in 2016. The space technology program received \$686.5-million. Space operations, which include the International Space Station and related projects, received \$4.95-billion, \$125-million less than requested. The new U.S.

focus on lunar exploration will constrain NASA's budget in the next few years (see below). An omnibus spending bill signed by the President in March 2018 boosted the FY2018 budget \$1.1-billion above the FY2017 budget and \$1.6-billion above the President's request of \$20.7-billion.<sup>191</sup>





### China

While it is known that China is investing heavily in its civil space program, few details are available. China did expand overall research and technology spending by 11.6% in 2017, to roughly 1.75 trillion yuan (\$257-billion), approximately 2% of GDP.<sup>193</sup> Estimates set spending on space at between four and six billion dollars.<sup>194</sup> High-profile activities in 2017 include the Tiangong-2 space laboratory, which received its first resupply and refueling missions, while several new heavy launch rockets (Kuaizhou-1A & Kaituozhe-2) were debuted. CNSA also has short- and medium-term plans to land the first rover on the far side of the Moon, to develop a Mars rover, and for human space missions.<sup>195</sup>

#### Russia

Roscosmos has been struggling to formulate a coherent long-term space strategy. In the last five years, it has produced a plan for space activities for 2013–2020, a 2013 national space strategy that goes to 2030, the Federal Space Program 2016–2025, and a Roscosmos strategy that goes to 2030, which was awaiting final approval in late 2017.<sup>196</sup> These plans focus on human spaceflight and heavy launchers for deep space exploration. Following significant budget cuts in the previous three years, 2017 saw an additional cut of 58.8-billion rubles (\$871-million).<sup>197</sup> Spending for the Federal Space Program was supposed to have been 92.5-billion rubles in 2017 (\$1.4-billion), in addition to 38.3-billion rubles (\$570-million) for the GLONASS program (see Indicator 2.1).<sup>198</sup>

Russia's space program faced several setbacks in 2017, not only the failure of a Soyuz rocket carrying supplies to the ISS, but the loss of a weather satellite and 20 micro-satellites from other nations following a failed launch on 28 November.<sup>199</sup> For the first time, Russia had fewer space launches than either the United States or China. Its Soyuz U launch vehicle was officially retired after 40 years of service and 786 launches.<sup>200</sup>

# Europe

Funding for ESA increased by 9.5% in 2017 to €5.75-billion (\$6.7-billion).<sup>201</sup> The EU contribution increased by 28% as several key EU projects, including the Galileo navigational network, the Copernicus Earth Observation system, the Sentinel Program, and the EU Geostationary Navigation Overlay System, entered deployment phases. ESA plans to invest in a Vega small satellite launcher and a miniature reusable robotic space plane, awarding €89.7-million to private companies Avio and Thales.





\* Indicates less than 0.5%

The budget of CNES increased by 10% in 2017 to €2,3-billion (\$2.7-billion),<sup>203</sup> with 80% allocated to prime contractors and service companies and €833-million to the ESA.<sup>204</sup> Germany allocated approximately €1.4-billion (\$1.7-billion) to space research, including institutional funding for the German Aerospace Center. Just under €276-million (\$322-million) was allocated to the National Space Program. The German contribution to ESA fell to approximately €755-million (\$881-million).<sup>205</sup> The UK Space Agency's budget for 2017-2018 is £386.8-million (\$498-million),<sup>206</sup> while the United Kingdom allocated more than €1.4-billion (\$1.6-billion) for the ESA for the 2017-2019 period, including €670.5-million for satellite technology, €71-million for the ESA's ISS program and deep space exploration, and €82.4-million for the final phase of the ExoMars program, which aims to launch a British-built rover in 2020 to collect and analyze Martian samples.<sup>207</sup>

## India

ISRO had a budget of approximately \$1.3-billion in 2017 (Rs. 9,093.71 Crores), an increase of roughly 20% over the previous year.<sup>208</sup> New exploration projects include one to Mars and one to Venus. In 2017, ISRO successfully tested its largest cryogenic engine, which powered the GSLV Mark III rocket and GSAT 19 into space on 5 June.<sup>209</sup> The rocket was designed and made in India, and is capable of propelling 4-tonne satellites into geosynchronous orbit.<sup>210</sup> This rocket could also be capable of lifting a crew into space, allowing India to become the fourth country to achieve human spaceflight.



#### Figure 2.9 ISRO spending by category, 2017 211

### Japan

The 2017 budget for JAXA stayed steady at  $\pm 153.7$ -billion ( $\pm 1.4$ -billion), of which  $\pm 19.1$ -billion was to develop the H3 launch vehicle, set to launch in 2020. Another  $\pm 2.3$ -billion was allocated to the X-ray Astronomy Satellite and  $\pm 800$ -million to the development of the next-generation engineering test satellite.<sup>212</sup>

#### Canada

In 2017, the Canadian government announced C\$80.9-million (\$62.4-million) in new funding over the next five years to develop emerging space technologies, such as radar instruments for future orbiter missions to Mars to look for water on the surface and subsurface (see Indicator 3.1).<sup>213</sup> CSA's budget for 2017-2018, not including the additional funding, was C\$353.8-million (\$272-million). If the projected spending for 2018-19 remains at C\$348-million, it will be the lowest budget since 2003-2004.<sup>214</sup>

### UAE

The UAE Federal Cabinet allocated Dh204-million (\$55.5-million) to the UAE Space Agency in 2017.<sup>215</sup> Key priorities include enhancing the lives of citizens, national security, crisis management, natural resource discoveries, climate monitoring, diversification of the UAE economy, and collaboration with other states.<sup>216</sup> The UAE is the first Arab country to manufacture its own satellite.

# Emerging space programs in Africa and Latin America focus on socioeconomic development and environmental monitoring

In 2017, there were 72 civil space programs, up from 47 a decade earlier. More recently established programs, particularly in Africa, concentrate on improving space industry and EO capabilities with direct social and economic applications.

#### Algeria

Algeria's fifth satellite, communication satellite Alcomsat-1, was successfully launched in December on a Long March 3B space launch vehicle from the Chinese launch site at Xichang. Built by China Great Wall Industry Corp., it will allow national telecommunications digital radio, TV broadcast, distance learning, telemedicine, and videoconferencing—to function during major natural disasters. The satellite will provide high-speed Internet for all of Algeria and mid-speed Internet to Morocco, Mauritania, Western Sahara, Mali, Niger, Burkina Faso, Libya, Tunisia, northern Chad, and northern Sudan.<sup>217</sup> Plans for more satellites are outlined in Algeria's 2020-2040 Space Program.

# Argentina

Argentina's space commission CONAE (Comision Nacional de Actividades Espaciales) plans to have its satellite SAOCOM 1A launched by SpaceX in August 2018, in cooperation with Italy. The satellite will form part of the Italian-Argentine System of Satellites for Emergency Management. Data collected by SAOCOM 1A will be used to create risk maps of plant diseases, detect humidity levels, and help scientists develop more effective and complex flood recovery plans.<sup>218</sup> Twin satellite SAOCOM 1B is expected to launch in 2019.<sup>219</sup> Argentina is planning to increase its annual space budget to \$103-million<sup>220</sup> through 2027 to advance this project.<sup>221</sup>

# Costa Rica

In October, Costa Rica announced the successful construction of Central America's first indigenously manufactured satellite, Proyecto Irazú. The cubesat, a Birds-2 project of the Central American Aeronautics and Space Association, the Costa Rican Technological Institute, and Japan, will monitor carbon emissions and capture in Costa Rican forests<sup>222</sup> (see Indicator 2.3).

# Ghana

In August, Ghana's GhanaSat-1 cubesat was launched to conduct research; monitor illegal mining, water use, and deforestation; and improve mobile and TV reception. The satellite was developed by graduates from Ghana's All Nations University and launched by JAXA as part of the Joint Global Multi-Nation Birds Satellite project (Birds project) between the Kyushu Institute of Technology in Japan and Asian and African states (see Indicator 2.3).<sup>223</sup> Satellites from Mongolia, Nigeria, and Bangladesh were also launched through the Birds program.

It is hoped that GhanaSat-1 will inspire STEM (science, technology, engineering, mathematics) education in national high schools.<sup>224</sup> The government promotes investment in space to leapfrog over development stages in a variety of economic sectors.

# Ethiopia

Ethiopia's Ministry of Science and Technology announced plans to build its own space launch vehicle and have a domestically built EO satellite within three to five years. The government sees enormous economic and military benefits to the satellite (see also Indicator 2.6) and intends to use satellite data to improve agriculture, guard tropical forests from deforestation, forestall climate change, and improve disaster planning, while providing Internet to rural communities.<sup>225</sup>

# South Africa

The South African National Space Agency (SANSA) announced that its next satellite, EOSat-1, which will be built by South African company Spaceteq, is expected to launch in 2019-2020 and will support food security, track land use, and help in disaster management.<sup>226</sup> SANSA will offer these services to other African countries through the NEPAD (New Partnership for Africa's Development) Agency, which coordinates continentwide economic development (see Indicator 2.3).<sup>227</sup>

### Venezuela

In October, China launched Venezuela's remote-sensing satellite, VRSS-2, from the Jiuquan Satellite Launch Center. Manufactured by China Great Wall Industry Corporation, VRSS-2 was the third Venezuelan satellite (the second remote-sensing) launched by China. The satellite will aid in land resources inspection, environmental protection, disaster monitoring and management, crop yield estimation, and city planning.<sup>228</sup>

### New space agencies

Many of the countries that established new civil space agencies in 2017 focused on the four major steps on the "space technology ladder," the first of which is establishing a national space agency. The others are owning and operating a satellite in LEO, owning and operating a satellite in GEO, and launching satellites.<sup>229</sup>

### Australia

At the 68<sup>th</sup> International Astronautical Congress in Adelaide in September, the Australian government announced that it would establish a national space agency,<sup>230</sup> leaving Iceland the only OECD country without one.<sup>231</sup> The Australian agency officially launched on 1 July 2018.<sup>232</sup> The agency will be "small" but effective in coordinating Australia's involvement in the global space industry.<sup>233</sup>

## Egypt

In December, Egypt established its space agency. The first goal is to launch a research satellite, and then a fully operational pan-African space station. The new agency will work closely with Japanese and Chinese agencies.<sup>234</sup> Egypt plans to create a satellite-manufacturing center in 2019 and launch its first indigenously made satellite in 2020. According to a September 2017 Memorandum of Understanding between Egypt and China, China will give \$45-million toward the design and manufacture of satellite EgyptSat 2/MisrSat 2 (see Indicator 2.3).<sup>235</sup> Egypt is also participating in satellite programs with France and Russia.<sup>236</sup>

## Kenya

In March, the Kenya Space Agency was established to coordinate Kenya's growing community of space technology practitioners.<sup>237</sup> Organized under the Ministry of Defence, the agency is tasked with promoting, coordinating, and regulating national space activities (see Indicator 2.6).<sup>238</sup> Kenya is also the first recipient of the UNOOSA-JAXA KiboCUBE initiative, a program that helps developing countries launch cubesats into space at no cost (see Indicator 2.3). Kenya's first microsatellite, 1KUNS-PF, is scheduled for launch by Japanese astronauts from the ISS in 2018.<sup>239</sup>

## New Zealand

With a new regulatory regime to enable space launches (see Indicator 4.1), New Zealand plans to open a Centre of Space Science and Technology to advance the development and application of space-based data in agri-technology, hazard management, oceanography, and meteorology. New Zealand also plans to develop satellite design and manufacturing capabilities.<sup>240</sup> Its first orbital launch site opened in 2017, operated by private company Rocket Lab.

## Turkey

In 2017, a parliamentary subcommittee approved a draft bill to establish a national space agency;<sup>241</sup> Under this bill, the mission of the Turkish Space Agency will be to reduce

dependence on foreign technology; coordinate work for space platforms; launch facilities and systems; and help to develop, integrate, launch, monitor, and operate aerospace systems. Turkey is also planning to build a satellite launching station. In December, Turkey's Göktürk-1, a new military and civilian satellite to support counterterrorism efforts, was launched by Arianespace (see Indicator 2.6). Turkey aims to build the first fully indigenous Turkish satellite by 2019 and own a fleet of 10 satellites by 2023.

### Access to space remains a priority of civil space programs

New launch vehicles for satellites and heavy launch vehicles for deeper space missions are being developed. China debuted two launch vehicles in 2017: the Kuaizhou-1A, a small, solid fueled vehicle designed for rapid launch (see Indicator 3.2), and the Kaituozhe-2 (KT-2), which launched secretly in March and carried an experimental satellite. The KT-2 is a responsive launcher that uses a mobile launch capability.<sup>242</sup> China has introduced five new rockets, including three in the Long March series, the backbone of China's space program, in the last two years.<sup>243</sup> China is also working on reusable launch vehicles with parachutes and propulsion landing. A Heavy-Lift Long March-9 is expected by 2030.

In November, the China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation released a roadmap for planned developments in space technology, space science, and space applications through 2045.<sup>244</sup> Priorities include a reusable spaceplane, super heavy launch vehicles, and a nuclearpowered spacecraft, intended to facilitate large-scale space exploration, asteroid mining, and space travel.<sup>245</sup>

In June, ISRO successfully tested its largest cryogenic engine, which powered the GSLV Mark III rocket carrying GSAT 19 into space.<sup>246</sup> The rocket was designed and made in India and can lift 4-ton satellites into GEO.<sup>247</sup> This rocket could be capable of lifting a crew into space, allowing India to become the fourth country to achieve human spaceflight. India is eager to end dependence on foreign launch facilities;<sup>248</sup> ISRO's new launch pad can launch 12 rockets a year.<sup>249</sup>

Following the January grounding of the Russian Proton rocket fleet because of systemic engine problems,<sup>250</sup> a Proton rocket launched U.S. telecom satellite Echostar-21 in June.<sup>251</sup> The Soyuz booster, which failed in December 2016, successfully launched an unpiloted cargo ship to the ISS on 13 February 2018 from Baikonur Cosmodrome.<sup>252</sup> Russia continued development of its Vostochny Spaceport, which has been under construction since 2012 and has faced delays.<sup>253</sup> In July 2017, Phase I was completed and work begun on Phase II. Vostochny Spaceport is expected to reduce Russia's dependency on the Baikonur space center in Kazakhstan, currently leased to Russia until 2050.<sup>254</sup> It will be used to develop heavy rockets for deep space exploration and for military and civilian launches. A maiden launch was carried out in April 2017, with a Soyuz-2.1 carrying three research satellites.

Brazil's Air and Space Institute is developing proprietary rocket technology to send microsatellites into low orbit by 2019.<sup>255</sup>

In July 2017, Iran attempted its first satellite launch using the new Simorgh space launch vehicle at the Khomeini National Space Center.<sup>256</sup> While Iran declared the launch a success, no space objects have been detected.<sup>257</sup> Iran is also cooperating with Russia to achieve a human mission into suborbital space.<sup>258</sup>

There were indications in 2017 that the DPRK was continuing to develop a space launch vehicle. Three new long-range ballistic missile rocket engines were tested in March and the government stated its intention to soon launch two satellites for Earth exploration and communications.<sup>259</sup> In December, significant activity was noted at the Sanum-dong Research Center, where launch development takes place.<sup>260</sup> There are concerns that the new rocket engines could be repurposed to launch missiles.<sup>261</sup> Since 1998, two of six North Korean satellite launches have placed satellites in orbit, although neither was apparently able to transmit.

#### Growing focus on robotic lunar and planetary space exploration

China's Chang'e 4 lunar lander is set to be the first probe to land on the far side of the Moon. The original launch date of 2015 has been postponed to 2018. CNSA also plans to launch a robotic probe to a gravitationally stable location beyond the lunar far side, known as the Earth-Moon Lagrange Point 2, to relay communications from Chang'e 4 back to Earth and to explore both lunar poles.<sup>262</sup> A Moon-sampling mission is planned for Chang'e 5, which will be the first to retrieve lunar material since the Soviet Union's Luna 24 spacecraft in 1976. Chang'e 5 was planned to launch on the Long March 5 in November 2017,<sup>263</sup> but had to be rescheduled to 2019 after a rocket failure in July 2017.<sup>264</sup> The long-term goal is to land Chinese astronauts on the Moon, but not before 2030 (see below).<sup>265</sup>

ISRO is planning a second mission to the Moon in 2018; Chandrayaan-2 includes an orbiter, lander, and small rover. It will be launched aboard a GSLV Mark 2 rocket on ISRO's first deep-space launch of this newer, heavier launch vehicle. Roscosmos was an early partner on Chandrayaan-2, but had to drop out.<sup>266</sup> ISRO is also planning a mission to the Sun, Aditya-L1, in 2019.<sup>267</sup> The satellite will image the Sun's magnetic field from space.<sup>268</sup> The Korea Aerospace Research Institute's first lunar mission is planned for December 2020 on the Korea Pathfinder Lunar Orbiter.<sup>269</sup>

In 2017, China unveiled illustrations of a probe and rover that it aims to send to Mars in 2020 to collect samples. The probe will carry 13 types of payload, including six rovers, which will collect data on the environment, morphology, surface structure, and atmosphere of Mars. China's plans for the next decade include deep-space exploration of Jupiter, Venus, and asteroids.<sup>270</sup>

ISRO is planning Mars Orbiter Mission II, with a lander to launch in 2021-2022.<sup>271</sup> In September 2014, India became the fourth actor, after the United States, the Soviet Union, and the ESA, to successfully orbit a spacecraft around Mars.<sup>272</sup> ISRO is also developing plans to send a spacecraft on a three-month journey to Venus and another to Jupiter. The UAE aims to launch its first mission to Mars in 2020 on the unmanned orbiter, Hope, from Japan's space center. The UAE also aims to launch KhalifaSat from Japan in 2018.<sup>273</sup>

NASA's current robotic program Mars 2020 seeks signs of habitable conditions on Mars and of microbial life.<sup>274</sup>

In July, the CNSA successfully launched the Long March-4B, its first X-ray space telescope, to study black holes, pulsars, and gamma-ray bursts. Another astronomical satellite, jointly developed by China and France, will be launched in 2021 to study gamma rays and provide data for research in dark energy and the evolution of the universe.

The European-led BepiColombo mission will launch for Mercury in 2018 on the Mercury Magnetospheric Orbiter (MMO) and an ESA orbiter. After a six-year journey, the MMO will study Mercury's magnetic field and examine its polar regions for water.<sup>275</sup> In October 2018, Roscosmos is expected to launch the Spektr-RG (Spectrum Roentgen Gamma) space observatory with the German eROSITA X-ray telescope, which will survey the sky for four years and monitor the most interesting targets for another three years.<sup>276</sup>

#### Continued efforts to develop new human spaceflight capabilities

At the U.S. National Space Council's inaugural meeting on 5 October, Vice President Mike Pence announced that the United States would focus on returning humans to the Moon.<sup>277</sup> On 11 December, President Trump signed Space Policy Directive #1, formally initiating NASA's return to the Moon and a new journey to Mars.<sup>278</sup> Other developments this year that support this policy include the NASA Transition Authorization Act,<sup>279</sup> which requires NASA to establish a roadmap for human missions to Mars in the 2030s and maintains programmatic consistency for NASA's SLS rocket and Orion spacecraft currently in development.<sup>280</sup> NASA's exploration program received \$4.32-billion, including \$2.15-billion for the SLS and \$1.35-billion for Orion.<sup>281</sup>

The SLS rocket, the world's most powerful, will be used to propel the new human capsule Orion into deep space, potentially carrying human passengers around the Moon, to an asteroid, or even to Mars by the 2030s. The goal is to enable future human settlement on the Moon.<sup>282</sup> Powered by four RS-25 engines firing simultaneously, the SLS will provide 2-million pounds of thrust and work in conjunction with a pair of solid rocket boosters.<sup>283</sup> In May 2017, NASA engineers successfully conducted the second of a series of RS-25 flight controller tests. NASA's Exploration Mission 1, which will be the first joint flight of the Orion capsule and SLS rocket, taking Orion on a three-week trip around the Moon, has been postponed until 2019.<sup>284</sup>

China's first cargo-carrying spacecraft, Tianzhou-1, is integral to its goals in human spaceflight and to the development of China's space station. Tianzhou-1 was launched successfully in April 2017 on a Long March-7 booster from Wenchang spaceport and docked with the orbiting Tiangong-2 space lab to refuel the facility.<sup>285</sup> Tianzhou-1 successfully separated from the space lab in September. In November, China's Shenzhou-11 spacecraft returned two astronauts to Earth from China's longest crewed orbital mission. The core module of the Space Station is expected to launch in 2020,<sup>286</sup> after delays caused by the Long March 5 failure.<sup>287</sup> In addition to the planned heavy launch Long March 9, China is developing two next-generation crewed spacecraft for deep space missions.<sup>288</sup>

Roscosmos is reportedly recruiting astronauts for a lunar mission in 2031 in a new, crewed launch vehicle, the Federatsiya, with a first test launch tentatively scheduled for 2024.<sup>289</sup> Work has begun on the first components of the spacecraft, with the rocket switched from the Angara 5 to the Soyuz 5 super-heavy rocket.<sup>290</sup>

In December, the UAE announced plans to send astronauts to the ISS within five years.<sup>291</sup> In June, JAXA announced plans to put an astronaut on the Moon by or about 2030, in its first human mission beyond the ISS.<sup>292</sup>

The UAE announced its Mars 2117 project, which aims to see settlement on Mars within 100 years and to help solve problems such as food and water scarcity on Earth.<sup>293</sup> The project

has received steadfast financial support from the government and military.<sup>294</sup> The UAE also announced the creation of a Mars Science City that will provide a long-term simulated Martian environment. UAE is interested in space mining on asteroids for metals and water to help fuel missions to Mars.<sup>295</sup>

# Indicator 2.3: International cooperation in space activities

Due to the huge costs and technical challenges associated with access to and use of space, international cooperation has been a defining feature of civil space programs (see Indicator 2.2). Cooperation also enhances the transparency of certain civil programs that could potentially have military functions.<sup>296</sup>

The earliest large international cooperation program was the Apollo-Soyuz Test Project, which saw two Cold War rivals work collaboratively to achieve a joint docking in space of U.S./USSR human modules in July 1975. The 1980s saw a plethora of international collaborative projects involving the USSR and partners that included the United States, Afghanistan, Austria, Bulgaria, Canada, France, Germany, Japan, Slovenia, Syria, and the United Kingdom, which enabled astronauts to conduct experiments onboard the Mir space station.<sup>297</sup> Many barriers to global partnership have lifted since the end of the Cold War.

The ISS is the most prominent example of international civil space cooperation: a multinational effort with a focus on scientific research at an estimated cost of more than \$150-billion to date. The project partners are NASA, Roscosmos, ESA, JAXA, and the CSA. Brazil participated through a separate agreement with NASA from 1998 to 2007.<sup>298</sup> The ISS has hosted astronauts from 15 countries.<sup>299</sup> On 8 January 2014, the Obama Administration announced an extension of support for the ISS until at least 2024;<sup>300</sup> since then, there have been efforts to identify a path to commercial use and operation. Current international cooperation on the ISS is being extended to developing countries, as in the 2015 KiboCUBE initiative by UNOOSA and JAXA.<sup>301</sup> New concepts for cooperation in human space exploration beyond Low Earth Orbit, including the Moon, are beginning to take shape.

Political developments in Ukraine in 2014 created tension between Russia and the United States, European states, and NATO allies. NASA announced that, except for activities involving the ISS, NASA employees are barred from traveling to Russia, hosting Russian visitors, and emailing or holding teleconferences with Russian counterparts.<sup>302</sup> The U.S. Congress continues to make efforts to prohibit the purchase of Russian RD-180 engines, used on launch vehicles for U.S. defense satellites (see Indicator 2.5), although such use continues. Russia has since strengthened cooperative efforts with India and China.<sup>303</sup>

There is no significant cooperation between the United States and China. The Chinese ASAT test that destroyed a weather satellite in 2007 ended all discussion (see Indicator 3.3).<sup>304</sup> In April 2011, the U.S. Congress passed legislation prohibiting any scientific activity between the United States and China that involves NASA or is coordinated by the White House Office of Science and Technology Policy.<sup>305</sup> However, in 2015, the United States and China initiated efforts to improve cooperation and transparency in outer space at an inaugural Civil Space Dialogue, held in Beijing as part of the seventh annual United States-China Strategic and Economic Dialogue.<sup>306</sup>

China maintains extensive bilateral cooperation in space with others, including Russia and the ESA, and has welcomed international participation in its space station program.<sup>307</sup> China has more than 100 cooperation agreements with 30 state-level space institutions and international organizations.<sup>308</sup> CNSA signed a Framework Agreement and a Funding Agreement with UNOOSA in 2016 to open China's future space station to science experiments and astronauts from UN member states.<sup>309</sup> China will also train astronauts for other countries.<sup>310</sup> CNSA claims that such cooperation will promote better accessibility to space for developing countries.

Regional cooperation is most developed in Europe, where cooperation among states in research and technology and relevant space applications is promoted and provided for by ESA.<sup>311</sup> Space activities in Asia have been described as "highly nationalistic, sometimes secretive, and mostly competitive."<sup>312</sup> However, two Asian-based organizations foster cooperation. The Asia-Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum (APRSAF) was established by Japan in 1993 as an open cooperative framework that takes in space agencies, governmental bodies, international organizations, private companies, universities, and research institutes from more than 40 countries and regions.<sup>313</sup> The intergovernmental Asia-Pacific Space Cooperation Organization (APSCO) was established by China in 2005;<sup>314</sup> members include Bangladesh, China, Iran, Mongolia, Pakistan, Peru, Thailand, and Turkey. APSCO currently has 10 aerospace projects on its agenda. In 2016, it agreed to include Iran's satellite in its Small Multi-Mission Satellite Constellation program.<sup>315</sup>

In 2015, some members of the Commonwealth of Independent States (Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Russia, and Ukraine) signed a new protocol on cooperation in space that included a new Joint Institute for Space Research.<sup>316</sup> The BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, South Africa) economic association is also emerging as a vehicle for space cooperation, primarily to decrease dependency on the West,<sup>317</sup> but must deal with vastly different space capabilities and internal competition.<sup>318</sup>

Latin America has no regional mechanism for cooperation in space,<sup>319</sup> but Latin American states engage in significant bilateral cooperation, particularly with the United States, China, and Russia.

By allowing states to pool resources and expertise, international civil space cooperation has played a key role in disseminating technical capabilities to access space. Emerging spacefaring states that currently lack the technological means for independent space access have entered cooperation agreements on space activities. In the Middle East, such cooperation has been critical to the development of advanced capabilities in Iran and the UAE.

There is also significant cooperation around global utilities (see Indicator 2.1), responding to the threat of NEOs (Indicator 1.3), space weather (Indicator 1.3), and space situational awareness (Indicator 1.4), as well as between military space programs (Indicator 2.6).

## 2017 Developments

# The International Space Station continues to foster international cooperation; NASA shifts involvement to private sector

While the ISS remains a keystone of international cooperation in space, participation is evolving. Russia, the United States, ESA, Canada, and Japan have committed to operations

until 2024.<sup>320</sup> So far, the space station has remained a focus of cooperation that transcends geopolitical tension.<sup>321</sup> However, Russia wants to end its reliance on the United States for satellite communication with the ISS, while the United States, now using Russian rockets to get to the ISS,<sup>322</sup> is developing the Commercial Crew public-private program to achieve independent access (see Indicator 2.5).<sup>323</sup>

The U.S. budget in 2017 for the ISS was \$1.4-billion,<sup>324</sup> half of NASA's human exploration budget. After 2024, NASA intends to transition its portion of the station to private sector activity.<sup>325</sup> The National Aeronautics and Space Administration Transition Authorization Act of 2017 directs NASA to plan for such a transition.<sup>326</sup> Some private activities are already in place, including cargo resupply missions and the Expandable Activity Module by Bigelow Aerospace (see Indicator 2.5). However, it is unlikely that commercial space companies will be able to take over fully by 2024. Not only is the ISS expensive to operate, but existing hardware is aging. Moreover, having already spent \$67-billion, NASA has ongoing interests, including the ISS lab and ISS availability as a destination base for astronauts and cargo.<sup>327</sup> As the only site available to test the long-term effects of space on humans, the ISS is an essential element in future ventures to the Moon and Mars.

In April 2017, Roscosmos Director General Igor Komarov expressed an interest in extending Russia's ISS commitment to 2028, emphasizing its use for testing life-support systems needed to enable human exploration of the Moon, and in maintaining Russia's stake in low Earth orbit.<sup>328</sup> Russian engineers have proposed the addition of a tourist module to their section (NEM-2).<sup>329</sup>

### Focus of next-generation space cooperation shifts to the Moon and Mars

Next-generation projects to the Moon and Mars have the potential to broaden cooperation with China and India, as well as emerging space programs. While financial, political, and technical challenges remain, existing ISS partners are planning to launch a cis-lunar space station (in orbit around the Moon) to advance deep space activities, including future trips to Mars.

In September, NASA and Roscosmos agreed to collaborate on the Deep Space Gateway, which they described as a "strategic component of human space exploration architecture." NASA had already engaged industry partners while Roscosmos and other partner agencies were preparing to do the same.<sup>330</sup> The first NASA components could be launched in 2023, followed by a Russian module.<sup>331</sup> NASA awarded contracts to Boeing, Lockheed Martin, Orbital ATK, Sierra Nevada Space Systems, and Space Systems Loral to explore the development of the initial element of the station.<sup>332</sup>

JAXA will contribute technology in water and air purification and protection of astronauts from radiation, hoping to use the station to put its astronauts on the Moon in the 2020s.<sup>333</sup> The CSA could contribute various robotics capabilities, building on its success with the Canadarm on the ISS and planetary rovers, and a crew health program.<sup>334</sup>

ESA contributions could include its own module, supplied by a European space transportation system.<sup>335</sup> There is room for additional modules, and potentially new partners, which might someday include China.<sup>336</sup> China is currently developing its own Chinese Space Station.

The launch of NASA's Exploration Mission-1 to the near-Moon region is tentatively scheduled for 2019. This uncrewed flight test will be the first for the Orion spacecraft using NASA's heavy launch Space Launch System (see Indicator 2.2). Orion's propulsion and life support systems are provided by the ESA's European Service Module. Flight hardware for SLS and Orion is currently in production; life support and related technologies are being tested on the ISS, and habitation and propulsion development activities are progressing.<sup>337</sup>

Another potential international project is the "Moon Village"—a human settlement concept developed by ESA's Director General Jan Woerner involving international cooperation and commercialization.<sup>338</sup> By 2017, ESA and CNSA were in discussion. In November, the International Space University hosted an International Moon Village Workshop. It addressed "topics ranging from the technical framework of the Moon Village concept, prospective government missions and commercial markets for the Moon (including cis-lunar space), future coordination and cooperation vis-à-vis the Moon Village, and the ways in which human culture will influence choices and later be impacted by the expansion of humanity to the Moon." The consensus of workshop participants was that "the Moon Village concept has immense potential to focus and communicate broadly an emerging focus on the lunar exploration and development and activities throughout cis-lunar space."<sup>339</sup>

In November, Russia and China agreed to cooperate on space exploration and technology, including "the study of the moon and deep space, space science and related technology; satellites and their applications; element base and materials; cooperation on Earth remotesensing data; monitoring of space debris and practical study of relevant issues; and other topics."<sup>340</sup> The goal is to combine Russian experience and technology with Chinese resources to advance missions such as lunar exploration.<sup>341</sup>

India and Japan agreed to cooperate on a robotic mission to explore the polar regions of the Moon for water and return a lunar sample to Earth, although both ISRO and JAXA have independent lunar missions (see Indicator 2.2).<sup>342</sup> The Italian Space Agency and the China Manned Space Agency signed an agreement to cooperate on long-term human spaceflight.<sup>343</sup>

Efforts to explore Mars—currently through robotic missions—are also bringing states together. NASA is expected to launch two Mars Cube One microsatellites in the summer of 2018 as part of the Insight Mission to explore the solar system, which will include a Seismic Experiment for Interior Structure provided by CNES and a Heat Flow and Physical Properties Package provided by DLR.<sup>344</sup> In June, acting NASA administrator Robert Lightfoot and CNES President Jean-Yves Le Gall reiterated their common desire to collaborate to advance science and enable robotic and human exploration of the solar system. <sup>345</sup>

Russia is collaborating with ESA on the ExoMars 2020 mission, which aims to prove the existence of methane in the Martian atmosphere.<sup>346</sup>

# Developing countries engage in international cooperation for space activities

China is providing financial and technical support to Venezuela's and Egypt's space programs (see Indicator 2.6). Egypt's first indigenous satellite is scheduled to launch in 2020, with \$45-million from China, in addition to \$23-million contributed in March 2017 as part of a \$65-million aid package to the Egyptian space program.<sup>347</sup> Part of China's Belt and Road development and infrastructure initiative, which is intended to integrate China into a

network of global trade, this support of development in Egypt will give China access to the Mediterranean Sea via the Suez Canal. The Belt and Road includes the creation of a "Spatial Information Corridor" that integrates participants into China's space-based infrastructure services, including the BeiDou Satellite Navigation System, satellite communications, and remote sensing (see Indicator 2.1).<sup>348</sup> China now has substantial partnerships with Indonesia, Laos, Iran, Saudi Arabia, UAE, Egypt, India, Pakistan, Kazakhstan, Russia, Ukraine, Belarus, Poland, and Romania.<sup>349</sup> UNOOSA has held discussions with China on how Belt and Road can be used to fulfill the Sustainable Development Goals (see Indicator 2.1).<sup>350</sup>

In November, CNSA's Earth Observation and Data Center signed a contract with APSCO for the implementation of the system design and definition phase (phase B) of the Small Multi-Mission Satellite (SMMS) constellation program.<sup>351</sup> Phase B includes the construction of both the space and ground segments of the remote-sensing satellite system and the integration of remote-sensing satellite data, which will allow member states multi-channel access to satellite data.<sup>352</sup> The first spacecraft, HJ 1A/SMMS-1, was launched by China in 2008.

On 5 May, India launched the GSAT-9 South Asian Satellite as a "gift" to South Asia; it will make available to the region various communication applications in Ku-band. Participating countries must develop their own ground infrastructure, although India has offered technical assistance. Currently use of the satellite is shared with Nepal, Bhutan, the Maldives, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, and possibly Afghanistan; Pakistan declined to participate.<sup>353</sup> In this initiative, India is seen to leverage its outer space activities for distinct foreign policy goals.<sup>354</sup> In 2017, Afghanistan asked India to launch a separate satellite for its exclusive use.<sup>355</sup>

In 2017, members of BRICS agreed to build a Remote Sensing Satellite Constellation. The first phase would create a "virtual" constellation through a data-sharing system, with the potential to expand cooperation on a new EO satellite constellation.<sup>356</sup> The first substantive BRICS project in space cooperation is linked to the SDGs, environmental protection, and economic objectives.<sup>357</sup> Interest in cooperation extends to space science missions, telecommunications, and navigation systems.<sup>358</sup>

In 2017, Ethiopia announced its intention to build its own space launch vehicle and develop capabilities to build its own satellites, with minimum reliance on foreign partners, although cooperation with India is possible.<sup>359</sup> India and Portugal agreed to create a Space Alliance for advancing collaborative research.<sup>360</sup> India is also seeking greater cooperation with Israel on electric propulsion and optical communications.<sup>361</sup>

On 5 October, Saudi Arabia and Russia committed to cooperation on space exploration.<sup>362</sup> The UAE and Russia are reportedly discussing Russian training and transportation of Emirati astronauts to the ISS.<sup>363</sup> Russia also offered to integrate the UAE into its GLONASS satellite navigation service.<sup>364</sup> Turkey's new space agency is also expected to benefit from cooperation with Russia (see Indicator 2.2).<sup>365</sup>

The UN/Japan Cooperation Programme on CubeSat Deployment from the International Space Station Japanese Experiment Module (KiboCUBE), which helps educational and research institutions from developing countries launch cubesats, is ongoing. It aims to "lower the threshold of space activities" and "build national capacity in spacecraft engineering, design and construction."<sup>366</sup> The first satellite to be deployed under the program, First Kenyan

University Nano Satellite-Precursor Flight (1KUNS-PF) from the University of Nairobi, was launched from the Kibo module at the ISS in May 2018.<sup>367</sup> In 2017, UNOOSA and JAXA selected for the second deployment a team from the Universidad del Valle de Guatemala, which plans to use their cubesat to test equipment for monitoring the concentration of harmful cyanobacteria (algae blooms) over inland bodies of water.<sup>368</sup>

Ghana's first satellite, developed by students at All Nations University in Koforidua, was sent into orbit from the ISS. JAXA provided training and funds through the Birds project,<sup>369</sup> which also supported spacecraft developed by engineers from Bangladesh, Mongolia, Nigeria, and Japan.<sup>370</sup> A second round of launches is planned for satellites from Bhutan, Philippines, Malaysia, Kenya, Turkey, and Costa Rica.<sup>371</sup>

### Developments in international cooperation on space resource extraction

In 2017, Luxembourg reached an agreement with the UAE Space Agency on collaboration and the exchange of information and expertise in the fields of space science, research, and technology. The UAE's national space policy alludes to the extraction of space resources as part of its future economic strategy.<sup>372</sup> Luxembourg also signed agreements with Japan and Portugal on resource management and commercial use of those resources,<sup>373</sup> and signed a joint statement with ESA on future asteroid missions and the exploration and utilization of space resources.<sup>374</sup>

### Nascent modes of cooperation bridge geopolitical tensions

The 3<sup>rd</sup> China-U.S. Civil Space Dialogue on 30 November in Beijing included discussion on human and robotic space exploration and space-related multilateral mechanisms, such as the Charter on Space and Natural Disasters and UN COPUOS.<sup>375</sup> In December, the United States and China negotiated compatible signal characteristics that will protect and enhance GPS and equivalent Chinese system user services (see Indicator 2.1).<sup>376</sup>

U.S. law prohibits cooperation between NASA and Chinese government entities<sup>377</sup> but does not ban private sector agreements. In July 2017, SpaceX carried the first experiment independently designed and fabricated in China to the ISS. Chinese-American Leroy Chiao, former NASA astronaut and ISS commander, said, "I think this is a good step forward. I have always believed that cooperation is the best way forward for both the US and China, particularly using civil space exploration as an avenue."<sup>378</sup>

# Indicator 2.4: Growth in commercial space industry

This section covers primarily activities that can be described as fully commercial—activities in which only private entities are involved in financing, decision-making, and management. Indicator 2.5 includes joint government-private ventures.

The commercial space sector is an important determinant of space security because of its role in the provision of launch, telecommunications, Earth imagery, and manufacturing services, as well as its relationship with civil and military programs. A healthy space industry can lead to decreasing costs for space access and use and may increase the accessibility of space technology for a wider range of space actors. Increased commercial competition in the research and development of new applications can also lead to the further diversification of capabilities to access and use space.

Today's commercial space sector is dominated by telecommunications, which emerged from government-operated bodies that were deregulated and privatized in the 1990s. Inmarsat and Intelsat were privatized in 1999 and 2001, respectively.

According to the Space Foundation, commercial space products and services, infrastructure, and support industries comprised 76% of the global space economy in 2016.<sup>379</sup> Revenues from the global satellite industry nearly tripled between 2004 and 2013 and reached \$268-billion in 2017, most from satellite services.<sup>380</sup> The FAA reports that the global space industry took in approximately \$345-billion in 2017, which includes government spending.





The commercial space industry is becoming more global. Although Europe, Russia, and the United States are still dominant players, India and China have become more involved, with developing countries their prime focus.<sup>382</sup> Since the commercial arm of ISRO—Antrix Corporation Limited—was established in 1992, India has been positioning itself to compete for a portion of the commercial launch service market by offering lower-cost launches.<sup>383</sup> India is also moving into commercial satellite manufacturing as part of its "Made in India" campaign.<sup>384</sup> The China Great Wall Industry Corporation is the only commercial organization authorized by the Chinese government to provide satellites and commercial launch services and to carry out international space cooperation. For the first time in 2007, China both manufactured and launched a satellite for another country: Nigeria's Nigcomsat-1.<sup>385</sup>

### Private investment in commercial space ventures

Growing private investment is changing the commercial space industry, particularly in the United States. According to 2015 reports, the number of companies in the global space industry had increased sixfold since 2010, to more than 800.<sup>386</sup> Private investment in startup space ventures is growing substantially.<sup>387</sup> In 2017, 164 investors directed \$2.5-billion into 73 startup space ventures in 77 deals, attracting nearly \$1.6-billion in venture capital.<sup>388</sup> Most of this activity is based in the United States. Recipients include SpaceX, Spire, Planet, OneWeb, and Rocket Lab.

Investment type	2015	Change	2016	Change	2017
Seed/Prize/Grant	\$268.4	56%	\$419.7	30%	\$546.5
Venture capital	\$1,891.7	-15%	\$1,602.8	0%	\$1,596.6
Private equity	\$143.0	-100%	\$0	-	\$0
Acquisition	\$109.2	781%	\$962.5	-63%	\$360.0
Public offering	\$14.0	-100%	\$0	-	\$0
Total investment	\$2,426.3	23%	\$2,985.0	-16%	\$2,503.1
Debt financing	\$371.2	-99%	\$1.9	163%	\$5.0
Total with debt	\$2,797.5	7%	\$2,986.9	-16%	\$2,508.10

#### Figure 2.11 Investments in startup space, by type (\$-millions)<sup>389</sup>

Commercial space travel is benefitting from investment by 70 individuals with at least \$30-million in net assets. "Investment in commercial space flight has become one of the big trends among the super-rich," said Liam Bailey, head of global research at Knight Frank.<sup>390</sup> Approximately 10 private companies engage in space transport, including SpaceX, created by Elon Musk, and Blue Origin, founded by Jeff Bezos. Space tourism, driven by companies such as Sir Richard Branson's Virgin Galactic and Jeff Greason's XCOR Aerospace, will offer suborbital spaceflights.

The development of reusable launch vehicles is a focus for private space investment. SpaceX has plans for a reusable first-stage motor on its Falcon 9 rocket, which it successfully landed for the first time in 2015. Blue Origin is working on reusable launch vehicles for both orbital and suborbital flights. Virgin Galactic and XCOR Aerospace are developing reusable space planes SpaceShipTwo and Lynx, respectively, which will take paying passengers to suborbital space and back.<sup>391</sup>

The ability to reuse the first, booster stage of the launch vehicle could reduce the cost of space launches. At this early stage, a fully reusable Falcon 9 Rocket has been projected to decrease launch costs by approximately 30%.<sup>392</sup> A relative lack of commercial competition and capacity keeps costs high and makes the industry vulnerable to disruption from such failures as the June 2015 launch of the SpaceX Falcon 9.<sup>393</sup> Established launch companies continue to dominate the market. However, ULA has announced that it will phase out its Delta 4 and Atlas 5 launchers after it transitions to a new, reusable, commercially competitive launch vehicle, Vulcan, to reduce launch costs.<sup>394</sup>

Other nations are eager to replicate U.S. success. The Russian Skolkovo innovation hub near Moscow is trying to foster a viable startup industry, with 141 space-focused "early-stage companies" based there.<sup>395</sup> ISRO is building a new satellite manufacturing facility in Ahmedabad that will also host a "vendor complex" that will give as many as 20 "entry-level entrepreneurs who want to work with ISRO" space for their machinery and staff.<sup>396</sup>

### Small satellites, constellations, and new services

Innovative uses of small satellites and renewed proposals for constellations of satellites mark a new direction for satellite services, manufacturing, and launch.<sup>397</sup> Over 1,000 smallsats (mainly cubesats) were launched between 2012 and 2017.<sup>398</sup> Companies including OneWeb and SpaceX are planning massive constellations of small (and larger) satellites to provide new broadband Internet services and are attracting significant investment. In 2015, Google invested \$1-billion in SpaceX.<sup>399</sup> New uses, including the potential to use smallsats in space to support decentralized blockchain services, are envisioned.<sup>400</sup>

The growth in data generated by new, affordable commercial space services is fueling the Big Data economy on Earth, which means that space is becoming more deeply integrated with the global economy through a greater variety of users and uses.<sup>401</sup>

## Economic activity in space

Private companies are developing business plans for new on-orbit commercial activities such as tourism. Bigelow Aerospace is developing an Expandable Activity Module, which will be attached to the ISS to support zero-gravity research, including scientific missions and manufacturing processes, and has potential as a destination for space tourism.<sup>402</sup> Capabilities for space-based manufacturing and spacecraft servicing are also slowly emerging (see also Indicator 3.2).<sup>403</sup> Interest is growing in space exploration and resource extraction. Mars exploration is a long-term goal for SpaceX founder Elon Musk. Companies such as Deep Space Industries and Planetary Resources are developing long-term business models aimed at the eventual extraction of resources from asteroids.<sup>404</sup> Financial and technical hurdles mean that mining asteroids remains "a long term endeavor."<sup>405</sup> A 2018 Moon Express robotic mission will be the first beyond LEO by a private company.<sup>406</sup> CEO Bob Richards called it "a threshold for the entire commercial space industry;<sup>407</sup> the long-term goal is to exploit lunar resources such as water. National governments support and incentivize much of this new activity (see Indicator 2.5).

# 2017 Developments

### Telecommunications continue to dominate commercial space industry

Satellite services continue to dominate revenue in the satellite industry.



### Figure 2.12 Satellite industry revenues, 2017 (\$-billions)<sup>408</sup>

Satellite service industry	Revenue (\$B)
Television	97
Radio	5.4
Broadband	2.1
Fixed	17.9
Mobile	4
Earth observation	2.2

According to the Satellite Industry Association, in 2017,<sup>409</sup> revenue from satellite services grew by 1% and satellite manufacturing revenue by 10%. In contrast, launch industry revenue declined by 16%, with launch operators increasingly relying on less expensive launch services such as ridesharing (see below). Commercial satellites are overwhelmingly used for telecommunications, including television, radio, and broadband, as well as Earth observation.

In 2017, plans to deploy satellites shifted to using the highest LEO frequency or V-band spectrum, particularly to deliver broadband Internet services, because of the increased bandwidth available compared to more traditional LEO Ku- and Ka-band spectrums.<sup>410</sup> In January, Boeing applied to the U.S. FCC to deploy a constellation of V-band satellites. SpaceX, OneWeb, Telesat, O3b Networks, and Theia Holdings soon followed. Their intent is to complement services that use Ku- or Ka-bands; Canadian company Telesat will deploy a V-band constellation as a second-generation supplement to their Ka-band constellation.

The provision of Internet services enabled by a renewed commercial focus on satellite constellations in LEO marks a second significant shift within space-enabled telecommunications, serving a growing demand for data, particularly in underserved regions. Data-reliant technological advances such as artificial intelligence, virtual reality, autonomous cars, and the Internet of Things will also increase demand for bandwidth (see Indicator 1.2).<sup>411</sup>

Iridium Communications plans to replace its existing 20-year-old fleet of communications satellites with a constellation of 66 satellites in LEO, operating in L-band, to enable services such as global aircraft tracking and surveillance and a new global broadband service, Iridium Certus. Certus should provide service for aviation, maritime, and land-mobile industries, as well as a data link to other satellites in space. Service is planned to begin in early 2020. Forty second-generation NEXT satellites were launched in 2017.<sup>412</sup>





# Plans for satellite constellations support new space-based services and big data

Large constellations of telecommunications and commercial smallsats have many possible uses, including data analytics, communication services, and Earth observation.

Company	Location	No. of satellites	Spectrum band	Services	
SpaceX	Hawthorne, CA	7,518	۷	Global broadband	
SpaceX	Hawthorne, CA	4,425	Ka, Ku	Global broadband	
Boeing	Seattle, WA	2,956	V	Advanced communications, Internet-based services	
OneWeb	Arlington, VA	1,280	Ka, Ku, V	MEO Global broadband	
OneWeb	Arlington, VA	720	Ka, Ku	First Generation LEO Global broadband	
OneWeb	Arlington, VA	720	Ka, Ku, V	Second Generation LEO Global broadband	
Kepler Communications	Toronto, ON	140	Ku	Machine-to-machine communications (Internet of Things)	
Telesat Canada	Ottawa, ON	117	Ka	Wide-band and narrow-band communications services	
Telesat Canada	Ottawa, ON	117	V	Wide-band and narrow-band communications services	
Theia Holdings A, Inc.	Philadelphia, PA	112	Ka, V	Integrated Earth observation and communications network	
Spire Global	San Francisco, CA	100	AIS, ASM, GNSS	Maritime monitoring, meteorological monitoring, and earth imaging services	
LeoSat MA	Pompano Beach, FL	80	Ka	Broadband services	
Boeing	Seattle, WA	60	Ка	Very high-speed connectivity for end-user earth stations	
03b	Washington, DC	60	Ka	Broadband services	
03b	Washington, DC	24	V	Broadband services	
ViaSat	Carlsbad, CA	24	Ka, V	Broadband services	
Karousel LLC	Alexandria, VA	12	Ka	Communications	
Audacy Communications	Walnut, CA	3	К, V	Data relay constellation providing satellite operators with seamless access to NGSO satellites	
Space Norway AS	Oslo, Norway	2	Ka, Ku	Arctic broadband	

Figure 2.14 Non-geostationary orbit constellation applications to the FCC, March 2017 414

OneWeb LLC intends to provide global commercial broadband service. In 2017, OneWeb proposed adding almost 2,000 satellites to its initially planned constellation of 720, for which most capacity is already sold. Its satellite factory officially opened in Florida in March,<sup>415</sup> with the first launches scheduled for 2018.<sup>416</sup> SpaceX is expected to launch its first prototype in 2018.<sup>417</sup> The U.S. FCC intended to encourage competition by approving as many operators as possible.<sup>418</sup>

Planet is the current leader in Earth observation satellites. In 2017, approximately 20 companies raised roughly \$600-million to build constellations to facilitate high-revisit EO data using smallsat or cubesat technology (see also Indicator 2.1)<sup>419</sup> A planned real-time Earth-imaging data package by UrtheCast and Beijing Space View will give customers multiple daily revisit capabilities. The partners signed a strategic cooperation agreement in 2017 to combine data from their space assets Deimos-1, Deimos-2, and the SuperView constellation.

China's Chang Guang Satellite Technology Co. also launched three remote-sensing video satellites, joining four EO satellites as part of the Jilin-1 constellation, which will be used to capture data for commercial customers to forecast and mitigate geological disasters and exploit natural resources. The new satellites are designed to take video with a resolution of approximately 1 m across a swath 11 km x 4.5 km. The company intends to build a constellation of 60 spacecraft by 2020 and 138 by 2030, which will allow it to observe any point on Earth within 10 minutes.<sup>420</sup>

The comprehensive coverage of Earth provided by constellations is expected to provide significant big data, which has innumerable commercial applications for value-added services, with a combined market potential of \$15-billion, according to Euroconsult.<sup>421</sup> The EO data and services market enabled by smallsats technology has been evaluated as reaching \$8.5-billion by 2026.<sup>422</sup> While defense customers dominate the high-quality data market, commercial infrastructure and natural resources customers dominate the services segment (see Indicator 2.5).

Artificial intelligence and machine-to-machine learning could further expand value-added services derived from space data.<sup>423</sup> In 2017, Orbital Insights and AllSource Analysis used their EO data to build algorithms to generate predictive analytics.<sup>424</sup> Applications could even emerge in the highly data-storage-reliant blockchain industry, particularly as demand for cryptocurrencies increases. Startups such as Spacechain plan to launch a cubesat to service the software, data storage, and backup requirements of cryptocurrency developers.<sup>425</sup>

Many other practical applications are enabled by space data.<sup>426</sup> In 2017, human rights monitors were able to map the Rohingya population in Myanmar;<sup>427</sup> researchers helped farmers estimate crop yields and improve agricultural productivity in sub-Saharan Africa (see also Indicator 2.1).<sup>428</sup>

On the other hand, problems such as orbital debris and interference will grow with the rising number of orbiting satellites, as will the need for regulation (see Indicators 1.1 and 1.2).<sup>429</sup> Uncertainty about the licensing price of bandwidth in some countries also makes it unclear which business models will thrive in the satellite telecommunications industry.<sup>430</sup> Mega-constellations remain untested.<sup>431</sup>

## Small satellites and launchers drive increased access to space

Smallsats, weighing less than 600 kg, remained in high demand, driving further growth in the satellite launch market and facilitating more regular access to space. A record 335 smallsats were launched in 2017 (130 in 2016<sup>432</sup>); 87% were cubesats and 67% were for commercial use.<sup>433</sup> More cubesats were launched than in any previous year (see also Indicator 1.1).<sup>434</sup> Nearly half of the smallsats were Dove satellites built by Planet for its commercial EO system.<sup>435</sup> Smallsat technology is expanding access to space for academic and nonprofit uses: the number of such organizations to build smallsats quadrupled between 2012 and 2017.<sup>436</sup>

There is reportedly a backlog of small satellites waiting to be launched.<sup>437</sup> With only a few dedicated small launchers currently operational, the price to launch smallsats remains high. Price per kilogram of payload has historically been inversely proportional to the launch capacity of the vehicle, with larger launchers costing less.<sup>438</sup> While an Electron launch with

RocketLab costs \$5-million, compared to \$62-million for a SpaceX rocket launch, the starting cost to launch a single cubesat on Electron is still \$77,000.<sup>439</sup>

Costs could go down with emerging competition between China and India. Following an announcement from China that it intends to cut launch prices to \$5,000/kg, ISRO announced an intent to reduce its launch price to 10% of current prices.<sup>440</sup>

The more cost-effective option remains ridesharing on larger vehicles.<sup>441</sup> It has been argued that the record number of smallsat launches in 2017 is evidence that the secondary-payload market is able to accommodate near-term demand without additional dedicated smallsat launchers.<sup>442</sup> In February, 104 smallsats were launched onboard a single ISRO PSLV-C73 rocket in a record-breaking ridesharing launch.<sup>443</sup> However, secondary payload launches are not ideal for commercial service providers. The orbital schedule prioritizes the primary payload,<sup>444</sup> which could jeopardize the commercial viability of the small payload. Dedicated small launchers offer satellite operators more control over scheduling and orbital position, which will become increasingly valuable in creating and sustaining satellite constellations.

A more robust dedicated smallsat launch market is developing.<sup>445</sup> The U.S. FAA reports that more than 50 small launcher vehicles are at the concept stage.<sup>446</sup> Commercial small launch vehicles flight tested in 2017 include RocketLab's Electron vehicle and Vector's Vector-H. RocketLab considers smaller launch vehicles an emerging market.<sup>447</sup> The market is projected to reach \$30-billion over the coming decade.<sup>448</sup>

Micro launchers operate in a perceived gap in the smallsat launcher market for payload capacities of less than 500 kg to LEO.<sup>449</sup> The first micro-launcher to LEO, the Orbital ATK Pegasus, was one of the most expensive vehicles in the launch market at the time.<sup>450</sup> Avio's Vega Light, announced in June, will be a mini-launcher for payloads weighing 250-350 kg.<sup>451</sup> It will share components with the Vega C and compete directly with launchers by Virgin Orbit and Rocket Lab, among others.<sup>452</sup> In March, Spanish startup Zero 2 Infinity conducted a test launch of the Bloostar prototype rocket; a stratospheric balloon lifted the launcher 25 km into the atmosphere before the primary engine was ignited.<sup>453</sup> Bloostar, sea-launched, will carry a payload of 100 kg into LEO on demand.<sup>454</sup>

Micro-launcher operators will need to make frequent launches to obtain economies of scale.<sup>455</sup>

Vehicle*	Company	Country	Est. \$M per launch	Launch sites
Angara A5	VKS/Roscosmos/ILS	Russia	100	Plesetsk, Vostochny
Antares	Orbital ATK	US	80-85	MARS
Ariane 5	ArianeSpace	France	178	Guiana Space Center
Atlas V	ULA and LMCLS	US	110-230	CCAFS, VAFB
Electron	Rocket Lab	US	164-400	PSCA, Mahia,NZ
Falcon 9	SpaceX	US	61.2	CCAFS, VAFB, KSC
GSLV	ISRO/Antrix	India	47	Satish Dhawan
H-IIA/B	MHI Launch Services	Japan	90-112	Tanegashima
Kuaizhou 1/1A	EXPACE/PLA	China	3	Jiuquan

Figure 2.15 Commercially available launch vehicles, 2017 456

Vehicle*	Company	Country	Est. \$M per launch	Launch sites
Long March 2D	PLA/CGWIC	China	30	Jiuquan
Long March 3A	PLA/CGWIC	China	70	Xichang
Long March 3B	PLA/CGWIC	China	70	Xichang
Long March 5	PLA/CNSA/CGWIC	China	Undisclosed	Wenchang
Long March 6	PLA/CGWIC	China	Undisclosed	Taiyuan
Long March 11	PLA/LandSpace	China	5.3	Jiuquan
LVM3	ISRO/Antrix	India	60	Satish Dhawan
Minotaur-C	Orbital ATK	US	40-50	CCAFS, MARS, VAFB, WFF
Pegasus XL	Orbital ATK	US	40	CCAFS, Kwajalein, VAFB, WFF
Proton M	VKS/Roscosmos/ILS	Russia	65	Baikonur
PSLV	ISRO/Antrix	India	21-31	Satish Dhawan
Rockot	VKS/Eurorockot	Russia	41.8	Plesetsk
Soyuz 2	VKS/Arianespace/GK Launch Services	Russia/France	80-85	Plesetsk, Guiana Space Center
Vega	ArianeSpace	France	37	Guiana Space Center

\*Commercial status of the Dnepr and Zenit launch vehicles currently uncertain and not included here.

# Reusability reduces cost of commercial launch service

In 2017, 90 orbital launches (33 commercial) were completed, an increase over 2016.<sup>457</sup> Twenty-one commercial launches were for U.S. companies, eight for European, and three for Russian; the New Zealand launch failed in orbit.<sup>458</sup>





More reusable components in launch vehicles reduce the cost of launches. SpaceX has led the way. In March, SpaceX completed the first reuse of its Falcon 9 rocket, using a previously landed first stage.<sup>460</sup> The first stage was recovered again after the second launch. In June, another booster was reflown.<sup>461</sup> Also in June, Blue Origin completed a fifth flight test of the New Shepard launch vehicle using the same engine and the same rocket; unlike the Falcon 9, this vehicle is designed for suborbital flights only.<sup>462</sup> In March, Blue Origin signed its first commercial customer for orbital launch vehicle New Glenn, which has a reusable first stage.<sup>463</sup>

Estimates suggest that a reusable Falcon 9 costs the customer between 21-40% less than a traditional launch, with some savings not passed on to the customer.<sup>464</sup> Comparisons of costs associated with national security launches in the United States using heavy launch vehicles by ULA (Delta Heavy) and SpaceX (Falcon Heavy) suggest that the latter costs at least 40% less.<sup>465</sup>

SpaceX dominated commercial launches in 2017 with a total of 18.466

Vehicle	Company	Country	Est. launch year	Projected orbit	Est. \$M per launch
Alpha	Firefly Aerospace	US	TBD	LEO / SSO	10
Ariane 6	Arianespace	France	2020	LEO / SSO / GTO	94-117
Arion 2	PLD Space	Spain	2020	LEO	4.8-5.5
Bloostar	Zero2Infinity	Spain	2019	LEO / SSO	4
Cab-3A	CubeCab	US	2017	LEO / SSO	25
Falcon Heavy	SpaceX	US	2017	LEO / SSO / GTO	270
Haas 2C	ARCA Space Corporation	US	2018	LEO / SSO	Undisclosed
Intrepid 1	Rocket Crafters, Inc.	US	2018	LEO / SSO	5.4
Kuaizhou 11	EXPACE/PLA	China	2018	LEO / SSO	15 (est)
LS-1**	LandSpace	China	2018	LEO / SSO	Undisclosed
LauncherOne	Virgin Orbit	US	2017	LEO / SSO	10
New Glenn	Blue Origin	US	2020	LEO / SSO / GTO	Undisclosed
New Line 1	Link Space	China	2021	LEO / SSO	2.3-4.5
NGL	Orbital ATK	US	2021	LEO / SSO / GTO	Undisclosed
0S-M1	OneSpace	China	2019	LEO / SSO	Undisclosed
<b>Proton Medium</b>	VKS/Roscosmos/ILS	Russia	2018	GTO	<65
Soyuz 5	VKS/GK Launch Services	Russia	2022	LEO / SSO / GTO	50
Stratolaunch	Stratolaunch Systems	US	2018	LEO / SSO	Undisclosed
Vector R/H	Vector Space Systems	US	2018/2019	LEO / SSO	1.5-3.5
Vulcan	ULA	US	2019	LEO / SSO / GTO	85-260

Figure 2.17 Proposed commercial orbital launch vehicles<sup>467</sup>

#### Private actors continue projects for human spaceflight, lunar exploration

More private U.S. companies are engaging in the next generation of space exploration.<sup>468</sup> Commercial competition is seen to be beneficial because it attracts substantial private investment and lowers the cost of space access for civil actors. Along with efforts in the public-private NASA Crew program to deliver crew and cargo to the ISS and beyond (see Indicator 2.5), SpaceX, Blue Origin, and Virgin Orbital are pursuing projects to make space accessible to private individuals.<sup>469</sup>

In September, Elon Musk updated plans for the new SpaceX Big Falcon Rocket launch vehicle and spacecraft, which will replace both the Falcon Heavy and Falcon 9 and provide cargo and human delivery to the Moon and Mars.<sup>470</sup> SpaceX plans to send four cargo ships to Mars by 2024, two with crews, using the Big Falcon Rocket.<sup>471</sup> Blue Origin and Virgin Orbital are developing space vehicles for commercial suborbital flight. Blue Origin's New Shepard is expected to test its first human launch to an altitude of 100 km in 2018. Virgin Orbital plans to send tourists to the edge of space on a regular Gateway to Space flight, using

a spaceplane rather than a vertical launcher.<sup>472</sup> Having already taken seven tourists to the ISS since 2001,<sup>473</sup> Russian company RSC Energia announced further plans to orbit tourists around the Moon and deliver them to the ISS. So far, private space tourism has not attracted much demand;<sup>474</sup> private spaceflight company XCOR Aerospace filed for bankruptcy in 2017.<sup>475</sup> SpaceX, however, announced that, by the end of 2018, it would send two private citizens around the Moon on the furthest human journey into space in more than 40 years.<sup>476</sup>

Moon Express is developing commercial landers to facilitate lunar exploration. It was expected to launch its first lander, the MX-1E, in 2017 to win the \$20-million Google Lunar X Prize, but was unsuccessful and the prize went unclaimed.<sup>477</sup> The launch was rescheduled to 2018;<sup>478</sup> Moon Express is the first private company approved by the U.S. government to land on the Moon.

### Novel space-based activities and services develop

NASA's 3D Printing In Zero-G Technology Demonstration project illustrated that a 3D printer works normally in space.<sup>479</sup> U.S. company Made In Space has demonstrated similar capabilities in a zero gravity environment on Earth.<sup>480</sup> Such a capability has a variety of applications, from building space habitation with Additive Manufacturing to space mining.<sup>481</sup> Printing in 3D in space could eliminate the need to launch tools from Earth.

The 3D printing of components for space vehicles and satellites on Earth is already beginning to dramatically reduce manufacturing costs and time and could drive down launch costs. SSL is using 3D printing combined with additive manufacturing to build satellites.<sup>482</sup> In July, new launch startup Relativity announced plans for orbital launches at costs significantly lower because of its 3D printing and automation capabilities.<sup>483</sup>

Space mining could substantially reduce launch costs for deep space exploration by reducing reliance on Earth-based resources, such as propellant. Mining water in space has applications for rocket fuel, oxygen, and drinking water, making water "the new oil in space."<sup>484</sup> Analysis suggests that the cost of space exploration could be cut by up to 75% through asteroid mining.<sup>485</sup> Consulting company Navitas Resources expects private companies to begin launching satellites to prospect for resources within the next five years and to begin mining within eight.<sup>486</sup>

In November, Planetary Resources announced plans to launch the Arkyd-6 infrared imaging satellite in a rideshare launch with ISRO.<sup>487</sup> Infrared imagery can determine potential resource targets. Shackleton Energy is proposing to mine ice water on the Moon, using inspace manufacturing applications.<sup>488</sup>

In-orbit servicing of satellites for repair or refuelling is emerging as a commercially available service. With technology advances, the market is "poised for growth," with a forecasted value of \$3-billion over the next decade. Much of the value is expected to come from life-extension, but applications that repair, alter, deorbit, and even salvage could also be significant,<sup>489</sup> especially in sustaining satellite constellations.<sup>490</sup>

In June, DARPA announced an investment of \$228-million in a partnership with Maxar Technologies' Space Systems Loral to produce an autonomous satellite-servicing vehicle.<sup>491</sup> Maxar simultaneously launched Space Infrastructure Services (SIS). Satellite operator SES then announced an agreement with SIS and global communications and information

company MDA Canada, both members of the Maxar Technologies Group, for an initial satellite life-extension mission in 2021.<sup>492</sup> SES would be the first commercial customer of in-orbit servicing.

In December, the FCC approved the first part of Orbital ATK's satellite-servicing mission for Intelsat-901, a 16-year-old satellite in a graveyard orbit.<sup>493</sup>

Because the technology to service satellites is still largely untested and safety regulatory requirements are not clear (see Indicator 4.3),<sup>494</sup> satellite servicing is unlikely to increase significantly in the short term.

### **Indicator 2.5:** Public-private collaboration on space activities

There is an increasingly close relationship between governments and the commercial space sector. Some national space policies place great emphasis on maintaining a robust and competitive industrial base and encourage partnerships with the private sector. Many spacefaring states consider their space systems an extension of critical national infrastructure; a growing number view their space systems as inextricably linked to national security.

Governments support research and development, subsidize certain space industries, and adopt enabling policies and regulations. In 2015, the United States adopted the Commercial Space Launch Competitiveness Act, intended to facilitate a "pro-growth environment for the developing commercial space sector."<sup>495</sup> Under Title IV—Space Resource Exploration and Utilization, federal agencies shall "facilitate commercial exploration for and commercial recovery of space resources by United States citizens" and "promote the right of United States citizens to engage in commercial exploration for and commercial recovery of space resources free from harmful interference, in accordance with the international obligations of the United States and subject to authorization and continuing supervision by the Federal Government" (\$51302). Similar legislation is being developed by other states. Luxembourg's Spaceresources. lu initiative of legislative and financial measures positions the country as a hub for businesses involved in the exploration and use of space resources<sup>496</sup> (see Indicator 4.1).

Full state ownership of space systems has now given way, in cases such as space launch, to a mixed system in which commercial space actors receive significant government and military contracts and a variety of subsidies. The United States has partnered with the private sector to meet national needs. The Evolved Expendable Launch Vehicle (EELV) program was initiated in 1994 to provide the U.S. government with competitively priced, assured access to space.<sup>497</sup> This program produced two families of launch vehicles: Boeing's Delta IV and Lockheed Martin's Atlas V. In 2006, Boeing and Lockheed Martin formed a joint venture: United Launch Alliance (ULA). November 2011 saw the approval of a new EELV Acquisition Strategy, which continued procurement of launch services and launch capability from ULA for the next several years, but provided for a full and open competitive environment for alternative sources as soon as they were certified. In 2015, SpaceX became the second commercial provider approved to launch military payloads for the USAF.<sup>498</sup>

NASA has been working with the private sector to develop new, commercially operated resupply services and human space transportation services to the ISS. Under the Commercial Orbital Transportation Services (COTS) program, SpaceX and Orbital ATK resupply the

ISS.<sup>499</sup> NASA is currently working with SpaceX and Boeing on the Commercial Crew Program to provide human spaceflight to the ISS;<sup>500</sup> however, both the Dragon V and Starliner CST-100 spacecraft are behind schedule and not expected to fly to the ISS before 2019 or 2020.<sup>501</sup> The NextSTEP space habitat program is "a public-private partnership model that seeks commercial development of deep space exploration capabilities to support more extensive human space flight missions" and includes partners such as Bigelow Aerospace.<sup>502</sup> NASA is also pursuing privatization of U.S. activities on the ISS by the mid-2020s, as it refocuses on deep space missions, which will also have private sector partners.<sup>503</sup>

Europe has a long partnership with its commercial space industry. Arianespace was founded in 1980 as the world's first commercial satellite launch company.<sup>504</sup> Its launcher, Ariane 5, commands half the global commercial launch market.<sup>505</sup> Over the years, Ariane-5 has benefited from continuous support from the ESA-funded Ariane Research and Technology Accompaniment program; other support has come from the European Guaranteed Access to Space Program.<sup>506</sup>

Increasingly, governments are turning to the commercial sector for lower-cost services and innovation. The U.S. National Security Space Strategy of 2011 states, "Strategic partnerships with commercial firms will be pursued in areas that both stabilize costs and improve the resilience of space architectures on which we rely."<sup>507</sup> The USAF Space and Missile Systems Center's Hosted Payload Solutions Program will involve "hitchhiking" sensors into space on commercial satellites.<sup>508</sup> The USAF is also working with Intelsat to explore opportunities to leverage commercially available satellite tracking, telemetry, and command technologies for use on government satellites<sup>509</sup> and is exploring options for outsourcing maintenance of satellite-operating facilities to the private sector.<sup>510</sup> The U.S. DoD continues to purchase commercially available bandwidth.<sup>511</sup> In 2015, the National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency (NGA) released its Commercial GEOINT [Geospatial Intelligence] Strategy.<sup>512</sup> In 2016, NOAA released approaches, including the purchase of satellite data as well as the use of hosted payloads.<sup>513</sup>

In the October 2016 Space Strategy for Europe, the ESA and EU agreed to protect and develop their mutual interests in space.<sup>514</sup> A key goal is to keep the EU's private and public space industries competitive. China's "Made in China" initiative aims to increase "the profitability and efficiency of China's defense enterprises" and private sector participation in the state-dominated industry.<sup>515</sup>

The growing interdependence of the military and commercial space industry complicates space security by making commercial space assets potential targets of military attacks. Although the U.S. military has long depended on commercial space-based services, practices such as the use of hosted payloads clearly blur the distinction between commercial and military satellites. Reports indicate that the USAF has begun inviting commercial satellite communications companies such as Intelsat to war-gaming sessions.<sup>516</sup>

National security concerns play an important role in the commercial space industry. Export controls aim to strike a balance between commercial development and the proliferation of sensitive technologies that could pose security threats. Achieving this balance is not easy, particularly in an industry characterized by dual-use technology. Space launchers and intercontinental ballistic missiles use almost identical technology, and many civil and commercial satellites contain advanced capabilities with potential military applications.

Political and military tensions can impede commercial space activities. Political developments in Ukraine in 2014 led to the U.S. restriction of imports of the Russian RD-180 engines that are used by ULA's Atlas V launch vehicle. ULA is working with Blue Origin to develop a domestically sourced BE-4 rocket engine,<sup>517</sup> and with Aerojet Rocketdyne Holdings to develop the AR1 engine,<sup>518</sup> but the ban on the Russian engine remains an ongoing concern.

The International Traffic in Arms Regulations (ITAR) control the export and import of defense-related articles and services on the U.S. Munitions List. In 1999, satellites and satellite components became subject to ITAR. The commercial satellite industry argued that the regulation of space-related commodities by ITAR eroded U.S. competitiveness in the international space market.<sup>519</sup> On 13 May 2014, the U.S. Departments of State and Commerce released a set of interim final rules that moved many commercial satellites and related items from the U.S. Munitions List to the Commerce Control List;<sup>520</sup> most U.S. commercial communications satellites were no longer considered defense articles subject to ITAR.

#### 2017 Developments

#### National security interests continue to influence commercial space industry

Lobbying by the commercial space industry led to the adoption in 2017 of several changes related to Category XV (spacecraft and related articles) of the U.S. Munitions List, removing some space technologies from the most stringent export controls, including most remote-sensing and crewed spaceflight capabilities.<sup>521</sup>

The U.S. DoD finalized a list of geographic exclusion zones—areas that cannot be imaged to prevent commercial shortwave infrared and nighttime imaging of military operations.<sup>522</sup> The list is part of a broader move to simplify and expedite the licensing process for commercial remote sensing; other efforts streamline interagency review and make the process more transparent.<sup>523</sup>

Following its accession to the Missile Control Technology Regime in 2016 and its designation as a Major Defense Partner of the United States, India now has much greater access to controlled technologies, including items for both military and dual-use purposes (see also Indicator 2.6).<sup>524</sup> In January 2017, the United States approved a more favorable licensing policy for the export of most controlled items to India and expanded the list of exemptions for eligible Indian entities.<sup>525</sup> For example, ISRO can now access previously controlled cryogenic technology for space launch purposes.<sup>526</sup> In 2017, an agreement was struck to launch a joint NASA/ISRO Synthetic Aperture Radar satellite on India's domestically developed GSLV rocket.<sup>527</sup> DARPA is also planning to launch small satellites for its EXCITE cellular satellite mission on Indian PSLV rockets.<sup>528</sup> The launching of these larger satellites, especially those with military functions, is seen by India as critical in the development and growth of its space industry.<sup>529</sup>

Reform of U.S. export controls facilitated the establishment of U.S. Rocket Lab's launch facilities in New Zealand in 2017. The Technology Safeguards Agreement signed by the United States and New Zealand categorizes regulated items of U.S. technology more broadly than does ITAR's Category XV.<sup>530</sup> The Agreement does not allow New Zealand to accept

significant contributions of technology or data on controlled rockets from states that are not signatories to the MTCR without U.S. government approval.<sup>531</sup> There are also restrictions on the launching of foreign payloads on U.S.-controlled rockets without U.S. consent. Only 35 countries are MTCR members; non-members include China, Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Mexico, and Pakistan, as well as almost all African and Southeast Asian states. However, New Zealand's Outer Space and High-Altitude Activities Act gives it the power to license and regulate launch providers and the right to refuse payloads it believes are counter to national interest.<sup>532</sup>

National defense interests continue to restrict some commercial activities. U.S. access to Russian engine technology—namely, the RD-180 used in the EELV program for national security launches—remains contentious. Following events in Crimea in 2014 and subsequent U.S. sanctions on Russia, the U.S. Congress has waffled on whether to prevent or limit the ability of United Launch Alliance to purchase these engines.<sup>533</sup> Despite calls for a domestic replacement, it remains unlikely that any replacement will be operational before 2024-2025.<sup>534</sup> One possible alternative is the BE-4 engine being developed by Blue Origin for its heavy-lift New Glenn rocket, which started testing in October 2017.<sup>535</sup> Blue Origin claims that the rocket will "end [U.S.] dependence on Russian-built engines by 2019,"<sup>536</sup> but it is not clear that ULA will purchase it.<sup>537</sup>

Eight commercial satellites were removed from a 26 August rideshare launch on the Minotaur-4, leaving only government-owned satellites onboard. The commercial satellites, part of Spire's Lemur-2 cubesat constellation, were eventually launched on a different rocket.<sup>538</sup> It is possible that the satellites were removed because of the presence onboard of Orbital ATK's ORS-5 satellite, which is described as sensitive technology used to detect space junk and "aid military space situational awareness,"<sup>539</sup> or because the Minotaur rocket uses parts from ICBMs and U.S. policy forbids nongovernmental launches on such a rocket.<sup>540</sup> U.S. government agencies agreed to investigate the procedures around such mixed rideshare agreements and to clarify the rules for commercial operators.

China is developing policies to regulate its growing and ambitious commercial industry. The State Administration for Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense is formulating Guidelines for the Development of Commercial Space Activities in China; it serves the needs of national defense, military forces, national economy, and military-related organizations.<sup>541</sup> CNSA is creating Regulations on the Administration of Export of Space Products.<sup>542</sup>

## Government efforts support national space industries

### China

The Chinese government is investing in its nascent domestic commercial space industry.<sup>543</sup> It has also made technology available to private space launch companies OneSpace, Exspace, and LandSpace. OneSpace is developing new launch capabilities, beginning with the suborbital OS-X, a ballistic missile with a sounding rocket payload, which is a response to a national civil-military integration strategy to provide flight test services for research purposes.<sup>544</sup> ExSpace, a quasi-private commercial space company started by China Aerospace Science Industry Corporation, plans to begin launching rockets in 2018;<sup>545</sup> they aim to achieve a launch cost of \$10,000/kg for commercial satellite launches (see also Indicator

2.4). LandSpace, started by veterans from China's space program, uses already extant Chinese technology for their launches, with the first launch planned for 2018. In 2017, LandSpace became the first Chinese commercial space company to secure a contract with a foreign company; Gomspace, a Danish surveillance and communications nanosatellite manufacturer, has contracted to put satellites in orbit onboard the LandSpace-1 rocket in 2018.<sup>546</sup> China is also developing national guidelines to regulate its emerging space industry (see Indicator 4.1).

#### Russia

The formation of the state-owned Russian Venture Company represents an effort by the Russian government to invest in private companies to "widen the bottleneck in Russian Aerospace," according to Director Andrei Vvedensky. The company partners with private industry to fund startups and foster a commercial space industry in Russia.<sup>547</sup> Russia's Skolkovo Innovation Center, established in 2010, encourages startups in five fields, including space technologies.<sup>548</sup> In 2017, it signed an agreement with established company Russian Space Systems to support resident startups and help commercialize their products. Areas of cooperation include the GLONASS satellite navigation system, space search-and-rescue systems, and remote-sensing ground stations.<sup>549</sup> Also coming from the Skolkovo program, Sputnix, a manufacturer of microsatellite parts, signed an agreement in 2017 to cooperate with the Far Eastern Federal University to develop joint research, educational programs, and seminars, and to use the Vostochny Cosmodrome.<sup>550</sup> On 14 July, Russia launched two satellites constructed by Dauria Aerospace, a partner in the Skolkovo program, <sup>551</sup> for Roscosmos—a first in public-private partnerships in the country.<sup>552</sup>

#### India

ISRO supports technology transfers to a selection of companies for such critical hardware as rocket engines and satellite components and is subcontracting more of its work.<sup>553</sup> In November, the Indian government introduced the Space Activities Bill 2017 to allow private-sector companies to build satellites, rockets, and satellite subsystems;<sup>554</sup> it includes measures to regulate commercial space activities (see Indicator 4.1).<sup>555</sup> This bill supports IRSO's plans to double indigenous satellite launches by 2020, partly by privatizing their PSLV launch vehicle.<sup>556</sup> ISRO also aims to have 30 of its own satellites built by private firms over the next five years, approximately half of the total planned launches.<sup>557</sup>

#### UK

By August 2017, 26 proposals had been submitted in response to a government call for proposals to support small satellite launch and suborbital flight.<sup>558</sup> In June, the United Kingdom introduced the Space Industry Bill, which will allow the issuing of licenses and regulate activities involving spaceplanes, satellites, and spaceports, creating a "framework for liability, indemnities and insurance for UK space activities."<sup>559</sup> The Bill became law in March 2018.<sup>560</sup> The U.K. intends to establish an operational commercial spaceport by 2020. <sup>561</sup>

#### Europe

Public-private partnerships created in 2017 include an \$81-million deal with ViaSat, funded by ESA, Switzerland, Romania, and the Netherlands, to develop broadband connections in homes, aboard planes, and in cars.<sup>562</sup> ESA supports 140 startups each year, with 88% of them still in business as of November 2017.<sup>563</sup> It also supports initiatives to give greater access to the ISS, through projects like ICE Cubes, which will allow commercial operators on Earth to interact with experiments aboard the ESA's Columbus module.<sup>564</sup> The ESA Grand Challenge, issued in February 2017, encouraged innovators in both science and industry to submit ideas relating to space mining, cybersecurity, space for people with physical disabilities, and autonomous vehicles.<sup>565</sup> It is part of a growing development to open up participation in space to non-space industry, as well as the wider public (see Indicator 4.3).

## Leveraging the private sector for next-generation space exploration and technology

The private-public Commercial Crew Program is critical to NASA's future ability to send astronauts to the ISS. In May 2017, Sierra Nevada Corporation's Dream Chaser spacecraft passed Milestone 3, with NASA approving safety and hazard reports.<sup>566</sup> In November, the Dream Chaser completed an atmospheric flight test, navigating a preplanned flight path and successfully completing an autonomous landing in California.<sup>567</sup> The Dream Chaser is scheduled to begin flying in 2019.<sup>568</sup> NASA purchased four additional Crew Rotation Missions from Boeing and SpaceX in 2017, with each company booked for six missions to fly NASA astronauts to and from the ISS through 2024.<sup>569</sup> However, both SpaceX and Boeing experienced delayed crew tests in 2017,<sup>570</sup> raising questions about the feasibility of flight tests anticipated for 2018. NASA is already using private-sector space vehicles for robotic resupply missions to the ISS. This activity is transforming NASA's Kennedy Space Center into a "multiuser spaceport" that includes commercial investment.<sup>571</sup>

A joint NanoRacks/Boeing project will install a commercial airlock on the ISS.<sup>572</sup> The Bigelow Expandable Activity Module, already installed on the ISS, is providing valuable data on expandable habitats, radiation dosage, and the space environment.

In February, NASA announced a new funding vehicle that will support eight U.S. companies in advancing small spacecraft and launch vehicle technologies that are nearing maturation and could benefit NASA and the commercial space market. ExoTerra is looking at solid iodine as a fuel source for secondary payloads; HRL Laboratories is developing high-temperature materials for launch vehicles and their engines; Masten Space Systems is developing a low-cost engine.<sup>573</sup>

The NASA Transition Act, passed in March, includes measures to encourage NASA to consider servicing and maintenance operations for spacecraft and satellites to increase their longevity, while also supporting the burgeoning commercial spacecraft servicing industry.<sup>574</sup> Public support for private satellite servicing capabilities can be seen in the SSL/NASA Restore-L project to service LEO satellites, including those not originally designed for refueling and servicing, by 2020<sup>575</sup> and SSL's project with DARPA to service satellites in GEO (see also Indicator 3.2).

China is seeking to apply the skills of their burgeoning private sector in space exploration. CNSA Secretary General Tian Yulong has acknowledged the value of the participation of small and medium enterprises in deeper space exploration.<sup>576</sup>

## Public investment in future commercial activities in space

Luxembourg is replicating its earlier model to attract private space industry through investments by its Luxembourg Future Fund to lead in asteroid mining. It will invest \$238-million in space resources initiatives, including U.S.-based Deep Space Industries and Planetary Resources, both of which intend to mine asteroids and have established headquarters in Luxembourg. Agreements with Germany's Blue Horizon (a "life sciences company") and Japan's Lunar X prize team show an early commitment to diversified space technologies.<sup>577</sup> Luxembourg has also invested in more conventional space companies like Spire, which has agreed to establish its European headquarters in Luxembourg in return for a \$70-million investment.<sup>578</sup> Luxembourg has committed to establishing a space agency that will be set up as a public-private company to support commercial use of space resources<sup>579</sup> and is adopting a national regulatory framework to support it (see Indicator 4.1).

Middle East states, particularly Saudi Arabia and the UAE, are investing in the nextgeneration resource economy<sup>580</sup> and have expressed interest in building a commercially viable space mining economy.<sup>581</sup> The UAE's state investment vehicle bought a 32% stake in Virgin Galactic for \$280-million in 2017 and offered an extra \$100-million to construct a spaceport in Abu Dhabi and finance the launch of a series of small satellites.<sup>582</sup> In October, Saudi Arabia invested approximately \$1-billion, split among Virgin Galactic for space tourism; the smaller Virgin Orbit, which intends to launch satellites from planes; and Spaceship Co., which is building propulsion systems and the space plane and carrier aircraft for Virgin Galactic.<sup>583</sup>

#### Commercial capabilities continue to support national security and militaries

The U.S. DoD is under increasing pressure to use available and affordable commercial services instead of developing its own, more costly satellites. It currently uses approximately 5% of the world's commercial bandwidth; the United States is the single largest purchaser of commercial satellite bandwidth in the world.<sup>584</sup> In March, the DoD announced that it was investigating the leasing of communications satellites through the Wideband Communications Services Analysis of Alternatives,<sup>585</sup> which will determine whether the United States could be better served by a commercial satellite communications network. Factors under consideration include the speed at which damaged or destroyed satellites can be replaced, the resilience of the network, and the suitability of the range of options available to operators.<sup>586</sup> A 2017 Task Force on Military Satellite Communication and Tactical Networking included a recommendation to "leverage and utilize existing/evolving commercial communication satellites systems."<sup>587</sup>

Speedcast currently provides Australia, New Zealand, and the Philippines with military communications, while PlanetComm covers Thailand's secure communications. In May, Airbus acquired PlanetComm and added it to their Skynet-5 communication services, which are offered partially through a partnership with Speedcast.<sup>588</sup> Airbus provides communications and satellite access to the UK Ministry of Defence, which in turn allows access to all NATO and Five Eyes countries.

The use of commercial remote-sensing data is growing, with the market estimated to reach between \$8.5-billion and \$15-billion by 2026. The main buyers are expected to be governments, particularly for defense functions.<sup>589</sup> The Chinese government and military are the main customer for the commercial remote-sensing Jilin constellation operated by China's Chang Guang Satellite Technology Co.<sup>590</sup> The UK military is investing in a commercial program by Surrey Satellite Technology to test the use of constellations in LEO for tactical intelligence gathering (see Indicator 2.6).
The United States operates 175 DoD satellites and computer systems that link 150 communications satellites, including those used for NATO. Growing cyber-vulnerabilities of space systems led the United States to request information on industry capability to enhance defensive cyber operations.<sup>591</sup> A request for information to "conduct market research to assess industry capability for the Cybersecurity and Defensive Cyberspace Operations (DCO) for 50 SW Space Mission Systems to enable protection, detection, response, and sustainment of 50th Space Wing cyber defense missions" was issued in May.<sup>592</sup>

# Indicator 2.6: Space-based military systems

The space age broke new ground in intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance systems by using satellite imagery and space-based electronic intelligence collection. Satellite communications also provided extraordinary new capabilities for real-time command and control of military forces deployed anywhere in the world. Military satellites perform navigation, communications, weather, and technology development missions, in addition to intelligence gathering. Extensive military space systems were developed by the United States and the USSR during the Cold War.

By the end of the Cold War, the United States and Russia had begun to develop global navigation satellite systems such as GPS, which provided increasingly accurate geographical positioning information. Building on these capabilities, the United States began to expand the tactical role of military space systems; it now dominates the military space arena and leads in deployment of dedicated space systems to support military operations. According to the Union of Concerned Scientists database, as of January 2018, the United States operated 128 dedicated military satellites, in addition to 31 GPS satellites.<sup>593</sup>

Environmental monitoring	Satellite communications	PNT	Missile warning	Intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance
Polar LEO	GEO and LEO	Semi-synchronous orbit	Various orbits	Various orbits
Defense meteorological support program ************************************	Defense satellite communications system DSCS II, DSCS III, ultra-high frequency follow-on, Milstar, global broadcast system, Iridium, commercial systems, advanced extremely high frequency, wideband global system, mobile user objective system, enhanced polar system ************************************	Global positioning system GPS II GPS IIR-M GPS IIF GPS III	Defense support program, GPS, space- based infrared system, space tracking and surveillance system ************************************	Geospatial intelligence satellites, signals intelligence satellites, overhead persistent infrared, commercial systems, integrated overhead SIGINT architecture-next ************************************
1	1	1	1	

Figure 2.18 U.S. Space-based military force enhancement missions and satellites

Items below \*\*\*\* are programs of record that have been cancelled.

The priority in recent years has been to modernize capabilities through the launch of nextgeneration systems; however, several of these efforts have faced technological delays and budget overruns. By 2015, the Space-Based Infrared System (SBIRS) missile warning program begun in 1996 was more than 300% over budget and a decade behind schedule;<sup>594</sup> it will be augmented by and eventually replaced with a next-generation system.<sup>595</sup> The next-generation GPS III system is now more than five years behind schedule;<sup>596</sup> delays risk capability limitations as the previous system ages. In addition, the United States faces a potential environmental monitoring gap as the Defense Meteorological Satellite Program (DMSP) system reaches end-of-life without a ready replacement.

The United States is reorienting its military organization and capabilities to maintain core military functions in the event of warfare in outer space. A 2015 initiative created a Space Mission Force to train military satellite operators to operate in contested environments,<sup>597</sup> while the Space Vision Enterprise established a blueprint for fighting wars in space with a focus on resilience (see also Indicators 3.2 and 4.1).<sup>598</sup> An increased focus on the space domain includes planned spending of up to \$8-billion over the next five years.<sup>599</sup>

The 2015 National Defense Authorization Act mandated development of a concept for a space-based ballistic missile intercept component, with emphasis on fielding improved sensors, but also a study of options to eventually deploy space-based interceptors. The goal is to contribute to boost-phase missile defense or "defensive options against direct ascent anti-satellite weapons, hypersonic glide vehicles, and maneuvering reentry vehicles."<sup>600</sup> Support has continued in subsequent years. However, numerous assessments since the concept was first promoted 30 years ago have pointed to both high costs and technical challenges.<sup>601</sup> The presence of space-based interceptors, if developed, would also counter a long-standing norm against orbiting weapons in outer space (see Theme 4).

Russia's early warning, imaging intelligence, communications, and navigation systems were developed during the Cold War; by 2003, 70-80% of these spacecraft had exceeded their designated lifespans.<sup>602</sup> Russia focused first on upgrading its early warning systems and is attempting to complete the GLONASS navigation system, which was declared fully operational in 2011.<sup>603</sup> Since 2004, Russia has worked on "maintaining and protecting" its fleet of satellites and developing satellites with post-Soviet technology.<sup>604</sup> In 2006, the first year of a 10-year federal space program, Russia increased its military space budget by as much as a third, following a decade of severe budget cuts.<sup>605</sup> The Russian space budget rose again by up to 144% between 2008 and 2013.<sup>606</sup> But, both investment and satellite launches have decreased in recent years. With 59 dedicated military satellites as of January 2018, in addition to 29 GLONASS navigation satellites,<sup>607</sup> Russia's military space program may still be considered the second largest, but is closely matched by China's. Russia also makes use of civilian satellites for military purposes. In 2015, 10 Russian spacecraft, including civilian satellites, were assigned to conduct imagery and radar reconnaissance in Syria.<sup>608</sup>

China's space program is dedicated to science and exploration, but, like programs of many other actors, it also provides support to the military. The 2015 White Paper, *China's Military Strategy*, cites outer space as a "commanding height" of strategic competition and links it to "informationized" warfare.<sup>609</sup> The major military restructuring that China announced in December 2015 includes combining its space, cyber, and electronic warfare forces into a new Strategic Support Force—an approach that China believes will better enable it to

synergize these capabilities and improve its ability for information dominance in warfare.<sup>610</sup> The BeiDou regional navigation system was originally designed to enable China to maintain navigational capability if the United States were to deny GPS services in times of conflict;<sup>611</sup> it has since evolved into a global, full-service system. BeiDou may also improve the accuracy of China's intercontinental ballistic missiles and cruise missiles.<sup>612</sup> The Union of Concerned Scientists database lists 48 of China's satellites as primarily military, operated by the People's Liberation Army, in addition to 23 BeiDou navigation satellites.<sup>613</sup>

Recently, India has been more open about its military space capabilities. India's National Satellite System is one of the most extensive domestic satellite communications networks in Asia. India is also nearing completion of its own Indian Regional Navigation Satellite System, an ISRO initiative to develop independent satellite-based navigation capabilities.<sup>614</sup> Civilian-developed and -controlled, these technologies are used in Indian military applications. The Cartosat-series of remote-sensing satellites are generally considered dual-use. ISRO indicated that the launch of the GSAT-6 communications satellite in 2015 would provide service for "strategic users"; military analysts have identified the users as the armed forces and suggest that the GSAT-6 is India's second dedicated military communications satellite.<sup>615</sup> Plans continue for the creation of a cross-service Defence Space Agency as an element of an integrated Cyber, Aerospace, and Special Operations Command.<sup>616</sup>

Japan's 2015 Basic Plan on Space Policy noted the increasing importance of space for national security, indicating a significant shift toward greater military and security uses of space.<sup>617</sup> The plan prioritizes space-based navigation, communications, and reconnaissance capabilities<sup>618</sup> and emphasizes cooperation with other countries, specifically the United States.<sup>619</sup> In early 2015, Japan launched two new reconnaissance satellites: a synthetic aperture radar satellite<sup>620</sup> and an optical imaging satellite.<sup>621</sup>

Australia, Canada, France, Germany, Israel, Italy, Japan, and Spain maintain dedicated military satellites and multiuse satellites with a wide range of functions.

In Europe, several ESA projects, including Galileo and Sentinel, have dual-use applications. European defense agencies have expressed growing interest in using ESA satellite data.<sup>622</sup> In 2016, the European Commission published the Space Strategy for Europe, which promotes synergies between civilian and security activities.<sup>623</sup> European states also engage in bilateral and multilateral cooperative efforts for defense and security purposes. The European Defence Agency acts as the central purchasing body of commercial satellite communications for 10 EU SatCom Market members.<sup>624</sup> France and Italy cooperate on the provision of military broadband service.<sup>625</sup>

Within the next decade approximately 50 countries are expected to have Earth imaging capacity; a study of civil space capabilities for military purposes by non-Western states found that most use satellites for dual commercial/civil and military purposes.<sup>626</sup> However, more states in Asia, the Middle East, and Latin America are acquiring dedicated space-based military capabilities.

Cooperation is extending to military and space-based capabilities through existing alliances and strategic relationships. The United States is working with key allies on space situational awareness (see Indicator 1.4). Since 2016, Canada, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom have been partners in the U.S. Advanced Extremely High Frequency (AEHF) program.<sup>627</sup> In September 2014, the Combined Space Operations Memorandum of Understanding was signed by the United Kingdom, the United States, Canada, and Australia;<sup>628</sup> participating nations gain "an understanding of the current and future space environment, an awareness of space capability to support global operations and military-to-military relationships to address challenges and ensure the peaceful use of space."<sup>629</sup> The United States is also extending cooperation with India and Japan. The first meeting of the United States-India Space Security Dialogue<sup>630</sup> and the first United States-India Strategic and Commercial Dialogue occurred in 2015.<sup>631</sup> The revised Guidelines for Japan-U.S. Defense Cooperation, released in 2015, included cooperation in space programs, such as "space-based positioning, navigation, and timing; enhanced space situational awareness; use of space for maritime domain awareness; research and development in space technologies; and use of hosted payloads."<sup>632</sup>

Concern has been expressed that extensive use of space in support of terrestrial military operations blurs the notion of "peaceful purposes" enshrined in the Outer Space Treaty, but state practice over the past 40 years has generally accepted these applications as peaceful insofar as they are not aggressive in space. However, nonaggressive use could be abandoned with the growing focus on space as a domain of warfare (see Indicator 4.1) and investment in counterspace capabilities (see Theme 3). The deployment of space-based interceptors would also mark a breach of this traditional interpretation and use.

#### 2017 Developments

#### U.S. military reorganization linked to possible extension of war into space

In 2017, U.S. military space organizations, especially the USAF, were motivated to make reforms<sup>633</sup> by the growing possibility of warfare in outer space, advancing military capabilities by Russia and China (see below), and a shift among major space powers toward multidomain warfare—integrating space, air, and cyber capabilities.<sup>634</sup> According to high-level defense officials, modern space organizations require more funding, streamlined acquisition of new technologies, improved resiliency, and preparations for conflict in space.<sup>635</sup>

The Joint Interagency Combined Space Operations Center was renamed the National Space Defense Center (NSDC)<sup>636</sup> to better reflect its purpose, "to defend and secure the space domain."<sup>637</sup> The NSDC is the core of what is called a Space Warfighting Construct, revealed in April by Air Force Space Command (AFSC) head General Raymond. This command-and-control structure is built on the growing closeness between the AFSC and the National Reconnaissance Office (NRO), believed essential to winning a war that extends into space.<sup>638</sup>

The Space Warfighting Construct is a framework for operationalizing the Space Enterprise Vision created in 2015.<sup>639</sup> The Construct is based on a series of new, integrated Concepts of Operations for warfighting in space that are being developed by the USAF and the NRO<sup>640</sup> to document how the United States expects to "achieve synchronized planning and integrated operations in order to protect and defend the national security space enterprise."<sup>641</sup> This vision of space as a warfighting domain has led to the development of a Battle Management Command and Control system to enable "operational commanders to simultaneously maneuver space assets and direct defensive operations against multiple threats while maintaining space effects for the warfighter."<sup>642</sup>

The uncertainty about future responsibility for military space operations can be seen in congressional struggles in 2017 over a proposal in the 2018 defense budget by the House

Strategic Forces Subcommittee to create a Space Corps, a separate branch of the armed services within the Air Force dedicated to space as a domain of warfare.<sup>643</sup> This plan was opposed by the Air Force, DoD, the White House, and the Senate.<sup>644</sup> Although it was not included in the final version of the FY2018 National Defense Authorization Act, the issue could be raised again.<sup>645</sup> The NDAA mandates the elimination of the position of Principal Defense Space Adviser, created in 2015, and consolidates authority for personnel, operations, and acquisitions for all Air Force space forces under the Air Force Space Command.<sup>646</sup>

#### Funding and hardware to modernize U.S. military space capabilities

The USAF controls roughly 90% of U.S. military space programs, not including those by the National Reconnaissance Office; in 2017, it requested \$7.7-billion (a 20% increase) for space systems,<sup>647</sup> primarily for space superiority, space support to operations, and assured access to space. Research and development of new technologies account for \$3.4-billion.<sup>648</sup>

New programs in the funding request included the joint space operations center mission system, electro-optical infrared weather surveillance, protection for tactical satellite communications (see Indicator 3.1), a space surveillance telescope (see Indicator 1.4), modernizing the missile warning constellation, and more secure GPS signals. The request emphasized commercial providers, particularly for communications, but also for hardware such as cubesats (see Indicator 2.5).<sup>649</sup>

Several spacecraft were launched in 2017 to upgrade existing capabilities, particularly reconnaissance. The NRO launched a series of classified satellites, including NROL 42,<sup>650</sup> NROL 52,<sup>651</sup> NROL 76,<sup>652</sup> and NROL 79.<sup>653</sup> NROL 42 is believed to be the second Trumpet-Follow-On-2 signals intelligence satellite operating in a highly elliptical orbit to complement other SIGINT spacecraft in GEO.<sup>654</sup> NROL 52 is thought to be a fourth-generation Space Data System satellite, used to relay data from intelligence-gathering satellites in real time.<sup>655</sup> NROL 76 appears to be carrying out a technology demonstration mission (see Indicator 3.4),<sup>656</sup> while NROL 79 may be part of the third generation of the Naval Ocean Surveillance System.<sup>657</sup>

The ninth Wideband Global SATCOM satellite (WGS-9) was launched aboard a ULA Delta IV rocket to provide allied military communications capabilities for attack prevention, protection, and response.<sup>658</sup> WGS-9, which supports the existing WGS network in carrying broadcasts of video, image, and other high-bandwidth data, is funded by a consortium of nations, including the United States, Canada, Denmark, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, and New Zealand.<sup>659</sup>

The fifth Mobile User Objective System (MUOS-5) was brought online to provide secure UHF communications for legacy equipment to support Navy mobile forces.<sup>660</sup> Other launches include the SBIRS GEO-3 satellite launched in January to supplement the early warning constellation; it was joined by the HEO-4 elliptical orbit payload in September.<sup>661</sup> The ORS-5 (SensorSat) satellite was launched to an equatorial low Earth orbit, with a mission to monitor debris and orbital activity in GEO (see Indicator 1.4), as was the X-37B spaceplane (see Indicator 3.4).

The U.S. Army launched the Kestrel Eye electro-optical technical demonstration microsatellite from the ISS airlock to pursue near-real-time situational awareness and battlefield imagery.<sup>662</sup> Orbital ATK was awarded \$78-million under the Air Force Space

Test Program STPSat-6. The primary payload, to be launched in 2019, will be a Space and Atmospheric Burst Reporting System (SABRS), designed to detect nuclear explosions and collect data on space weather.<sup>663</sup>

In August, it was announced that the Defense Meteorological Satellite Program (DMPS) Flight 19 would end operational service after 3.5 years because of a power failure. The satellite provided tactical weather and atmospheric data to the DMSP mission.<sup>664</sup> In November, Joint Polar Satellite System-1 was launched to provide global weather observations.<sup>665</sup>

A May 2017 GAO report showed that many projects to modernize existing systems and develop new capabilities for warfighting have experienced significant cost increases and scheduling delays.<sup>666</sup> The cost of the AEHF satellite communications program increased by 118%, with the first spacecraft launched three years late. The SBIRS for missile early warning incurred a 300% cost overrun and arrived nine years late, while the upgraded GPS III ground control system (OCX) is currently "5 years behind schedule."<sup>667</sup>

Satellite name	Operator	Primary function	Orbit	Launch date
DHFR	DARPA	Technology Development	LEO	2017-08-26
Improved Trumpet 7	National Reconnaissance Office	Earth Observation	Elliptical	2017-09-24
KestrelEye IIM	SMDC / Army Forces Strategic Command	Earth Observation / Technology Development	LEO	2017-10-24
NROL-76 (USA 276)	National Reconnaissance Office	Technology Development	LEO	2017-05-01
ORS-5	USAF / Operationally Responsive Space Office	Technology Demonstration	LEO	2017-08-26
Prometheus 2.3	Los Alamos National Laboratory	Technology Development	LEO	2017-08-26
Prometheus 2.4	Los Alamos National Laboratory	Technology Development	LEO	2017-08-26
SBIRS GEO 3	U.S. Air Force	Earth Observation	GE0	2017-01-20
SB-WASS 3-8	National Reconnaissance Office / U.S. Navy	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-03-01
SB-WASS 3-8	National Reconnaissance Office / U.S. Navy	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-03-01
SDS IV-2	National Reconnaissance Office / USAF	Communications	GEO	2017-10-15
SHARC	Air Force Research Laboratory	Technology Demonstration	LEO	2017-05-18
Wideband Global Satcom 9	USAF	Communications	GEO	2017-03-17
X37-B OTV-5	USAF Rapid Capabilities Office	Technology Development	LEO	2017-09-07

Figure 2.19 U.S. dedicated military satellites launched in 2016<sup>668</sup>

## Growing focus on space for U.S. missile defense

Ballistic missile defense, especially space-based sensors for missile early warning and tracking,<sup>669</sup> gained importance as the DPRK's nuclear and missile program escalated in 2017 (see Indicator 3.3).<sup>670</sup> The FY2018 NDAA directed the Missile Defense Agency to develop both a persistent space sensor architecture for detection, tracking, and kill assessments of threats, as well as an intercept layer to respond (see Indicator 3.4).<sup>671</sup> In May, Lockheed Martin was awarded nearly \$46-million to build two SBIRS missile warning satellites.<sup>672</sup>

# China investing in military space capabilities to advance regional interests

In 2017, China's defense budget increased by as much as 8% to 1.04 trillion yuan (\$153-billion).<sup>673</sup> Much effort is being put into improving technology and advancing logistics capabilities, including space launch, satellite communication and navigation, robotics, and improved ground infrastructure.

China continued to develop its Strategic Support Force, which integrates space, cyber, and electronic warfare capabilities,<sup>674</sup> including command and control, communications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, reconnaissance, and counterspace (see Indicators 3.1 and 3.4).<sup>675</sup> This force has been characterized as a Chinese center for research and development, tasked with 'leapfrog' technological developments.<sup>676</sup>

Much of China's space activity has a regional focus, particularly the geopolitically sensitive South China Sea. New satellite launches in 2017 augmented the BeiDou Navigation System (see Indicator 2.1), which supports surveillance, reconnaissance, and joint operations across the globe for both military and civilian users.<sup>677</sup>

## Communications

On 5 February, CNSA launched Tongxin Jishu Shiyan Weixing (Communications Technology Experiment Satellite) 2, a "communications technology test satellite" developed by the China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation.<sup>678</sup> It appears to have a military function.<sup>679</sup> A similar satellite, launched in 2015, is thought to test Ka-band communications technology.<sup>680</sup>

## Remote sensing and AIS

On 15 June, Zhuhai Orbita Control Engineering Ltd.'s OVS-1A and OVS-1B, the first two satellites of the Zhuhai-I remote-sensing micro-nano satellite constellation, were launched. According to the Beijing Institute of Space Science and Technology Information, they are expected to improve the monitoring of geographical, environmental, and geological changes in China and have the ability to view more than 85% of the world's population.<sup>681</sup> Both satellites feature a high-resolution video system capable of capturing 20 frames per second and reaching a 1.98-m ground resolution.<sup>682</sup> They could support military applications.

In December, China covertly launched two high-resolution LKW Land Survey Satellites, which are thought to have military reconnaissance functions. Built by the China Academy of Space Technology, these satellites seem to be linked to the Yaogan reconnaissance satellite constellation,<sup>683</sup> marking a technology shift. Launches for the commercially operated Jilin satellite system also provide dual-use military support (see Indicators 2.4 and 2.5).

Plans include launching three optical remote-sensing satellites in 2019. By 2021, three optical satellites, two hyperspectral satellites and two synthetic aperture radar satellites will be launched to complete the constellation,<sup>684</sup> which is intended to provide scientific support for the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road and emergency response efforts at sea, but could also support military reconnaissance.

# Signals intelligence

Nine Yaogan-30 satellites built by the Chinese Academy of Sciences' Small Satellite Center were placed in orbit by three launches on 29 September, 23 November, and 25 December. These satellites are believed to provide intelligence-gathering support, with signalsinterception capabilities that can detect ships by their radio emissions.<sup>685</sup> Officially, they are conducing "electromagnetic probes and other experiments."<sup>686</sup>

#### Experimental

On 5 March, the small experimental satellite Tiankun-1 (TK-1) was launched on a KT-2 rocket from the Jiuquan space center.<sup>687</sup> Its launch from a military-controlled center may indicate a military function.<sup>688</sup> It is the first satellite developed by China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation and will be used for remote sensing, telecommunications, and experiments in mini-satellite-based technologies, using the new minisatellite bus developed in 2014.<sup>689</sup>

rigure 2.20° chinese dedicated minitary satemices faunched in 2017						
Satellite name	Operator	Primary function	Orbit	Launch date		
LKW-1	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-12-04		
LKW-2	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-12-22		
NUDTSat	National University of Defence	Earth Science	LEO	2017-06-23		
Yaogan 30-1-1	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-09-29		
Yaogan 30-1-2	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-09-29		
Yaogan 30-1-3	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-09-29		
Yaogan 30-2-1	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-11-26		
Yaogan 30-2-2	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-11-26		
Yaogan 30-2-3	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-11-26		
Yaogan 30-3-1	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-12-25		
Yaogan 30-3-2	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-12-25		
Yaogan 30-3-3	People's Liberation Army	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-12-25		

Figure 2.20 Chinese dedicated military satellites launched in 2017690

## Russia prioritizes military space capabilities, but few satellites launched

While Russia's defense budget decreased in 2017 by approximately 5% to 2.8-trillion rubles (\$41-billion) the effect on military space programs, particularly new acquisitions, is unclear.<sup>691</sup> Russia is reportedly prioritizing the modernization of space assets, particularly communications, navigation, EO systems, electronic intelligence, and early warning. The low number of spacecraft launches in 2017 can be attributed to decreased spending and the unreliability of launch vehicles.<sup>692</sup>

## Launch vehicles

In April, the Russian Defense Ministry announced that it would further develop the infrastructure of the Russian spaceport Plesetsk to increase the number of annual military, civilian, and dual-use space launches.<sup>693</sup> A secret military satellite was launched from the spaceport in June, using a modified version of Russia's Soyuz rocket.<sup>694</sup> In August, it was announced that Roscosmos and the Russian Ministry of Defense would likely cooperate to complete construction of the launch pad at Vostochny Cosmodrome for the new Angara heavy-lift carrier rockets, which will have military and civilian functions. That month, it was announced that the first technological equipment for the launch of the Angara heavy-lift carrier rocket had been delivered to the Vostochny Space Center.<sup>695</sup>

# Communications

On 16 August, Russia's Aerospace Forces launched military satellite Cosmos-2520.<sup>696</sup> The Ministry of Defense identified it as the first Blagovest No. 11L military communications satellite.<sup>697</sup> It may be the first Russian satellite operating in Q-band as well as Ka-band.

# Electronic and signals intelligence

In January, Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu stated that Russia continues to develop the Liana Electronic Intelligence Program, using Lotos-S and Pion-NKS satellites. These new radio surveillance satellites are intended to replace Soviet-era spy satellites.<sup>698</sup> The second Lotos-S signals intelligence satellite was launched on 1 December.<sup>699</sup> The first Pion satellite has not yet been launched. Russia's Defense Ministry expects the program to be completed in 2018.<sup>700</sup>

# Missile warning

On 25 May, the Russian Aerospace Forces launched Cosmos-2518,<sup>701</sup> the second of six EKS missile early warning satellites.<sup>702</sup> Part of the Tundra family of launch detection spacecraft, it is intended to replace aging early-warning infrastructure. It will detect the launch of any intercontinental ballistic missiles during the boost phase of flight.<sup>703</sup>

# Reconnaissance

In May, Russian President Vladimir Putin announced that Russia intends to operate 15 more remote-sensing satellites by 2020, specifically noting their usefulness for defense and security.<sup>704</sup> The Cosmos 2519 spacecraft launched on 23 June might be a classified remote-sensing satellite, but reports of its mission are conflicting. Prior to launch it was thought to be a geodetic satellite designed to take accurate measurement of Earth's shape and gravitational field, which could be used to provide ballistic missile guidance.<sup>705</sup> Subsequent orbital data conflicts with this description, but may support later claims by the Russian Defense Ministry that it would be used for remote sensing of Earth.<sup>706</sup>

# Experimental

In August, an orbital "Inspector Satellite" separated from satellite Cosmos 2519 (see Indicator 3.4).<sup>707</sup>

Satellite name	Operator	Primary function	Orbit	Launch date
Cosmos 2519	Ministry of Defense	Space Observation	LEO	2017-06-23
Cosmos 2519 Subsatellite	Ministry of Defense	Space Observation	LEO	2017-06-23
EKS-2	Ministry of Defense	Earth Observation	Elliptical	2017-05-25
Lotos-S1	Ministry of Defense	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-12-03

## Figure 2.21 Russian dedicated military satellites launched in 2017708

## Continued development of joint and independent military capabilities in Europe

Following the 2016 adoption of the EU Global Strategy for Foreign and Security Policy, 23 of the 28 EU Member States signed a common notification on the Permanent Structured Cooperation on security and defense (PESCO) on 13 November. PESCO is a joint military program that invests in equipment, research, and development. While no specific statements have been made about space, this program could have implications for space-based military cooperation.<sup>709</sup>

The European Commission is allocating €13-billion (\$15-billion) over seven years (2021-2027) to the European Defence Fund, which might indicate further investment in military space capabilities.<sup>710</sup>

The European Defence Agency, in partnership with the European Commission and ESA, continued to develop the GOVSATCOM (Governmental Satellite Communications) program to provide member states with access to secure, dual-use satellite communications capability by 2018 by pooling existing government SATCOM resources.<sup>711</sup> On 11 September, it was reported that Airbus had been given a contract to demonstrate government information-sharing with the Newtec Dialog system.<sup>712</sup>

National military space programs also underwent development (see below).

#### United Kingdom

The British Skynet 6 communications satellite program is intended to fill a potential gap in service between the current Skynet 5 constellation and a next-generation system. In July, the Ministry of Defence contracted with Airbus to produce the first Skynet 6A satellite, which could be operational by 2025.<sup>713</sup>

The British military is testing constellations of LEO satellites for tactical space-based intelligence gathering. In November, it claimed a share in a commercial satellite launched by Surrey Satellite Technology. Carbonite-2 is a dual-use satellite with color video intelligence capabilities.<sup>714</sup>

#### Germany

The German parliament's Budget Committee approved construction of up to three new Earth-imaging reconnaissance satellites for the Federal Intelligence Service. The initiative, projected to cost \$465-million, will give Germany independent space-based intelligence-gathering capabilities.<sup>715</sup> Nicknamed Georg, the system could be launched in the early 2020s and would be the first German spacecraft launched by a German intelligence agency.<sup>716</sup>

#### Italy

On 1 August, Arianespace launched the OPTSAT-3000 for the Italian Ministry of Defense. This optical EO satellite is able to capture high-resolution images from across the globe and will be interoperable with existing COSMO-SkyMed radar satellites. The satellite and ground control systems were built by Israel Aerospace Industries.<sup>717</sup> Italy signed a launch contract for two COSMO-SkyMed Second-Generation satellites that will provide the Italian Ministry of Defense and the Italian Space Agency with radar imagery for commercial, scientific, and defense purposes.<sup>718</sup>

#### France

In January, France contracted with Airbus Defence and Space to supply the French public procurement agency with satellite communication systems to support civilian and military uses. The satellites will operate in the Ku and Ka frequencies.<sup>719</sup>

#### Spain

The launch of the first Spanish radar-imaging satellite, PAZ, from Vandenberg Air Force Base was postponed to 2018.<sup>720</sup> With up to 25-cm resolution, the dual-use satellite will contribute to the Copernicus program.<sup>721</sup> Possible applications include surveillance and support for European External Action.<sup>722</sup>

Satellite name	Operator	Primary function	Orbit	Launch date	
Kirameki 2 (DSN-2)	Japan, Ministry of Defense	Communications	GEO	2017-01-24	
Optsat-3000	Italy, Ministry of Defense	Earth Observation	LEO	2017-08-01	

#### Figure 2.22 Other dedicated military spacecraft launched in 2017 723

#### Space-based military capabilities and strategic cooperation develop in Asia

Geostrategic tensions in Asia continue to spur development of space-based capabilities for military and other security applications, while also encouraging strategic cooperation, including with China (see above) and the United States (see below).

## India

In 2017, Indian Defence Secretary Sanjay Mitra announced the creation of a dedicated space defense unit, tasked with developing space as an operational theatre for the military.<sup>724</sup> This followed a public call by Army Lt.-Gen. PM Bali in February for a well-resourced and dedicated military space program to ensure security in a changing space environment.<sup>725</sup>

Three dual-use remote-sensing Cartosat-2 satellites were launched on 12 January, 15 February, and 23 June.<sup>726</sup> Managed by ISRO, they are intended to provide the Indian Army with images of India's contested borders and data on the activities of rival states.<sup>727</sup> A fourth launch was rescheduled for 2018.<sup>728</sup> In February, Russia agreed to install GLONASS satellite-positioning system ground stations in India for the use of the Indian military.<sup>729</sup>

## Japan

On 24 January, JAXA launched Japan's first military X-band communications satellite, the Kirameki-2, for the Self-Defense Forces. Launch of the Kirameki-1 was delayed after it was damaged before launch in 2016.<sup>730</sup> Both belong to a planned series of three spacecraft that will replace civilian satellites currently used by the military.<sup>731</sup>

On 17 March, Japan launched the Information Gathering Satellite Radar 5, increasing Japan's ability to gather information on North Korean activities.<sup>732</sup> It is the thirteenth information-gathering satellite to achieve orbit since 2003.<sup>733</sup>

## Pakistan

Pakistan space agency SUPARCO announced that Pakistan Remote Sensing Satellite 1 (PRSS-1), a dual-use, high-resolution electro-optical EO satellite, would be launched in 2018. PRSS-1 will gather intelligence, monitor borders, and enhance Pakistan's security. It was built by the China Academy of Space Technology and will be launched by China Great Wall Industries Corporation. This satellite is like a CAST satellite built for Venezuela, launched on 8 October (see also Indicator 2.3).<sup>734</sup>

## Australia and Canada attempt to expedite development of space-based military capabilities

## Australia

The Australian Defence Force has been constrained by the delayed rollout of several programs involving military satellite telecommunications, including a WGS ground station;<sup>735</sup> Northrop Grumman was awarded a contract to facilitate the establishment of integrated communications.<sup>736</sup>

The Australian military announced its JP 9102 program for 2019 to fund future satellite communications projects.<sup>737</sup> In July, Northrop Grumman won a contract to build a ground

station for Australian military satellite communications near Wagga Wagga, New South Wales. The estimated completion date is 2021.<sup>738</sup>

#### Canada

Canada intends to prioritize satellite technologies relating to communication and remote sensing—especially for the Arctic—and promote international norms for responsible space behavior (see Indicator 4.1).<sup>739</sup> Its 2017 defense strategy points to investment in long-term national security space capabilities. Brigadier-General Kevin Whale, Director General & Component Commander – Space, stated that he would be tripling his staff, adding 120 new positions over five years.<sup>740</sup>

Canada's RADARSAT Constellation Mission is to be launched on a refurbished SpaceX Falcon 9 in 2019.<sup>741</sup> The Constellation of three synthetic aperture radar satellites will provide daily monitoring of Canadian territory as well as 90% of the world's surface.<sup>742</sup> Data from the new constellation will be restricted to military use and will not be available commercially.<sup>743</sup>

#### Emerging space programs in Middle East, Africa, and Latin America acquire military capabilities

While emerging space programs typically emphasize socioeconomic uses of space (see Indicator 2.2), dedicated and dual-use military applications are becoming more prevalent.

#### Saudi Arabia

In May, the Saudi Arabia Military Industries Company signed a partnership agreement with Raytheon for technology development and defense-related projects, which are believed to include space-based military capabilities.<sup>744</sup> Saudi Arabia and the United States have a memorandum of agreement to increase cooperation on defense and cyber capabilities.

#### Morocco

On 7 November, Arianespace launched Morocco's Mohammed VI-A Earth Observation Satellite.<sup>745</sup> The satellite will be used for border and coastal surveillance as well as mapping and land surveying, socioeconomic development, agricultural and environmental monitoring, and management of natural disasters.<sup>746</sup>

#### Ethiopia

The Ethiopian Ministry of Science and Technology announced a plan to launch a remotesensing satellite within three to five years. The satellite could be used for intelligence gathering.<sup>747</sup>

#### Kenya

Kenya established a new space agency in 2017 (see Indicator 2.3) under the mandate of the Ministry of Defence, which organized a multiagency forum on space technology and data use in September. The space program is linked to national defense, security, and collaboration.<sup>748</sup>

#### Venezuela

In cooperation with China, Venezuela launched its second remote-sensing satellite, VRSS 2, on 9 October. A dual-use satellite, it will be used "primarily for land resources inspection, environmental protection, disaster monitoring and management, crop yield estimation and city planning,"<sup>749</sup> according to China. The Venezuelan government noted that it will also be used by its security forces. The satellite includes a high-resolution camera with a maximum resolution of 1 meter, as well as an infrared camera capable of imaging Earth at night.<sup>750</sup>

# Brazil

Brazil's military and civilian Geostationary Communications Satellite was launched on 4 May to provide secure X-band communications services for the military and Ka-band for strategic government communications, as well as Internet broadband service.<sup>751</sup>

# Alliance structures extend into space

Military cooperation in space has been evolving. It includes sharing of space surveillance data (see Indicator 1.4) as well as shared programs such as the Wideband Global Satcom program (see above), in which Canada, Denmark, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, New Zealand, the United States, and Australia partnered to fund the WGS-9 military communications satellite that was launched on 18 March. Each state has access to the satellite, increasing military interoperability and expanding high-data-rate communications.<sup>752</sup>

Cooperation can include joint operations. In October, the 11<sup>th</sup> Schriever Wargame exercise explored critical space and cyberspace issues. Participation included the traditional Five Eyes alliance partners (Australia, Canada, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States), as well as France and Germany.<sup>753</sup> For the first time, Japan's Self-Defense Forces attended.<sup>754</sup>

In August, following increasing threats from the DPRK, Japan indicated interest in additional cooperation with the United States on missile defense and space capabilities, and an expansion of the U.S.-Japan 2015 defense cooperation agreement.<sup>755</sup> In May, a joint statement by Japan and the United States on their space strategy partnership emphasized the importance of space cooperation, including the sharing of information and expertise, and the importance of maintaining a rules-based order in space (see Indicators 4.1).<sup>756</sup>

India's strategic relationship with the United States as a "Major Defence Partner," established in 2015, was reaffirmed in 2017.<sup>757</sup> This means that India is entitled to purchase and receive both military and dual-use items under U.S. export control regulations, including those related to space (see Indicator 2.5).<sup>758</sup> India stated that cooperation with the United States would help to reinforce the global rules-based order.<sup>759</sup>

# Security of space systems

# Indicator 3.1: Vulnerability of satellite communications, broadcast links, and ground stations

Satellites typically transmit data to ground stations and receive information from ground stations using radio waves. Computer networks coordinate the process. Ground stations, communications links, and computer systems are likely targets for space negation efforts, since they are vulnerable to a range of negation techniques. Technology to interfere with satellite radio communication is mature and widely available, even at a consumer level.

Most electromagnetic interference with satellites remains inadvertent, but capabilities for purposeful interference exist and the number of interference events are growing. Interference and disruption fall into two broad categories: physical attacks and computer-system attacks. Physical attacks include spoofing and jamming, as well as antisatellite weapons (ASATs) and blinding a satellite's optics. Computer-system attacks affect the computing systems on the satellite by gaining unauthorized access to the satellite's instruments, bus, and data.<sup>1</sup>

Common name	Description
Orbital jamming	A beam of contradictory signals directed toward a satellite, which then mixes, overriding legitimate signals and blocking their transmission.
Terrestrial jamming	Rather than target a satellite itself, terrestrial jamming directs rogue frequencies to ground-based targets, such as consumer-level satellite dishes, and distorts their transmission accordingly.
Hijacking	The unauthorized use of a satellite for transmission, or seizing control of a signal, such as a broadcast, and replacing it with another.
Spoofing	"Spoofers" are devices that create false GPS signals to fool receivers into thinking that they are at a different location and/or time.
Scanning	A process for identifying, attacking, and stealing information from a targeted host.

#### Figure 3.1 Types of electronic interference with space systems

While much of the public and policy interest in satellite vulnerabilities is on kinetic ASATs (see Indicator 3.3), electromagnetic attacks on communications, GPS, and remote-sensing satellites and transmission points are far more widespread. Not only do they offer lower technological barriers of entry for attackers, but such interference is frequently not publicly acknowledged or countered; additionally, these types of attack can be perceived by the user as being less escalatory and thus more acceptable.<sup>2</sup>

Although the United States curtailed its electronic warfare program in 1994, the United States and NATO reportedly have access to electronic counter-countermeasures to combat electronic interference.<sup>3</sup> The USAF's Counter Communications System, designed to block a potential enemy's satellite communication using radio frequency interference, became operational in 2004.<sup>4</sup> In March 2015, Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work revealed a plan to create an Electronic Warfare Programs council to make strategic recommendations for future capabilities,<sup>5</sup> but no new system is anticipated before 2023.<sup>6</sup>

Allegations of electronic warfare, including jamming, have been widespread in relation to conflicts in both Ukraine and Syria. This includes reported deployments of the Russian Krasukha-4 system.<sup>7</sup> The Krasukha-4 is described as a "broad-band multifunctional jamming system designed to neutralize Low-Earth Orbit (LEO) spy satellites such as the US Lacrosse/

Onyx series, airborne surveillance radars and radar-guided ordinance at ranges between 150 km to 300 km...by creating powerful jamming at the fundamental radar frequencies and other radio-emitting sources."<sup>8</sup> Turkey reportedly deployed its own Radar Electronic Attack System, which is similar to the Krasukha, on its border with Syria.<sup>9</sup> China is also thought to be developing counterspace capabilities, including "terrestrially-based communications jammers."<sup>10</sup> Jamming is commonly reported near the DPRK.<sup>11</sup>

Safeguarding satellite communication links requires specific electronic measures, which are generally not made public. One can assume that most space actors take advantage of simple but reasonably robust electronic protections, including 1) data encryption; 2) error protection coding to increase the amount of interference that can be tolerated before communications are disrupted; 3) directional antennas that reduce interception or jamming vulnerabilities, or antennas that utilize natural or humanmade barriers as protection from line-of-sight electronic attacks; 4) shielding and radio emission-control measures that reduce the radio energy that can be intercepted for surveillance or jamming purposes; and 5) robust encryption onboard satellites.<sup>12</sup> Advanced capabilities for encryption using quantum computing are being pursued in Canada, China, Japan, and the EU; China is leading efforts for space-based demonstration.<sup>13</sup>

The USAF operates an initial constellation of three AEHF communications satellites, described as "the only system presently on orbit that can protect 'against the full spectrum of threats."<sup>14</sup> Not only is it nuclear-hardened, but it is designed to prevent jamming, eavesdropping, and cyberattacks and does not rely on ground relay stations to transmit data between satellites. Upgrades planned for the U.S. JSpOC Mission System for SSA include new capabilities for real-time alerts of jamming or other hostile acts against U.S. space-based sensors (see Indicator 1.4).<sup>15</sup>

Civil and commercial communications links tend to have fewer protective features; vulnerabilities can ripple beyond civil and commercial operators, many of which provide communications services to the military. In September 2015, researchers from Kaspersky Lab, a cybersecurity firm in Moscow, discovered how Russian hacking group Turla ATP had been able to compromise unencrypted commercial satellite connections for close to a decade, siphoning off sensitive diplomatic and military data from the United States and Europe.<sup>16</sup>

Efforts are being made to better protect commercial and government satellite communications. In 2015, the USAF asked Boeing to add additional antijamming capabilities to satellites and made a call for "proposals for terminal modems that support a newly developed protected tactical waveform transmitted through its Wideband Global Satcom satellites."<sup>17</sup> The USAF has also been working with commercial partners to test its protected tactical waveform modem, intended to provide low-cost, protected communications connections for commercial systems commonly used by the U.S. DoD.<sup>18</sup>

Laser-based communication, which is being developed as an alternative to satellite radio communication, could provide greater immunity from conventional jamming techniques and more rapid communications. Prominent programs such as the European Data Relay System focus on space-to-space communications, rather than more vulnerable space-to-Earth links. The use of laser-based systems for communication between satellites and ground stations continues to face challenges, particularly degradation through atmospheric turbulence and cloud cover.<sup>19</sup>

Ground stations are more difficult to protect; new efforts focus on resiliency and redundancy. The USAF is developing a common Enterprise Ground Service (EGS) for national security satellite systems, to contribute to resiliency and survivability in the event of military confrontations in space.<sup>20</sup> Based on the experimental Multi-Mission Satellite Operations Center,<sup>21</sup> the EGS will replace individual, custom-built ground systems.<sup>22</sup> Many commercial space systems, with only one operations center and one ground station, are particularly vulnerable to negation efforts. However, standardized protocols and communications equipment could allow alternative commercial ground stations to be brought online in the event of an attack.

Because most space assets depend on cyber networks, the link between cyberspace and outer space constitutes a critical vulnerability. Beyond jamming satellite signals, cyberattacks most often target ground infrastructure. Most cyber intrusions involve denial-of-service attacks; there are no documented cases of infiltration of a satellite's command-and-control capabilities.

The U.S. Cyber Command, which is responsible for the military's Internet and other computer networks, became fully operational in 2010.<sup>23</sup> Within this Command, 24<sup>th</sup> Air Force (AFCYBER) is designated the cybersecurity service provider for the Air Force.<sup>24</sup> But there is no coherent, global approach to cybersecurity in space and the threat is constantly evolving.<sup>25</sup> A U.S. GAO report indicates that NOAA officials cited 10 "medium and high severity incidents" in 2014 and 2015, including "hostile probes" and unauthorized access to NOAA's Joint Polar Satellite System (JPSS) ground stations.<sup>26</sup> The ground control software of the next-generation U.S. GPS III system remains vulnerable to attack, particularly in the wake of continued delays in the development of Raytheon's Operational Control System, which is intended to defend the GPS system against cyberattacks.<sup>27</sup>

#### 2017 Developments

#### Growing investment in electronic warfare capabilities

Proliferation of and ease of access to technology such as GPS jammers—which can be purchased online—are significant concerns. Between 22 and 24 June 2017, more than 20 vessels in the Black Sea reported incorrect GPS locations that indicated that they were 32 km inland—an instance of GPS spoofing.<sup>28</sup> In a 29 March 2017 U.S. congressional hearing on space threats and homeland security, experts recommended strict regulation of the manufacture and sale of jamming equipment and penalties for misuse.<sup>29</sup>

More significant is the growing investment and formalization of infrastructure and military organization of electronics as part of a growing focus to deny adversaries use of critical information and communications systems.<sup>30</sup> A 2017 report by the U.S. DoD suggests that the Chinese army's Strategic Support Force, which integrates space, cyber, and electronic warfare missions, is putting more emphasis on electronic warfare (EW) capabilities that will produce "a fully networked war-fighting force."<sup>31</sup> Capabilities that have been tested and deployed include jamming equipment to interfere with communications and radar systems, as well as GPS satellite systems.<sup>32</sup>

Russia is thought to be developing and deploying EW capabilities against satellite communications, notably in relation to conflicts in Syria and Ukraine. In 2017, reports suggest that Russia conducted a drill against its own forces.<sup>33</sup> It is also believed that Russia

employed widespread jamming of cellular and GPS signals in Latvia and Norway during military exercises in August.<sup>34</sup> A 2017 report indicates that EW capabilities are being integrated into Russia's military organization, doctrine, and command structure.<sup>35</sup> Its 2018-2027 armaments program indicates that Russia is also developing a "ground-based mobile complex of radio-electronic destruction of communications satellites, 'Tirade-2C,'"<sup>36</sup> or Tirade-2S.<sup>37</sup>

According to the USAF, which is also focusing on EW capabilities, "he that dominates the spectrum wins."<sup>38</sup> In 2017, an Enterprise Capability Collaboration Team was created to lead a "concept of operations study that will explore how to best dominate the electronic warfare spectrum.<sup>39</sup> A classified electronic warfare strategy was adopted by the Secretary of Defense in 2017,<sup>40</sup> which calls for increased investment in capabilities. Harris Corporation is contracted by the Air Force Space and Missile Systems Center to complete an upgraded Counter Communications System Block 10.2, which involves updating 13 existing antennas.<sup>41</sup> This mobile, ground-based system can target and jam signals from individual satellites in GEO.<sup>42</sup>

#### New measures protect satellite communications and mitigate interference

The U.S. military's AEHF satellite system for protected communications no longer meets demand<sup>43</sup> and significant new investment is needed.<sup>44</sup> Optical lasers, which are more difficult to intercept, are being developed to replace radio waves for communication. NASA's advanced laser communications system LEMNOS (Laser-Enhanced Mission and Navigation Operational Services) will enable future communications with Orion spacecraft in deep space.<sup>45</sup> In 2017, NASA's Optical Communications and Sensor Demonstration project sent two cubesats built by Aerospace Corporation to the ISS to test a laser-based, space-to-ground communication system, which can also be used for satellites to communicate with each other in orbit.<sup>46</sup> Airbus announced that it will add a third node to the European Data Relay System (EDRS) of satellites, which uses laser links to download imagery from EO satellites.<sup>47</sup> The expansion will provide near-global coverage.

In 2017, the USAF awarded Lockheed Martin a contract to provide Military Code Early Use for GPS. This upgrade, which provides a signal that is more secure and difficult to jam or spoof for military GPS, will be rolled out on some existing GPS II satellites and on future GPS III satellites.<sup>48</sup> Galileo signals will also become more difficult to spoof, with the recently announced addition of more secure electronic signatures, which are scheduled to undergo testing and evaluation before a limited public release in 2018.<sup>49</sup>

Increasing GPS jamming capabilities are spurring the development of technologies that ignore malicious interference. The U.S. Army is seeking missile antenna configurations that can determine an incoming signal's direction of arrival.<sup>50</sup> Other efforts mitigate interference. In 2017, Intelsat validated a way to digitally reconfigure its satellites upon detection of malicious activity. This Interference Resolution is part of Intelsat's new generation of Epic<sup>NG</sup> satellites.<sup>51</sup>

#### United States establishes Cyber Resilience Office for Weapons Systems as vulnerabilities continue

Commercial off-the-shelf cyber capabilities are increasingly available, while new network architecture such as space constellations systems are increasingly vulnerable.<sup>52</sup> In 2016, NASA experienced nearly 1,500 cyber incidents,<sup>53</sup> which seemed to focus on websites or web-app attacks. The Chief Information Security Office indicated that NASA, which is

"challenged with security sensitive data that makes its way to and from Earth" is "working to harden old industrial-control systems, such as those used to launch spacecraft."<sup>54</sup>

Military satellite systems are also vulnerable, given the high value of the data transmitted, and the constant evolution of threats; however, discovery of vulnerabilities is classified.<sup>55</sup> States are investing more in cyberwarfare capabilities. For example, documents leaked in 2017 point to ongoing activity in Russia to hijack satellite signals.<sup>56</sup> In the United States, discussion in 2017 continued on expanding the warfighting mandate of the U.S. unified Cyber Command.<sup>57</sup> The DoD's 2017 report to Congress on China's military power suggests that the Chinese army's Strategic Support Force may be creating a unified cyber force similar to that of the United States (see Indicator 2.6).<sup>58</sup>

The USAF established the Cyber Resiliency Office for Weapons Systems, which operates from Hanscom Air Force Base in Massachusetts, to protect against cyber threats. The goal is to "maintain mission-effective capabilities of weapons during a cyber attack."<sup>59</sup> Functions of the office include integrating cyber intelligence, enabling cyber operation flights, and creating cyber protection teams.<sup>60</sup> The office was officially operational as of 21 December 2016; in 2017, it developed an accurate understanding of cyber threats to Air Force missions and advocated the design of modular weapons systems that can be quickly redesigned or have components replaced.<sup>61</sup> This approach to resilient system architecture is also a focus of U.S. military space systems generally (see Indicator 3.2). Additionally, the Air Force is exploring options to contract out cyber defense to the private sector (see Indicator 2.5).<sup>62</sup>

#### Investment grows in quantum experiments to enable secure space communications

Quantum computing and cryptography are the focus of next-generation efforts to secure satellite communications.<sup>63</sup> In 2016, China was the first to launch a quantum key entanglement experiment. In June 2017, Chinese spacecraft demonstrated the first space-based quantum entanglement between a satellite and three ground stations,<sup>64</sup> and even hosted a secure, intercontinental videoconference.<sup>65</sup> Military applications ranging from cryptography to decryption and stealth operations are believed to be linked to this capability.<sup>66</sup>

With CSA funding, the Institute for Quantum Computing at the University of Waterloo in Canada, conducted research for the Quantum Encryption and Science Satellite mission.<sup>67</sup> Japan's National Institute of Information and Communications Technology developed the world's smallest quantum-communication transmitter onboard the microsatellite SOCRATES and demonstrated a quantum-communication experiment from space.<sup>68</sup> Germany's Max Planck Institute for the Science of Light demonstrated ground-based measurements of quantum states sent by a laser onboard a satellite.<sup>69</sup>

## Indicator 3.2: Reconstitution and resilience of space systems

The capability to rapidly rebuild space systems in the wake of a space negation attack could reduce vulnerabilities in space. It is also assumed that space actors have the capability to rebuild satellite ground stations. The capability to refit space systems by launching new satellites into orbit in a timely manner to replace satellites damaged or destroyed by a potential attack is a critical resilience measure.

During the Cold War, the USSR and the United States led in the development of economical launch vehicles. The USSR/Russia launched less expensive, less sophisticated, and shorterlived satellites than those of the United States, but launched them far more often. In 2004, Russia conducted a large military exercise that included plans for the rapid launch of military satellites,<sup>70</sup> but there is no evidence that this capability has been developed.

The United States has longstanding efforts to develop responsive space capabilities, including rapid launch, although this remains elusive. The concept for a U.S. Space Maneuver Vehicle or military spaceplane first emerged in the 1990s. The first technology demonstrators were the X-40 (USAF) and the X-37A (NASA/DARPA).<sup>71</sup> Efforts continue under the USAF's two X-37B unmanned, reusable spaceplanes, which have flown four missions testing experimental payloads, with the last launch in 2017 (see Indicator 3.4).

In 2003, the Force Application and Launch from the Continental U.S. (FALCON) program of the USAF and DARPA began to develop and validate in-flight technologies for prompt global reach missions, while demonstrating affordable and responsive space lift.<sup>72</sup> The program supported the emergence of commercial launch innovations, including funding for SpaceX's Falcon-1 launch system in 2004 under the Small Launch Vehicle component (see also Indicator 2.4). After stalling, support for a hypersonic spaceplane was revamped in 2015.<sup>73</sup>

DARPA supports the Experimental Spaceplane (XS-1) first announced in 2013,<sup>74</sup> which is intended to use a hypersonic propulsion system. The goal is to develop reliable access to space through a rapid, reusable spacecraft capable of launching as many as 10 missions in 10 days for less than \$5-million a flight.<sup>75</sup>

The U.S. DoD Operationally Responsive Space Office opened in 2007 to coordinate the development of hardware and doctrine in support of ORS across the various agencies.<sup>76</sup> The Office faced a setback in 2015 when its experimental, rail-launched Super Strypi launch vehicle failed minutes after takeoff,<sup>77</sup> but the vehicle remains the focus of efforts to develop responsive space systems, including modular design approaches (see below).<sup>78</sup>

China's Kuaizhou ("quick vessel") is being developed by the China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation in collaboration with the Harbin Institute of Technology. Kuaizhou is an integrated launch vehicle system that can rapidly replace satellites in orbit. The Kuaizhou launcher is composed of three solid-fueled rocket stages and a liquid-fueled fourth stage that is part of the spacecraft it is launching.<sup>79</sup> Experts believe that the Kuaizhou rocket can launch from a wheeled mobile transporter within days of call-up. It first launched in 2013 and again in 2014.<sup>80</sup> China's "Made in China 2025" initiative prioritizes a "reusable spaceearth transportation system" and indicates that "priorities will be given to new-generation launch systems including...low-cost rapid-response launch vehicles."<sup>81</sup> First launched in September 2015, China's Long March 11 is a small, solid-fueled quick-reaction launch vehicle developed by China Academy of Launch Vehicle Technology (CALT).<sup>82</sup> It can be stored for extended periods to provide reliable launch on short notice.

India has been working on a Reusable Launch Vehicle<sup>83</sup> and capabilities to launch recordsetting numbers of microsatellites on a single launch.<sup>84</sup> Europe is also investing in several rapid launch programs, as are private sector actors (see Indicator 2.4). Thus far, key actors such as the USAF have continued to rely mainly on large, complex satellites. In recent years, though, the USAF has conducted several studies on the design of future space systems, including a comprehensive Strategic Portfolio Review for Space in 2014.<sup>85</sup> The focus has been on "disaggregation"—the dispersion of space-based missions, functions, or sensors across multiple systems spanning one or more orbital planes, platforms, hosts, or domains.<sup>86</sup> This approach was expanded in the 2015 White Paper *Space Domain Mission Assurance: A Resilience Taxonomy*, which illustrated the three components of mission assurance: defensive operations, resilience, and reconstitution. Resilience approaches, which include protection, proliferation, disaggregation, diversification, distribution, and deception,<sup>87</sup> are also the focus of the Space Enterprise Vision (see Indicators 2.6 and 4.1).<sup>88</sup> However, the U.S. GAO has highlighted limitations of this approach.<sup>89</sup> Further, the characteristics that might make attacks against space assets less attractive can also make assets more difficult to track, and so inhibit transparency of activities in outer space.

On-orbit servicing, repairs, and/or refueling of spacecraft could extend the operational lives of satellites, reduce the costs of accessing space, and mitigate orbital debris. On-orbit servicing is technically challenging, requiring advanced space-based capabilities to rendezvous with and manipulate a non-responsive satellite. According to NASA, the five key enabling technologies are: autonomous, real-time relative navigation; servicing avionics; dexterous robotic arms; advanced tool drive and tools; and propellant transfer.<sup>90</sup> Such capabilities under development include Orbital ATK's Mission Extension Vehicle, which attaches to a satellite and takes over the attitude control and its propulsion needs, extending its life or allowing it to be moved to a different orbit.<sup>91</sup> NASA's Satellite Servicing Capabilities Office is developing the Restore-L robotic spacecraft to service satellites on-orbit in LEO.<sup>92</sup> DARPA is currently exploring the feasibility of such capabilities in GEO, including a plan for commercialization.<sup>93</sup> China prioritized plans to "build in-orbit servicing and maintenance systems for spacecraft" in its 2016 White Paper on Space Activities.<sup>94</sup> Such capabilities could have dual-use applications (see Indicator 3.4).

Other approaches to resilience emphasize capabilities rather than systems. This includes maintaining non-space systems for critical capabilities. For example, eLoran is a ground-based Position, Navigation, and Timing (PNT) system that can back up GPS, Galileo, and other space-based PNT systems.<sup>95</sup> Although mostly replaced by satellite capabilities, such ground systems are regaining popularity because of ongoing GNSS vulnerability (see Indicator 3.1).<sup>96</sup> Efforts to enhance cooperation and even interoperability with partners and allies also contribute to the resilience of capabilities (see Indicator 2.6). The U.S. DoD has indicated interest in allowing the transfer of certain space capabilities to international partners to support space system resiliency and considered using international navigation satellites to guide U.S. weapons if GPS satellites were jammed or unavailable.<sup>97</sup>

## 2017 Developments

#### Growing U.S. focus on rapid acquisition of space capabilities

The 2018 National Defense Authorization Act mandates that the Operationally Responsive Space Office be renamed the Space Rapid Capabilities Office in the next fiscal year.<sup>98</sup> Established in 2007, the mission of the ORS Office is "to plan and prepare for the rapid development of highly responsive space capabilities that enable delivery of timely warfighting

effects and, when directed, develop and support deployment and operations of these capabilities to enhance and assure support [of] the needs of Joint Force commanders and other users for on-demand space support, augmentation, and reconstitution."<sup>99</sup> While the mandate of the office remains intact, the new name represents "a change in capabilities and capacity to get after what we need to do, and that's to go fast."<sup>100</sup>

Designed to be a small, nimble organization, the ORS Office manufactures its satellites relatively cheaply and quickly at a unique factory located at Kirtland Air Force Base.<sup>101</sup> Its latest project, SensorSat (ORS 5), was launched on 26 August 2017 to conduct space surveillance as a gap filler for the SBSS Block 10 satellite (see Indicator 1.4).<sup>102</sup> The first known project completed by the unit was the X-37B space plane.<sup>103</sup> The Space Rapid Capabilities Office took over leadership of the X-37B Orbital Test Vehicle from DARPA; operations are overseen by Air Force Space Command's 3<sup>rd</sup> Space Experimentation Squadron.<sup>104</sup> The objectives are developing "reusable spacecraft technologies for America's future in space and operating experiments which can be returned to, and examined, on Earth."<sup>105</sup> It is linked to both rapid access to space (see below), but lack of transparency also raises questions about possible dual-use negation capabilities (see Indicator 3.4).

## On-orbit satellite servicing closer to operational

In 2017, the first missions for on-orbit servicing of spacecraft moved closer to becoming operational. Orbital ATK subsidiary Space Logistics Services is developing a fully commercial satellite servicing capability. In September, Orbital ATK began construction on the first Mission Extension Vehicle (MEV-1).<sup>106</sup> MEV-1's scope and goals are like those of Robotic Servicing of Geosynchronous Satellites (RSGS) and Restore-L (see below). Intelsat has purchased two MEVs, the first of which is scheduled to launch in 2018; it will dock with the Intelsat 901 satellite and move it to another orbit.<sup>107</sup>

NASA's Restore-L is a robotic spacecraft with capabilities to extend the lives of satellites, even those not designed to be serviced on orbit.<sup>108</sup> Expected to launch in mid-2020,<sup>109</sup> the project passed its preliminary design review on 26 December 2017. Its first mission is to rendezvous with a U.S. government-owned satellite in LEO, grasp it with telerobotic arms, and perform repair and refueling operations. Restore-L can also relocate target satellites to new orbits.<sup>110</sup>

RSGS is DARPA's on-orbit servicing project for spacecraft in GEO.<sup>111</sup> In February, DARPA selected SSL (formerly Space Systems/Loral) as its commercial partner.<sup>112</sup> DARPA will develop the robotic module, including hardware and software, and provide a government-funded launch. SSL will provide the spacecraft and be responsible for integrating the robotic module onto it to create a robotic servicing vehicle.<sup>113</sup> Goals include inspection, refueling, orbit relocation, and servicing operations.

U.K.-based Effective Space Solutions is developing Space Drones. Its first multiyear commercial contract, valued at \$100-million, is to provide station-keeping and attitude control in early January 2018, with launch expected in 2020<sup>114</sup> (see also Indicator 2.4).

China is building "in-orbit servicing and maintenance systems for spacecraft and [will] make in-orbit experiments on new theories, technologies and products by tapping various resources."<sup>115</sup> China is one of only a few states to successfully refuel a satellite on orbit, which it did in 2016.<sup>116</sup>

In 2017, DARPA and NASA jointly launched the Consortium for Execution of Rendezvous and Servicing Operations (CONFERS) program, which provides a platform for government and the space industry to participate in research, exchange ideas, and establish safety standards for outer space robotic servicing.<sup>117</sup>

#### Continued investment in rapid launch capabilities

The development of rapid and responsive launch capabilities is a priority for states and commercial companies. Combined with available backup spacecraft and/or rapid manufacturing capabilities (see above), access to rapid launch could enable the quick reconstitution of space capabilities that fail or are otherwise disabled.

In the United States, DARPA made progress on its hypersonic spaceplane, the XS-1,<sup>118</sup> which is intended to provide short-notice, low-cost access to space.<sup>119</sup> The goal is to reuse spacecraft weighing up to 2,226 kg as often as 10 times in 10 days at a cost of less than \$5-milion per flight.<sup>120</sup> In 2017, DARPA selected Boeing, which completed advanced design work for the spaceplane, to proceed with fabrication and flight testing. The spacecraft, officially named Phantom Express, will take off and land horizontally like a normal aircraft.<sup>121</sup> A demonstration vehicle is tentatively scheduled for 2019.

In early 2016, the China Aerospace Science Industry Corporation (CASIC) established a subsidiary called ExPace, which markets the Kuaizhou rocket family. The *China Space Report* calls Kuaizhou "the world's first integrated launcher-satellite system, similar in concept to the U.S. Operationally Responsive Space (ORS) initiative."<sup>122</sup> It is based on a solid-fuel missile interceptor developed by CASIC in 2002.<sup>123</sup> The goal is to enable "rapid deployment of tactical space-based capabilities in response to an emergency such as a natural disaster" or to replace satellites damaged through warfare.<sup>124</sup>

In November 2016, ExPace expected to "launch 10 of its Kuaizhou solid-fueled rockets per year between 2017 and 2020."<sup>125</sup> It appears to be behind schedule. The light Kuaizhou-1A had its first flight in January 2017, from the Jiuquan Satellite Launch Center.<sup>126</sup> The heavier Kuaizhou-11 launcher is expected in 2018.<sup>127</sup> ExPace secured nearly \$182-million in 2017 to develop its launch vehicles.<sup>128</sup>

India's ISRO continues to develop its Reusable Launch Vehicle – Technology Development Programme.<sup>129</sup> A test of the engine and other technologies took place in 2016, but no tests appear to have been conducted in 2017. The goal is to drastically reduce the cost of space launch.<sup>130</sup>

European developers continued to develop reactive satellite launch capability to capitalize on the smallsat and cubesat launches expected in the next decade (see Indicator 2.4). Private companies sought to disrupt the satellite launch market by developing cost-effective launch methods for small satellites through initiatives like the Horizon 2020 EU Research and Innovation Programme and the ESA's Future Launchers Preparatory Programme.

The Small Innovative Launcher for Europe project was initiated in 2016 to foster the development of rocket prototypes by Nammo Raufoss and PLD Space/DLR.<sup>131</sup> In 2014, Nammo, an international aerospace and defense company headquartered in Norway, began developing a modular nano-launcher capable of burning an environmentally friendly hybrid of solid and liquid fuel. The hybrid motor was successfully tested at flight-weight in 2016.<sup>132</sup>

Nammo is collaborating with the Andøra Space Center and Norwegian Space Centre as part of the NorthStar initiative.<sup>133</sup> PLD Space and DLR are collaborating on the development of a reusable, liquid-fueled nano-launcher;<sup>134</sup> in December, the LOX/Kerosene engine was test-fired using a 3D-printed injector.<sup>135</sup>

Development of other commercial small launch vehicles is covered under Indicator 2.4.

# Indicator 3.3: Earth-based capabilities to attack satellites

Ground-based antisatellite weapons employing conventional, nuclear, and directed energy capabilities date back to the Cold War, but no hostile use of them has been recorded. Launching a payload to coincide with the passage of a satellite in orbit is the fundamental requirement for a conventional direct ascent, kinetic ASAT capability. Tracking capabilities would allow a payload of metal pellets or gravel to be launched into the path of a satellite by rockets or missiles.<sup>136</sup> Kinetic hit-to-kill technology, which involves interception and destruction of a target, requires more advanced sensors to reach the target. Targeting satellites from the ground using any of these methods has been described as more cost effective and reliable than space-based options.<sup>137</sup>

The United States tested the Air-Launched Miniature Vehicle, a two-staged missile launched from an F-15 fighter jet, several times, and intercepted an aging satellite in 1985, after which tests were banned by Congress.<sup>138</sup> The U.S. Army later invested in ground-based kinetic energy ASAT technology in the late 1980s and early 1990s. The Kinetic Energy ASAT program was terminated in 1993, but was later granted funding from FY1996 through FY2005.<sup>139</sup>

Between 1984 and 1989, the Soviet Union worked on an air-launched direct ascent ASAT system known as Kontakt.<sup>140</sup> In 2013, the Russian Duma reportedly called for the military to restart the Kontakt program.<sup>141</sup>

Today, capabilities that could intercept space-based targets are tested primarily via midcourse ballistic missile defense systems, which intercept incoming missiles in space (exoatmospheric). The United States has deployed a limited number of ground-based exoatmospheric kill vehicle (EKV) interceptors, including the Aegis (Sea-Based Midcourse) and Ground-Based Midcourse Defense Systems.<sup>142</sup> EKVs use infrared sensors to detect ballistic missiles in midcourse and maneuver into the trajectory of the missile.<sup>143</sup> With limited modification, the EKV may be used against satellites in LEO.<sup>144</sup> In 2008, the United States reconfigured a Standard Missile (SM)-3 antimissile to destroy failing satellite USA-193 as it deorbited. The United States has stressed that this was a "one-time event,"<sup>145</sup> not part of an ASAT development and testing program.

The SM-3 Block 2A missile, which the United States is developing and testing with partner Japan, has greater range and velocity, a more sensitive seeker, and a better divert capability than legacy SM-3s and will be capable of reaching higher altitudes in outer space.<sup>146</sup>

Russia developed a long-range (350-km) exoatmospheric missile, the Gorgon, for its A-135 anti-ballistic missile system to defend Moscow.<sup>147</sup> Up to three tests of the next-generation A-235 missile defense system took place in 2016.<sup>148</sup> Russia's Nudol ground-launched, direct-ascent intercept system is being developed by the Almaz-Antey Air Defense Concern. It

shares characteristics with midcourse ballistic missile intercepts, but U.S. military intelligence assessments suggest that it is primarily focused on ASAT missions, with capabilities to target satellites in LEO.<sup>149</sup> Russian state media described the mobile transporter-launcher as "a new Russian long-range missile defense and space defense intercept complex," which is "being developed within the scope of the Nudol OKR (experimental development project)."<sup>150</sup> Russia has reportedly also resumed development of an air-based anti-satellite system.<sup>151</sup> A flight test of the system is believed to have been conducted in 2015.<sup>152</sup>

China has developed an advanced hit-to-kill capability, demonstrated by its intentional destruction of a Chinese weather satellite in 2007.<sup>153</sup> China called the event an experiment, not an antisatellite test.<sup>154</sup> Although China has not since intercepted a satellite, the system that brought down the satellite was launched again in 2010 and 2014 as "a test of land-based anti-missile technologies."<sup>155</sup> In 2013, China launched the Dong-Neng (DN-2) rocket, which is able to reach altitudes as high as GEO.<sup>156</sup> In 2015, China reportedly conducted a "final-phase missile interception test…in the upper atmosphere"<sup>157</sup> of a third possible system, identified by U.S. military sources as the Dong Neng-3 (DN-3).<sup>158</sup> Like the SC-19 used in 2007, the DN-3 appears to use a road-mobile launcher, which would be more useful against satellites.<sup>159</sup>

The United Kingdom, Israel, and India have explored techniques for exoatmospheric interceptors.<sup>160</sup> Japan is an important international partner of the United States on ballistic missile defense and has its own Aegis system.

A nuclear weapon detonated in space would generate an electromagnetic pulse that would be highly destructive to unprotected satellites, as demonstrated by the U.S. 1962 Starfish Prime test.<sup>161</sup> Given the current global dependence on satellites, such an attack could be devastating. Detonation of a nuclear weapon in space would violate the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty. Both the United States and USSR explored nuclear-tipped missiles as missile defense interceptors and ASAT weapons. The Russian Galosh ballistic missile defense system surrounding Moscow employed nuclear-tipped interceptors from the early 1960s through the 1990s. The system continues to operate,<sup>162</sup> but it is not clear if it still uses nuclear interceptors.

Lasers have been used against objects in space and have been elements of dedicated weapons programs. Low-powered lasers have been used to "dazzle" or degrade unhardened sensors on satellites in LEO.<sup>163</sup> In 1997, in preparation for a test of the megawatt U.S. Mid-Infrared Advanced Chemical Laser, a 30-watt laser was used for the alignment and tracking of a target satellite, unexpectedly damaging the satellite's sensors.<sup>164</sup> This suggests that even a commercially available low-watt laser on the ground could be used to "dazzle" or temporarily disrupt satellites designed to collect optical energy. Academic research suggests that a laser system in China with a range of 50-100 kw may have been used in a nondestructive test against a satellite in LEO in 2005.<sup>165</sup>

To damage the structure of a satellite with a directed energy system, a weapon must have not only high power (100 kW or more), but a mirror to track the satellite and adaptive optics to maintain cohesion of the laser beam as it travels through the atmosphere.<sup>166</sup> High-energy laser capabilities have matured and diversified rapidly,<sup>167</sup> but steep hurdles must

still be overcome before terrestrial deployment is a reality. Current laser technologies are overpowered for dazzling satellites, but underpowered for more destructive tasks.

Chemical lasers are the only systems that have produced megawatt-level power, but their fuel is toxic and they rely on access to an independent power source. Electrically powered solid-state lasers are easier to use, but produce less energy.<sup>168</sup> Adaptive optics research and development have been conducted by Canada, China, India, Japan, Russia, and the United States.<sup>169</sup>

Most directed energy systems are being developed for missile defense and anti-drone applications. The Boeing YAL-1 Airborne Laser Test Bed (ALTB) for the USAF was primarily designed as a missile defense system to destroy tactical ballistic missiles in boost phase<sup>170</sup> and may have had ASAT capabilities.<sup>171</sup> The program was initiated in 1996 and developed over 12 years at a cost of \$5-billion.<sup>172</sup> On 3 and 11 February 2010, the ALTB system successfully destroyed threat-representative ballistic missiles in flight.<sup>173</sup> The program was cancelled in 2011.<sup>174</sup> In 2015, the Missile Defense Agency resurrected ideas of using electric, solid state, high-energy lasers in boost-phase missile defense. However, at least a tenfold increase in power capabilities is required for deployment at an altitude high enough to ensure safety of the drone and to cope with atmospheric conditions.<sup>175</sup> Work is ongoing.<sup>176</sup> Technologies from the ALTB have been reused in high-altitude unmanned aerial vehicles for boost-phase missile defense.<sup>177</sup> DARPA's High Energy Liquid Laser Area Defense System has demonstrated sufficient laser power and beam quality to advance to field tests that use the 150-kW laser against rockets, mortars, vehicles, and surrogate surface-to-air missiles.<sup>178</sup>

In a September 2015 defense and security exposition, German defense contractor Rheinmetall Defense Electronics unveiled a sea-based anti-drone laser system with four 20-kW lasers that combine into a single 80-kW beam.<sup>179</sup> India, Russia, and China are believed to be pursuing similar capabilities.<sup>180</sup> Russia's Almaz-Antey and the China Poly Group Corp. are world leaders in laser technology.<sup>181</sup>

There were indications in 2016 that Russia intends to resume flight testing of a flying laser system capable of dazzling or damaging satellite sensor components in LEO. Sokol Eshelon is the revival of a legacy program that began in the 1980s and was terminated in 2011.<sup>182</sup> Significant challenges remain in using high-energy lasers against objects in space. Previous efforts "have faced extreme challenges with aeromechanical jitter and shooting lasers through the atmosphere."<sup>183</sup>

Researchers at the University of California, Santa Barbara continued work on DE-STAR, "a large phased-array laser in Earth orbit" capable of deflecting asteroids, comets, and other NEOs that pose a credible risk of impact (see Indicator 1.3).<sup>184</sup>

Capabilities	Conventional		Directed energy			Nuclear	
	Pellet cloud ASAT	Kinetic- kill ASAT	Explosive ASAT	Laser dazzling	Laser blinding	Laser heat- to-kill	High-altitude nuclear detonation
Suborbital launch							
Orbital launch							
Precision position/ maneuverability							
Precision pointing							
Precision space tracking (uncooperative)					-		
Approximate space tracking (uncooperative)							
Nuclear weapons							
Lasers > 1 W							
Lasers > 1 kW							
Lasers > 100 kW							
Autonomous tracking/ homing							

Figure 3.2 Technologies required to develop ground-based capabilities to attack satellites

= enabling capability

## 2017 Developments

## Exoatmospheric tests of ballistic missile defense systems continue as capabilities spread

In 2017, testing continued of exoatmospheric interceptors developed for missile defense, but which are also capable of targeting satellites. The midcourse kinetic interceptor targets an incoming ballistic target after its active flight phase has concluded and it is beyond Earth's atmosphere, about to descend at hypersonic speeds. Such an interceptor can be used as an ASAT platform<sup>185</sup> and threatens all spacecraft in LEO and even as high as GEO.

# China

On 23 July, China reportedly flight tested the DN-3 direct ascent missile (an interceptor), at the Jiuquan Satellite Launch Center in Inner Mongolia. The missile apparently malfunctioned in the upper atmosphere. Chinese authorities previously warned airlines to avoid flying near the flight path of the missile. The DN-3 is believed to have been previously tested in 2015 and again in 2016.<sup>186</sup> According to Chinese authorities, these tests are "land-based missile interception tests,"<sup>187</sup> for missile defense capabilities, but there are concerns about possible linkages to antisatellite missile capabilities.<sup>188</sup>

## United States

The United States and Japan conducted the first intercept test (and third flight test) of the Standard Missile 3 Block IIA (SM-3 IIA) interceptor against a medium-range ballistic missile in February 2017.<sup>189</sup> The interceptor forms part of the Aegis Ballistic Missile Defense system and features a larger, more maneuverable exoatmospheric kill vehicle than the Block

II version<sup>190</sup> used to intercept a deorbiting, toxic satellite in 2008. The system is also mobile, launching from both Aegis ships and ground locations.<sup>191</sup> A second test failed in June.<sup>192</sup>

The Ground-based Midcourse Defense (GMD) system<sup>193</sup> currently consists of 44 Ground-Based Interceptors at Fort Greely, Alaska and Vandenberg Air Force Base, California. Congress increased the defense budget for 2018 by \$383-million to add 20 GMD System interceptors,<sup>194</sup> asking the Secretary of Defense to deploy them to Fort Greely as soon as possible;<sup>195</sup> the plan is to have 104 interceptors by 2023.<sup>196</sup>

In May 2017, the first live test of the GMD system was conducted against an intercontinental ballistic missile.<sup>197</sup> The system successfully intercepted the missile with an upgraded CE-II Block-1 EKV, which had last been tested in 2014, when it destroyed a target that resembled an intermediate-range ballistic missile.<sup>198</sup> Because the system's success rate is low, \$259-million was requested for 2018 to develop a multi-object kill vehicle that fires multiple warheads on a single rocket.<sup>199</sup>

The MDA has revived an interest in lasers (see below) and was directed by the 2018 NDAA to begin developing a testbed for a space-based interceptor layer (see Indicators 2.6 and 3.4).

## India

India is making progress in developing an indigenous ballistic missile defense (BMD) program that uses the Prithvi Defence Vehicle (PDV).<sup>200</sup> This vehicle, tested in February 2017, is intended to provide exoatmospheric intercept capability. Although tests have only reached an altitude of 97 km, capabilities are advancing, and viewed as a significant achievement.<sup>201</sup> There are no indications that India intends to leverage BMD as an ASAT capability.<sup>202</sup>

#### Renewed focus on dedicated ASAT capabilities

In November, Oleg Ochasov of the Russian Ministry of Defense stated that the new Russian Federal Defense Procurement Program would be allocated funding to develop the Rudolph mobile antisatellite complex.<sup>203</sup> However, while a new state armaments program was to have been submitted to the President by 15 December,<sup>204</sup> its status is uncertain.

A Russian Aerospace Forces squadron commander seemed to confirm that an ASAT missile has been designed for use on Russia's new supersonic MiG-31 BM interceptor aircraft.<sup>205</sup> When asked if targets included satellites, the commander responded that satellites were included. The initiative is seen by some as a potential revival of the Soviet-era Kontakt Program to launch ASAT missiles from a MiG-31D.<sup>206</sup>

In *Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community*, a report released in May, National Intelligence Director Daniel Coats stated, "Russian lawmakers have promoted military pursuit of ASAT missiles to strike low-Earth orbiting satellites, and Russia is testing such a weapon for eventual deployment."<sup>207</sup>

#### **DPRK** advances technical military capabilities

The DPRK demonstrated advanced military capabilities that could eventually have implications in outer space. In September, the government announced that it had carried out a thermonuclear test.<sup>208</sup> In addition, the DPRK tested the Hwasong-14 (KN-20),

believed to be an intercontinental ballistic missile, on 4 and 28 July, using a lofted trajectory. Estimates place the range of the missile at approximately 10,000 km. There was also evidence of preparations for an additional space launch (see Indicator 2.2). There is speculation that North Korea might be able to combine a ballistic missile and a nuclear warhead into an electromagnetic pulse weapon to target satellites,<sup>209</sup> although there is no evidence of any intent to do so.

#### Laser development and research more sophisticated, but of limited use against space objects

While there are no known intentions to develop lasers for dedicated ASAT purposes, renewed development of high-powered lasers for a variety of military purposes, including missile defense, has potential applications against objects in space and has been a focus of ASAT capabilities in the past.

#### United States

In 2017, the USAF Research Lab awarded Lockheed Martin \$26.3-million for the design, development, and production of a high-power fiber laser to be mounted on an aircraft, as part of its Self-protect High Energy Laser Demonstrator program. Components include a beam control system, which will direct the laser to the target, and the high energy laser itself.<sup>210</sup> Fiber lasers are able to deliver stable, straight, and focused optical beams that can maintain high levels of power.<sup>211</sup> Lockheed also delivered a 60kW-class laser to be installed on a U.S. Army ground vehicle.<sup>212</sup> In July, the U.S. Navy conducted a test of a drone-killing Laser Weapons System.<sup>213</sup> Navy engineers believe future versions could intercept missiles in the air.<sup>214</sup>

The National Defense Authorization Act for FY2017 included a 51% increase in funding (\$328-million) to develop and procure laser weapons,<sup>215</sup> with the acknowledgement that, while progress had been made in raising power levels, "[the DoD] has also demonstrated the need for emphasis on development in other technology areas necessary to realize the full potential of laser weapons."<sup>216</sup> The enabling technologies, including beam directors and adaptive optics, could also be relevant for use against objects in outer space.

#### China

While China continues to invest in military applications of laser technology,<sup>217</sup> Chinese researchers are also studying the potential to use space-based lasers to remove debris from orbit (see Indicator 1.1).<sup>218</sup>

## Indicator 3.4: Space-based negation-enabling capabilities

A space-based ASAT program using kinetic-kill, directed energy or conventional explosive techniques would require foundational technologies, including maneuverability, docking, and onboard optics. No hostile use of space-based ASATs has been recorded. Tests of space-based systems that could have residual ASAT capabilities must be distinguished from tests of weapons systems that are designed to provide specific, operationally useful military capabilities.

The Soviet Union developed a co-orbital ASAT system that used a space launch vehicle to place a weapon armed with conventional explosives into the same orbit as the target satellite,

which could be detonated when the target moves near enough to be destroyed.<sup>219</sup> The Soviet Union/Russia has observed a voluntary moratorium on antisatellite tests since 1982.

The U.S. MDA's Near-Field Infrared Experiment was a satellite expected to employ a kill vehicle that would encounter a ballistic missile at close range. It was cancelled in 2005.<sup>220</sup>

Technologies developed for peaceful purposes could also be used to enable space-based negation activities. For example, "space mines"—space-based weapons targeting satellites with conventional explosives—could employ microsatellites to maneuver near a satellite and explode within close range. Microsatellites are relatively inexpensive to develop and launch and have a long lifespan; their intended purpose is difficult to determine until detonation.

Many of the enabling technologies for space-based servicing, repair, and inspection could also be used in space-based negation efforts, particularly with advancements in noncooperative rendezvous and docking (see Indicator 3.2). More recent applications include satellite formation flying, on-orbit satellite servicing and refuelling, and some of the proposed methods for actively removing space debris from orbit.<sup>221</sup> These activities, if not conducted transparently, might be seen as threats to space security. Technology development for space debris removal has raised similar concerns (see Indicator 1.1).

The USAF Experimental Spacecraft System employed microsatellites to test proximity operations, including autonomous rendezvous, maneuvering, and close-up inspection of a target. XSS-11 was launched in 2005 and flew successful repeat rendezvous maneuvers. In 2006, the United States launched a pair of Microsatellite Technology Experiment (MiTEx) satellites into an unknown geostationary transfer orbit. A major goal of the MiTEx demonstrations was to assess the potential of small satellites in GEO for defense applications.<sup>222</sup> In January 2009, the Pentagon confirmed that the two MiTEx microsatellites had maneuvered into close proximity with a failing satellite in GEO.<sup>223</sup> This incident elicited concerns that the ability to achieve such proximity could be used for hostile actions.<sup>224</sup>

Four GSSAP satellites launched by the USAF in 2014 and 2016 have the capability to perform rendezvous and proximity operations with noncooperative satellites and to maneuver widely through geostationary orbit (see Indicator 1.4).<sup>225</sup> The satellites' primary purpose, space situational awareness, is achieved through an ability to approach and observe noncooperative satellites by maneuvering widely through geostationary orbit, propelling and operating in close proximity to other satellites.<sup>226</sup> Although the program is public, orbital positions of the satellites are not. The Automated Navigation and Guidance Experiment for Local Space program, which also tested maneuverability capabilities, was cancelled in 2017.<sup>227</sup>

Russia's Cosmos 2491 and 2499 were launched in 2014 and Cosmos 2504 in 2015.<sup>228</sup> These satellites have been observed conducting proximity operations with the Briz-M upper stage of the launch vehicle.<sup>229</sup> Roscosmos asserted that the maneuvers were peaceful;<sup>230</sup> there are no reports that these satellites approached any active satellites.<sup>231</sup> But in 2015, Russian satellite Luch/Olymp drifted considerably throughout the year, coming within 5 km of another satellite on at least three occasions (anything less than 10 km is considered unsafe).<sup>232</sup> Maneuvering in space could support a number of functions, including spying, antisatellite missions, recovery and repair of a broken satellite, and clearing satellite junk out of orbit.<sup>233</sup>

China demonstrated advanced maneuverability and rendezvous capabilities in 2008 and 2010.<sup>234</sup> In 2014, Shijian 15 and Shiyan 7, satellites launched in 2013,<sup>235</sup> performed multiple maneuvers; Shiyan 7 then maneuvered to rendezvous with Shijian 7, a Chinese satellite launched in 2005.<sup>236</sup>

Space control emerged as a U.S. security focus in 2014. In 2015, the NDAA for FY2016 called for the establishment of an integrated policy to deter adversaries in space that included "protecting and preserving the rights, access, capabilities, use, and freedom of action of the United States in space and the right of the United States to respond to an attack in space and, if necessary, deny adversaries the use of space capabilities hostile to the national interests of the United States."<sup>237</sup> Significant funding is provided for this mission.<sup>238</sup>

Following direction from Congress in the 2015 NDAA to the MDA and DARPA to develop a concept for a space-based ballistic missile intercept component for boost-phase missile defense, the 2016 NDAA authorized the DoD to begin "research, development, test and evaluation" of space-based systems for missile defense, and to explore the feasibility of defeating space-based threats to U.S. space systems.<sup>239</sup> This continued interest by U.S. lawmakers in pursuing weapons and other space negations systems in space is reportedly inspired by the strategic defense initiative of the 1980s.<sup>240</sup> A 2012 study published by the National Academies estimated that deployment of even a minimal system would cost about \$200-billion, and billions more to operate.<sup>241</sup> The 2016 Act provided \$20.7-million for space BMD programs, separate from existing missile-sensing and -tracking programs (see Indicator 2.6).<sup>242</sup>

## 2017 Developments

#### Demonstration of advanced space-based capabilities raises questions

The ability to maneuver close to an uncooperative object, such as a rocket, is critical for such operations as repair and refueling (see above),<sup>243</sup> as well as some forms of space-based surveillance (see Indicator 1.4), but also enables possible covert or negation activities in space. This duality is of greater concern when activities are conducted with little or no transparency.

#### China

Chinese experimental satellite SJ-17, funded by the China Academy of Space Technology, made a series of maneuvers in GEO in 2017, following its launch in October 2016.<sup>244</sup> The SJ-17 is described as testing advanced technologies such as environmentally friendly chemical propellant, ion propulsion, quadruple junction gallium arsenide solar panels, and an onboard optical surveillance sensor.<sup>245</sup> Since November 2016, SJ-17's movements have included a rendezvous and proximity operation with the retired Chinasat 5A, relocating close to Chinasat 6A, and a rendezvous and proximity operation with Chinasat 20 in early 2018.<sup>246</sup> These activities could support space-based surveillance or satellite servicing capabilities, or space-based negation.

#### Russia

Russian satellites performed on-orbit maneuvers in 2017, after remaining idle for approximately a year.<sup>247</sup> Cosmos-2504, launched in 2015, appeared to maneuver, lowering its perigee in April,<sup>248</sup> in what could be a retirement operation. Representatives from Russia's

space agency provided no answer when asked by reporters about the unusual behavior.<sup>249</sup> Cosmos 2499, launched in 2013, also appeared to maneuver slightly in March 2017,<sup>250</sup> in what could be a proximity operation. In 2014, Cosmos-2499's movements were tracked as it maneuvered under its own power, eventually approaching the rocket stage that launched it; Roscosmos director Oleg Ostapenko stated that the Cosmos satellites were for peaceful purposes.<sup>251</sup>

The military-operated Cosmos-2519 satellite was launched in June 2017.<sup>252</sup> The Ministry of Defense announced that on 23 August it had released an inspector satellite, Cosmos 2521 (Sputnik Inspektor)<sup>253</sup> that will be used to inspect the host satellite. The announcement, which seems to emphasize that the satellite will not be used to approach foreign satellites, might mean that the Cosmos-2499 and Cosmos-2504 were also small inspector satellites.<sup>254</sup> On 30 October, Cosmos 2523 was released from Cosmos 2521; it was also stated that this small satellite would have an inspection function.<sup>255</sup> The spacecraft carry amateur radio payloads.

## United States

The GSSAP-3 and GSSAP-4 space-based surveillance satellites were brought into operation in September 2017. The satellites are part of the USAF Geosynchronous Space Situational Awareness Program (see Indicator 1.4), which characterizes and tracks objects in space to support what is described as a neighborhood watch in orbit.<sup>256</sup> The satellites can maneuver and inspect other satellites without their cooperation, an ability that could also be used for harmful purposes. Orbital data for these satellites is not public.<sup>257</sup> Little is known about their actual capabilities.

The fifth X-37B Orbital Test Vehicle was launched from a SpaceX Falcon 9 on 7 September for an extended stay in space after the fourth mission landed in May. While the program is publicly known, officials have not commented fully on payloads for the missions, each of which is classified.<sup>258</sup> The X-37B will operate in a higher-inclination orbit than those of previous missions.<sup>259</sup> Onboard the spacecraft is the USAF Research Laboratory's Advanced Structurally Embedded Thermal Spreader, or ASETS-11, which, according to Secretary of the Air Force Heather Wilson, will test experimental electronics and oscillating heat pipes in the long-duration space environment.<sup>260</sup> The nature of other payloads is not known.

On 1 May, classified U.S. National Reconnaissance Office satellite NROL-76 was launched by SpaceX into an unusual 50° inclined orbit, like that of the ISS.<sup>261</sup> On 3 June, the satellite passed the ISS within roughly 6.4-km, not quite encroaching on the "danger zone" that would trigger an avoidance maneuver by the ISS.<sup>262</sup> It is not clear if this move was intentional. NROL-76 was produced by Ball Aerospace, which has previously worked on both optical remote sensing satellites and autonomous satellite rendezvous and servicing missions. The satellite "could be a technology demonstrator of a spacecraft intended to monitor close approaches and berthing in space in detail." Because the ISS receives frequent and predictable cargo and crew spacecraft, it could be used as a test object.<sup>263</sup>

#### U.S. Congress and political leaders continue to press for a space-based missile defense testbed

The December 2017 U.S. National Security Strategy (see Indicator 1.4) prioritized the deployment of a layered missile defense system to defend against missile attacks, including boost-phase interception before or shortly after the missile is launched. <sup>264</sup> While it does not

specify that this additional capability will be space-based, few other options are available.<sup>265</sup> Moreover, the U.S. NDAA for FY2018 specifies that, if consistent with the recommendations of the ongoing Ballistic Missile Defense Review due in 2018, the Missile Defense Agency is to establish a testbed to conduct research and rapid development of a space-based layer that includes kinetic interceptors and directed energy platforms, contingent on the 2018 Missile Defense Review.<sup>266</sup> This is consistent with congressional mandates to the MDA in the previous two years.

Such a system, if deployed, would be capable of striking objects on Earth and in space.<sup>267</sup> It would represent the first dedicated destructive weapons systems in space.

# Outer space governance

# Indicator 4.1: National space policies

The development of national space policies that delineate the principles and objectives of space actors with respect to access to and use of space has been conducive to greater transparency and predictability of space activities. National civil, commercial, and military space actors all operate according to these policies. All states explicitly support the principles of peaceful and equitable use of space and emphasize space activities that promote national socioeconomic, scientific, and technological goals. Virtually all underscore the importance of international cooperation in their space policies; several developing nations have been able to access space because of such cooperation (see Indicator 2.3).

The 2010 U.S. National Space Policy called on "all nations to work together to adopt approaches for responsible activity in space" and affirms that the United States "renews its pledge of cooperation in the belief that with strengthened international collaboration and reinvigorated U.S. leadership, all nations and peoples—space-faring and space-benefiting will find their horizons broadened, their knowledge enhanced, and their lives greatly improved."<sup>1</sup> Cooperation remains an element of the most recent 2018 National Space Strategy; however, the emphasis has shifted to "America first."<sup>2</sup>

Russia has been deeply engaged in cooperative space activities, is a major partner of the ESA,<sup>3</sup> and cooperates with other key spacefaring nations, including China and India.<sup>4</sup> Russian space cooperation activities have tended to support broader access to, and use of, space. At the same time, Russian policy aims to maintain Russia's status as a leading space power, as indicated in the Federal Space Program for 2006-2015; however, efforts to maintain this role face significant budget constraints in the 2016-2025 program (see Indicator 2.2).<sup>5</sup>

China's 2016 White Paper on outer space activities confirms its commitment to international cooperation and the principles of the Outer Space Treaty.<sup>6</sup> However, like the United States and Russia, China's pursuit of space capabilities is also part of the buildup of its "overall strength," as China seeks to be a "space power in all respects."<sup>7</sup>

India is a growing space power that has pursued international cooperation from the inception of ISRO, although ISRO's mandate remains focused on national priorities. India has signed Memoranda of Understanding with almost 30 states and the ESA. India also provides international training on civil space applications at the Indian Institute of Remote Sensing and the Centre for Space Science and Technology Education in the Asia Pacific Region to support broader use of space data.<sup>8</sup>

ESA facilitates European space cooperation by providing a platform for discussion and policymaking for the European scientific and industrial community.<sup>9</sup> Many see this cooperation as one of the most visible achievements of Europe in science and technology. ESA has established strong links with larger space powers, such as the United States and Russia.

The military doctrines of a growing number of states emphasize the use of space systems to support national security. Major space powers and emerging spacefaring nations increasingly view space assets as integral elements of their national security infrastructure. Japan's third Basic Plan on Space Policy, adopted in 2015, is notable for its new focus on national

security.<sup>10</sup> The European Commission published its first Space Strategy for Europe, which aims to enhance the use of European space capabilities for military and security purposes, specifically by "reinforcing synergies between civil and security space activities."<sup>11</sup> This marks a shift in an approach to space that had been predominantly civilian. Space is also an element of the Commission's 2016 European Defence Action Plan<sup>12</sup> and the Global Strategy for the EU's Foreign and Security Policy.<sup>13</sup>

Space is being depicted by some states as a domain of warfare. China's first Defense White Paper on Military Strategy emphasizes the strategic concept of "active defense"—adherence to the unity of strategic defense and operational and tactical offense; to the principles of defense, self-defense, and post-emptive strike; and to the stand that "we will not attack unless we are attacked, but we will surely counterattack if attacked."<sup>14</sup> The White Paper includes a focus on "outer space and cyber space" as "commanding heights in strategic competition among all parties." Russia's 2015 National Security Strategy also articulates a desire to effectively use space for military and defensive purposes.<sup>15</sup> A similar sentiment is echoed in the 2017 U.S. National Security Strategy.<sup>16</sup>

Increasingly, the U.S. defense community sees space as a hostile environment that faces a growing probability of armed conflict or harmful activities; thus, as in other domains, warfighting is seen as a normal function of U.S. military forces operating in space. While such thinking has been unfolding over several years and is consistent with the 2011 National Space Security Strategy, it stands out in a 2016 USAF White Paper, *Space Mission Force: Developing Space Warfighters for Tomorrow*,<sup>17</sup> which declares that "space is no longer a sanctuary" and emphasizes the maintaining of critical space operations during a potential conflict.<sup>18</sup>

More states have come to view national space industries as fundamental drivers and components of their space policies. The United Kingdom, Germany, Australia, and the United States, among others, have prioritized innovation and development of industrial space sectors in national space strategies. In 2016, the United Arab Emirates adopted the Middle East's first dedicated national space policy, which emphasizes increased cooperation between government and private sectors and encourages synergies between the space sector and other key industries.<sup>19</sup>

Both the United States and Luxembourg have adopted national legislation that includes commercial rights to the extraction and use of space resources such as minerals.<sup>20</sup> Other states are considering similar legislation, raising legal and regulatory questions related to international space law.

#### 2017 Developments

#### U.S. National Security Strategy prioritizes strategic value of space

In December, the current U.S. Administration released its first National Security Strategy, which emphasizes space as a priority domain for national security.<sup>21</sup> It clarifies that unimpeded access to and use of space is a vital national interest while removing sustainability and security of outer space as priorities. Labelling Russia and China political, economic, and military competitors and potential adversaries, it advocates "peace through strength" and views freedom of action in space as a core element of U.S. national security.<sup>22</sup>

Further, the strategy emphasizes deterrence in space, declaring the intent to respond to actions below the threshold of war that represent "continuous competition" and "irregular warfare" by adopting new operational concepts and capacities to win, even in the absence of dominance.<sup>23</sup>

Another priority is the integration of all space sectors, including the commercial. Regulations should be simplified and updated to strengthen commercial space competitiveness and capabilities, expand public-private space partnerships, and promote international cooperation for missions beyond LEO.<sup>24</sup> The National Space Council, chaired by the Vice President, was reestablished to coordinate cross-government space policy. The Council includes the Secretaries of State, Defense, Commerce, Transportation, and Homeland Security; the NASA Administrator; and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.<sup>25</sup>

The National Security Strategy commits the United States to developing "a layered missile defense system" that "will include the ability to defeat missile threats prior to launch"<sup>26</sup> (see Indicators 2.6 and 3.4). It is part of a wider policy shift that includes a new National Defense Strategy and National Space Strategy in 2018.

## States pursue enhanced national regulatory regimes for commercial space activities

## Luxembourg

A law on space resources was passed in July and entered into force in August.<sup>27</sup> It may entitle private operators to resources extracted in space and establishes a regulatory framework for the approval and supervision of missions to explore and use space resources. The law is another pillar in Luxembourg's SpaceResources.lu initiative, which seeks to make the country a key hub in the emerging space resources industry (see Indicator 2.5). With the law's passage, Luxembourg became the first European country to establish a legal framework for the use of space resources.<sup>28</sup>

## India

In November, ISRO began a process of public consultation on a draft Space Activities Bill to encourage private sector participation in space activities and services and regulate space sector growth and performance.<sup>29</sup> The bill covers exploration and use of outer space for peaceful purposes and for national security.<sup>30</sup> It seeks to establish a regime for commercial space activity, lays out licensing requirements for space activities and operators and penalties for violations, establishes a registry of licensed space objects, and provides government indemnity for harm that commercial space activities may cause.<sup>31</sup>

## New Zealand

In July, the government signed into law the Outer Space and High-Altitude Activities Bill; it came into force on 21 December.<sup>32</sup> The law seeks to enable the development of a safe and secure space industry in New Zealand. It establishes a regulatory regime for launch and payload licenses for launches from New Zealand and by New Zealand nationals operating overseas.

## United Kingdom

In June, the House of Lords introduced the Space Industry Bill, which seeks to establish an enabling regulatory regime for commercial spaceflight from UK spaceports.<sup>33</sup> Many provisions are based on the Civil Aviation Act of 1982. This new bill creates licenses for

a wide range of spaceflight activities by vertically launched rockets, spaceplanes, satellites, and spaceports; institutes measures to regulate unauthorized access and interference with spacecraft and spaceports; and provides a regulatory framework to cover operational insurance, indemnity, and liability.<sup>34</sup> Under this new regime, the UK Space Agency would oversee space activities, while the Civil Aviation Authority will oversee suborbital activities.<sup>35</sup> The bill became law in March 2018.

## United States

The National Security Strategy call for simplified and updated regulations should strengthen commercial space competitiveness and capabilities, increase public-private space partnerships, and promote international cooperation for missions beyond LEO.<sup>36</sup> In June, the House of Representatives Science, Space and Technology Committee introduced the American Space Commerce Free Enterprise Act,<sup>37</sup> which will streamline the U.S. commercial space licensing and regulatory regime. The Office of Space Commerce in the Department of Commerce will become the single authority for nongovernmental space activities, with responsibility for remote sensing licenses, authorizing and supervising "non-traditional" space activities,<sup>38</sup> and overseeing "in-space activities" not previously covered.<sup>39</sup> The act was passed by the House of Representatives in April 2018.<sup>40</sup>

#### Statements indicate support for norms and rules in outer space

Canada's new defense policy, *Strong, Secure, Engaged*, prioritizes satellite technologies for communication and remote sensing; it states, "Canada can demonstrate leadership by promoting the military and civilian norms of responsible behaviour in space required to ensure the peaceful use of outer space."<sup>41</sup>

A joint statement from the fourth U.S.-Japan Comprehensive Dialogue on Space in May emphasizes a whole-of-government approach to civil, commercial, and national security space cooperation, and reaffirms the commitment of both states to the rule of law in outer space and to transparency and confidence-building measures to ensure stability in space activities.<sup>42</sup>

The United States indicates in its National Security Strategy that it will provide both leadership and technology to keep common domains such as space within the framework of international law. While the strategy supports the peaceful resolution of disputes, it indicates that the United States will defend its interests "to ensure common domains remain free."<sup>43</sup>

# Indicator 4.2: Multilateral forums for space governance

Several international institutions provide multilateral forums to address space security issues. UN bodies include the UNGA First Committee on Disarmament and International Security and UN COPUOS, which reports to the UNGA Fourth Committee (Special Political and Decolonization), and the UN Inter-Agency Committee on Outer Space. As the single multilateral disarmament negotiation forum for the international community, the Conference on Disarmament in Geneva, Switzerland, adopts its own agenda and procedural rules, but has a special relationship with the UNGA First Committee (Disarmament &
International Security). Other specialized bodies that participate in space governance include the International Committee on Global Navigation Satellite Systems (see Indicator 2.3) and the International Telecommunication Union (see Indicator 1.2).





### **UN General Assembly**

The UNGA has long believed that preventing an arms race in outer space is a significant contribution to international peace and security. The UN Charter establishes the fundamental objective of peaceful relations among states. Article 2(4) prohibits the threat or use of force in international relations, while Article 51 codifies the right of self-defense in cases of aggression involving the illegal use of force.<sup>44</sup>

### Figure 4.2 Key UN space principles

Declaration of Legal Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Uses of Outer Space (1963)
Space exploration should be carried out for the benefit of all countries.
Outer space and celestial bodies are free for exploration and use by all states and are not subject to national appropriation by claim of sovereignty or by any other means.
States are liable for damage caused by spacecraft and bear international responsibility for national and nongovernmental activities in outer space.
Principles on Direct Broadcasting by Satellite (1982)
All states have the right to carry out direct television broadcasting and to access its technology, but states must take responsibility for the signals broadcasted by them or actors under their jurisdiction.
Principles on Remote Sensing (1986)
Remote sensing should be carried out for the benefit of all states, and remote sensing data should not be used against the legitimate rights and interests of the sensed state, which shall have access to the data and the analyzed information concerning its territory on a non-discriminatory basis and on reasonable cost terms.
Principles on Nuclear Power Sources (1992)
Nuclear power may be necessary for certain space missions, but safety and liability guidelines apply to its use.
Declaration on Outer Space Benefits (1996)
International cooperation in space should be carried out for the benefit and in the interest of all states, with particular attention to the needs of developing states.
Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines (2007)
These are voluntary guidelines for mission-planning, design, manufacture, and operational phases of spacecraft and launch vehicle orbital stages to minimize the amount of debris created.

Every year UNGA examines outer space issues, primarily through the work of the First and Fourth Committees. Recurring resolutions are widely supported and include the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space (PAROS), Transparency and Confidence-building Measures in Outer Space Activities (TCBM), and International Cooperation in the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space. In 2014, the resolution No First Placement of Weapons in Outer Space was introduced, despite a lack of consensus; it continues to face significant dissent.

In addition to treaties, six UN resolutions known as principles have been adopted by UNGA for the regulation of special categories of space activities. Although these principles are not legally binding, they provide internationally approved guidelines on appropriate state conduct.

In 2011, the UN Secretary-General established a Group of Governmental Experts on Transparency and Confidence-building Measures in Outer Space Activities as a pragmatic way to advance international dialogue on space security issues. The Group was composed of 15 international experts nominated by UN Member States, including five by the permanent members of the UN Security Council (China, France, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States) with the remaining based on geographic representation (Brazil, Chile, Italy, Kazakhstan, Nigeria, Romania, South Africa, South Korea, Sri Lanka, and Ukraine).<sup>45</sup>

Chaired by the Russian expert, the group provided its final consensus report to the UNGA in July 2013, calling for collaborative efforts in the form of TCBMs to enhance the sustainability and security of outer-space activities. The report recommended information exchanges on national space policy and goals, military space expenditures, outer-space activities, and planned launches; prior notifications to reduce risks associated with orbital maneuvers, high-risk reentries, and intentional orbital breakups; and voluntary visits to launch sites and command and control centers. It also recommended a joint ad hoc meeting of the First and Fourth Committees of the General Assembly,<sup>46</sup> which was included in a 2014 UNGA resolutions on TCBMs in Outer Space Activities. This meeting took place in October 2015; a second meeting was held in 2017.

### COPUOS

Established in 1958, COPUOS reviews the scope of international cooperation in the peaceful uses of outer space, develops relevant UN programs, encourages research and information exchanges on outer space matters, and studies legal problems arising from the exploration of outer space. It works by consensus. Membership has expanded significantly in recent years; as of 2017 there are 87 Member States. Some intergovernmental and nongovernmental organizations have permanent observer status at COPUOS and its subcommittees. A growing membership indicates that international governance of space activities is highly valued by the international space community. Debate on revisiting the mandate of COPUOS to include all issues affecting the peaceful uses of outer space—including those pertaining to militarization—has not reached consensus.

The five treaties that are considered to form the basis of international space law were negotiated at COPUOS. They are:

*Outer Space Treaty (1967)*—A cornerstone of the existing space security regime, the Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer

Space, including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies, commonly referred to as the Outer Space Treaty (OST), represents the primary basis for legal order in the space environment, establishing outer space as a domain to be used by all humankind for peaceful purposes.

The implications of the OST's definition of "peaceful purposes" have been the subject of debate among spacefaring states. The interpretation initially favored by Soviet officials viewed peaceful purposes as wholly nonmilitary.<sup>47</sup> However, space assets have been developed extensively to support terrestrial military operations; the position that "peaceful" in the context of the OST means "nonaggressive" has generally been supported by state practice. Article IV of the OST bans the placement of weapons of mass destruction in outer space, as well as military activities on celestial bodies, but is otherwise silent on the use of conventional weapons in orbit. While space actors have stopped short of deploying weapons in space or attacking the space assets of another nation from Earth, antisatellite capabilities have been tested by some states against their own satellites—for example, by China in 2007<sup>48</sup> and the United States in 2008.<sup>49</sup>

There have been repeated calls from different quarters for an updated normative regime.

**Rescue and Return Agreement (1968)**—The Agreement on the Rescue of Astronauts, the Return of Astronauts and the Return of Objects Launched into Outer Space requires that assistance be rendered to astronauts in distress, whether on sovereign or foreign territory. The Agreement also requires that astronauts and their spacecraft be returned promptly to the responsible launching authority, should they land within the jurisdiction of another state party.

*Liability Convention (1972)*—The Convention on International Liability for Damage Caused by Space Objects establishes a liability system for activities in outer space, which is instrumental when addressing damage to space assets caused by humanmade space debris and spacecraft. Article II specifies that a launching state "is absolutely liable to pay compensation for damage caused by its space object on the surface of the Earth or to aircraft in flight." When a launching state causes damage to a space asset belonging to another state anywhere other than on the surface of the Earth, it is liable only if it is at fault. However, liability for damage caused by space debris is difficult to establish; smaller pieces of debris may not have a known source.

**Registration Convention (1975)**—The Convention on Registration of Objects Launched into Outer Space requires states to maintain national registries of objects launched into space and to provide information about their launches to the UN. The following information must be made available by launching states "as soon as practicable": name of launching state; an appropriate designator of the space object or its registration number, date, and territory or location of launch; basic orbital parameters; and general function of the space object.<sup>50</sup> Although the amount, accuracy, and timeliness of data provided by states in registering orbital objects varies considerably, roughly 92% of all objects launched into Earth orbit or beyond have been registered with the UN Secretary-General.<sup>51</sup>

*Moon Agreement (1979)*—The Agreement Governing the Activities of States on the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies further extends the language and spirit of the OST. Specifically, the Moon Agreement prohibits any "threat or use of force or any other hostile act or threat of hostile act" on and around the Moon, and prohibits the installation of weapons and establishment of military bases. It also prohibits the use of the Moon to threaten the Earth, "spacecraft, personnel of spacecraft or man-made space objects." However, the Moon Agreement has not been widely ratified. States continue to object to provisions for an international regime to govern the exploitation of the Moon's natural resources and there are different interpretations of what it means for the Moon's natural resources to be the "common heritage of mankind." The right to inspect all space vehicles, equipment, facilities, stations, and installations belonging to any other party is also objectionable to some states.

Treaty	Date	Total parties	Total signatories	Total Declaration of Acceptance of Rights and Obligations
Outer Space Treaty	1967	107	23	0
Rescue Agreement	1968	96	23	2
Liability Convention	1972	95	19	3
<b>Registration Convention</b>	1975	67	3	3
Moon Agreement	1979	18	4	0

Figure 4.3	Status of m	ajor UN :	space treaties.	, January	1 2018 <sup>52</sup>

Supported by the UN Office for Outer Space Affairs, COPUOS and its two standing subcommittees—the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee and the Legal Subcommittee— meet annually to develop recommendations based on questions and issues put before them by the UNGA and Member States. An ongoing priority initiative since 2010 falls to the COPUOS Working Group on the Long-Term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities. The objective of this group is to examine and propose practical measures to ensure the safe and sustainable use of outer space for peaceful purposes, for the benefit of all countries. An initial set of 12 voluntary guidelines was adopted in 2016; a preambular text and a further set of nine guidelines were agreed to by the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee in February 2018.

In recent years, the Legal Subcommittee has addressed single-issue agenda items, reflecting an interest to respond to emerging space activities in a timely manner. In 2016, these included a "General exchange of views on the legal aspects of space traffic management" and "General exchange of views on the application of international law to small satellite activities."<sup>53</sup>

### **Conference on Disarmament**

The CD is the designated forum established by the UN to negotiate multilateral arms control and disarmament agreements. With 65 current Member States, the CD works by consensus under a rotating presidency. It has repeatedly attempted to address the issue of the weaponization of space, driven by perceived gaps in the OST, such as its lack of verification or enforcement provisions and its failure to expressly prohibit conventional weapons in outer space or ground-based ASATs. In 1985, a committee to negotiate a treaty to address these shortcomings was created and given a mandate "to examine, as a first step…the prevention of an arms race in outer space."<sup>54</sup> From 1985 to 1994, the PAROS committee met and, despite a wide disparity of views by key states, made several recommendations for space-related confidence-building measures, including improved registration and notification of

information, the elaboration of a code of conduct or rules of the road as a way to reduce the threat of possible incidents in space, the establishment of "keep-out zones" around spacecraft, the elaboration of an agreement dealing with the international transfer of missile technology and other sensitive technology, and widening the protection offered to certain satellite systems under United States-USSR/Russia arms control agreements.

Efforts to extend the PAROS committee's mandate faltered in 1995 over an agenda dispute that linked PAROS with other items discussed at the CD—in particular, a Fissile Material Cut-off Treaty. While the adoption of a Program of Work remains an elusive pursuit for the CD, overwhelming support for resolutions on PAROS and TCBMs in UNGA indicates a broad international desire to consolidate and reinforce the normative regime for space governance. The UNGA resolution "No First Placement of Weapons in Outer Space," first introduced in 2014,<sup>55</sup> urges the CD to begin substantive work based on the Chinese-Russian proposal for a treaty on the Prevention of Placement of Weapons in Outer Space (PPWT) (see below) when a committee on PAROS is established; however, support is divided.

Efforts to establish a voluntary International Code of Conduct for Outer Space Activities have likewise faltered since 2015. While the need for additional governance measures is seen, the way forward is not clear; global support has not emerged for either the legally binding PPWT or voluntary commitments. Lack of verification remains an obstacle to supporting a weapons ban for some, including the United States.<sup>56</sup>

### 2017 Developments

### UN General Assembly adopts new resolutions on the security of outer space

Seven UN resolutions relating to space were adopted in 2017 (see Figure 4.4 below). Four were adopted by consensus, including Resolution 72/56 on transparency and confidencebuilding measures, with the United States, Canada, Japan, and Australia indicating that implementation measures will be added to the agenda of the United Nations Disarmament Commission in 2018.<sup>57</sup> In April 2017, the commission held informal meetings on "Practical implementation of transparency and confidence-building measures in outer space activities with the goal of preventing an arms race in outer space."<sup>58</sup>

There is longstanding disagreement on how to proceed with additional security measures, whether through a legally binding arms control framework such as Russia and China's draft Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects Treaty, or through the political measures favored by many Western states (see Resolution 72/26). In 2017, three additional states supported a perennial political statement on no first placement of weapons in outer space (Resolution 72/27). Resolution 72/250, sponsored by Russia and China, authorizes the establishment of a new Group of Governmental Experts to make recommendations on a new legal instrument for PAROS.<sup>59</sup> The UN Secretary-General was to establish the Group in early 2018 with an expanded membership of up to 25 Member States based on fair and equitable geographical representation. Working by consensus, it is expected to report to the 2019 session of the UNGA.<sup>60</sup>

Resolution	Title	Voting record of UN Member States			
		For	Against	Abstained	Nonvoting
A/RES/72/250	Further practical measures for the prevention of an arms race in outer space. Statement of financial implications	108	5	47	33
A/RES/72/79	Consideration of the fiftieth anniversary of the United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space	Adopted without a vote			
A/RES/72/78	Declaration on the fiftieth anniversary of the Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies	Adopted without a vote			
A/RES/72/77	International cooperation in the peaceful uses of outer space	Adopted without a vote			
A/RES/72/56	Transparency and confidence-building measures in outer space activities	Adopted without a vote			
A/RES/72/27	No first placement of weapons in outer space	131	4	48	10
A/RES/72/26	Prevention of an arms race in outer space	182	0	3	8

### Figure 4.4 UN Resolutions adopted, 2017

### Space launches by DPRK and Iran create concern at UN Security Council

The UN Security Council adopted Resolution 2397 on 22 December in response to ongoing nuclear weapon and ballistic missile tests by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, reaffirming its decision that "the DPRK shall not conduct any further launches that use ballistic missile technology, nuclear tests, or any other provocation" and "shall immediately suspend all activities related to its ballistic missile program."<sup>61</sup> Although the launch of satellites is closely linked to ballistic missile technology, North Korea signaled an intent to proceed with plans to launch a satellite in 2018, asserting that its space program complies with international law on the use of outer space (see Indicator 2.2).<sup>62</sup> A February report by the United Nations Sanction Committee Panel of Experts indicated that ballistic missile launches, some related to outer space activities, were in breach of UN-imposed sanctions.<sup>63</sup> Some launches appeared to be inconsistent with peaceful purposes.

The United States, Germany, France, and the United Kingdom claimed that Iran's launching of a satellite on a Smorgh rocket in July (see Indicator 2.2) was in violation of UN Security Council Resolution 2231, which is related to the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action that limits Iran's nuclear program.<sup>64</sup> Iran maintained that the launch was in accordance with international law. The Security Council discussed the space launch on 8 September, but did not reach consensus on how it related to Resolution 2231.<sup>65</sup>

### CD remains stalled, while EU renews call for common guidelines

The prevention of an arms race in outer space remained an agenda item under consideration by the Conference on Disarmament, which held 32 formal plenary meetings and six informal plenary meetings, but failed again to reach consensus on a program of work.<sup>66</sup> On 16 June, during a meeting of the Working Group established to chart a "Way Ahead" for the CD, the EU suggested a multilateral but nonbinding framework for space security based on transparency and confidence-building measures.<sup>67</sup> In a statement, the EU encourages "all States to work together to elaborate common guidelines such as principles of responsible behaviour in outer space...agreeable by a vast majority of spacefaring nations."<sup>68</sup>

### COPUOS expands membership, continues work on peaceful uses of outer space

UNGA Resolution 72/77 added Bahrain, Denmark, and Norway to COPUOS, which had 87 members in 2017.<sup>69</sup> The European Science Foundation, represented by the European Space Sciences Committee, and University Space Engineering Consortium-Global were granted observer status.<sup>70</sup>

The DPRK requested observer status for the first time at the 72<sup>nd</sup> meeting of COPUOS in June. Some delegations believed that granting such a request would be inconsistent with repeated violations by the DPRK of Security Council resolutions 1718 (2006), 1874 (2009), 2087 (2013), 2094 (2013), 2270 (2016), 2321 (2016), and 2356 (2017) related to the development and testing of ballistic missile-related weapons.<sup>71</sup> Resolution 2270 suspends scientific and technical cooperation with the DPRK related to aerospace engineering. Others noted that the resolutions impose no ban on observing the work of the committee. North Korea's request was granted for the 2017 session.

The COPUOS Legal Subcommittee's Working Group on the Review of International Mechanisms for Cooperation in the Peaceful Exploration and Use of Outer Space was given a five-year mandate to understand how international organizations and states cooperate in space and promote cooperation in space activities. Its work ended in 2017; a comprehensive final report was submitted to inform and guide cooperation as it intensifies and evolves.<sup>72</sup> It recommended that the International Institute of Space Law and the European Centre for Space Law organize an international conference "to reflect a broader range of opinions."<sup>73</sup>

At its 56<sup>th</sup> session in spring 2017, the Legal Subcommittee hosted the first "General exchange of views on potential legal models for activities in exploration, exploitation and utilization of space resources."<sup>74</sup> As part of this agenda item, COPUOS, in partnership with the International Institute of Space Law and the European Centre for Space Law, held a Space Law Symposium on "Legal Models for Exploration, Exploitation and Utilization of Space Resources 50 Years After the Adoption of the Outer Space Treaty."<sup>75</sup> Other work related to the application of international law to smallsat activities and space traffic management.<sup>76</sup> A questionnaire on small satellites, which includes questions on the legal and policy implications of their use, was adopted.<sup>77</sup>

The Scientific and Technical Subcommittee continued to seek consensus on a second round of voluntary guidelines for long-term sustainability of space activities, nine of which were adopted in February 2018 (see Annex 4). These voluntary guidelines cover research and development, space operations, and capacity-building.<sup>78</sup>

### 50th anniversary of the Outer Space Treaty commemorated

The OST opened for signatures on 27 January 1967. Although there were calls to mark the 50<sup>th</sup> anniversary with a meeting of States Parties to the Treaty, none took place. Multilateral organizations did host several celebrations, however. In June, the COPUOS draft report for the 60<sup>th</sup> session included in the annex a resolution commemorating the anniversary.<sup>79</sup>

This resolution was considered at the UNGA, which adopted by consensus two resolutions: "Declaration on the Fiftieth Anniversary of the Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies" (RES/72/78)<sup>80</sup> and "Consideration of the Fiftieth Anniversary of the United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space" (RES/72/79).<sup>81</sup>

On 12 October, a joint-panel meeting of the UNGA Disarmament and International Security Committee (First Committee) and the Special Political and Decolonization Committee (Fourth Committee) was held to commemorate the OST anniversary. Discussion focused on challenges to the security and sustainability of space, and transparency and confidencebuilding mechanisms.<sup>82</sup> This was the second such meeting held to facilitate trust and transparency-building measures related to the security of outer space.

In 2017, UNIDIR's annual space security conference was on "The Outer Space Treaty's 50th Anniversary: Reviewing the Regime."<sup>83</sup>

### UNISPACE+50 preparations

Preparations continued for the June 2018 UNISPACE+50 Conference in Vienna to mark the 50<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the first United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space.<sup>84</sup> Included were events on space accessibility, diplomacy, economy, and society; special programs on young people and women in space; and a special high-level segment of the 61<sup>st</sup> session of COPUOS.<sup>85</sup> The goal is to articulate a long-term vision for outer space that includes stronger space governance and international cooperation for the benefit of humankind. It is hoped that the conference will produce a blueprint for a Space 2030 agenda on space as a driver for sustainable development.<sup>86</sup>

On 22-23 May, UNOOSA and the Committee on Space Research held a joint discussion on research required to meet the UNISPACE+50 objectives.<sup>87</sup>

### UNOOSA promotes the role of women in space

In New York in October, the UN Office for Outer Space Affairs and UN Women held an Expert Meeting on Space for Women to encourage more girls and women to study and take up careers in STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics) disciplines. The event launched the Space for Women project,<sup>88</sup> a forum to facilitate the empowerment of women in space science and technology, increase their role in decision-making processes, and facilitate the creation and enhancement of partnerships for such purposes.

In commemoration of International Woman's Day, a special podcast entitled "Ladies Do Launch" was broadcast. In it, women talked about their careers in Science, Technology, Engineering, Entrepreneurship, Arts and Mathematics (STEEAM) fields, including some space-related.<sup>89</sup>

### UNOOSA and the International Civil Aviation Organization combine efforts

Between 29-31 August, ICAO and UNOOSA held a symposium in Vienna on "Emerging Space Activities and Civil Aviation Challenges and Opportunities."<sup>90</sup> Topics included cooperation and coordination, space traffic management, and regulatory approaches to space activities. This symposium was the third of a tripartite series, with the first held in Montreal in March 2015 and the second in Abu Dhabi in March 2016.

### Indicator 4.3: Other initiatives

Historically, the key governance challenges related to outer space activities have been discussed at multilateral bodies related to, or under the auspices of, the United Nations, such as COPUOS, the General Assembly First Committee, or the CD. However, diplomatic efforts outside these forums are becoming more significant.

A growing number of initiatives relate to bilateral or regional collaborations. Examples include the work of the Asia-Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum. The African Union adopted an African Space Policy and Strategy in 2016, intended as the beginning in creating an African Space Program under the AU Agenda 2063 strategic framework for socioeconomic transformation.<sup>91</sup> Groups of leading industrialized states such as the G7 and BRICS are becoming more engaged with questions of space governance, including nonweaponization.<sup>92</sup>

Bilateral initiatives also contribute to space governance. In 2016, China and the United States met for the first time to discuss topics related to outer space security, including space debris, preventing collisions on orbit, and China's antisatellite systems.<sup>93</sup>

Nongovernmental organizations have contributed to the dialogue on gaps in the international legal framework. The Union of Concerned Scientists drafted a model treaty banning ASATs in 1983.<sup>94</sup> In 2002, the Stimson Center first proposed a Code of Conduct for responsible spacefaring nations and has continued to promote this effort.<sup>95</sup> More recently, Secure World Foundation has emerged as a significant "research body, convener, and facilitator" for a variety of space security initiatives, including significant work on space traffic management.<sup>96</sup> A founder of the SSI project and manager of the annual SSI reports, Project Ploughshares also explores the enhancement of the security of outer space, including the nonweaponization of space.<sup>97</sup> Other organizations active in space governance include The Simons Foundation in Canada<sup>98</sup> and the Observer Research Foundation in India.<sup>99</sup>

UNIDIR has played a key role in facilitating dialogue among key space stakeholders. Every year since 2002, it has partnered with civil society actors and some governments to bring together space security experts and government representatives at a conference on emerging security threats to outer space. The Space Generation Advisory Council aims to bring the views of youth and young professionals to bear on outer space governance.

In the absence of a framework to govern new space activities associated with the exploration and extraction of space resources, the Hague International Space Resources Governance Working Group, led by the Institute of Air and Space Law at Leiden University in the Netherlands, is formulating governance recommendations and guidelines for space resource utilization.<sup>100</sup>

In 2014, the second Manfred Lachs International Conference on Global Space Governance, hosted by the McGill Institute of Air and Space Law in Montréal, Canada, adopted the Montreal Declaration. It mandated the Institute to study the format and substance of a global space governance system to achieve, effectively and in practice, the goal of the sustainable use of space for peaceful purposes and for the benefit of all humankind.<sup>101</sup> This study, carried out by an international and interdisciplinary team of more than 100 international experts, was published in 2017.<sup>102</sup>

Academics are also involved in efforts to clarify existing laws and norms applicable to military operations in space, both in times of peace and in the event of war. The McGill Manual on International Law Applicable to Military Uses of Outer Space (MILAMOS) is an academic initiative intended to clarify existing international law applicable to the military uses of space during times of peace and in times of rising tensions.<sup>103</sup> The Woomera Manual on the International Law of Military Space Operations is led by the University of Adelaide, the University of Exeter, the University of New South Wales, Canberra, and the University of Nebraska, Lincoln. It is a multi-stakeholder project intended to articulate and clarify how existing international law—specifically, the law on the resort to the use of force and the law of armed conflict—applies to outer space.<sup>104</sup>

Segments of civil society are becoming engaged directly in issues related to outer space. In October 2016, plans to create the first space nation, named Asgardia, were announced in Paris.<sup>105</sup> Asgardia is envisioned as a "global, unifying and humanitarian project" to prevent "Earth's conflicts from being transferred into space."<sup>106</sup>

### 2017 Developments

### Regional activity to coordinate and integrate Africa's space activities

In Cairo in October, the African Union discussed the African Space Policy at the second ordinary session for the specialized technical committee meeting on education, science, and technology.<sup>107</sup> The policy seeks to provide a regional regulatory framework for the peaceful use of outer space. Also in October, the AU published its fifth draft Statute of the African Space Agency.<sup>108</sup> If adopted, the statute would establish an African Space Agency as an organ of the African Union, linked to the AU Agenda 2063 strategic framework for socioeconomic transformation.

### High-Level Forums provide networking opportunities for global space stakeholders

The following three forums were preludes to UNISPACE+50 (see Indicator 4.2). The UN/ UAE high-level forum, "Space as a Driver for Socioeconomic Sustainable Development," was held on 6-9 November to include nonstate actors, particularly the commercial sector, in discussions pertaining to the sustainable and peaceful use of outer space.<sup>109</sup> A UN/South Africa symposium in Stellenbosch, South Africa in December<sup>110</sup> focused on small satellites, capacity-building for the African space industry, and legal and regulatory issues. The final report's recommendations, if implemented, would help African nations take advantage of the small satellite industry.<sup>111</sup> The Manfred Lachs Conference on Global Space Governance was organized by McGill University's Institute of Air and Space Law, the International Association for the Advancement of Space Safety, UNOOSA, the CSA, Secure World Foundation, and *ROOM: The Space Journal.* Held in Montreal in May, the conference focused on global governance of space activities.<sup>112</sup>

The 68<sup>th</sup> International Astronautical Congress, hosted by the Space Industry Association of Australia in Adelaide, brought stakeholders in the global space community together to focus on secure and assured access to satellites that provide global utilities (communications, GNSS, remote sensing).<sup>113</sup> ESA held its 6<sup>th</sup> High-Level Forum in October in Paris.<sup>114</sup> Representatives from various organizations in the European space industry discussed challenges and objectives for the European space sector. The state of implementation of

recommendations from previous forums was reviewed and discussions were held on Space 4.0 and digital technology.

### Civil society organizations explore limits on the use of force in outer space

On 22 March, Secure World Foundation discussed findings from a 2016 Table-Top Exercise on conflict dynamics in space at a presentation in Washington, DC hosted by the Center for Strategic and International Studies and the Prague Security Studies Institute.<sup>115</sup> Secure World hopes to raise awareness of the impact of various policies on potential space-related crises, identify policy gaps, and outline mechanisms that could prevent space conflicts.

On 20-21 April, UNIDIR held a Space Security Conference that reviewed the primary multilateral initiatives in place to safeguard access to, and use of, outer space in a time of rapid change.<sup>116</sup>

In 2016, the Centre for Research in Air and Space Law at McGill University, and the University of Adelaide launched the McGill Manual on International Law Applicable to Military Uses of Outer Space (MILAMOS) project to compile a comprehensive manual that clarifies and outlines international law applicable to military uses of outer space. In 2017, the University of Exeter became a Partner Institution.

The first MILAMOS workshop took place on 20-22 February in Adelaide, focusing on rules that demonstrated connections between international space law, humanitarian law, and the law on the use of force. The second workshop was held in New Delhi, India on 20-23 June, and the third in Colorado Springs on 9-13 October.<sup>117</sup> These workshops, which brought together lawyers, academics, scientists, representatives of private space companies, members of the military, and government officials, built consensus and drafted rules. Publication of the final rules is expected by 2020.<sup>118</sup> The project on the Woomera Manual launched in early 2018.

On 27 June, the International Committee of the Red Cross held a roundtable discussion on "Applying International Humanitarian Law in Cyberspace and Outer Space: Intersecting Critical Challenges."<sup>119</sup>

### The Hague International Space Resources Governance Working Group convenes

The Hague International Space Resources Governance Working Group was established in January 2016. Its first phase concluded in December 2017, with a final report published on 18 December.<sup>120</sup> (The second phase began in January 2018.) In September 2017, it published *Draft Building Blocks for the Development of an International Framework on Space Resource Activities*,<sup>121</sup> which set out guidelines that are intended to work in harmony with national, regional, and international space policy to regulate space activities.<sup>122</sup> Comments on the draft could be submitted until October 2018; afterwards, the Draft Building Blocks will be reconsidered, amended, and finalized.

### Expanding societal engagement in outer space activities and governance

Asgardia, the self-proclaimed first space nation, added "The Space Kingdom" to its name. Led by Dr. Igor Ashurbeyli, Asgardia plans to apply for UN membership. On 12 November 2017, it opened nominations for elections for parliamentary seats and government positions and launched its first satellite, the Asgardia-1.<sup>123</sup> The experimental cubesat tests the longterm fate and reliability of data in the high radiation environment of space.<sup>124</sup> In June, UNESCO and Ashurbeyli, on behalf of the Asgardia International Non-Governmental Research Society on Space, signed an agreement to facilitate "high-quality research and education by rewarding individuals and institutions for their outstanding contributions to the development of space science and the expansion and dissemination of knowledge about space."<sup>125</sup>

In April, the Autonomous Space Agency Network, a group of U.S. citizens interested in the use of outer space, held the "first space protest"<sup>126</sup> against the current U.S. administration's oppression of science. The network advocates for a "decentralized network of community-based, autonomous space agencies."<sup>127</sup>

# Achieving global cooperation in space security: Settling for less than the ideal

### Dr. Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan

Dr. Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan is Senior Fellow and Head of the Nuclear and Space Policy Initiative at Observer Research Foundation in New Delhi, India. She is also the Technical Advisor for a new UN Group of Governmental Experts on the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space. Dr. Rajagopalan joined ORF after five years at the National Security Council Secretariat (2003-2007), where she was an Assistant Director. She is the author or editor of nine books, including Space Policy 2.0: Commerce, Policy, Security and Governance Perspectives (2017), and has also written many articles for peer-reviewed journals and essays for newspapers.

Security of outer space is beginning to assume greater attention in the international discourse on global security. Framing new rules of the road for outer space activities has been gaining particular attention in this regard. This has been driven primarily by the fact that the number and types of players in this domain are changing dramatically and that outer space has become crowded, congested, and contested. Meanwhile, there is also increasing concern about the possibility of weaponization of outer space. While there are certain treaties and legal instruments in this domain, we still lack an effective space regime. In this essay, I first outline the evolution of outer space governance and subsequently look at the new challenges that suggest the need for additional efforts in this area.

### **Evolution of space governance**

Outer space has been governed by a few foundational treaties and legal measures that came about in the 1960s and 1970s. The space domain has undergone big changes since the launch of Sputnik six decades ago in 1957. For the first several decades, outer space was dominated by the two major Cold War powers, the United States and the Soviet Union (USSR). With outer space increasingly interlinked with their nuclear competition and other political issues of the Cold War, maintaining space as a peaceful domain was challenging. However, recognizing the pitfalls of the spiraling competition between the two, the United States and the USSR submitted their respective versions of treaties on the uses of space to the UN in 1966. In the subsequent months, negotiations within the Legal Subcommittee of the UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space led to resolving the differences in the two texts. This document was then approved by the UN General Assembly and the Outer Space Treaty was opened for signature on 27 January 1967 and came into force on 10 October 1967.

The Outer Space Treaty is the most comprehensive and foundational instrument governing outer space activities. The treaty was meant to deal with the then prevailing dominant challenges such as preventing states from placing weapons of mass destruction (WMD) in outer space, banning military activities on celestial bodies, specifying legally binding rules for ensuring peaceful exploration of outer space, and prohibiting any nation state from claiming sovereignty on outer space, including the Moon and other celestial bodies.

In addition, there are four other agreements; with the Outer Space Treaty, they make up the "five United Nations treaties on outer space." These include the Rescue Agreement (1968), Liability Convention (1978), Registration Convention (1976), and the Moon Agreement

(1984). Each of the four agreements outlines the responsibilities and obligations of states in ensuring safe, secure, and continued access to outer space.

Other international measures that have relevance to space include the Treaty Banning Nuclear Weapon Tests in the Atmosphere, in Outer Space and Under Water (1963), Convention on the Prohibition of Military or Any Other Hostile Use of Environmental Modification Techniques (1978), and the International Telecommunication Constitution and Convention (1994). Nevertheless, there is considerable ambiguity around outer space activities in the current context. Also, the UN Charter takes precedence over all other treaty obligations. Article 2.4 and Article 51 of the UN Charter have been often referred to in outer space debates. These deal, respectively, with the threat or use of force including in outer space and the right to self-defense, which could be interpreted to suggest the right of states to deploy weapons in outer space, too.

Even as these five treaties and agreements are in place, there are ambiguities and weaknesses in the current outer space regime. The principles governing the five agreements were perfectly in line with the challenges of the day, but the outer space environment of today is very different and complex. New challenges are driving the need to develop new rules and regulations that would address the loopholes in the existing mechanisms. For instance, the Outer Space Treaty prohibits only the placement of weapons of mass destruction and not conventional weapons. The existing instruments have also been found wanting when it comes to interpretation and definition of key concepts and terms. Unclear definitions, especially in the current space security context, hurt the process of developing new rules of the road. Questions include: What is a space weapon? and What is meant by peaceful use or defensive use of outer space? As the possibility of space tourism increases, even the definition of an astronaut has been questioned. Should a space tourist travelling on a Virgin Galactic spaceship be considered an astronaut?

Other measures, such as Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space, a Chinese and Russian proposal, has not found much traction, even though there has been an annual resolution passed in its favor in the UN General Assembly since 1981. PAROS goes beyond the goals of the Outer Space Treaty to extend the ban on the placement of any weapons, including conventional ones, in outer space. While there is a near consensus on the idea behind PAROS, progress has been stalled because some important states have not been in favor and it has been embroiled in larger international political debates.

Thus, there is little question that the international community recognizes the need for new efforts in space governance, though this recognition has not yet compelled them to reach an agreement. In the next section, I outline new challenges to space governance that point to the need for greater multilateral effort in new space governance instruments. I conclude with some thoughts about how the international community could move forward on this critical issue.

### New challenges for outer space governance

Over the past two decades, outer space has seen significant changes. To use the most clichéd phrase, space has become even more crowded, congested, and contested. But like many clichés, it is also true.

### New players

A domain that was once dominated by the two Cold War superpowers has today more than 80 actors, including commercial ones, making outer space a lot more crowded and congested. Space exploration and growing dependence on outer space for development will increase the number of players many-fold in the coming years. A growing number of countries, especially from the developing world in Africa and Latin America, are starting their space programs to meet their social, economic, and developmental needs. Countries in Asia are looking to outer space for applications to deal with climate change and disaster management, among other tasks. As more states pursue space to satisfy a wide variety of requirements, regional and international cooperation is going to gain further ground.

Space cooperation is also a function of demand and supply. On the supply side, growing prosperity means that states have greater resources for space programs. Also, as countries progress, industrialization and technology spread almost organically. On the demand side, there are competitive pressures working to further proliferation of space technology and collaboration.

However, unregulated cooperation could spur both regional and international insecurities. New regulations should not curb international collaboration or promote technology denial. Rather, regulations should spell out clear rules for both international cooperation and space activities. There is little question that some countries seeking space technology for civil space cooperation could divert that technology for the development of ballistic missiles or a military space program. With overcrowding of outer space from both satellites and space debris, safe and secure access also becomes a big challenge, one that affects all space-using states equally.

In some cases, greater cooperation in outer space utilization has come through regional space agencies. In both Africa and South America, regional institutions have played a role in creating more cooperative ventures. This has not been the case with Asia. In Asia, there are two regional space cooperation mechanisms: the Asia-Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum under Japanese aegis and the Asia-Pacific Space Cooperation Organization under China's lead, with no institutional arrangements for the two to coordinate or collaborate. This is partly a reflection of the regional geopolitical competition, with space one more arena in which this competition is playing out.

A second important phenomenon has been the growth of private sector participation in outer space ventures. While primarily a Western phenomenon, such activity could travel to Asia and other regions. There is a growing recognition of a capacity gap on the part of state agencies in meeting large-scale demand across different spectrums, which raises many questions about the complex roles of space actors. Other questions relate to the new satellite mega-constellations, which are mainly put up by commercial players. How might these affect the space environment? How will they impact on the long-term sustainability of outer space? These are real concerns. Thus, commercial actors are adding to the woes of global governance.

### Space debris

The challenge of space debris has grown enormously in the last decade. The number of pieces of space debris floating in outer space is enormous. There are more than 21,000 items larger

than 10 cm, an estimated 500,000 items between 1 and 10 cm, and more than 100 million smaller than 1 cm.

Given the growth in space exploration and the crowded nature of space, collision avoidance measures, promotion of space situational awareness, and planetary defense measures are important. While the U.S. space surveillance network of radars and sensors is the largest, it is still not comprehensive. U.S. coverage of the southern hemisphere is not considered strong. Russia and the European Union also have capabilities for tracking space objects, debris, and space weather, as well as the ability to predict reentry of space objects into the atmosphere, although at a lower level of capacity. Because space debris is a problem for all actors who use outer space, there is greater common interest in managing the problem. However, the enormity of the problem and the division of responsibilities and costs are still significant barriers to solutions.

### Strategic competition

Space is once again becoming the sphere of international political rivalry and potential conflicts, another domain in which the geopolitical competitions of Earth are beginning to play out. Dependence on outer space obviously creates vulnerabilities. The growth in the last decade in counterspace capabilities—kinetic means such as direct ascent antisatellite missiles, co-orbital systems (satellites that sidle up to their targets and detonate to kill both) that create permanent and irreversible destruction, and even electronic or cyber means to create temporary disruptions and/or destruction—is a major emerging problem. While none of these capabilities is new, there is a renewed determination and push to develop them. The temptation to use them could be irresistible. Jamming and use of cyber means to damage and destroy outer space assets could become more popular measures for states to target their adversaries.

Of course, militarization of outer space has already happened. Militaries around the world have been using space assets for such passive military applications as communications, surveillance, reconnaissance, and intelligence gathering. But the task must be to prevent the expansion to weaponization. Early steps toward weaponization have been taken, but the major powers have not made any feasible and realistic efforts to curb them. Common ground is hard to find. States differ on the definition of a space weapon, for instance. Dualuse assets make distinguishing between a peaceful object and a hostile weapon increasingly difficult. Equally pertinent has been the threat from ground-based ASAT-like systems, which contemporary initiatives have not effectively addressed.

### New push for global governance

New, growing challenges call for new rules of the road. There have been some efforts in the last decade, although none has led to any successful conclusion as yet. Building consensus among the major powers to develop an effective outer space regime has been fraught with challenges.

New rules of the road, in the form of norms of responsible behavior, must be based on Transparency and Confidence-Building Measures, such as a code of conduct. At present, space security has no effective multilateral management regime. Such a regime should guarantee the security of space; ensure a certain amount of order, predictability, and stability; and uphold the long-term sustainability of outer space. While most states declare these as their own national goals and objectives, there is a yawning gap between the rhetoric and reality.

Heightened international political tensions make developing legally binding measures much more challenging. Western countries, by and large, have preferred TCBMs because of the absence of an agreement among spacefaring powers on many of these issues. TCBMs offer good temporary measures until consensus is reached among all the space players on a more binding legal instrument. As the name suggests, TCBMs are primarily voluntary measures designed to build confidence among space powers while making efforts at strengthening transparency and openness. TCBMs can include a codification of best practices and over a period of time they can be helpful in developing certain norms of responsible behavior in space. Thus, they can be seen as important intermediate measures between recognizing a functional need and developing an enduring solution. TCBMs can institute multiple levels of international dialogue and encourage different stakeholders to talk to each other, which is essential for building the political confidence in each other necessary for the more onerous task of making actual binding treaties. TCBMs are generally easier to agree upon because they are voluntary, but are valued less by states.

UN Groups of Governmental Experts on outer space remain another measure that has had reasonable successes, at least in debating issues relating to space security. GGEs, established by the UN General Assembly, are important means to debate and resolve contemporary challenges and consider possible solutions. Three GGEs have completed their work so far and a fourth has been constituted to debate PAROS. GGEs have enjoyed quite a bit of political support and credibility; since they are formed under UN auspices, they might overcome some of the hurdles to consensus.

However, most GGEs have 15 seats for member countries, with five seats reserved for the P5 of the Security Council. Thus, GGEs are rarely considered adequately representative. Even though GGE reports are based on consensus, they may not be seen to represent all interests, especially those of weaker powers and developing countries. That GGE reports can offer only suggestions and recommendations is again seen as a weakness. However, recommendations can be taken up by the UN General Assembly as resolutions, thus subjecting them to larger scrutiny and possibly building more support from a broader set of countries.

The EU-proposed International Code of Conduct was a recently debated initiative that had the potential to gain greater traction, with most countries quite satisfied with the code's text. Problems with process and then politics have now stalled this effort. The EU developed the ICoC by itself, neglecting an important opportunity to reach out to a larger number of states and so develop a globally viable instrument. Many countries, especially in the developing world, perceived the EU's attempt to develop the code as the EU's determining what is good for the rest of the world. Although the EU eventually recognized some of its mistakes and attempted to rectify them, it was too late. A wedge between the EU and certain other space powers had already developed and is now so deep that the effort does not seem worth pursuing at this stage.

Many spacefaring powers see significant political advantages in participating in shaping and formulating a code such as the ICoC. Their sense of ownership is hugely beneficial in getting a broad-based support for the code, thus ensuring its longevity or even its evolution into a broader treaty.

### What is the way forward?

Given the growing number of threats and challenges, the need for regulation of outer space is real. Efforts must be made to determine the ideal approach and end-state, but also what might be feasible in the near term. Space is truly a global commons and also a limited commodity; hence, it is incumbent upon every state to join in preserving it for future generations. One state's action can affect others. Debris, to mention only one example, does not distinguish among the assets of different states. All will be affected.

Moving forward also means learning some lessons from recent failed efforts so that new efforts do not suffer the same fate. For one, new efforts should not make the mistake that the Hague Code of Conduct against Ballistic Missile Proliferation did. Though generally considered a successful TCBM with a large number of members, the Hague Code does not include critical missile powers China, Pakistan, Iran, and Israel. It must be remembered that the value of TCBMs is a function not just of the number of members, but also the membership of critical actors.

Another lesson is about the need for inclusivity. Including many countries, even if the measure being developed is not ideal, gives those states a sense of ownership that can have a far-reaching impact. A measure developed by Western countries without the involvement of others from the developing world may not go down very well (see the ICoC above).

There is an additional lesson in the ICoC's failure. It unintentionally created the perception that it would lead to limiting or even denying technologies to some. Many developing countries that were just starting their space programs were wary of signing a code that they believed would restrict their programs' development. Such a misperception could have been laid to rest by earlier and wider consultation. This is particularly pertinent because, historically, the West has not enjoyed much credibility in developing measures that ensured a level playing field in high technology.

Space technology, unlike nuclear technology, has dual use and cannot be controlled. Thus, the Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC) model may be more applicable than the nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) model. The CWC attempts to monitor and prevent the misuse of chemicals manufacturing technology rather than control the spread of this technology ("technology-denial"). The spread of chemicals manufacturing technology to many countries, including the developing world, made any effort to control its spread unworkable. Alternatively, the NPT attempts to prevent the spread of many elements of nuclear technology, including for civilian purposes.

Another lesson concerns the feasibility of a legally binding instrument. Treaty-making and consensual decision-making worked well in the past, when there were a limited number of players with an inherent interest in controlling the flow of technology. Today, great power politics has become so contentious that developing consensus on any global security issue has become problematic. This crisis in decision-making could deepen in the future. Thus, there is a need to develop more innovative approaches to common problems, beyond insisting on legally binding treaties. Multilateral confidence-building measures might be a useful starting point.

We should also recognize the importance of multilateral negotiations to prevent the emergence of its alternative, the deterrence model, in managing outer space. If there is no success in multilateral negotiations, states will be forced to rely on deterring others from undertaking undesirable activities in outer space by threatening to retaliate with similar activities. Such threats could spiral out of control. Multilateral negotiations present a possible way to prevent such an occurrence.

Space traffic management is vital. Could a structure like the International Civil Aviation Organisation fulfill this function for space? The ITU has managed spectrum allocation quite well, but space traffic management goes beyond the ITU. More importantly, can we make progress toward a global SSA authority? The creation of such a body would be an important step in understanding the space environment that we are operating in, and essential for safe, secure, and uninterrupted access to outer space. And it could have an impact on further cooperation between states. Global cooperation in outer space is an absolute must, but the way forward may be to agree on a common minimum program, rather than to hold out for the most ideal solution.

# Space Security Working Group Meeting

Best Western Ville-Marie Hotel Montreal, Canada 19-20 May 2018

### **Invited Experts:**

**Timiebi Aganaba-Jeanty** Centre for International Governance Innovation (CIGI)

Alexander Batalov Russian Delegation to ICAO

**Upasana Dasgupta** Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill

Philip De Man Leuven Centre for Global Governance Studies

Karl Doetsch International Astronautical Federation

**Gilles Doucet** Spectrum Space Security

Laura Grego Union of Concerned Scientists

Markus Gronbach INTRA GmbH

David Kendall Canadian Space Agency (retired), International Space University Chair UN COPUOS (2016-17)

Virendra Jha VRSPACe Consultants Inc. (CSA, retired)

**Christopher Johnson** Secure World Foundation

Kuan-Wei Chen Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University

Jonathan McDowell Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics

Michelle Mendes Canadian Space Commerce Association

Elina Morozova Intersputnik International Organization of Space Communications

Martin Sarret European Space Policy Institute **Lucy Stojak** HEC Montreal

**Kuan Yang** School of Law, Beijing Institute of Technology

### **Researchers:**

Valérie Bastien-Dupuis

Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University

**Chris Beauregard** Space Policy Institute, The George Washington University

Lachlan Blake Research Unit on Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Jamil Castillo** Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University

India Hopkins Research Unit on Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Cody Knipfer** Space Policy Institute, The George Washington University

**Craig Martin** Research Unit on Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Kirin Nair** Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University

**Clare Nolan** Research Unit on Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

Lukas Price Research Unit on Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Frankie Rodney** Research Unit on Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Julia Selman** Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University

**Claire Wilhelm** Space Policy Institute, The George Washington University

Space Security Index:

**Melissa de Zwart** Research Unit for Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Peter Hays** Space Policy Institute, The George Washington University

**Ram Jakhu** Institute of Air and Space Law, McGill University **Cesar Jaramillo** Project Ploughshares

**Paul Meyer** The Simons Foundation

**Dale Stephens** Research Unit for Military Law and Ethics, The University of Adelaide

**Jessica West** Project Ploughshares

### Types of Earth orbits\*



**Low Earth Orbit (LEO)** is commonly accepted as below 2,000 km above the Earth's surface. Spacecraft in LEO make one complete revolution of the Earth in approximately 90 minutes.

**Medium Earth Orbit (MEO)** is the region of space around the Earth above LEO (2,000 km) and below GEO (36,000 km). The orbital period (time for one orbit) of MEO satellites ranges between two and 12 hours. The most common use for satellites in this region is navigation, as with the U.S. GPS.

**Geostationary Orbit (GEO)** is a region in which the satellite orbits at approximately 36,000 km above the Earth's equator. At this altitude GEO has a period equal to the period of rotation of the Earth. By orbiting at the same rate, in the same direction as Earth, the satellite appears stationary relative to the surface of the Earth. This is very useful for communications satellites. In addition, geostationary satellites provide a 'big picture' view of Earth, enabling coverage of weather events. This is especially useful for monitoring large, severe storms and tropical cyclones.

**Sun Synchronous Orbit** refers to an orbit at near-polar inclination and an altitude of between 200 and 1,200 km. The satellite passes over the equator and each latitude on the Earth's surface at the same local time each day, meaning that the satellite is overhead at essentially the same time throughout all seasons of the year. This feature enables collection of data at regular intervals and consistent times, which is especially useful for making long-term comparisons. **Polar orbit** is a more general term and includes all satellites with inclinations from approximately 70 degrees to 110 degrees at any altitude.

**Highly Elliptical Orbits (HEO)** are characterized by a relatively low-altitude perigee and an extremely high-altitude apogee. These extremely elongated orbits have the advantage of long dwell times at a point in the sky; visibility near apogee can exceed 12 hours. These elliptical orbits are useful for communications satellites. **Molniya orbit** is an example of HEO with excellent visibility of the Northern Hemisphere.

**GEO transfer orbit (GTO)** is an elliptical orbit of the Earth, with the perigee in LEO and the apogee in GEO. This orbit is generally a transfer path after launch to LEO by launch vehicles carrying a payload to GEO.

**Apogee** and **Perigee** refer to the distance from the Earth to the satellite. Apogee is the furthest distance from the Earth and perigee is the closest distance from the Earth.

\* From the Space Foundation, *The Space Report 2008* (Colorado Springs: Space Foundation 2008), p. 52 with comments from Jonathan McDowell.



# Total operational satellites: 1,886

As of 30 April 2018

Source: Based on data provided by the Union of Concerned Scientists. For more information see *UCS Satellite Database.* 

# Guidelines for the long-term sustainability of outer space activities\*

Guideline	Summary
Guideline 1	Adopt, revise and amend, as necessary, national regulatory frameworks for outer space activities
Guideline 2	Consider a number of elements when developing, revising or amending, as necessary, national regulatory frameworks for outer space activities
Guideline 3	Supervise national space activities
Guideline 4	Ensure the equitable, rational and efficient use of the radio frequency spectrum and the various orbital regions used by satellites
Guidelines 6	Enhance the practice of registering space objects
Guidelines 11	Provide updated contact information and share information on space objects and orbital events
Guideline 12	Improve accuracy of orbital data on space objects and enhance the practice and utility of sharing orbital information on space objects
Guideline 13	Promote the collection, sharing and dissemination of space debris monitoring information
Guidelines 14	Perform conjunction assessment during all orbital phases of controlled flight
Guidelines 15	Develop practical approaches for pre-launch conjunction assessment
Guideline 16	Share operational space weather data and forecasts
Guideline 17	Develop space weather models and tools and collect established practices on the mitigation of space weather effects
Guideline 23	Promote and facilitate international cooperation in support of the long-term sustainability of outer space activities
Guidelines 24	Share experience related to the long-term sustainability of outer space activities and develop new procedures, as appropriate, for information exchange
Guideline 25	Promote and support capacity-building
Guideline 26	Raise awareness of space activities
Guideline 27	Promote and support research on and the development of ways to support sustainable exploration and use of outer space
Guideline 28	Investigate and consider new measures to manage the space debris population in the long term
Guideline 30	Design and operation of space objects regardless of their physical and operational characteristics
Guideline 31	Take measures to address risks associated with the uncontrolled re-entry of space objects
Guideline 32	Observe measures of precaution when using sources of laser beams passing through outer space

\*Note: A first set of voluntary guidelines was agreed to by consensus at the COPUOS plenary held from 8-17 June 2016 in Vienna, as contained in report A/AC.105/2016/CRP.17. The Scientific and Technical Subcommittee adopted a second set during its 29 January–9 February 2017 meeting, as contained in report A/AC.105/C.1/2018/CRP.18. The guidelines have yet to be adopted by the UN General Assembly.

# Endnotes

### Theme One Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> Secure World Foundation, *Space Sustainability: A Practical Guide*, updated 2014, pp. 8-9, online: http://swfound.org/media/121399/swf\_space\_sustainability-a\_practical\_guide\_2014\_1\_.pdf.
- <sup>2</sup> P. Anz-Meador, "Top Ten Satellite Breakups Reevaluated," Orbital Debris Quarterly News, April 2016, p. 8, online: http://orbitaldebris.jsc.nasa.gov/newsletter/pdfs/ODQNv20i1-2.pdf.
- <sup>3</sup> USSTRATCOM, U.S. Strategic Command Fact Sheet, April 2018, online: http://www.stratcom.mil/Portals/8/Documents/JSpOC%20Factsheet%20FINAL%20CAO. pdf?ver=2018-04-12-134128-903.
- <sup>4</sup> Jonathan McDowell, "Space Activities in 2015," p. 7, online: http://planet4589.org/space/papers/ space15.pdf.
- <sup>5</sup> USSTRATCOM, "USSTRATCOM Space Control and Space Surveillance," Factsheet, January 2014, online: https://www.stratcom.mil/factsheets/11/Space\_Control\_and\_Space\_Surveillance/ printable. Note: these figures represent the 16,000 objects currently tracked by the USSTRATCOM JSpOC.
- <sup>6</sup> Secure World Foundation, "The Persistent Problem of Orbital Debris," 6 February 2015, online: http://swfound.org/space-sustainability-101/the-persistent-problem-of-orbital-debris.
- <sup>7</sup> NASA, "Orbital Debris," Photo Gallery, NASA Orbital Debris Program Office, 27 October 2009, online: http://orbitaldebris.jsc.nasa.gov/photogallery/photogallery.html.
- <sup>8</sup> UN COPUOS STSC, United States Strategic Command Space Situational Awareness Sharing Program Update, 3 February 2016, p. 10, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/ stsc/2017/tech-34E.pdf.
- <sup>9</sup> Space Daily, "Anatomy of a Debris Incident," 3 February 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/ reports/Anatomy\_of\_a\_debris\_incident\_999.html.
- <sup>10</sup> Daniel Scuka, "ESA Teams Respond to Debris Risk," Rocket Science Blog, 24 January 2017, online: http://blogs.esa.int/rocketscience/2017/01/24/esa-operations-teams-respond-to-debris-risk; UN COPUOS STSC, p. 11 (see note 8).
- <sup>11</sup> J.-C. Liou, USA Space Debris Environment, Operations, and Research Updates, NASA, 29 January-9 February 2018, p. 4, online: https://ntrs.nasa.gov/archive/nasa/casi.ntrs.nasa.gov/20180001749.pdf.
- <sup>12</sup> Secure World Foundation, p. 8 (see note 1).
- <sup>13</sup> NASA, "Space Debris and Human Spacecraft," July 2015, online: www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/ station/news/orbital\_debris.html#.U1SHf1cvmvo.
- <sup>14</sup> P. Anz-Meador, pp. 5-6. (see note 2).
- <sup>15</sup> ODPO, *History of On-Orbit Satellite Fragmentations*, 14<sup>th</sup> edition, June 2008, p. 11, online: http://ntrs.nasa.gov/archive/nasa/casi.ntrs.nasa.gov/20080022435.pdf.
- <sup>16</sup> P. Anz-Meador, pp. 5-6 (see note 2).
- <sup>17</sup> David Wright, "Colliding Satellites: Consequences and Implications," Union of Concerned Scientists, 26 February 2009, online: www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/legacy/assets/documents/ nwgs/SatelliteCollision-2-12-09.pdf. Updated by SSI researchers.
- <sup>18</sup> CBC News, "Russian Rocket that Worried Inuit Groups Launched Saturday, Canada Says," 6 June 2016, online: http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/russian-rocket-launched-arctic-1.3617827; Michael Byers & Cameron Byers, "Toxic Splash: Russian Rocket Stages Dropped in Arctic Waters Raise Health, Environmental and Legal Concerns," *Polar Record* 53:6, November 2017, online: https://doi.org/10.1017/S0032247417000547.
- <sup>19</sup> IADC, "20 Years of IADC–An Overview of the IADC Annual Activities," UN COPUOS STSC, 4 February 2014, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/pres/stsc2014/tech-32E.pdf.
- <sup>20</sup> J.-C. Liou, "The Inter-Agency Space Debris Coordination Committee (IADC) An Overview of the IADC Annual Activities," UN COPUOS STSC, 6 February 2015, online: www.unoosa.org/ pdf/pres/stsc2015/tech-32E.pdf.
- <sup>21</sup> Orbital Debris Quarterly News, "Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines at the UN," NASA Orbital Debris Program Office, July 2005, p. 1, online: http://orbitaldebris.jsc.nasa.gov/newsletter/pdfs/ ODQNv9i3.pdf.
- <sup>22</sup> UNGA, Report of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, Sixty-Second Session, A/62/20, 2007, p. 17, online: www.oosa.unvienna.org/oosa/Reports/gadocs/coprepidx.html.
- <sup>23</sup> UNOOSA, "Compendium of Space Debris Mitigation Standards Adopted by States and International Organizations," 2015, online: www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/COPUOS/Legal/debris/ index.html.

- <sup>24</sup> UN COPUOS, Report of the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee on its forty-fourth session, held in Vienna from 12 to 23 February 2007, A/AC.105/890, pp. 43-45, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/ reports/ac105/AC105\_890E.pdf.
- <sup>25</sup> Heiner Klinkrad, "Space Debris Mitigation Activities at ESA in 2014," UN COPUOS STSC, 6 February 2015, online: www.oosa.unvienna.org/pdf/pres/stsc2014/tech-29E.pdf; T. Flohrer, *Classification of Geosynchronous Objects, Produced with the DISCOS Database*, 28 March 2015, Issue 17, European Space Operations Centre, online: www.astronomer.ru/data/0128/ESAclassification\_ Issue17.pdf; T. Flohrer & S. Frey, *Classification of Geosynchronous Objects Produced with the DISCOS Database* (Darmstadt, Germany: European Space Agency European Space Operations Centre, 3 June 2016), p. 160.
- <sup>26</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "65th International Astronautical Congress | Cubesat Revolution, Spotty Compliance with Debris Rules Fuel Dangerous Congestion in Low Earth Orbit," *SpaceNews*, 3 October 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/4207665th-international-astronautical-congresscubesat-revolution-spotty; Juan Carlos Dolado Perez et al., "Analysis of Mitigation Guidelines Compliance at International Level in Low Earth Orbit," 6<sup>th</sup> International Astronautical Congress, Toronto, IAC-44-A6.4.4, 2014, online: www.academia.edu/12343721/Analysis\_of\_Mitigation\_ Guidelines\_Compliance\_at\_International\_Level\_in\_Low\_Earth\_Orbit.
- <sup>27</sup> California Polytechnic State University, *CubeSat Design Specification*, REV 13, p. 5, online: http://cubesat.calpoly.edu/images/developers/cds\_rev13\_final.pdf.
- <sup>28</sup> Scott H. Schaire, et al., NASA Near Earth Network (NEN) and Space Network (SN) Cubesat Communications, online: http://ntrs.nasa.gov/archive/nasa/casi.ntrs.nasa.gov/20160005439.pdf. This paper also cites SpaceWorks, 2016 Nano/Microsatellite Market Forecast, 2016, online: www.spaceworksforecast.com.
- <sup>29</sup> Stephen Clark, "NASA: Tracking CubeSats is Easy, but Many Stay in Orbit Too Long," *Spaceflight Now*, 30 July 2015, online: http://spaceflightnow.com/2015/07/30/nasa-tracking-cubesats-is-easy-but-many-stay-in-orbit-too-long.
- <sup>30</sup> P. Anz-Meador, "A Review of Space Environment Implications of CubeSat Traffic, 2003-2014," *Orbital Debris Quarterly News*, July 2015, pp. 4-6, online: https://www.orbitaldebris.jsc.nasa.gov/ quarterly-news/pdfs/odqnv19i3.pdf; Luca Rossettini, "Dealing with Cubesat Clutter," *SpaceNews*, 10 September 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/op-ed-dealing-with-cubesat-clutter; Peter B. de Selding, "1 in 5 Cubesats Violates International Orbit Disposal Guidelines," *SpaceNews*, 23 July 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/1-in-5-cubesats-violate-international-orbit-disposal-guidelines.
- <sup>31</sup> Jeroen Rotteveel, "Another View on Cubesats and Debris," *SpaceNews*, 27 October 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/42329another-view-on-cubesats-and-debris.
- <sup>32</sup> James Mason, "Keeping Space Clean: Responsible Satellite Fleet Operations," Planet, 16 October 2014, online: https://www.planet.com/pulse/keeping-space-clean-responsible-satellite-fleetoperations.
- <sup>33</sup> Martin Langer & Jasper Bouwmeester, "Reliability of CubeSats Statistical Data, Developers' Beliefs and the Way Forward," 30th Annual AIAA/USU Conference on Small Satellites, August 2016, online: http://digitalcommons.usu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3397&context=smallsat.
- <sup>34</sup> SAIC, Orbital Traffic Management Study: Final Report, 21 November 2016, p. F3, online: http:// www.spacepolicyonline.com/pages/images/stories/Orbital%20Traffic%20Mgmt%20report%20 from%20SAIC.pdf.
- <sup>35</sup> Saint Louis University. CubeSat Database, 2016, online: https://sites.google.com/a/slu.edu/ swartwout/home/cubesat-database.
- <sup>36</sup> IADC, IADC Statement on Large Constellations of Satellites in Low Earth Orbit, February 2016, online: http://www.iadc-online.org/index.cgi?item=docs\_pub.
- <sup>37</sup> SAIC, p. E1 (see note 34).
- <sup>38</sup> SAIC, p. F3 (see note 34).
- <sup>39</sup> Donald J. Kessler & Burton G. Cour-Palais, "Collision Frequency of Artificial Satellites: The Creation of a Debris Belt," *Journal of Geophysical Research* 83 (A6), 1 June 1978, pp. 2637–2646.
- <sup>40</sup> Working group 2 of the IADC Coordination Committee, "Stability of the Future LEO Environment," January 2012, online: www.iadc-online.org/index.cgi?item=docs\_pub; J.-C. Liou & N.L. Johnson, "Risks in Space from Orbiting Debris, *Science* 311, 20 January 2006, pp. 340-341, DOI: 10.1126/science.1121337.
- <sup>41</sup> Jeffrey Lin & P.W. Singer, "China's Largest Space Launch Vehicle, the Long March 7 Flies, with a Technological Triple Whammy," *Popular Science*, 8 July 2016, online: http://www.popsci.com/ chinas-largest-space-launch-vehicle-long-march-7-flies-with-technological-triple-whammy; Gunter

Kreb, "Aolong 1 (ADRV)," Gunter's Space Page, 2017, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/ aolong-1.htm; China Space Report, "CZ-7 Payloads Demonstrate Cutting-edge Technologies," 1 July 2016, online: https://chinaspacereport.com/2016/07/01/cz-7-payloads-demonstrate-cuttingedge-technologies.

- <sup>42</sup> Caleb Henry, "SES Trying to Retire AMC-9, Uncertain on Debris Origin," *SpaceNews*, 4 August 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/ses-trying-to-retire-amc-9-uncertain-on-debris-origin; Spaceflight 101, "Troubled AMC 9 Satellite Sheds Debris in Populated Orbit, Regains Contact with Ground Control," 3 July 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/amc-9-restores-contact-with-ground-sheds-debris.
- <sup>43</sup> SATBEAMS, "AMC 9," online: https://www.satbeams.com/satellites?norad=27820.
- <sup>44</sup> Eric Berger, "It Looks like yet Another Satellite is Breaking Apart at GEO," Ars Technica, 30 August 2017, online: https://arstechnica.com/science/2017/08/it-looks-like-yet-another-satellite-isbreaking-apart-at-geo.
- <sup>45</sup> Luca Rossettini, "How to Avoid Another Telkom-1," *SpaceNews*, 7 September 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/op-ed-how-to-avoid-another-telkom-1/; http://spaceflight101.com/telkom-1-satellite-involved-in-debris-event.
- <sup>46</sup> James E. Dunstan, "Do We Care about Orbital Debris at All?" *SpaceNews*, 30 January 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/op-ed-do-we-care-about-orbital-debris-at-all.
- <sup>47</sup> UCS, UCS Satellite Database, 7 November 2017, online: https://www.ucsusa.org/nuclear-weapons/ space-weapons/satellite-database#.WzUmedVKiUk.
- <sup>48</sup> Orbital Debris Quarterly News, "Latest SOZ Breakup Occurs in September 2017," NASA Orbital Debris Program Office, November 2017, p. 1, online: https://www.orbitaldebris.jsc.nasa.gov/ quarterly-news/pdfs/odqnv21i4.pdf.
- <sup>49</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>50</sup> J.-C. Liou, USA Space Debris Environment, Operations, and Research Updates, p. 5 (see note 11).
- <sup>51</sup> FAA AST, *The Annual Compendium of Commercial Space Transportation: 2018*, p. 36, online: https://www.faa.gov/about/office\_org/headquarters\_offices/ast/media/2018\_AST\_Compendium.pdf.
- <sup>52</sup> David Todd, "Final Score for 2017: 466—A New Record for the Number of Satellites Attempted to be Launched in a Single Year (Corrected)," Seradata, 31 December 2017, online: https://www. seradata.com/final-score-for-2017-463-a-new-record-for-the-number-of-satellites-attempted-to-belaunched-in-a-single-year.
- <sup>53</sup> Adam Keith, *The Smallsat Revolution*, Euroconsult. 2018, online: https://schd.ws/hosted\_files/ thecscacanadiansmallsatsymp2018/89/Adam%20Keith%20-%20smallsat%20revolution.pdf.
- <sup>54</sup> FAA AST, p. 36 (see note 51).
- <sup>55</sup> J.-C. Liou, USA Space Debris Environment, Operations, and Research Updates, p. 4 (see note 11).
- <sup>56</sup> Ibid., p. 6.
- <sup>57</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>58</sup> Ibid., p. 4 (see note 11).
- <sup>59</sup> Dave Mosher, "The US Government Logged 308,984 Potential Space-junk Collisions in 2017 and the Problem Could Get Much Worse," *Business Insider*, 15 April 2018, online: http://www. businessinsider.com/space-junk-collision-statistics-government-tracking-2017-2018-4.
- <sup>60</sup> J.-C. Liou, USA Space Debris Environment, Operations, and Research Updates, p. 10 (see note 11).
- <sup>61</sup> NASA, "Sensor to Monitor Orbital Debris Outside Space Station," 12 December 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/station/research/news/sensor\_to\_monitor\_orbital\_debris\_ outside\_ISS.
- <sup>62</sup> Jonathan McDowell, "Space Activities in 2017," Jonathan's Space Home Page, p. 12, online: https://planet4589.org/space/papers/space17.pdf.
- <sup>63</sup> Alicia Bridges, "A Spectacular Fall from Space: Rocket Meltdown over Prairie Provinces Confirmed by U.S. Strategic Command," CBC News, 26 November 2017, online: http://www.cbc.ca/news/ canada/saskatoon/strategic-command-antares-rocket-fireball-saskatchewan-alberta-1.4420431.
- <sup>64</sup> Steering Group and Working Group 4, *IADC Space Debris Mitigation Guidelines*, September 2007, online: https://www.iadc-online.org/Documents/IADC-2002-01,%20IADC%20Space%20 Debris%20Guidelines,%20Revision%201.pdf.
- <sup>65</sup> COPUOS, Note verbale dated 4 May 2017 from the Permanent Mission of China to the United Nations (Vienna) addressed to the Secretary-General, 10 May 2017, online: http://www.unoosa. org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2017/aac\_105/aac\_1051150\_0\_html/AC105\_1150E.pdf.

- <sup>66</sup> ESA, "Tiangong -1 Frequently Asked Questions," *Rocket Science Blog: News from the Edge of Gravity*, 26 March 2018, online: http://blogs.esa.int/rocketscience/2018/03/26/tiangong-1-frequently-askedquestions-2.
- <sup>67</sup> Tom Phillips & Bonnie Malkin, "China's Tiangong-1 Space Station 'Out of Control' and Will Crash to Earth," *The Guardian*, 21 September 2016, online: https://www.theguardian.com/ science/2016/sep/21/chinas-tiangong-1-space-station-out-of-control-crash-to-earth.
- <sup>68</sup> ESA, "Update on Progress M-27M / 59P," Rocket Science Blog: News from the Edge of Gravity, 30 April 2015, online: http://blogs.esa.int/rocketscience/2015/04/30/update-on-progress-m-27m-59p.
- <sup>69</sup> ESA, "ESA Joins Reentry Campaign," 6 November 2017, online: https://www.esa.int/Our\_ Activities/Operations/Space\_Debris/ESA\_joins\_reentry\_campaign.
- <sup>70</sup> William Graham, "Sentinel-5p Launches on Russia's Rokot Launch System," NASA Spaceflight. com, 12 October 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/10/sentinel-5p-launchrussias-rokot-system.
- <sup>71</sup> Michael Byers & Cameron Byers (see note 18).
- <sup>72</sup> Bob Weber, "Toxic Russian Rocket Splashdown in Arctic Prompts Outcry from Inuit who Use the Area for Hunts," Global News, 24 April 2018, online: https://globalnews.ca/news/4165234/russianrocket-arctic-splashdown-inuit.
- <sup>73</sup> Nick Murray, "Inuit Call for Halt on Satellite Launch over Rocket's Toxic Fuel Fears," CBC News, 6 October 2017, online: http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/inuit-rocket-north-waterpolynya-1.4345137.
- <sup>74</sup> IADC, The Inter-Agency Space Debris Coordination Committee (IADC)—An Overview of IADC's Annual Activities, 29 January-9 February 2018, p. 13, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/ pdf/copuos/stsc/2018/tech-04E.pdf.
- <sup>75</sup> Jonathan McDowell, p. 15 (see note 62).
- <sup>76</sup> IADC (see note 74).
- <sup>77</sup> Jonathan McDowell, p. 15 (see note 62).
- <sup>78</sup> J.-C. Liou, USA Space Debris Environment, Operations, and Research Updates, p. 7 (see note 11).
- <sup>79</sup> IADC, An Overview of the IADC Annual Activities, 1 February 2017, p. 13, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/stsc/2017/tech-16E.pdf.
- <sup>80</sup> Orbital Debris Quarterly News, "Gene S5tansbery Retires as NASA ODPO Program Manager," May 2017, p. 2, online: http://ufdc.ufl.edu/AA00058853/00006.
- <sup>81</sup> IADC, IADC Statement on Large Constellations of Satellites in Low Earth Orbit, September 2017, online: https://www.iadc-online.org/Documents/IADC%20Statement%20on%20Large%20 Constellations%20rev%203.pdf.
- <sup>82</sup> DW, "Inter-agency Meeting to 'Improve' Space Law on Mega-constellations of Satellites," 25 April 2017, online: http://www.dw.com/en/inter-agency-meeting-to-improve-space-law-onmega-constellations-of-satellites/a-38564904.
- <sup>83</sup> Paul Marks, "Satellite Swarms Could Increase Space Junk Risk by 50 Per Cent," *New Scientist*, 18 April 2017, online: https://www.newscientist.com/article/2128024-satellite-swarms-couldincrease-space-junk-risk-by-50-per-cent.
- <sup>84</sup> Orbital Debris Quarterly News, "Space Debris Sensor Installation," February 2018, p. 8, online: https://www.orbitaldebris.jsc.nasa.gov/quarterly-news/pdfs/odqnv22i1.pdf.
- <sup>85</sup> IADC 2018 (see note 74).
- <sup>86</sup> IADC 2016 (see note 36).
- <sup>87</sup> Akshay Reddy Tummala & Atri Dutta, "An Overview of Cube-Satellite Propulsion Technologies and Trends," *Aerospace*, V. 58, no. 4 (2007).
- <sup>88</sup> Nsikan Akpan, "These Tiny Satellites, Equipped with Ion Thrusters, Could Change How We Explore Space," PBS News Hour, 1 January 2018, online: https://www.pbs.org/newshour/science/ these-tiny-satellites-equipped-with-ion-thrusters-could-change-how-we-explore-space.
- <sup>89</sup> Space Daily, "Space Debris Mitigation Mission Successfully Launched on June 23<sup>rd</sup>, 2017," 28 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Space\_Debris\_Mitigation\_Mission\_Successfully\_Launched\_on\_June\_23rd\_2017\_999.html.
- <sup>90</sup> Gunter Kreb, "D-Sat," Gunter's Space Page, 3 May 2018, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/d-sat.htm; Jonathan McDowell (see note 62).

- <sup>91</sup> Space Daily, "CanX-7 Nanosatellite Shows Drag Sails are Effective at Deorbiting after Just One Week," 12 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/CanX\_7\_Nanosatellite\_Shows\_ Drag\_Sails\_are\_Effective\_at\_Deorbiting\_after\_Just\_One\_Week\_999.html.
- <sup>92</sup> Caleb Henry, "OneWeb Vouches for High Reliability of its Deorbit System," SpaceNews, 10 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/oneweb-vouches-for-high-reliability-of-its-deorbit-system.
- <sup>93</sup> Martin Fackler, "Space Trash Collector? A Japanese Entrepreneur Wants the Job," *The New York Times*, 28 November 2016, online: https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/28/science/space-junk-astroscale.html.
- <sup>94</sup> Jeff Foust, "Astroscale to Partner with SSTL on Orbital Debris Removal Mission," *SpaceNews*, 21 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/astroscale-to-partner-with-sstl-on-orbital-debrisremoval-mission.
- <sup>95</sup> Astroscale, "ASTROSCALE Raises a Total of \$25 Million in Series C Led by Private Companies," 13 July 2017, SpaceRef, online: http://www.spaceref.com/news/viewpr.html?pid=51199.
- <sup>96</sup> CNBC, "Space May Soon Have its First Undertaker—for Satellites," 17 March 2017, online: https://www.cnbc.com/2017/03/17/space-may-soon-have-its-first-undertaker-for-satellites.html.
- 97 JAXA, "ASTROSCALE and JAXA Conclude Joint Agreement to Counteract Space Debris," press release, 12 September 2017, online: http://global.jaxa.jp/press/2017/09/20170912\_elsa-d.html.
- <sup>98</sup> Tereza Pultarova, "Meet the Space Custodians: Debris Cleanup Plans Emerge," Space.com, 26 April 2017, online: https://www.space.com/36602-space-junk-cleanup-concepts.html.
- <sup>99</sup> Astroscale, "World's First Commercial Satellite Tracking Sub-Millimeter Sized Debris IDEA OSG 1 Scheduled to Launch on November 28," press release, 2 November 2017, online: http://astroscale. com/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/11022017\_IDEA-OSG-1\_pre-launch\_ENG.pdf.
- <sup>100</sup> Astroscale, "Update on IDEA OSG 1 Mission," 18 December 2017, online: http://astroscale.com/ news/update-on-idea-osg-1-mission.
- <sup>101</sup> Tereza Pultarova, "Launch of Space-debris-removal Experiment Delayed amid Safety Reviews," *SpaceNews*, 26 May 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/launch-of-space-debris-removalexperiment-delayed-due-to-safety-reviews.
- <sup>102</sup> ESA, Magnetic Space Tug Could Target Dead Satellites, 19 June 2017, online: https://www.esa.int/ Our\_Activities/Space\_Engineering\_Technology/Magnetic\_space\_tug\_could\_target\_dead\_satellites.
- <sup>103</sup> ESA, *E.Deorbit*, n.d., online: http://www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Space\_Engineering\_Technology/ Clean\_Space/e.Deorbit.
- <sup>104</sup> Caleb Henry, "Airbus to Challenge SSL, Orbital ATK with New Space Tug Business," *SpaceNews*, 28 September 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/airbus-to-challenge-ssl-orbital-atk-with-newspace-tug-business; Airbus, "Airbus Defence and Space to Lead TeSeR, Next EU Project to Clean Up Space," 4 May 2016, online: http://www.airbus.com/newsroom/press-releases/en/2016/05/ airbus-defence-and-space-to-leAad-teser-next-eu-project-to-clean-up-space.html.
- <sup>105</sup> Taylor Kubola, "Engineers Design a Robotic Gripper for Cleaning up Space Debris," *ScienceDaily*, 28 June 2017, online: https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2017/06/170628144912.htm.
- <sup>106</sup> Tereza Pultarova (see note 98).
- <sup>107</sup> The Japan Times, "Japan and U.K. Agree to Promote Public-Private Cooperation to Tackle Space Debris," 13 December 2017, online: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2017/12/13/national/ politics-diplomacy/japan-u-k-cooperate-space-debris-countermeasures/#.WzE2By0ZORs.
- <sup>108</sup> Owen C. Brown, Space Traffic Safety: A New Self-Governance Approach for the Smallsat Community, 31st Annual AIAA USU Conference on Small Satellites, August 2017, online: https://digitalcommons.usu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/ &httpsredir=1&article=3678&context=smallsat.
- <sup>109</sup> ITU, Constitution and Convention of the International Telecommunication Union: Final Acts of the Plenipotentiary Conference, Marrakesh, 2002, online: http://www.itu.int/en/history/Pages/ ConstitutionAndConvention.aspx.
- <sup>110</sup> Australian Space Academy, "Radio Frequencies for Satellite Communication," online: www.spaceacademy.net.au/spacelink/radiospace.htm.
- <sup>111</sup> ESA, "Satellite Frequency Bands," 21 November 2013, online: www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/ Telecommunications\_Integrated\_Applications/Satellite\_frequency\_bands.
- <sup>112</sup> Timothy Bonds et al., *Employing Commercial Satellite Communications: Wideband Investment Options for DoD* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2000), p. 17.

- <sup>113</sup> Secure World Foundation, Radio Frequency Spectrum, Interference, and Satellites Fact Sheet, 25 June 2013, online: https://swfound.org/media/108538/swf\_rfi\_fact\_sheet\_2013.pdf.
- Peter B. de Selding, "Satellite Industry Held Its Ground at Global Spectrum Conclave," *SpaceNews*, 27 November 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/satellite-industry-held-its-ground-at-global-spectrum-conclave.
- <sup>115</sup> ITU, Art. 45, para. 197 (see note 109).
- <sup>116</sup> Ram Jakhu & Karan Singh, "Remote Sensing and Earth Observation Satellites: Space Cooperation and Space Security," in Ajey Lele & Gunjan Singh, eds., *Space Security and Global Cooperation* (Academic Foundation, 2008), p. 135.
- <sup>117</sup> Attila Matas, Conflicts Related to Radio Frequency Interference Abuse of ITU Regulatory Procedures, 4th Manfred Lachs International Conference on "Conflicts in Space and the Rule of Law," 27-28 May 2016, Montreal, Canada, online: https://www.mcgill.ca/iasl/files/iasl/1.\_a.\_matas.pdf.
- <sup>118</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "U.S. Satellite Group: Simplify Regulatory Procedure, Create New Regime for Smallsats," *SpaceNews*, 3 February 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/u-s-satellite-group-simplifyregulatory-procedure-create-new-regime-for-smallsats.
- <sup>119</sup> Thierry Guillemin, "LEO Constellations: What You Need to Know," Intelsat, 16 March 2015, online: www.intelsat.com/intelsat-news/leo-constellations-what-you-need-to-know.
- <sup>120</sup> Samantha Masunaga, "Satellite Constellations Could be Poised to Challenge the Broadband Industry," Phys.org, 13 January 2017, online: https://phys.org/news/2017-01-satelliteconstellations-poised-broadband-industry.html.
- <sup>121</sup> Helen Jameson, "Beyond Ka: Supporting Future Telecommunications," *Via Satellite*, January 2017, online: http://interactive.satellitetoday.com/via/january-2017/beyond-ka-supporting-future-telecommunications.
- <sup>122</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "ITU Grapples with Small-satellite Regulatory Challenge," *SpaceNews*, 13 March 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/itu-grapples-with-small-satellite-regulatory-challenge.
- <sup>123</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "News from the ITU Symposium on Small Satellite Regulation," *SpaceNews*, 16 March 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/news-from-the-itu-symposium-on-small-satelliteregulation.
- <sup>124</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "Signal Interference Proposal Could Make the ITU a Watchdog with Some Teeth," *SpaceNews*, 10 October 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/42147signal-interferenceproposal-could-make-the-itu-a-watchdog-with-some/#sthash.7guroxCG.dpuf; EBU, "EBU Applauds ITU Decision to Track Sources of Satellite Interference," press release, 12 November 2014, online: www3.ebu.ch/contents/news/2014/11/ebu-applauds-itu-decision-to-tra.html.
- <sup>125</sup> UCS, "Satellite Quick Facts," 30 April 2018, online: https://www.ucsusa.org/nuclear-weapons/ space-weapons/satellite-database#.WwxWUu4vyUk.
- <sup>126</sup> Joel D. Scheraga, "Establishing Property Rights in Outer Space," 6 Cato Journal, 1987, p. 891.
- 127 Ibid.
- <sup>128</sup> John E. Hyten, "A Sea of Peace or a Theater of War? Dealing with the Inevitable Conflict in Space," 16 Air and Space Power Journal, Fall 2002, p. 90, note 11.
- <sup>129</sup> ITU, Art. 33, para. 2 (see note 109).
- <sup>130</sup> Radiocommunication Bureau, Circular Letter CR/384 to Administrations of Member States of the ITU, Minutes of the 69<sup>th</sup> Meeting of the Radio Regulations Board, 31 August 2015, p. 24.
- <sup>131</sup> ITU, Advance Publication Information: World Radiocommunication Seminar 2014, online: https://www.itu.int/en/ITU-R/space/WRS14space/API.pdf.
- <sup>132</sup> ITSO, WRC-15 Outcomes, FWP-07-02, 30 March 2016, p. 10, online: www.itso.int/images/stories/ FWP-DC-29March2012/7th-FWP-Meeting/FWP-07-02-WRC-15-OUTCOMES.pdf.
- <sup>133</sup> Caleb Henry, "Smallsat Companies Band Together in New Spectrum-Advocacy Organization," SpaceNews, 22 September 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/smallsat-companies-band-togetherin-new-spectrum-advocacy-organization.

<sup>135</sup> CSSMA website, online: https://www.cssma.space.

136 Ibid.

- <sup>137</sup> ITU, "Small Satellite Regulatory Cooperation Strengthened in the Americas," communiqué, 27 January 2017, online: https://www.itu.int/en/mediacentre/Pages/2017-CM01.aspx.
- <sup>138</sup> Caleb Henry (see note 133).

<sup>134</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>139</sup> George S. Ford, "Repurposing Spectrum for Mobile Broadband Is Great, But Interference Issues Must Be Resolved First," Bloomberg, 16 October 2017, online: https://www.bna.com/repurposingspectrum-mobile-n73014470891.
- <sup>140</sup> Brian Fung, "This Company Wants to Build a Wireless Network for Drones, Trains and Automobiles," *The Washington Post*, 5 May 2017, online: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ the-switch/wp/2017/05/05/this-company-wants-to-build-a-wireless-network-for-drones-trains-andautomobiles/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.ff5318ceec21.
- <sup>141</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>142</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>143</sup> Jacob Morgan, "A Simple Explanation of 'The Internet of Things," *Forbes*, 13 May 2014, online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/jacobmorgan/2014/05/13/simple-explanation-internet-things-thatanyone-can-understand/#3dcc1fed1d09; Andrew Meola, "What Is the Internet of Things (IoT)? Meaning & Definit5ion," Business Insider, 10 May 2018, online: http://www.businessinsider.com/ internet-of-things-definition.
- <sup>144</sup> Caleb Henry, "ITU: Mobile Networks Want Some C- and Ka-band Spectrum for 5G," *SpaceNews*, 13 September 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/itu-mobile-networks-want-some-c-and-ka-bandspectrum-for-5g2.
- <sup>145</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>146</sup> Caleb Henry, "Intelsat, with Intel, Proposes Way for 5G to Use Satellite's C-band Spectrum," *SpaceNews*, 3 October 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/intelsat-with-intel-proposes-way-for-5g-to-use-satellites-c-band-spectrum.
- <sup>147</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>148</sup> Thomas D. Powell, David G. Lubar & Karen L. Jones, *Bracing for Impact: Terrestrial Radio Interference to Satellite-based Services*, Aerospace Corporation, January 2018, p. 2, online: http://aerospace.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/BracingForImpact.pdf.
- <sup>149</sup> ITU, "UAE Hosts ITU's First 5G Mobile Task Group Meeting in the Middle East," communiqué, 28 September 2017, online: https://www.itu.int/en/mediacentre/Pages/2017-CM18.aspx.
- <sup>150</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>151</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>152</sup> ITU, "5G, Artificial Intelligence and Support for SMEs Lead Topics at Opening of Global ITU Telecom World 2017 Conference," press release, 25 September 2017, online: https://www.itu.int/ en/mediacentre/Pages/2017-PR50.aspx.
- <sup>153</sup> FCC, Updating Rules for Non-Geostationary-Satellite Orbit Fixed-Satellite Service Constellations, fact sheet, 7 September 2017, online : https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-346584A1.pdf.
- <sup>154</sup> Advanced Television, "FCC, ITU Anxious over Satellite Constellations," 17 March 2017, online: https://advanced-television.com/2017/03/17/fcc-itu-anxious-over-satellite-constellations.
- <sup>155</sup> UNOOSA/ITU, Guidance on Space Object Registration and Frequency Management for Small and Very Small Satellites, 2015, p. 2, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/psa/bsti/2015\_ Handout-on-Small-SatellitesE.pdf.
- 156 Ibid.
- <sup>157</sup> Brad Bergan, "New Regulatory Authority May Create a Hurdle for SpaceX's Satellite Internet," Futurism, 28 September 2017, online: https://futurism.com/new-regulatory-authority-maycreate-a-hurdle-for-spacexs-satellite-internet.
- <sup>158</sup> TMF Associates, "Me First, No Me...," 8 September 2017, online: http://tmfassociates.com/ blog/2017/09/08/me-first-no-me.
- <sup>159</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Gets Five New Applications for Non-geostationary Satellite Constellations," *SpaceNews*, 2 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-gets-five-new-applications-for-non-geostationary-satellite-constellations.
- <sup>160</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>161</sup> Debra Werner, "Boeing's LEO Constellation Hinges on V-band's Viability," *SpaceNews*, 7 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/boeings-leo-constellation-hinges-on-v-bands-viability.
- <sup>162</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Approves OneWeb for US Market as it Considers Other Constellations," *SpaceNews*, 23 June 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-approves-oneweb-for-us-market-as-itconsiders-other-constellations.

- <sup>163</sup> Telesat, "FCC Grants U.S. Market Access to Telesat for Its Global, Low Earth Orbit (LEO) Satellite Constellation—Start of Telesat LEO Service Planned for 2021," press release, 7 November 2017, online: https://www.telesat.com/news-events/fcc-grants-us-market-access-telesat-its-globallow-earth-orbit-leo-satellite.
- <sup>164</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Grants Telesat LEO Market Access despite ViaSat Protests," *SpaceNews*, 6 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-grants-telesat-leo-market-access-despiteviasat-protests.
- <sup>165</sup> Telesat (see note 163).
- <sup>166</sup> Brad Bergan (see note 157).
- <sup>167</sup> Michael Peck, "DARPA's Spectrum Collaboration Challenge Picks Contenders," C4ISRNET, 16 February 2017, online: https://www.c4isrnet.com/it-networks/2017/02/16/darpa-s-spectrumcollaboration-challenge-picks-contenders.
- <sup>168</sup> DARPA, "Preliminary Round of DARPA Spectrum Collaboration Challenge Awards Ten Teams," 21 December 2017, online: https://www.darpa.mil/news-events/2017-12-21a.
- <sup>169</sup> DARPA, "The Radio Frequency Spectrum + Machine Learning = A New Wave in Radio Technology," 11 August 2017, online: https://www.darpa.mil/news-events/2017-08-11a.
- <sup>170</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>171</sup> NASA, "What is a PHA," Near Earth Object Program, 2015, online: http://neo.jpl.nasa.gov/neo/ groups.html.
- <sup>172</sup> NASA, CNEOS, "Discovery Statistics," 2017, online: http://cneos.jpl.nasa.gov/stats/totals.html.
- <sup>173</sup> Joseph N. Pelton & Firooz A. Allahdadi, "Introduction to Cosmic Hazards and Planetary Defense," in Joseph N. Pelton & Firooz A. Allahdadi (eds.), *Handbook of Cosmic Hazards and Planetary Defense* (New York: Springer Press, 2015).
- <sup>174</sup> UNOOSA, "Chelyabinsk Event 15 Feb 2013: Initial, Preliminary Analysis," 2013, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/pres/stsc2013/2013neo-06E.pdf.
- <sup>175</sup> NASA, "Around the World in Four Days: NASA Tracks Chelyabinsk Meteor Plume," 14 August 2013, online: www.nasa.gov/content/goddard/around-the-world-in-4-days-nasa-tracks-chelyabinskmeteor-plume/#.VZnhfxtViko.
- <sup>176</sup> CNEOS, "Discovery Statistics," NASA, June 2018, online: https://cneos.jpl.nasa.gov/stats/size.html.
- <sup>177</sup> Dwayne Brown & Laurie Cantillo, "NASA Office to Coordinate Asteroid Detection, Hazard Mitigation," NASA Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Caltech, 7 January 2016, online: www.jpl.nasa.gov/ news/news.php?feature=4816.
- <sup>178</sup> Tyler Durden, "Why Has the White House Suddenly Released a Strategy for Dealing with a Catastrophic Meteor Impact?" Zero Hedge, 13 January 2017, online: http://www.zerohedge.com/ news/2017-01-12/why-has-white-house-suddenly-released-strategy-dealing-catastrophic-meteorimpact?page=2.
- <sup>179</sup> ESA, "Near-Earth Objects NEO Segment," online: www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Operations/ Space\_Situational\_Awareness/Near-Earth\_Objects\_-\_NEO\_Segment; Secure World Foundation, *Near-Earth Objects: Responding to the International Challenge*, April 2014, online: http://swfound. org/media/170684/SWF\_NEOs-Responding\_to\_the\_International\_Challenge\_2014.pdf.
- <sup>180</sup> CSA, "NEOSSat: Canada's Sentinel in the Sky," 2015, online: http://www.asc-csa.gc.ca/eng/ satellites/neossat/default.asp.
- 181 Ibid.
- <sup>182</sup> ESA, "Asteroid Day-ESA Experts Explain the Nature and Threat of Asteroids," 30 June 2015, online: http://m.esa.int/spaceinvideos/Videos/2015/06/Asteroid\_Day\_-\_ESA\_experts\_explain\_ the\_nature\_and\_threat\_of\_asteroids.
- <sup>183</sup> Jeff Foust, "NASA Slips Schedule of Asteroid Redirect Mission," SpaceNews, 3 March 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/nasa-slips-schedule-of-asteroid-redirect-mission.
- <sup>184</sup> Space Daily, "NASA Wants to Nuke Asteroids that Threaten to Destroy Earth," 28 June 2015, online: www.spacedaily.com/reports/NASA\_Wants\_to\_Nuke\_Asteroids\_That\_Threaten\_to\_ Destroy\_Earth\_999.html; Office of the Chief Technologist, "Technologies," NASA Goddard Space Flight Center, 1 October 2015, online: https://gsfctechnology.gsfc.nasa.gov/Asteroid.html.
- <sup>185</sup> UNOOSA, Report of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, Fifty-sixth session (12-21 June 2013), 2013, A/68/20, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/gadocs/A\_68\_20E.pdf.

- <sup>186</sup> IAU Minor Planet Center, "International Asteroid Warning Network: First Meeting of the Steering Committee, Final Agenda and Presentation Slides," 2014, online: www.minorplanetcenter.net/ IAWN/2014\_cambridge/findings.html.
- <sup>187</sup> UN COPUOS, Status Report by the International Asteroid Warning Network (IAWN) and the Space Mission Planning Advisory Group (SMPAG), A/AC.105/C.1/2017/CRP.25, 2 February 2017, p. 1, online: http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2017/aac\_105c\_12017crp/ aac\_105c\_12017crp\_25\_0\_html/AC105\_C1\_2017\_CRP25E.pdf.
- <sup>188</sup> ESA, "Summary of the 7<sup>th</sup> Meeting of the Space Mission Planning Advisory Group, Pasadena, California, 14 October 2016," online: https://www.cosmos.esa.int/web/smpag/meeting-07oct-2016.
- <sup>189</sup> UN Information Service, "United Nations General Assembly Proclaims 30 June as International Asteroid Day," 7 December 2016, online: http://www.unis.unvienna.org/unis/en/pressrels/2016/ unisos478.html.
- <sup>190</sup> Natural Resources Canada, "What is Space Weather?" 2015, online: www.spaceweather.gc.ca/ sbg-eng.php.
- <sup>191</sup> Nola Taylor Redd, "Space Weather: Sunspots, Solar Flares & Coronal Mass Ejections," Space.com, 2 February 2015, online: www.space.com/11506-space-weather-sunspots-solar-flares-coronal-massejections.html.
- <sup>192</sup> Natural Resources Canada (see note 190).
- <sup>193</sup> National Academies of Science, Severe Space Weather Events—Understanding Societal and Economic Impacts, A workshop report, 2009, p. 5, online: https://www.nap.edu/read/12643/chapter/4#5.
- <sup>194</sup> Natural Resources Canada (see note 190).
- <sup>195</sup> Nicole Homeier & Lisa Wei, Solar Storm Risk to the North American Electrical Grid, Lloyds of London, 2013, p. 4.
- <sup>196</sup> ESA, "Earth's Magnetic Heartbeat," SWARM, 10 May 2016, online: http://www.esa.int/Our\_ Activities/Observing\_the\_Earth/Swarm/Earth\_s\_magnetic\_heartbeat.
- <sup>197</sup> Kelly Dickerson, "Earth's Magnetic Field Flip Could Happen Sonner than Expected," *Scientific American*, 9 July 2014, online: https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/earth-s-magnetic-field-flip-could-happen-sooner-than-expected.
- <sup>198</sup> T.I. Gombosi et al., "Anthropogenic Space Weather," Cornell University Library, 23 March 2017, online: https://arxiv.org/abs/1611.03390.
- <sup>199</sup> SWPC, website, online: www.swpc.noaa.gov.
- <sup>200</sup> SWPC, "Observations," 2015, online: www.swpc.noaa.gov/observations.
- <sup>201</sup> Sumayah Aamir, "ESA Developing Network to Monitor Sun's Activity to Protect Earth from Storms," 14U News, 7 November 2015, online: www.i4u.com/2015/11/96501/esa-developingwarning-network-monitor-sun-s-activity-protect-earth-storms.
- <sup>202</sup> Scott Sutherland, "New Plans Emerge to Deal with Looming Risks of Space Weather," The Weather Network, 6 November 2015, online: www.theweathernetwork.com/news/articles/white-houseesa-plans-promise-better-response-to-space-weather-risks/59482; ESA, "Europe Comes Together for Space Weather," 5 November 2015, online: www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Operations/Space\_ Situational\_Awareness/Europe\_comes\_together\_for\_space\_weather.
- <sup>203</sup> UN COPUOS, Report of the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee on its fifty-second session, held in Vienna from 2 to 13 February 2015, A/AC.105/1088, Paragraph 163, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/ reports/ac105/AC105\_1088E.pdf.
- <sup>204</sup> Terry Onsager & Jérôme Lafeuille, Four-Year Plan for WMO Coordination of Space Weather Activities, World Meteorological Organisation, May 2015, online: www.swpc.noaa.gov/sites/ default/files/images/u33/Onsager\_Lafeuille\_WMO\_Four\_Year\_Plan-final.pdf; WMO, Annex to Draft Resolution 4.2.4(2)/1 (Cg-17): Four-Year Plan for WMO Coordination of Space Weather Activities – Towards a Space Weather Watch, 30 January 2015, online: www.wmo.int/pages/prog/sat/ documents/Cg17\_d04-2-4-2-Annex-2015-01-30.pdf.
- <sup>205</sup> WMO, Four-Year Plan for WMO Activities Related to Space Weather 2016-2019, Draft 2.1, 9 June 2016, online: www.wmo.int/pages/prog/sat/documents/SAT-GEN\_Space-weather-Four-Year-Plan-2016-2019-en.pdf.
- <sup>206</sup> Emily Conover, "Scientists Discuss the Dangers of Space Weather," APS News, March 2016, online: www.aps.org/publications/apsnews/201603/space-weather.cfm; U.S. National Science and Technology Council, *National Space Weather Action Plan*, U.S. White House, October

2015, p. 5, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/microsites/ostp/final\_nationalspaceweatherstrategy\_20151028.pdf.

- <sup>207</sup> Daniel N. Baker, "Making Space Safer," SpaceNews, 29 December 2015, online: http://spacenews. com/op-ed-making-space-safer.
- <sup>208</sup> CNEOS (see note 176).
- <sup>209</sup> The Near Earth Object Science Definition Team, "Update to Determine the Feasibility of Enhancing the Search and Characterization of NEOs," September 2017, online: https://cneos.jpl. nasa.gov/doc/2017\_neo\_sdt\_final\_e-version.pdf.
- <sup>210</sup> NASA, "NASA Supported Search Programs that Detect and Track Near Earth Objects," Phys.Org, 2 August 2017, online: https://phys.org/news/2017-08-nasa-supported-track-near-earth.html.
- <sup>211</sup> George E. Brown, Jr., Near-Earth Object Survey Act, in United States, "Title 42-The Public Health and Welfare," 16691; *Code of Justice*, 2005, p. 7117.
- <sup>212</sup> NASA, "New Report Assesses Status of Detecting Near Earth Asteroids," 15 November 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/feature/new-report-assesses-status-of-detecting-near-earth-asteroids.
- <sup>213</sup> Dc Agle, "Four Years of NASA NEOWISE Data," Phys.org, 23 April 2018, online: https://phys.org/news/2018-04-years-nasa-neowise.html#jCp.
- <sup>214</sup> Tass, "Russia Develops Space Monitoring System to Identify Asteroids Undetectable from Earth," 30 June 2017, online: http://tass.com/science/954212.
- <sup>215</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>216</sup> CSA (see note 180).
- <sup>217</sup> Viqar Abbasi, Narasha Jackson, Michel Doyon, et al., NEOSSat Recovery Following Magnetometer and Torque Rod Failure, Space Ops Conferences, Marseille, France, 28 May-1 June 2018, online: https://arc.aiaa.org/doi/pdfplus/10.2514/6.2018-2664.
- <sup>218</sup> Eric Mack, "A Plane-size Asteroid Buzzes by Earth Undetected," C|Net, 27 July 2017, online: https://www.cnet.com/news/asteroid-2017-001-close-pass-space-earth-nasa-undetected.
- <sup>219</sup> CNEOS, "NEO Earth Close Approaches," 2018, online: https://cneos.jpl.nasa.gov/ca.
- <sup>220</sup> NASA, "This Is a Test: Asteroid Tracking Network Observes Close Approach," 10 October 2017, online: https://www.jpl.nasa.gov/news/news.php?feature=6969.
- <sup>221</sup> CNEOS (see note 176).
- <sup>222</sup> IAWN presentation to UN COPUOS, February 2018.
- <sup>223</sup> Hannah Osborne, "NASA: Close Encounter Asteroid TC4to Put Our Global Planetary Defense Systems to The Test," *Newsweek*, 12 October 2017; Philip Perry, "NASA Just Tested Earth's Planetary Defense System," 12 October 2017, bigthink.com, online: https://www.nasa.gov/ feature/jpl/asteroid-flyby-will-benefit-nasa-detection-and-tracking-network.
- <sup>224</sup> Lindley Johnson, International Asteroid Warning Network (IAWN) Status Report to STSC 2018, 1 February 2018, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/stsc/2018/tech-15E.pdf.
- <sup>225</sup> ESA, "Summary of the 9th Meeting of the Space Mission Planning Advisory Group (SMPAG),"
  11 October 2017, online: https://www.cosmos.esa.int/web/smpag/meeting-09-oct-2017-2.
- 226 Ibid.
- <sup>227</sup> ESA, "Summary of the 8<sup>th</sup> Meeting of the Space Mission Planning Advisory Group (SMPAG),"
  1 February 2017, online: https://www.cosmos.esa.int/web/smpag/meeting-08-feb-2017-5.
- <sup>228</sup> IAU Minor Planet Center, "Closest Approaches to the Earth by Minor Planets," 2017, online: http://www.minorplanetcenter.net/iau/Closest.html.
- <sup>229</sup> NASA, "NASA's First Asteroid Deflection Mission Enters Next Design Phase," 30 June 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/feature/nasa-s-first-asteroid-deflection-mission-enters-nextdesign-phase.
- <sup>230</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>231</sup> NASA, "Double Asteroid Redirection Test (DART) Mission," 25 June 2018, online: https://www.nasa.gov/planetarydefense/aida.
- <sup>232</sup> Matt Williams, "Scientists Urge Europe to Stick with 'Armageddon'-style Asteroid Mission," Universe Today, 22 September 2017, online: https://www.universetoday.com/137266/scientistsurge-europe-stick-armageddon-style-asteroid-mission.
- <sup>233</sup> NASA, "Asteroid Redirect Mission," 9 April 2018, online: https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/ asteroids/initiative/index.html.

- <sup>234</sup> NASA, University of Arizona, Lockheed Martin, "OSIRis-Rex: The Mission," 2018, online: https://www.asteroidmission.org/objectives; CSA, "The OSIRIS-Rex Asteroid Sample-return Mission," 16 January 2018, online: http://www.asc-csa.gc.ca/eng/satellites/osiris-rex/default.asp.
- <sup>235</sup> Avery Thompson, "Japanese Sample Return Spacecraft Reaches Target Asteroid," *Popular Mechanics*, 27 June 2018, online: https://www.popularmechanics.com/space/solar-system/a21967081/japanesesample-return-spacecraft-reaches-target-asteroid.
- <sup>236</sup> Viqar Abbasi, Narasha Jackson, Michel Doyon, et al. (see note 217).
- <sup>237</sup> UN COPUOS, Report of the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee on its fifty-fourth session, held in Vienna from 30 January to 10 February 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/ documents/2017/aac.105/138\_0.html.
- <sup>238</sup> UN COPUOS, Progress Report on the Work of the Expert Group on Space Weather including in relation to UNISPACE+50 Thematic Priority 4 "International Framework for Space Weather Services" at the 55<sup>th</sup> Session of the Subcommittee, 2 February 2018, A/Acc.105/C.1/2018/CRP.14, online: http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2018/aac\_105c\_12018crp/ aac\_105c\_12018crp\_14\_0\_html/AC105\_C1\_2018\_CRP14E.pdf.
- <sup>239</sup> UNOOSA, "United Nations/United States of America Workshop on the International Space Weather Initiative: The Decade after the International Heliophysical Year 2007," 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/psa/schedule/2017/2017-un-usa-workshop-oninternational-space-weather-initiative.html.
- <sup>240</sup> UNOOSA, United Nations/United States of America Workshop on the International Space Weather Initiative: The Decade after the International Heliophysical Year 2007: Abstracts, July-August 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/icg/ISWI/2017/Available\_Info/Abstracts.pdf.
- <sup>241</sup> UN COPUOS, Special Report of the Inter-Agency Meeting on Outer Space Activities on Developments within the United Nations System related to Space Weather, 28 April 2017, A/AC.105/1146, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/documents/2017/aac.1051a46\_0.html.
- <sup>242</sup> UNOOSA, "UN/US Workshop on ISWI: The Decade after the International Heliophysical Year 2007," 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/psa/schedule/2017/2017-un-usaworkshop-on-international-space-weather-initiative-presentations.html.
- <sup>243</sup> European Commission Joint Research Centre, "Extreme Space Weather: Protecting our Critical Infrastructure," Phys.org, 24 March 2017, online: https://phys.org/news/2017-03-extreme-spaceweather-critical-infrastructure.html.
- <sup>244</sup> Lori Keesey, "Proposed NASA Mission Would Investigate where Space Weather Begins," NASA, 14 November 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/feature/goddard/2017/proposed-nasa-missionwould-investigate-where-space-weather-begins.
- <sup>245</sup> AlbertaSat, website, online: https://albertasat.ca.
- <sup>246</sup> ISRO, "Aditya-1 Mission," online: http://www.vssc.gov.in/VSSC\_V4/index.php/exploration1/ aditya-mission; Malvika Vyawahare, "ISRO's Sun Mission to Take-off in 2019," *Hindustan Times*, 21 November 2017.
- <sup>247</sup> Science Daily, "First-ever GPS Data Release to Boost Space-weather Science," 30 January 2017, online: https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2017/01/170130111058.htm.
- <sup>248</sup> UN COPUOS, Space Weather, A/AC.105/1146, 28 April 2017, online: https://www.swpc.noaa. gov/sites/default/files/images/u33/%281130%29%20Session%202%20Luntama%20SSA%20 SWE%20CBA%20Study.pdf.
- <sup>249</sup> World Security Institute's Center for Defense Information & USAF Academy's Center for Defense and Space Studies, *Improving Our Vision: Approaches for Shared Space Situational Awareness*, report of the 15-16 September 2006 Conference, Colorado Springs, 2007, p. 9.
- <sup>250</sup> Brian Weeden (main author), Space Situational Awareness Fact Sheet, Secure World Foundation, September 2014, online: http://swfound.org/media/1800/swf\_ssa\_fact\_sheet\_sept2014.pdf.
- <sup>251</sup> UNGA, *Transparency and Confidence-building Measures in Outer Space Activities*, Resolution 68/50, 10 December 2013, online: www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/68/50.
- <sup>252</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>253</sup> USSTRATCOM, "USSTRATCOM Space Control and Space Surveillance," Fact Sheet, January 2014, online: https://www.stratcom.mil/factsheets/11/Space\_Control\_and\_Space\_Surveillance.
- <sup>254</sup> U.S. GAO, Space Situational Awareness Efforts and Planned Budgets, October 2015, p. 19, online: http://gao.gov/assets/680/672987.pdf.
- <sup>255</sup> U.S. DoD, Space Operations, Joint Publication 3-14, 29 May 2013, Sections II-2 through II-4.
- <sup>256</sup> U.S. GAO (see note 254).
- <sup>257</sup> Mike Gruss, "Lockheed Martin Lands \$914M Space Fence Contract," *SpaceNews*, 2 June 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/40776lockheed-martin-lands-914m-space-fence-contract.
- <sup>258</sup> Lockheed Martin, "Space Fence," 2015, online: www.lockheedmartin.ca/us/products/ space-fence.html.
- <sup>259</sup> Darren Quick, "Construction Begins on Space Fence Radar System," Gizmag, 24 March 2015, online: www.gizmag.com/space-fence-radar-construction-begins/36703.
- <sup>260</sup> USAF, Exhibit R-2, RDT&E Budget Item Justification: PB 2015, Air Force, March 2014, online: www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/budget/fy2015/usaf-peds/0604426f\_5\_pb\_2015.pdf.
- <sup>261</sup> Defense Industry Daily, "Don't Touch Their Junk: USAF's SSA Tracking Space Debris," 30 September 2015, online: www.defenseindustrydaily.com/air-force-awards-first-phase-of-nextgeneration-space-fence-05511.
- <sup>262</sup> U.S. GAO, p. 36 (see note 254).
- <sup>263</sup> eoPortal Directory, "Sapphire," 2015, online: https://directory.eoportal.org/web/eoportal/ satellite-missions/s/sapphire-space-surveillance.
- <sup>264</sup> USAF Space Command, "Geosynchronous Space Situational Awareness Program (GSSAP)," 15 April 2015, online: www.afspc.af.mil/library/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=21389.
- <sup>265</sup> Pavel Podvig, "Reducing the Risk of an Accidental Launch," *Science & Global Security*, Vol. 14 (2006): 75-115.
- <sup>266</sup> Sputnik News, "Russia to Build New Generation Space Surveillance Systems," 18 June 2015, online: http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150618/1023512057.html; Gabe Spera, "Ground-Based Telescopes for Space Situational Awareness," Aerospace, 23 February 2016, online: www.aerospace. org/crosslinkmag/web-exclusive/ground-based-telescopes-for-space-situational-awareness.
- <sup>267</sup> Sputnik News, "Cutting-Edge Russian Space Surveillance System Now Four Times More Capable," 28 July 2015, online: http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150728/1025119227. html#ixzz47qYfLAQo.
- <sup>268</sup> The Times of India, "Russia to Deploy New Systems to Detect Space Objects," 18 November 2014; Tass, "Tests of Space Monitoring Complex Completed—Russian Defense Ministry," 17 November 2014, online: http://tass.ru/en/russia/760120.
- <sup>269</sup> Sputnik News, "Russia to Deploy New Space Surveillance System Elements in Four Regions," 27 November 2016, online: https://sputniknews.com/russia/201611271047895813-russia-spacesurveillance-system-deployment.
- 270 Rambler, "Window' in Tajikistan 'Sees' Objects in Space at Distance of 50,000 km," 26 November 2016, online: https://news.rambler.ru/science/35393642/?utm\_content=news&utm\_medium=read\_ more&utm\_source=copylink.
- <sup>271</sup> Sputnik News (see note 269).
- <sup>272</sup> Roscosmos, Activities of the Russian Federation on Space Debris Research in 2016, COPUOS, STSC, 54<sup>th</sup> session, 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/stsc/2017/tech-35E.pdf.
- <sup>273</sup> Space Daily, "Russia Opens 1st Ground Station to Monitor Orbital Debris in Brazil," 6 April 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russia\_Opens\_1st\_Ground\_Station\_to\_Monitor\_ Orbital\_Debris\_in\_Brazil\_999.html.
- <sup>274</sup> Roscosmos (see note 272).
- <sup>275</sup> ESA, "Space Surveillance and Tracking SST Segment," online: http://m.esa.int/Our\_Activities/ Operations/Space\_Situational\_Awareness/Space\_Surveillance\_and\_Tracking\_-\_SST\_Segment; Peter B. de Selding, "A European Space Surveillance Network Inches Forward," *SpaceNews*, 17 June 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/a-european-space-surveillance-network-inches-forward.
- <sup>276</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "France, Germany to Anchor Europe's Space Situational Awareness," *SpaceNews*, 21 May 2011, online: http://spacenews.com/france-germany-anchor-europes-spacesituational-awareness.
- <sup>277</sup> General Secretariat, Council of the European Union, Note on a "Proposal for a Decision of the European Parliament and the Council, Establishing a Space Surveillance and Tracking Support Programme," 5841/14, Brussels, 31 January 2014, online: http://register.consilium.europa.eu/ doc/srv?l=EN&t=PDF&gc=true&sc=false&f=ST+5841+2014+INIT.
- <sup>278</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "A European Space Surveillance Network Inches Forward," *SpaceNews*, 17 June 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/a-european-space-surveillance-network-inches-forward.

- <sup>279</sup> Xinhuanet, "China Launches Space Junk Monitoring Center," 8 June 2015, online: http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-06/08/c\_134308233.htm.
- <sup>280</sup> The Times of India, "Isro Makes Sophisticated Multi-object Tracking Radar," 15 May 2015.
- <sup>281</sup> The Hindu Business Line, "ISRO's New Multipurpose Radar Can Track Space Debris," 15 May 2015, online: www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/science/isros-new-multipurpose-radar-cantrack-space-debris/article7210183.ece.
- <sup>282</sup> Nikkei Asian Review, "Japan to Join Space-debris Monitoring Effort," 20 February 2016, online: http://asia.nikkei.com/Politics-Economy/International-Relations/Japan-to-join-space-debrismonitoring-effort.
- <sup>283</sup> Russian Federation, *Further Ideas on a Set of Goals...*, Working paper, COPUOS. 59<sup>th</sup> session, 7 June 2016, A/AC.105/2016/CRP,13, p. 4, online: http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/ documents/2016/aac\_1052016crp/aac\_1052016crp\_13\_0\_html/AC105\_2016\_CRP13E.pdf.
- <sup>284</sup> UNOOSA, UNISPACE+50: Thematic Priorities, 2016, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/ pdf/unispace/plus50/thematic\_priorities\_booklet.pdf.
- <sup>285</sup> Ibid., p. 6.
- <sup>286</sup> John B. Sheldon, "SSA Data Sharing: The Reality," presentation to UNIDIR, 2010, online: www.unidir.ch/files/conferences/pdfs/data-sharing-the-realities-en-1-693.pdf.
- <sup>287</sup> Davis Florick & Col. Lina Cashin, "Space Situational Awareness Sharing for the 21st Century," *SpaceNews*, 27 May 2013, online: http://spacenews.com/35513space-situational-awareness-sharing-for-the-21st-century.
- <sup>288</sup> U.S. GAO, p. 22 (see note 254).
- <sup>289</sup> Clinton Crosier, United States Strategic Command Space Situational Awareness Sharing Program Update, UN COPUOS STSC, 3 February 2016, p. 6, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/ pdf/copuos/stsc/2017/tech-34E.pdf.
- <sup>290</sup> Ibid., p. 10.
- <sup>291</sup> Mike Gruss, "U.S., France Expand Space Data-sharing Agreement," *SpaceNews*, 16 April 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/us-france-expand-space-data-sharing-agreement.
- <sup>292</sup> Emily S. Nightingale et al., *Evaluating Options for Civil Space Situational Awareness (SSA)*, IDA Paper NS P-8038, August 2016, online: https://www.ida.org/idamedia/Corporate/Files/ Publications/STPIPubs/2016/P-8038.ashx; Debra Werner, "Congress Gets Report on Giving FAA Space Traffic Role," *SpaceNews*, 21 September 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/congress-getsreport-on-giving-faa-space-traffic-role.
- <sup>293</sup> Clinton Crosier, p. 4 (see note 289).
- <sup>294</sup> I. Molotov, V. Voropaev, G. Borovin & A. Romanov, International Scientific Optical Network (ISON) for the Near-Earth Space Monitoring: The Latest Achievements and Prospects, COPUOS STSC, 54<sup>th</sup> session (30 January-10 February 2017), online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/ pdf/copuos/stsc/2017/tech-05E.pdf.
- <sup>295</sup> Tiffany Chow, Space Situational Awareness Sharing Program: An SWF Issue Brief, Secure World Foundation, 22 September 2011, p. 11, online: http://swfound.org/media/3584/ssa\_sharing\_ program\_issue\_brief\_nov2011.pdf.
- <sup>296</sup> I. Molotov, V. Voropaev, G. Borovin & A. Romanov (see note 294).
- <sup>297</sup> Mike Gruss, "Lockheed Martin Lands \$914M Space Fence Contract," *SpaceNews*, 2 June 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/40776lockheed-martin-lands-914m-space-fence-contract.
- <sup>298</sup> AGI, "ComSpOC"," 2015, online: http://comspoc.com.
- <sup>299</sup> Caleb Henry, "ComSpOC Expects to Par with JSpOC's Public Catalog this Year," *Via Satellite*, 31 March 2016, online: http://www.satellitetoday.com/technology/2016/03/31/comspoc-expectsto-par-with-jspocs-public-catalog-this-year.
- <sup>300</sup> AGI (see note 298).
- <sup>301</sup> Space Daily, "Schafer Corp Launches New Venture in Commercial Space Situational Awareness," 31 May 2016, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Schafer\_Corp\_launches\_new\_venture\_ in\_Commercial\_Space\_Situational\_Awareness\_999.html.
- <sup>302</sup> Debra Werner, "LeoLabs to Build Space-Tracking Radar at Texas Spaceport," *SpaceNews*, 21 September 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/leolabs-to-build-space-tracking-radar-attexas-spaceport.

- <sup>303</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Air Force Budget Boosts Space Tech," *Defense Systems*, 25 May 2017, online: https://defensesystems.com/articles/2017/05/25/air-force-budget.aspx.
- <sup>304</sup> Pat Host, "US Air Force's Space Fence Enters Hardware Installation Phase," *Jane's 360*, 16 June 2017, online: http://www.janes.com/article/71476/us-air-force-s-space-fence-enters-hardware-installation-phase.
- <sup>305</sup> Anthony Capaccio, "U.S. Air Force Space Chief Sees Final Frontier as Battleground, Bloomberg, 17 October 2017, online: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-10-17/u-s-air-forcespace-chief-sees-final-frontier-as-battleground.
- <sup>306</sup> Courtney Albon, "Space Fence IOC Delayed Seven Months due to Early Schedule Slips," Inside Defense, 21 September 2017, online: https://insidedefense.com/inside-air-force/space-fence-iocdelayed-seven-months-due-early-schedule-slips.
- <sup>307</sup> James Laporta, "Boeing Tapped to Sustain Space-Based Space Surveillance System," *SpaceDaily*, 14 December 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Boeing\_tapped\_to\_sustain\_Space-Based\_Space\_Surveillance\_system\_999.html.
- <sup>308</sup> Courtney Albon, "New Space Vision Drives Air Force to Change SBSS Follow-on Strategy," Inside Defense, 17 February 2017, online: https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/new-space-vision-drivesair-force-change-sbss-follow-strategy.
- <sup>309</sup> Spaceflight 101, "SensorSat (ORS-5)," 2018, online: https://spaceflight101.com/ors-5/sensorsat.
- <sup>310</sup> Kirtland AFB, "ORS-5 Satellite Successfully Launched," 26 August 2017, online: http://www. kirtland.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/1294907/ors-5-satellite-successfully-launched.
- <sup>311</sup> John Keller, "IARPA Asks Industry for Ability to Image Geosynchronous Objects for Space Situational Awareness," *Military & Aerospace Electronics*, 6 April 2017, online: http://www. militaryaerospace.com/articles/2017/04/space-situational-awareness-imaging-geosynchronous.html.
- <sup>312</sup> Gail Overton, "IARPA Amon-Hen Program Seeks Interferometer to Image GEO Satellites," LaserFocusWorld, 9 November 2017, online: http://www.laserfocusworld.com/articles/print/ volume-53/issue-11/world-news/iarpa-amon-hen-program-seeks-interferometer-to-image-geosatellites.html.
- <sup>313</sup> IARPA, "Amon-Hen," online: https://www.iarpa.gov/index.php/research-programs/amon-hen.
- <sup>314</sup> Michael Peck, "Air Force Activates Two Space Tracking Satellites," C4ISRNET, 25 September 2017, online: https://www.c4isrnet.com/c2-comms/satellites/2017/09/25/air-force-activates-twospace-tracking-satellites.
- <sup>315</sup> Stephen Clark, "U.S. Military Orders Two More Surveillance Satellites to Roam Geosynchronous Orbit," Spaceflight Now, 10 April 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/04/10/u-smilitary-orders-two-more-surveillance-satellites-to-roam-geosynchronous-orbit.
- <sup>316</sup> Viqar Abbasi, Narasha Jackson, Michel Doyon, et al. (see note 219).
- <sup>317</sup> Julian Kerr, "Australia's Space Surveillance Radar Will Track Debris, Satellites," *Jane's 360*, 8 March 2017, online: http://www.janes.com/article/68520/australia-s-space-surveillance-radar-will-track-debris-satellites.
- <sup>318</sup> Sandra Erwin, "BAE Systems Wins DARPA Contract to Develop 3D Space Warfare Lab," SpaceNews, 14 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/bae-systems-wins-darpa-contractto-develop-3d-space-warfare-lab.
- <sup>319</sup> Michael Peck, "BAE, DARPA Develop New Space Warfare Command and Control," Defense Systems, 22 November 2017, online: https://defensesystems.com/articles/2017/11/22/bae-darpaspace.aspx.
- <sup>320</sup> Arthur Dominic J. Villasanta, "Russia Deploys New Anti-Satellite and Missile Warning System," Telegiz, 30 March 2017, online: http://www.telegiz.com/articles/19619/20170330/russia-deploysnew-anti-satellite-missile-warning-system.htm.
- 321 Ibid.
- <sup>322</sup> Vickiie Oliphant, "Russia Plots to Launch 10 Space Surveillance Systems in Next Two Years," *Express*, 4 October 2017, online: https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/862350/Russia-spaceagency-surveillance-system-2020-NASA-space-station.
- <sup>323</sup> Sputnik International, "Russia Opens 1st Ground Station to Monitor Orbital Debris in Brazil," 6 April 2017, online: https://sputniknews.com/science/201704061052338906-rusia-monitororbital-debris.

- <sup>324</sup> Tereza Pultarova, "ESOC Boss: Europe Needs to Band Together for Better Space Surveillance," *SpaceNews*, 25 October 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/esoc-boss-europe-need-to-band-together-for-better-space-surveillance.
- <sup>325</sup> SIGNAL Magazine, "U.S., Belgium Partner on Space Situational Awareness," 9 February 2017, online: https://www.afcea.org/content/?q=Blog-us-belgium-partner-space-situational-awareness.
- <sup>326</sup> USSTRATCOM, "U.S. Strategic Command, Norway Sign Agreement to Share Space Services, Data," 5 April 2017, online: http://www.stratcom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/ Article/1142970/us-strategic-command-norway-sign-agreement-to-share-space-services-data.
- <sup>327</sup> USSRATCOM, "USSTRATCOM, Denmark Sign Agreement to Share Space Services, Data," 18 April 2018, online: http://www.stratcom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/1497343/ usstratcom-denmark-sign-agreement-to-share-space-services-data.
- <sup>328</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "U.S. Stratcom, UK Defense Ministry Discuss Space Traffic Management," Space Intel Report, 31 May 2017, online: https://www.spaceintelreport.com/u-s-stratcom-ukdefence-ministry-discuss-space-traffic-management.
- <sup>329</sup> USSTRATCOM, "USSTRATCOM, German Air Force Sign Liaison Officer Agreement," 6 June 2017, online: http://www.stratcom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/1204518/ usstratcom-german-air-force-sign-liaison-officer-agreement.
- <sup>330</sup> USSTRATCOM, "USSTRATCOM Hosts Fourth SSA Experiment with International Partners," 5 October 2017, online: http://www.stratcom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/ Article/1340856/usstratcom-hosts-fourth-ssa-experiment-with-international-partners.
- <sup>331</sup> Kyle Barone, "20th SPCS Serves as Example for Japanese SSA Development," Peterson Air Force Base, 25 October 2017, online: http://www.peterson.af.mil/News/Display/Article/1353415/20thspcs-serves-as-example-for-japanese-ssa-development.
- <sup>332</sup> Marcia Smith, "No Good News for FAA Space Office in FY2018 Request," Space Policy Online, 24 May 2017, online: https://spacepolicyonline.com/news/no-good-news-for-faa-space-office-infy2018-request.
- <sup>333</sup> Marcia Smith, "SAIC Recommends Civil Agency for Orbital Traffic Management, but Not Which One," Space Policy Online, 22 December 2017, online: https://spacepolicyonline.com/news/saicrecommends-civil-agency-for-orbital-traffic-management-but-not-which-one.
- <sup>334</sup> Jeff Foust, "FAA Estimates Space Traffic Management Costs at under \$100 Million," *SpaceNews*, 26 October 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/faa-estimates-space-traffic-management-costs-atunder-100-million.
- <sup>335</sup> SDA, "Rapid Expansion for the Space Data Association," 7 February 2017, online: http://www.space-data.org/sda/press/rapid-expansion-for-the-space-data-association.
- <sup>336</sup> Phillip Swarts, "Space Data Assn., AGI Working to Improve Commercial Space Traffic Center," SpaceNews, 10 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/space-data-association-agi-workingto-improve-commercial-space-traffic-center.
- <sup>337</sup> Stephanie Eftimiades, "SDA and AGI to Launch Next Generation Space Traffic Management Service," AGI, 6 March 2017, online: http://www.agi.com/news/press-releases/sda-and-agi-tolaunch-next-generation-space-traffi.
- <sup>338</sup> Caleb Henry, "Space Debris Removal Startup Astroscale Raises \$25 Million," SpaceNews, 14 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/space-debris-removal-startup-astroscale-raises-25-million.
- <sup>339</sup> Debra Werner, "FinSpace Winner LeoLabs Working with Planet to Show how Commercial Data Helps Satellite Operators Avoid Collisions," *SpaceNews*, 12 September 2017, online: http:// spacenews.com/finspace-winner-leolabs-working-with-planet-to-show-how-commercial-data-helpssatellite-operators-avoid-collisions.
- <sup>340</sup> Euroconsult, "Euroconsult Honors the Most Promising Start-Ups with the Finspace Awards," 14 September 2017, online: http://www.euroconsult-ec.com/14\_September\_2017\_WSBW1.
- <sup>341</sup> Caleb Henery, "ArianeGroup Stands Up GEOTracker Service to Watch Geostationary Arc," *SpaceNews*, 4 January 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/arianegroup-stands-up-geotracker-serviceto-watch-geostationary-arc.
- <sup>342</sup> American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics, "Companies Propose Solutions for Orbital Debris Threat," 4 April 2017, online: https://space.aiaa.org/Notebook.aspx?id=15032386868.
- <sup>343</sup> Debra Werner, "Space-tracking Ideas Proliferating as Fast as Orbital Debris," *SpaceNews*, 3 April 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/space-tracking-ideas-proliferating-as-fast-as-orbital-debris.

<sup>344</sup> Debra Werner, "Launchspace Pitches Debris Sweeper that Doubles as Satellite Tracker," *SpaceNews*, 3 April 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/launchspace-pitches-debris-sweeper-that-doubles-assatellite-tracker.

## Theme Two Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> GPS.gov, "Space Segment," 6 March 2018, online: https://www.gps.gov/systems/gps/space.
- <sup>2</sup> GPS Daily, "US Air Force General Blasts Raytheon's 'Disaster' GPS Control System," 9 December 2015, online: www.gpsdaily.com/reports/US\_Air\_Force\_General\_Blasts\_Raytheons\_Disaster\_ GPS\_Control\_System\_999.htm; Marcia Smith, "SASC Worries about GPS III, DOD Weather Satellites, Space Security," SpacePolicyOnline.com, 11 May 2015, online: www.spacepolicyonline.com/news/sasc-worries-about-gps-iii-dod-weather-satellites-space-security.
- <sup>3</sup> Russian Ministry of Defense, "Coordinational Scientific Information Center," 2015, online: www.GLONASS-center.ru/frame\_e.html.
- <sup>4</sup> Pavel Podvig, "Russia and Military Uses of Space," *The American Academy of Arts and Sciences Project "Reconsidering the Rules of Space,*" Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces, June 2004, online: http://russianforces.org/podvig/eng/publications/space/20040700aaas.shtml.
- <sup>5</sup> Richard B. Langley, "GLONASS Fully Operational, First Time in 15 Years," *GPS World*, 8 December 2011, online: www.gpsworld.com/gnss-system/news/glonass-fully-operational-firsttime-15-years-12379.
- <sup>6</sup> EU, "Satellite Navigation," 6 April 2006, online: http://europa.eu.int/comm/space/russia/sector/ satellite\_navigation\_en.html; *GPS Daily*, "Russia to Lift GLONASS Restrictions for Accurate Civilian Use," 14 November 2006, online: www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Russia\_To\_Lift\_GLONASS\_ Restrictions\_For\_Accurate\_Civilian\_Use\_999.html.
- 7 RIA Novosti, "GLONASS Navigation System Available to India–Russia," 21 January 2007, online: http://en.rian.ru/russia/20070122/59520011.html.
- 8 The Moscow Times, "Brazil and Russia Boost Space Cooperation with New Glonass Station," 16 September 2015, online: www.themoscowtimes.com/business/article/brazil-and-russia-boostspace-cooperation-with-new-glonass-station/531086.html.
- <sup>9</sup> Sputnik News, "Russia Signs Satellite Navigation Cooperation Agreement with China," 10 February 2015, online: http://sputniknews.com/science/20150210/1018045127.html; GPS World, "Russia, China Sign Satellite Navigation Agreement," 10 February 2015, online: http://gpsworld.com/russia-china-sign-satellite-navigation-agreement.
- <sup>10</sup> European Global Navigation Satellite Systems Agency, "Constellation Information," online: https://www.gsc-europa.eu/system-status/Constellation-Information.
- <sup>11</sup> ESA, "What is Galileo?" 18 December 2015, online: www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Navigation/ Galileo/What\_is\_Galileo.
- <sup>12</sup> EU, "Galileo Services," 1 March 2006, online: http://europa.eu.int/comm/dgs/energy\_transport/ galileo/programme/services\_en.htm.
- <sup>13</sup> Shuren Guo, "Directions 2016: A New Stage for the Development of BeiDou," *GPS World*, 16 December 2015, online: http://gpsworld.com/directions-2016-a-new-stage-for-the-developmentof-BeiDou.
- <sup>14</sup> Information and Analysis Center for Positioning, Navigation, and Timing, "BeiDou Constellation Status," May 2018, online: https://www.glonass-iac.ru/en/BEIDOU.
- <sup>15</sup> Government of Japan Cabinet Office, "Why is QZSS Required Today?" 2016, online: http://qzss.go.jp/en/overview/services/sv02\_why.html.
- <sup>16</sup> K.S. Jayaraman, "India to Develop Regional Navigation System," *SpaceNews*, 22 May 2006.
- <sup>17</sup> Natalie Fuchs, "Iran to Launch National Radio Navigation System as Stop Gap Measure for its GPS-like Network," Spacewatch Middle East, October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme. com/2017/10/iran-launch-national-radio-navigation-system-stop-gap-measure-gps-like-network.
- <sup>18</sup> GPS.gov, "International Cooperation," 10 March 2016, online: www.gps.gov/policy/cooperation.
- <sup>19</sup> UNOOSA, "International Committee on Global Navigation Satellite Systems (ICG)," 2016, online: www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/icg/icg.html.
- Jeremy Singer, "NOAA Chief Seeks International Sources for Hurricane Data," *SpaceNews*, 3 March 2008, p. 13.
- <sup>21</sup> Jonathan McDowell, "Satellite Catalogue and Launch Catalogue," Jonathan's Space Report, 2010, online: http://planet4589.org/space/log/satcat.txt.

- <sup>22</sup> WMO Space Programme, "Current Polar-Orbiting Satellites Coordinated within CGMS," 25 November 2005, and "Co-ordination Group for Meteorological Satellites," online: www.cgmsinfo.org/index\_.php/cgms/page?cat=ABOUT&page=Members.
- <sup>23</sup> Space Daily, "Satellite to Improve Weather Forecasts," 26 October 2016, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Satellite\_to\_improve\_weather\_forecasts\_999.html.
- <sup>24</sup> U.S. GAO, "Mitigating Gaps in Weather Satellite Data," 2015, online: www.gao.gov/highrisk/ mitigating\_gaps\_in\_weather\_satellite\_data/why\_did\_study#t=0.
- <sup>25</sup> Jim Bridenstine, "Winds of Change for Weather Data," *SpaceNews*, 20 October 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/42250winds-of-change-for-weather-data; Jonathan Malay, "Please Don't Drink the Bug Juice," *SpaceNews*, 17 November 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/42593pleasedont-drink-the-bug-juice; Mike Gruss, "GAO: Air Force Did Not Coordinate with NOAA on Looming Weather Gaps," *SpaceNews*, 10 March 2016, online: http://SpaceNewsspacenews.com/ gao-air-force-did-not-coordinate-with-noaa-on-looming-weather-gaps.
- <sup>26</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Zenit Delivers Elektro-L2," RussianSpaceWeb, 21 January 2016, online: www. russianspaceweb.com/elektro-l2.html; *Space Daily*, "GSLV Successfully Launches India's Weather Satellite INSAT-3DR," 12 September 2016, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/GSLV\_ Successfully\_Launches\_Indias\_Weather\_Satellite\_INSAT\_3DR\_999.html; NSMC, "Fengyun-4," 2016, online: http://www.nsmc.org.cn/en/NSMC/Contents/100195.html.
- <sup>27</sup> European Commission, "Second Copernicus Satellite Reinforces Services for Citizens and Businesses," Press release, 23 June 2015, online: http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_ IP-15-5235\_en.htm.
- <sup>28</sup> Laura Candela & Francesco Caltagirone, "COSMO-SkyMed: Mission Definition and Main Application and Product," Presentation, January 2003, online: http://earth.esa.int/workshops/ polinsar2003/participants/rum74/skymed.pdf.
- <sup>29</sup> WMO, "Global Climate Observing System," 2018, online: https://public.wmo.int/en/programmes/ global-climate-observing-system.
- <sup>30</sup> NASA, "SERVIR," 20 February 2016, online: https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/servir/ index.html.
- <sup>31</sup> NASA, "SERVIR Overview," 28 August 2015, online: https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/ servir/overview.html; *Africa Daily*, "NASA, USAID Open Environmental Monitoring Hub in West Africa," 19 July 2016, online: ttp://www.africadaily.net/reports/NASA\_USAID\_Open\_ Environmental\_Monitoring\_Hub\_in\_West\_Africa\_999.html.
- <sup>32</sup> ESA, "Space Agencies Combine Efforts for Space Hydrology," 11 November 2016, online: http://www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Observing\_the\_Earth/Space\_for\_our\_climate/Space\_agencies\_ combine\_efforts\_for\_space\_hydrology.
- <sup>33</sup> National Science and Technology Council, Executive Office of the President, National Plan for Civil Earth Observations, July 2014, online: www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/microsites/ ostp/NSTC/national\_plan\_for\_civil\_earth\_observations\_-\_july\_2014.pdf.
- <sup>34</sup> U.S. Dept. of State, "United States and European Union Sign Cooperation Arrangement on Copernicus Earth Observation Data," Media note, 19 October 2015, online: www.state.gov/r/pa/ prs/ps/2015/10/248336.htm.
- <sup>35</sup> Donald MacPhail, "Increasing the Use of Earth Observations in Developing Countries," 25 *Space Policy* 2009, pp. 6-8.
- <sup>36</sup> CEOS, "About CEOS," online: http://ceos.org.
- <sup>37</sup> Group on Earth Observations, "About Us," online: http://www.earthobservations.org/geo\_ community.php.
- <sup>38</sup> UNOOSA, "United Nations and DigitalGlobe Sign Agreement to Collaborate on Space Imagery and Geospatial Solutions for Development," Press release, 26 February 2015, online: www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/informationfor/media/2015-unis-os-445.html.
- <sup>39</sup> Spaceflight Industries, "Blacksky Inks Partnership with United Nations to Enhance Global Decision-Making," 28 April 2016, online: https://www.spaceflightindustries.com/2016/04/28/ blacksky-inks-partnership-united-nations-enhance-global-decision-making.
- <sup>40</sup> GeoOptics, "About GeoOptics," online: http://www.geooptics.com/about-geooptics.
- <sup>41</sup> FAS, "National Interpretability Rating Scales," online: https://fas.org/irp/imint/niirs.htm; FAS, "Appendix I – Imagery Examples," Civil National Imagery Interpretability Rating Scale Reference

Guide, online: https://fas.org/irp/imint/niirs\_c/append.htm; FAS, "Appendix II: Additional NIIRS Criteria," online: https://fas.org/irp/imint/niirs\_c/app2.htm.

- <sup>42</sup> ITSO, "About Us," 2018, online: https://itso.int/about-us.
- <sup>43</sup> Intersputnik International Organization of Space Communications, "About Intersputnik," 2018, online: http://www.intersputnik.com/intersputnik/about.
- <sup>44</sup> ArabSat, "Who We Are," online: http://www.arabsat.com/english/about.
- <sup>45</sup> Greg Wyler, "We All Need Access," OneWeb Satellites, 19 December 2016, online: http://oneweb.world.
- <sup>46</sup> ESA, "Satellite-Automatic Identification System (SAT-AIS)," 3 January 2016, online: www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Telecommunications\_Integrated\_Applications/Satellite\_-\_ Automatic\_Identification\_System\_SAT-AIS.
- <sup>47</sup> UNOOSA, International Charter "Space and Major Disasters": Toward Universal Access, 2013, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/pres/stsc2013/tech-48E.pdf.
- <sup>48</sup> International Charter Space & Major Disasters, "Activating the Charter," 2017, online: https://www.disasterscharter.org/web/guest/activating-the-charter#mechanisms.
- <sup>49</sup> Cospas-Sarsat, website, 2015, online: https://www.cospas-sarsat.int/en.
- <sup>50</sup> Cospas-Sarsat, "Participants," 2014, online: https://www.cospas-sarsat.int/en/about-us/participants.
- <sup>51</sup> Cospas-Sarsat Information Bulletin, February 2010, online: www.cospas-sarsat.org/images/stories/ SystemDocs/Current/bul22\_feb2010\_final\_smallsize.pdf.
- <sup>52</sup> Cospas-Sarsat, "CS R007 DEC 2016," 2016, online: https://www.cospas-sarsat.int/images/stories/ SystemDocs/Current/CS-R007-DEC-2016.pdf.
- <sup>53</sup> Cospas-Sarsat, "Current Space Segment Status and SAR Payloads," 2014, online: https://www.cospas-sarsat.int/en/system/space-segment-status-pro/current-space-segment-statusand-sar-payloads-pro.
- <sup>54</sup> UN-SPIDER, "What is UN-SPIDER?" 2015, online: www.un-spider.org/about/what-is-un-spider.
- <sup>55</sup> UNOOSA, "Sharing Imagery for Disaster Risk Reduction: UNOOSA and China National Space Administration Sign Crucial Agreement," 17 September 2015, online: www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ informationfor/articles/reducing-disaster-risks\_-unoosa-and-china-national-space-administrationsign-first-of-its-kind-agreement.html.
- <sup>56</sup> UNOOSA, "Promoting the Use of Earth Observations and Space-Based Applications in Years to Come," 2016, online: www.un-spider.org/network/post2015\_drr.
- <sup>57</sup> UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction, "Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction," 2016, online: www.unisdr.org/we/coordinate/sendai-framework.
- <sup>58</sup> ETC, UN OCHA, ESOA & GVF, Crisis Connectivity Charter, October 2015, online: https://www.esoa.net/Resources/ESOA-UN-Charter-Doc-v2.pdf.
- <sup>59</sup> ICG, Twelfth Meeting of the International Committee on Global Navigation Satellite Systems, 2-7 December 2017, Japan, Agenda, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/icg/2017/ icg12-agenda.pdf.
- <sup>60</sup> James Laporta, "Lockheed Martin's First GPS III Satellite Receives Green Light from Air Force," GPS Daily, 10 October 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Lockheed\_Martins\_first\_ GPS\_III\_Satellite\_receives\_green\_light\_from\_Air\_Force\_999.html.
- <sup>61</sup> Harold W. Martin III, "GPS Program Update," 3 December 2017, online: https://www.gps.gov/ multimedia/presentations/2017/12/ICG/martin.pdf.
- <sup>62</sup> GPS Daily, "New Reports Confirm Near-perfect Performance Record for Civil GPS Service," 21 June 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/New\_reports\_confirm\_near\_perfect\_ performance\_record\_for\_civil\_GPS\_service\_999.html.
- <sup>63</sup> Anthony Capaccio, "Air Force Plans \$10 billion GPS III Contest Amid Lockheed Delays," Bloomberg, 3 November 2017, online: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-11-02/ lockheed-s-latest-delays-on-satellites-may-open-door-to-boeing.
- <sup>64</sup> Ran Chengqi & David A. Turner, "Joint Statement on Civil Signal Compatibility and Interoperability between the Global Positioning System (GPS) and the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System (BDS)," GPS.gov, 4 December 2017, online: https://www.gps.gov/policy/cooperation/ china/2017-joint-statement.
- <sup>65</sup> U.S. Dept. of State, "U.S. and China Satellite Cooperation Means Better Service for Civilian GPS Users," 4 December 2017, online: https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/12/276218.htm.

- <sup>66</sup> Information and Analysis Center for Positioning, Navigation and Timing, "GLONASS Constellation Status," 27 March 2018, online: https://www.glonass-iac.ru/en/GLONASS.
- <sup>67</sup> William Graham, "Soyuz 2-1B Successfully Launches Latest GLONASS-M Mission," NASA Spaceflight.com, 21 September 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/09/soyuz-2-1b-glonass-launch.
- <sup>68</sup> GPS Daily, "Russia Inaugurates GPS-type Satellite Station in Nicaragua," 7 April 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Russia\_inaugurates\_GPS-type\_satellite\_station\_in\_ Nicaragua\_999.html.
- <sup>69</sup> GPS World, "Russia Commissions GLONASS Station in Nicaragua," 7 April 2017, online: http://gpsworld.com/russia-commissions-glonass-station-in-nicaragua.
- <sup>70</sup> ESA, "Galileo in Place for Launch: Then There Were Four," 23 October 2017, online: http://www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Navigation/Galileo\_in\_place\_for\_launch\_then\_there\_were\_four.
- <sup>71</sup> GPS Daily, "Galileo Grows: Two More Satellites Join Working Constellation," 9 June 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Galileo\_grows\_two\_more\_satellites\_join\_working\_ constellation\_999.html.
- <sup>72</sup> Gunter Krebs, "Galileo 5,..., 34," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/ galileo-foc.htm.
- <sup>73</sup> Fabian Schmidt, "Four More Galileo Satellites Enter Space," DW, 12 December 2017, online: http://www.dw.com/en/four-more-galileo-satellites-enter-space/a-36422029.
- <sup>74</sup> GPS Daily, "New Orbiters for Europe's Galileo Satnav System," 22 June 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/New\_orbiters\_for\_Europes\_Galileo\_satnav\_system\_999.html.
- <sup>75</sup> Rob Coppinger, "Rash of Galileo Clock Failures Cast Doubt on Timing of Upcoming Launches," *SpaceNews*, 19 January 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/rash-of-galileo-clock-failures-cast-doubton-timing-of-upcoming-launches.
- <sup>76</sup> AFP, "'Failed' Clocks Fresh Blow for Europe's Galileo Satnav (Update)," Phys.org, 18 January 2017, online: https://phys.org/news/2017-01-clocks-onboard-europe-satellites-esa.html.
- <sup>77</sup> Space Daily, "Ariane 5 Rocket Takes Off with European GPS Satellites," 12 December 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Ariane\_5\_rocket\_takes\_off\_with\_European\_GPS\_ satellites\_999.html.
- <sup>78</sup> Carlo des Dorides, "Message from Carlo des Dorides, Executive Director of the European GNSS Agency," European Global Navigation Satellite Systems Agency, 20 December 2017, online: https://www.gsa.europa.eu/newsroom/news/message-carlo-des-dorides-executive-director-europeangnss-agency.
- <sup>79</sup> Rui C. Barbosa, "Long March 3B Successfully Returns with Dual Beidou-3 Mission," NASASpaceflight.com, 5 November 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/11/ long-march-3b-returns-dual-beidou-3-mission.
- <sup>80</sup> Xinhua, "China Launches Two BeiDou-3 Navigation Satellites on Single Carrier Rocket," XinuaNet, 6 November 2017, online: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-11/06/c\_136730074.htm.
- <sup>81</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>82</sup> GPS Daily, "BeiDou Navigation to Cover Belt and Road Countries by 2018," 15 September 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/BeiDou\_navigation\_to\_cover\_Belt\_and\_Road\_countries\_by\_2018\_999.html.
- <sup>83</sup> GPS Daily, "China's BeiDou Navigation Satellite System Expands into a Global Network," 10 November 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Chinas\_BeiDou\_Navigation\_ Satellite\_System\_Expands\_Into\_a\_Global\_Network\_999.html.
- <sup>84</sup> Jiang Hui, "The Spatial Information Corridor Contributes to UNISPACE+50," Presentation delivered to COPUOS, February 2018, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/ stsc/2018/tech-08E.pdf.
- <sup>85</sup> GPS Daily, "India Plans to Roll Out National GPS Next Year," 7 July 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/India\_Plans\_to\_Roll\_Out\_National\_GPS\_Next\_Year\_999.html.
- <sup>86</sup> GPS Daily, "India's Satnav Goes out of Whack as Orbiting Atomic Clocks Break," 1 February 2018, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Indias\_Satnav\_Goes\_Out\_of\_Whack\_as\_Orbiting\_ Atomic\_Clocks\_Break\_999.html.
- <sup>87</sup> Manoj Joshi, "A Look Back at ISRO's Satellite Launches in 2017," *Geospatial World*, 30 December 2017, online: https://www.geospatialworld.net/blogs/isro-satellite-launches-in-2017.

- <sup>88</sup> Pallava Bagla, "India's Swadeshi GPS Develops a Problem, but Remains Functional," NDTV, 25 January 2017, online: https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/indias-swadeshi-gps-develops-a-problembut-remains-functional-1652638.
- <sup>89</sup> AP, "Japan Launches Rocket with Satellite to Build its own GPS," C4ISRNet, 1 June 2017, online: https://www.c4isrnet.com/intel-geoint/2017/06/01/japan-launches-rocket-with-satellite-to-buildits-own-gps; GPS Daily, "Japan Launches Satellite for Better GPS System," 19 August 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Japan\_launches\_satellite\_for\_better\_GPS\_system\_999.html.
- <sup>90</sup> GPS Daily (see note 89).
- <sup>91</sup> Kaori Kaneko, "Japan Launches its Version of GPS Satellite to Improve Local Positioning," Reuters, 1 June 2017, online: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-satellite/japan-launches-its-versionof-gps-satellite-to-improve-location-positioning-idUSKBN18S3WG.
- <sup>92</sup> GPS Daily (see note 89).
- <sup>93</sup> GPS Daily, "Australia and Lockheed Field 2nd-Gen Sat-based Augmentation System," 14 February 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Geoscience\_Australia\_and\_Lockheed\_Martin\_ team\_for\_2nd\_Gen\_satellite\_based\_augmentation\_system\_999.html.
- <sup>94</sup> GPS Daily, "New Project to Boost Sat Nav Positioning Accuracy Anywhere in World," 27 January 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/New\_project\_to\_boost\_Sat\_Nav\_positioning\_ accuracy\_anywhere\_in\_world\_999.html.
- <sup>95</sup> NEPAD, "The South African National Space Agency Has Developed a System to Monitor Crops," 12 May 2017, online: http://www.nepad.org/content/south-african-national-space-agency-hasdeveloped-system-monitor-crops; *Seed Daily*, "Using High-resolution Satellites to Measure African Farm Yields," 14 February 2017, online: http://www.seeddaily.com/reports/Using\_high\_resolution\_ satellites\_to\_measure\_African\_farm\_yields\_999.html.
- <sup>96</sup> Sarah Scoles, "High-res Satellites Want to Track Human Activity from Space," Wired, 28 August 2017, online: https://www.wired.com/story/high-res-satellites-want-to-track-human-activityfrom-space.
- <sup>97</sup> Andy, "Earth Observation Satellites in Space in 2017?" Pixalytics, 29 November 2017, online: https://www.pixalytics.com/eo-sats-in-space-2017.
- <sup>98</sup> Sarah Scoles, "88 New Satellites Will Watch Earth, All the Time, All the Places," *Wired*, 14 February 2017, online: https://www.wired.com/2017/02/88-tiny-satellites-will-watchtime-everywhere.
- 99 Ibid.
- <sup>100</sup> Terry Pender, "Satellite Data Firm in Waterloo Ramping Up Expansion with \$4M Infusion," *The Record*, 5 February 2018, online: https://www.therecord.com/news-story/8110117-satellitedata-firm-in-waterloo-ramping-up-expansion-with-4m-infusion.
- <sup>101</sup> NEPAD (see note 95).
- <sup>102</sup> Space Daily, "AU-EU Joint Space-based Initiative Calls for Proposals," 25 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/AU\_EU\_joint\_space\_based\_initiative\_calls\_for\_ proposals\_999.html.
- <sup>103</sup> GAF AG, "GMES & Africa Grants Awards on 28th November in Abidjan," 23 November 2017, online: https://www.gaf.de/content/gmes-africa-grants-awards-28th-november-abidjan.
- <sup>104</sup> GMES and Africa, "Open Call for Proposals," 23 May 2017, online: http://gmes4africa.blogspot. com.au/2017/05/open-call-for-proposals.html.
- <sup>105</sup> Space Daily, "Experts Set to Meet in Kenya on Space Science," 22 September 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Experts\_set\_to\_meet\_in\_Kenya\_on\_space\_science\_999.html.
- <sup>106</sup> NEPAD (see note 95).
- <sup>107</sup> Seed Daily (see note 95).
- <sup>108</sup> Seed Daily, "Harnessing Rich Satellite Data to Estimate Crop Yield," 21 August 2017, online: http://www.seeddaily.com/reports/Harnessing\_rich\_satellite\_data\_to\_estimate\_crop\_yield\_ 999.html.
- <sup>109</sup> Elke Selter, "UNESCO's Use of Satellites for Monitoring Heritage Sites in Conflict-affected Areas," Presentation delivered to UNESCO workshop, 2018, online: http://workshop.copernicus.eu/sites/ default/files/content/attachments/ajax/selter\_-unesco.pdf.
- <sup>110</sup> AP, "EU Extends Satellite Support to Ukraine Monitors," C4ISRNet, 24 March 2017, online: https://www.c4isrnet.com/c2-comms/satellites/2017/03/24/eu-extends-satellite-support-toukraine-monitors.

- <sup>111</sup> OSCE, "Latest from the OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine (SMM), Based on Information Received as of 19:30, 23 March 2018," 24 March 2018, online: https://www.osce.org/ special-monitoring-mission-to-ukraine/376117.
- <sup>112</sup> UK Space Agency, "UK Space Agency Funds Satellite Solutions for Developing Countries," 26 January 2017, online: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-space-agency-funds-satellitesolutions-for-developing-countries.
- <sup>113</sup> Space Daily, "UK-led Satellite Image Project that Helps Spot and Stop Slavery Sites from Space," 28 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/UK\_Led\_Satellite\_Image\_Project\_That\_ Helps\_Spot\_and\_Stop\_Slavery\_Sites\_From\_Space\_999.html.
- <sup>114</sup> CEOS, "2018-2020 Work Plan," March 2018, online: http://ceos.org/document\_management/ Publications/CEOS\_Work-Plans/CEOS\_2018-2020-Work-Plan-v.1\_Mar2018.pdf.
- <sup>115</sup> CEOS, homepage, online: http://ceos.org.
- <sup>116</sup> CEOS, "Our Work, Working Groups," online: http://ceos.org/ourwork/workinggroups.
- <sup>117</sup> Scott Waldman, "Trump Administration is Launching a Weather and Climate Satellite," *Scientific American*, 24 October 2017, online: https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/trumpadministration-is-launching-a-weather-and-climate-satellite.
- <sup>118</sup> Space Daily, "NASA Launches Next-generation Weather Satellite," 18 November 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/NASA\_launches\_next\_generation\_weather\_satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>119</sup> Jeff Foust, "Atlas 5 to Launch Second JPSS Polar Orbit Weather Satellite," SpaceNews, 4 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/atlas-5-to-launch-second-jpss-polar-orbit-weather-satellite.
- <sup>120</sup> Jeff Foust, "Trump Administration Planning to Cut NOAA Weather Satellite Programs," *SpaceNews*, 6 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/trump-administration-planning-to-cutnoaa-weather-satellite-programs; American Institute of Physics, "FY19 Budget Request: 20% NOAA Budget Cut Targets Research, Forecasters," *Bulletin*, 21 February 2018, online: https://www.aip.org/fyi/2018/fy19-budget-request-20-noaa-cut-targets-research-forecasters.
- <sup>121</sup> Jeff Foust, "NOAA Cuts Target Future Polar Weather Satellites," SpaceNews, 8 May 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/noaa-cuts-target-future-polar-weather-satellites.
- <sup>122</sup> Space Daily, "NOAA's Newest Geostationary Satellite Will Be Positioned as GOES-East this Fall," 30 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/NOAAs\_newest\_geostationary\_satellite\_ will\_be\_positioned\_as\_GOES\_East\_this\_fall\_999.html.
- <sup>123</sup> Stephen Clark, "NOAA's GOES-16 Weather Satellite Declared Operational," Spaceflight Now, 20 December 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/12/20/noaas-goes-16-weather-satellitedeclared-operational.
- <sup>124</sup> Space Daily, "NOAA's GOES-S and GOES-T Satellites Coming Together," 4 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/NOAAs\_GOES\_S\_and\_GOES\_T\_satellites\_coming\_ together\_999.html.
- <sup>125</sup> Space Daily, "Japan Forecasting Breakthrough Could Improve Weather Warnings," 17 January 2018, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Japan\_forecasting\_breakthrough\_could\_improve\_ weather\_warnings\_999.html.
- <sup>126</sup> Space Daily, "NASA's CYGNSS Satellite Constellation Begins Public Data Release," 30 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/NASAs\_CYGNSS\_Satellite\_Constellation\_Begins\_ Public\_Data\_Release\_999.html.
- <sup>127</sup> NASA, "CYGNSS Overview," online: https://www.nasa.gov/cygnss/overview; Bob Granath, "CYGNSS Satellites Launched Aboard Pegasus XL Rocket," NASA, 16 December 2016, online: https://www.nasa.gov/image-feature/cygnss-satellites-launched-aboard-pegasus-xl-rocket.
- <sup>128</sup> Elizabeth Howell, "Russia Lost a \$45 million Weather Satellite due to Human Error, Official Says," Space.com, 4 January 2018, online: https://www.space.com/39270-russian-weather-satellitedoomed-human-error.html.
- <sup>129</sup> UN-SPIDER, "Agreement on New International Space Climate Observatory," 14 December 2017, online: http://www.un-spider.org/news-and-events/news/agreement-new-internationalspace-climate-observatory; One Planet Summit, "Paris Declaration: Towards a Space Climate Observatory," 11 December 2017, online: https://www.oneplanetsummit.fr/IMG/pdf/paris\_ declaration\_towards\_a\_space\_climate\_observatory.pdf.
- <sup>130</sup> UK Space Agency & Jo Johnson, "UK Space Agency and CNES Join Forces to Curb Climate Change," 19 April 2017, online: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-space-agency-andcnes-join-forces-to-curb-climate-change.

- <sup>131</sup> Space Daily, "Europe Launches Fourth Earth Monitoring Satellite," 7 March 2017, online: http:// www.spacedaily.com/reports/Europe\_launches\_fourth\_Earth\_monitoring\_satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>132</sup> Space Daily, "Air Quality-monitoring Satellite in Orbit," 16 October 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Air\_quality\_monitoring\_satellite\_in\_orbit\_999.html.
- <sup>133</sup> Martin Bagot, "European Space Agency Successfully Launches £50 million Pollution-monitoring Satellite into Orbit," *Mirror*, 13 October 2017, online: https://www.mirror.co.uk/science/europeanspace-agency-successfully-launches-11336120.
- <sup>134</sup> NASA, "Grace Follow-on Mission," May 2018, online: https://www.nasa.gov/missions/grace-fo.
- <sup>135</sup> Space Daily, "SFL Signs a Contract with Dubai to Build an Environmental Monitoring Satellite," 18 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Space\_Flight\_Laboratory\_(SFL)\_Signs\_ Contract\_with\_Dubai\_Space\_Centre\_to\_Build\_Environmental\_Monitoring\_Satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>136</sup> AIR Centre, "Atlantic International Research Centre Officially Created," 22 November 2017, online: http://www.eurocean.org/np4/497.html.
- <sup>137</sup> China National Administration of GNSS and Applications, "Ministry of Transport: BeiDou Navigation Satellite System (BeiDou) Has Been Included in the International Cospas-Sarsat Programme," 30 January 2018, online: http://en.chinabeidou.gov.cn/c/795.html.
- <sup>138</sup> GPS Daily, "China's GPS Network Beidou Joins Global Rescue Data Network," 27 November 2018, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Chinas\_GPS\_network\_Beidou\_joins\_global\_ rescue\_data\_network\_999.html.
- <sup>139</sup> Cospas-Sarsat, "Cospas-Sarsat System Data," No. 43, December 2017, online: https://www.cospas-sarsat.int/images/stories/SystemDocs/Current/SD43-DEC17--EN--final.pdf.
- 140 Ibid.
- <sup>141</sup> International Charter Space & Major Disasters, "Charter Activations," online: https://disasterscharter.org/web/guest/activations/charter-activations.
- <sup>142</sup> Emirates 24/7, "UAE Becomes Official Member of International Charter on Space and Major Disasters," 12 December 2017, online: https://www.emirates247.com/news/emirates/uae-becomesofficial-member-of-international-charter-on-space-and-major-disasters-2017-12-12-1.662891.
- <sup>143</sup> ESA, "International Charter Wins Prestigious Pecora Award," 22 November 2017, online: http://www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Observing\_the\_Earth/International\_Charter\_wins\_prestigious\_ Pecora\_Award.
- <sup>144</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "UAE's MBRSC Joins Sentinel Asia Initiative to Support Disaster Management in the Asia-Pacific Region," July 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/07/ uaes-mbrsc-joins-sentinel-asia-initiative-support-disaster-management-asia-pacific-region.
- <sup>145</sup> UN-SPIDER, "Sentinel Asia," online: http://www.un-spider.org/space-application/emergencymechanisms/sentinel-asia.
- <sup>146</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East (see note 144).
- <sup>147</sup> Stephen Chen, "How Beijing and Taipei are Teaming Up to Monitor Earthquakes from Space," South China Morning Post, 12 November 2017, online: http://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/ article/2119270/how-beijing-and-taipei-are-teaming-space-track-earthquakes.
- <sup>148</sup> UN Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform, "Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development," online: https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/post2015/ transformingourworld.
- <sup>149</sup> Caline Malek, "New Space Network Will Help Further UN Sustainable Development Goals," *The National*, 11 November 2017, online: https://www.thenational.ae/uae/science/new-spacenetwork-will-help-further-un-sustainable-development-goals-1.674873.
- <sup>150</sup> UNOOSA, "Participants at the United Nations/United Arab Emirates High Level Forum Deliver Recommendations for Supporting Space as a Tool for Sustainable Development," Media release, 15 November 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/informationfor/media/2017unis-os-488.html.
- <sup>151</sup> UNOOSA, "UNOOSA and UAE Space Agency Sign MOU for Increased Cooperation," Media release, 8 November 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/informationfor/media/2017unis-os-487.html.
- <sup>152</sup> UNDP, "UNOOSA and UNDP to Expand Cooperation on Space Technology for Sustainable Development," 15 December 2017, online: http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/newscentre/news/2017/UNOOSA-UNDP-expand-cooperation-on-space-technology.html.
- <sup>153</sup> Caline Malek (see note 149).

- <sup>154</sup> Xu Haijing & Zhao Bo, "Interview: UN Official Commends China's Role in Space Cooperation," *Xinhua*, 28 September 2017, online: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-09/28/c\_ 136644880.htm.
- <sup>155</sup> ECOWAS, "ECOWAS Partners Agencies on Space Sciences, Geomatics," 19 October 2017, online: http://www.ecowas.int/ecowas-partners-agencies-on-space-science-and-geomatics.
- <sup>156</sup> Euroconsult, "Government Spending on Space Programs Reaches \$62-billion in 2016," 30 May 2017, online: http://euroconsult-ec.com/30\_May\_2017.
- <sup>157</sup> OECD, *The Space Economy at a Glance 2014*, October 2014, p. 52, online: www.asaspazio.it/ wp-content/uploads/2014/11/The-Space-Economy-at-a-Glance-2014.pdf.
- <sup>158</sup> UCS, "UCS Satellite Database," 10 August 2018, online: www.ucsusa.org/nuclear-weapons/spaceweapons/satellite-database#.V3UrrqJQG-0.
- <sup>159</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>160</sup> ESA, "Space Economy," online: https://www.esa.int/About\_Us/Business\_with\_ESA/Global\_Space\_ Economic\_Forum/Space\_Economy.
- <sup>161</sup> Douglas Messier, "A Closer Look at NASA's FY 2018 Budget," Parabolic Arc, 23 March 2018, online: http://www.parabolicarc.com/2018/03/23/closer-nasas-2018-budget.
- <sup>162</sup> NASA, "NASA FY 2016 Budget Request," Fact sheet, 2015, online: https://www.nasa.gov/sites/ default/files/files/Agency\_Fact\_Sheet\_FY\_2016.pdf.
- <sup>163</sup> Elizabeth Howell, "Roscosmos: Russia's Space Agency," Space.com, 9 September 2013, online: www.space.com/22724-roscosmos.html.
- <sup>164</sup> Jason Davis, "What's the Matter with Russia's Rockets?" The Planetary Society, 2 December 2016, online: http://www.planetary.org/blogs/jason-davis/2016/20161201-whats-the-matter-russiasrockets.html; Elizabeth Howell (see note 163).
- <sup>165</sup> Tomasz Nowakowski, "Russia Dissolves Its Federal Space Agency, What Now?" Spaceflight Insider, 30 December 2015, online: www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/roscosmos/russia-dissolvesfederal-space-agency-now.
- <sup>166</sup> The Moscow Times, "Economic Crisis Cuts Russia's Space Budget," 15 April 2015, online: www. themoscowtimes.com/news/business/article/economic-crisis-guts-russias-space-budget/519179.html; Reuters, "Russia to Rewrite Space Program as Economic Crisis Bites," NBC News, 29 December 2015, online: www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/russia-rewrite-space-program-economic-crisisbites-n48743.1; The Moscow Times, "Roscosmos 10-Year Budget Cut for the Third Time," 1 December 2015, online: https://themoscowtimes.com/articles/roscosmos-10-year-budget-cut-forthird-time-51016.
- <sup>167</sup> Government of the Russian Federation, "The Meeting of the Government 2016 No. 8," 17 March 2016, online: http://government.ru/meetings/22217/stenograms/#komarov.
- <sup>168</sup> Euroconsult (see note 156).
- <sup>169</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>170</sup> ESA, "Welcome to ESA," 11 May 2017, online: http://www.esa.int/About\_Us/Welcome\_to\_ESA/ What\_is\_ESA.
- <sup>171</sup> Fernand Verger, Isabelle Sourbès-Verger, Raymond Ghirardi & Xavier Pasco, *Cambridge Encyclopedia of Space* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003), pp. 96-97.
- <sup>172</sup> Jassam Al Salami, "Iran Just Cancelled Its Space Program," War Is Boring, 14 January 2015, online: https://medium.com/war-is-boring/iran-just-cancelled-its-space-program-5b1d5ce50bd6.
- <sup>173</sup> Press TV, "Iran to Launch 4 Satellites into Space Soon: ISA Official," 5 October 2014, online: www.presstv.ir/Detail/2014/10/05/381123/Iran-to-send-4-satellites-into-space-ISA.
- <sup>174</sup> Arabian Business, "UAE Space Agency Approves Budget for Mars Probe," 21 September 2014, online: www.arabianbusiness.com/uae-space-agency-approves-budget-for-mars-probe-565417.html.
- <sup>175</sup> Euroconsult (see note 156).
- <sup>176</sup> CNN, "Russia Approves Space Funding," 26 October 2005.
- <sup>177</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russia Approves its 10-year Space Strategy," The Planetary Society, 23 March 2016, online: http://www.planetary.org/blogs/guest-blogs/2016/0323-russia-space-budget.html.
- <sup>178</sup> NASA, "Commercial Crew Transportation," 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/ atoms/files/fs-2017-02-198-ksc\_ccp\_olia\_fact\_sheet\_web.pdf.
- <sup>179</sup> Cristina T. Chaplain, NASA Commercial Crew Program: Continued Delays Pose Risks for Uninterrupted Access to the International Space Station, Testimony before the Subcommittee on

Space, Committee on Science, Space, and Technology, House of Representatives, 17 January 2018, online: https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/689448.pdf.

- 180 NASA, "NASA's Journey to Mars," 1 December 2014, online: https://www.nasa.gov/content/ nasas-journey-to-mars.
- <sup>181</sup> Fernand Verger, Isabelle Sourbès-Verger, Raymond Ghirardi & Xavier Pasco, pp. 68-69 (see note 171).
- 182 Center for Strategic and International Studies, "What's Driving China's Race to Build a Space Station?" 28 June 2018, online: https://chinapower.csis.org/chinese-space-station.
- <sup>183</sup> Euroconsult (see note 156).
- <sup>184</sup> Government of India, "About ISRO," 2016, online: http://isro.gov.in/about-isro; Ian A. Christensen, Jason W. Hay & Angela D. Peura, "National Development through Space: India as a Model," *Space Technologies for the Benefit of Human Society and Earth*, ed. Phillip Olla (Springer 2009), pp. 453-482, online: https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-1-4020-9573-3\_18.
- <sup>185</sup> AU Directorate of Information and Communication, "African Union Heads of State and Government Adopts the African Space Policy and Strategy," Press release N°36/ 26<sup>th</sup> AU Summit, 31 January 2016, online: http://copernicus.eu/sites/default/files/Pictures\_for\_News/ PR%2036%20-%20AFRICAN%20UNION%20HEADS%20OF%20STATE%20AND%20 GOVERNMENT%20ADOPTS%20THE%20AFRICAN%20SPACE%20POLICY%20 AND%20STRATEGY.pdf.
- <sup>186</sup> UNOOSA, "High Level Fora: Space as a Driver for Socio-Economic Sustainable Development," 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/hlf/hlf.html.
- <sup>187</sup> UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>188</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Government Space Programme Spending Reaches \$62 Billion in 2016," 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/06/government-space-programme-spending-reaches-62-billion-2016.
- <sup>189</sup> Jeff Foust, "House Passes NASA Authorization Bill," SpaceNews, 8 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/house-passes-nasa-authorization-bill.
- <sup>190</sup> Jeff Foust, "NASA Receives More than 19.6 billion in 2017 Omnibus Spending Bill," 1 May 2017, *SpaceNews*, online: http://spacenews.com/nasa-receives-more-than-19-6-billion-in-2017-omnibusspending-bill.
- <sup>191</sup> Douglas Messier, "A Closer Look at NASA's FY 2018 Budget," Parabolic Arc, 23 March 2018, online: http://www.parabolicarc.com/2018/03/23/closer-nasas-2018-budget.

- <sup>193</sup> China Daily, "China's R&D Spending up 11.6% in 2017," 13 February 2017, online: http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201802/13/WS5a827ffea3106e7dcc13c829.html; Reuters, "China Spends \$279 billion on R&D in 2017," 27 February 2018, online: https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-china-economy-r-d/china-spends-279-bln-on-rd-in-2017-science-minister-idUSKCN1GB018. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>194</sup> Euroconsult (see note 156); Clay Dillow, "China's Secret Plan to Crush SpaceX and the US Space Program," CNBC, 28 March 2017, online: https://www.cnbc.com/2017/03/28/chinas-secret-planto-crush-spacex-and-the-us-space-program.html.
- <sup>195</sup> CNSA, "White Paper on China's Space Activities in 2016," 27 December 2016, online: http://www.spaceref.com/news/viewsr.html?pid=49722; Marina Koren, "China's Growing Ambitions in Space," *The Atlantic*, 23 January 2017, online: https://www.theatlantic.com/science/ archive/2017/01/china-space/497846.
- <sup>196</sup> Bart Kendrickx, "Russia's Evolving Rocket Plans," *The Space* Review, 5 September 2017, online: http://www.thespacereview.com/article/3321/1.
- <sup>197</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russian Space Program in 2010s: Decadal Review," RussianSpaceWeb, 2017, online: http://russianspaceweb.com/russia\_2010s.html#2017. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>198</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russian Space Program in 2017," RussianSpaceWeb, 7 April 2018, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/2017.html. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>199</sup> Asif Siddiqi, "Russia's Space Program is Struggling Mightily," *Slate*, 21 March 2017, online: http://www.slate.com/articles/technology/future\_tense/2017/03/russia\_s\_space\_program\_is\_in\_ trouble.html; Emma Grey Ellis, "Russia's Space Program is Blowing Up. So Are its Rockets," *Wired*, 12 July 2016, online: https://www.wired.com/2016/12/russias-space-program-blowing-rockets;

<sup>192</sup> Ibid.

Jason Davis, "What's the Matter with Russia's Rockets?" The Planetary Society, 2 December 2016, online: http://www.planetary.org/blogs/jason-davis/2016/20161201-whats-the-matter-russias-rockets.html; Global News, "Russia's Space Launch Failures Have the Country's Officials Concerned," 28 December 2017, online: https://globalnews.ca/news/3936610/russia-space-launch-failures.

- <sup>200</sup> Spaceflight 101, "2017 Space Launch Statistics," 31 December 2017, online: http://spaceflight101. com/2017-space-launch-statistics.
- <sup>201</sup> Dragos Mitrica, "European Space Agency Gets 9.5% Budget Increase in 2017," ZMEScience, 23 January 2017, online: https://www.zmescience.com/space/european-space-agency-23012017; ESA, "ESA Budget for 2017," 16 January 2017, online: http://www.esa.int/spaceinimages/ Images/2017/01/ESA\_budget\_2017. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>202</sup> ESA, "ESA Budget for 2018: By Domain," online: https://www.esa.int/About\_Us/Welcome\_ to\_ESA/Funding.
- <sup>203</sup> Michel Cabirol, "La France Booste le Budget du CNES en 2017," *La Tribune*, 12 January 2017, online: https://www.latribune.fr/entreprises-finance/industrie/aeronautique-defense/la-france-booste-le-budget-du-cnes-en-2017-629755.html. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>204</sup> CNES, "Inventing the Future of Space," Presentation, 2017, online: https://cnes.fr/sites/default/ files/drupal/201701/default/is\_presentation\_corporate\_2017\_en.pdf. Currency exchange calculated on 4 June 2018.
- <sup>205</sup> Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy of Germany, "2017 Draft Budget," 2017, online: http://www.bmwi.de/Navigation/EN/Ministry/Budget/budget.html. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>206</sup> UK Space Agency, *Corporate Plan 2017-18*, online: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/641447/corporate\_plan\_2017-18.pdf. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>207</sup> Doug Messier, "UK Space Agency Allocates 1.4 billion euros to ESA budget," Parabolic Arc, 7 December 2016, online: http://parabolicarc.com/2016/12/07/uk-space-agency-esa-contributions.
- <sup>208</sup> ISRO, "Budget at a Glance," 2017, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/budget-glance; Eric Berger, "As US, Russia Eye Stagnant Space Budgets, India Ramps Up Investment," Ars Technica, 13 February 2017, online: https://arstechnica.com/science/2017/02/as-us-russia-eye-stagnant-space-budgets-india-ramps-up-investment. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>209</sup> Ajey Lele, "GSLV Mark III: ISRO's New Launch Vehicle," *The Space Review*, 12 June 2017, online: http://www.thespacereview.com/article/3261/1. Currency exchange calculated on 13 February 2018.
- <sup>210</sup> Space Daily, "India to Join Elite Rocket Club after Successful Tests for 4-Ton Class Satellite," 21 February 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/India\_to\_join\_elite\_rocket\_club\_after\_ successful\_tests\_for\_4\_ton\_class\_satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>211</sup> ISRO (see note 208).
- <sup>212</sup> JAXA, "New Year's Resolutions," January 2017, online: http://global.jaxa.jp/about/president/ presslec/201701.html. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>213</sup> Kerry Hebden, "Canada Boosts its Space Sector with \$80.9 million Investment," Room, 1 May 2017, online: https://room.eu.com/news/canada-boosts-its-space-sector-with-809-million-investment; CSA, "Evaluation of the Canadian Space Agency Space Expertise and Proficiency Sub-Program," July 2017, online: http://www.asc-csa.gc.ca/pdf/eng/publications/er-1617-0201.pdf. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>214</sup> Marc Boucher, "The Canadian Space Agency Has Underspent its Budget for the last 17 Years," SpaceQ, 14 February 2017, online: https://spaceq.ca/the-canadian-space-agency-has-underspent-itsbudget-for-the-last-17-years. Currency exchange calculated 11 July 2018.
- <sup>215</sup> The National, "UAE Cabinet Approves a Record Dh51.4 billion Federal Budget for 2018," 7 November 2017, online: https://www.thenational.ae/uae/government/uae-cabinet-approves-arecord-dh51-4-billion-federal-budget-for-2018-1.673877. Currency exchange calculated on 4 June 2018.
- <sup>216</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "The Précis: UAE National Space Policy," July 2017, online: https:// spacewatchme.com/2017/06/precis-uae-national-space-policy. Currency exchange calculated on 27 August 2018.

- <sup>217</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Algeria Unveils its National Space Programme to 2040," December 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/12/algeria-unveils-national-space-programme-2040.
- <sup>218</sup> Camilo Pacheco, "SpaceX is Launching an Argentine Satellite in 2018, and Here's What it'll Do," The Bubble, 4 January 2018, online: http://www.thebubble.com/spacex-is-launching-an-argentinesatellite-in-2018-and-heres-what-itll-do.
- <sup>219</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>220</sup> Currency exchange calculated on 4 June 2018.
- <sup>221</sup> World Politics Review, "Argentina's Space Program Sets its Sights on Indigenous Launch Capabilities," 20 July 2016, online: https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/trend-lines/19423/ argentina-s-space-program-sets-its-sights-on-indigenous-launch-capabilities.
- <sup>222</sup> Katherine Stanley, "Watch the Full Launch of the First Satellite Designed and Built in Costa Rica, *The Tico Times*, 3 April 2018, online: http://www.ticotimes.net/2018/04/03/watch-the-full-launchof-the-first-satellite-designed-and-built-in-costa-rica.
- <sup>223</sup> JAXA, "Successful Deployment of Five 'BIRDS Project' CubeSats from the 'Kibo,'" 7 July 2017, online: http://iss.jaxa.jp/en/kiboexp/news/170707\_cubesat\_birds.html.
- <sup>224</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Ghana's Satellite Programme The Space Race Is On!" November 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/11/spacewatchme-oped-ghana-satellite-programme-thespace-race-is-on.
- <sup>225</sup> Abdi Latif Dahir, "Africa Is Looking to Space to Power its Science, Tech, and Military Ambitions," Quartz Africa, 18 April 2017, online: https://qz.com/962128/the-rush-to-develop-african-spaceprograms-point-to-the-continents-technological-and-scientific-ambitions.
- <sup>226</sup> NEPAD, "The South African National Space Agency Has Developed a System to Monitor Crops," 12 May 2017, online: http://www.nepad.org/content/south-african-national-space-agency-hasdeveloped-system-monitor-crops.
- <sup>227</sup> Keith Campbell, "South Africa's Space Agency Advances New Satellite and Use of Imagery," *Creamer Media Engineering News*, 8 May 2017, online: http://www.engineeringnews.co.za/article/ south-africas-space-agency-advances-new-satellite-and-use-of-imagery-2017-05-08/rep\_id:4136.
- <sup>228</sup> Space Daily, "China Launches Remote Sensing Satellite for Venezuela," 10 October 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China\_launches\_remote\_sensing\_satellite\_for\_Venezuela\_ 999.html.
- <sup>229</sup> D. Wood & A. Weigel, "Charting the Evolution of Satellite Programs in Developing Countries – The Space Technology Ladder," *Space Policy*, February 2012, pp. 15-24, online: http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.spacepol.2011.11.001.
- Leigh Dayton, "After Lengthy Campaign, Australia Gets its Own Space Agency," *Science*,
  25 September 2017, online: http://www.sciencemag.org/news/2017/09/after-lengthy-campaign-australia-gets-its-own-space-agency.
- <sup>231</sup> David Swan, "Government Urged to Watch this Space," *The Australian*, 13 June 2017, online: https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/government-urged-to-watch-this-space/news-story/ 93f99871bc4db95d5e251d205f77cff3.
- <sup>232</sup> Ministers and Assistant Ministers for the Department of Industry, Innovation and Science, Australia, "Turnbull Government to Establish National Space Agency," 25 September 2017, online: http://minister.industry.gov.au/ministers/sinodinos/media-releases/turnbull-government-establishnational-space-agency; Department of Industry, Innovation and Science of Australia, "Australian Space Agency Launches Operations: A Message From Head, Dr. Megan Clark AC," 29 June 2018, online: https://www.industry.gov.au/news/news-from-the-department/australian-space-agencylaunches-operations-a-message-from-head-dr.
- <sup>233</sup> Henry Belot, "Australian Space Agency to Employ Thousands and Tap \$420b Industry, Government Says," ABC News, 25 September 2017, online: http://www.abc.net.au/news/ 2017-09-25/government-to-establish-national-space-agency/8980268.
- <sup>234</sup> Gavin du Venage, "Egypt's Space Ambitions Come to the Fore in 2017," *The National*, 7 January 2018, online: https://www.thenational.ae/business/economy/egypt-s-space-ambitions-come-to-thefore-in-2017-1.693489.
- <sup>235</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Cairo Approves Establishment of Egyptian Space Agency and Receives Further Chinese Funding for its Space Programme," September 2017, online: https:// spacewatchme.com/2017/09/cairo-approves-establishment-egyptian-space-agency-receives-chinesefunding-space-programme.

- <sup>236</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Egyptian Cabinet Receives Formal Legal Submission for Creation of Egyptian Space Agency," May 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/05/egyptian-cabinetreceives-formal-legal-submission-creation-egyptian-space-agency.
- <sup>237</sup> Chris Giles, "Africa Leaps Forward into Space Technology," CNN, 10 August 2017, online: http://www.cnn.com/2017/08/10/africa/africa-space-race/index.html.
- <sup>238</sup> Ministry of Defence, Kenya, "Defence Ministry holds Inaugural Multi-Agency Space Technology Workshop," September 2017, online: http://www.mod.go.ke/?p=8165.
- <sup>239</sup> Julius Kimani, "From Kenya into Space: Why Kenya Should Win the Renewed African Space Race," *Africa News*, 21 April 2018, online: https://africanews.space/from-kenya-into-space-whykenya-should-win-the-renewed-african-space-race.
- <sup>240</sup> New Zealand Space Agency, *Development of a New Zealand-based Space Economy*, Fact sheet, online: http://www.mbie.govt.nz/info-services/sectors-industries/space/new-zealand-space-agency/ document-image-library/folder-pdf-library/factsheet-development-nz-based-space-industry.pdf.
- <sup>241</sup> Burak Ege Bekdil, "Turkey Moves to Launch Space Agency," *Defense News*, 1 March 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/space/2017/03/01/turkey-moves-to-launch-space-agency; Xinhua, "Spotlight: Turkey Moves Closer to Form Own Space Agency," 15 November 2017, online: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-11/15/c\_136752633.htm.
- <sup>242</sup> Spaceflight 101, "China Conducts Secretive Debut Launch of Kaituozhe-2 Rocket," 3 March 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/china-conducts-secretive-debut-launch-of-kaituozhe-2-rocket.
- <sup>243</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>244</sup> Andrew Jones, "China Sets Out Long-term Space Transportation Roadmap including a Nuclear Space Shuttle," *GB Times*, 16 November 2017, online: https://gbtimes.com/china-sets-out-longterm-space-transportation-roadmap-including-a-nuclear-space-shuttle.
- <sup>245</sup> Jeffrey Lin & P.W. Singer, "China Could Become a Major Space Power by 2050," *Popular Science*, 18 December 2017, online: https://www.popsci.com/china-space-power-plans.
- <sup>246</sup> Ajey Lele (see note 209).
- <sup>247</sup> Space Daily (see note 210).
- <sup>248</sup> Kiran Kumar, "Resource Constraints Seen Holding Up ISRO's Human Space Flight Plan," *The Hindu BusinessLine*, 23 January 2017, online: http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/science/resource-constraints-seen-holding-up-isros-human-space-flight-plan/article10048579.ece.
- <sup>249</sup> Space Daily, "India Looks to More Launches with New Facility from 2018," 1 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/India\_looks\_to\_more\_launches\_with\_new\_facility\_ from\_2018\_999.html.
- <sup>250</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Russia's Proton Rocket Faces Extended Grounding due to Systemic Engine Problems," 25 January 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/proton-echostar-21/proton-rocketfaces-extended-grounding.
- <sup>251</sup> Space Daily, "Russian Proton Rocket with US Satellite Lifts Off into Space after 1 Year Hiatus," 9 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russian\_Proton\_Rocket\_With\_US\_ Satellite\_Lifts\_Off\_Into\_Space\_After\_1\_Year\_Hiatus\_999.html.
- <sup>252</sup> Tariq Malik, "Russian Cargo Ship Launches on 2-day Flight to Space Station," Space.com, 13 February 2018, online: https://www.space.com/39677-russia-progress-69-cargo-ship-launchsuccess.html.
- <sup>253</sup> Space Daily, "Russia on the Way to Adopt New Program on Development of Space Centers," 9 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russia\_on\_the\_Way\_to\_Adopt\_New\_Program\_ on\_Development\_of\_Space\_Centers\_999.html.
- <sup>254</sup> Space Daily, "Russia to Call Tender for 2nd Phase of Vostochny Spaceport Construction in Fall," 31 January 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russia\_to\_call\_tender\_for\_2nd\_ Phase\_of\_Vostochny\_Spaceport\_construction\_in\_Fall\_999.html.
- <sup>255</sup> Brad Hayes, "Brazil Ramps up Domestic Space Satellite, Rocket Programs," Reuters, 22 March 2017, online: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-satellite/brazil-ramps-up-domestic-spacesatellite-rocket-programs-idUSKBN16T2BD.
- <sup>256</sup> BBC News, "Iran Carries out 'Successful' Satellite Launch," 27 July 2017, online: http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-40744613.
- <sup>257</sup> Farzin Nadimi, "Iran's Space Program Emerges from Dormancy," The Washington Institute, 1 August 2017, online: http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/irans-space-programemerges-from-dormancy.

- <sup>258</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Strategic Implications of Iran's Simorgh Space Launch Vehicle Test," September 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/09/spacewatchme-oped-strategicimplications-irans-simorgh-space-launch-vehicle-test; *The Straits Times*, "Iran Plans Manned Space Mission," 16 September 2017, online: https://www.straitstimes.com/world/middle-east/iran-plansmanned-space-mission.
- <sup>259</sup> Space Daily, "North Korea Preparing to Launch Satellite Report," 26 December 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/N\_Korea\_preparing\_to\_launch\_satellite\_report\_999.html.
- <sup>260</sup> Ankit Panda, "Why North Korea is Likely Planning a Satellite Launch in 2018," *The Diplomat*, 12 January 2018, online: https://thediplomat.com/2018/01/why-north-korea-is-likely-planning-asatellite-launch-in-2018.
- <sup>261</sup> Bobby Yip, "North Korea Reveals Plans for Satellite Launch Later this Month," Reuters, online: https://www.rt.com/news/331082-north-korea-satellite-launch.
- <sup>262</sup> Jeff Foust, "Long March 5 Failure to Postpone China's Lunar Exploration Program," *SpaceNews*, 25 September 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/long-march-5-failure-to-postpone-chinas-lunarexploration-program.
- <sup>263</sup> Leonard David, "China's Moon-sampling Mission Targeted for November," Space.com, 27 January 2017, online: https://www.space.com/35472-china-moon-sample-return-mission-november.html.
- <sup>264</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 262).
- <sup>265</sup> Andrew Jones, "In Beijing, China Rolls out the Red Carpet and a Comprehensive Space Plan," *SpaceNews*, 10 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/in-beijing-china-rolls-out-the-red-carpetand-a-comprehensive-space-plan.
- <sup>266</sup> Emily Lakdawalla, "India's Chandrayaan-2 Mission Preparing for March 2018 Launch," The Planetary Society, 29 November 2017, online: http://www.planetary.org/blogs/emilylakdawalla/2017/1129-indias-chandrayaan-2-mission.html.
- <sup>267</sup> Space Daily, "Indian Space Agency to Work on Electric Propulsion for Large Satellites," 7 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Indian\_Space\_Agency\_to\_Work\_on\_Electric\_ Propulsion\_for\_Large\_Satellites\_999.html.
- <sup>268</sup> Shubashree Desikan, "Here Comes the Sun Watcher, India's Aditya-L1," *The Hindu*, 26 November 2017, online: http://www.thehindu.com/sci-tech/science/here-comes-the-sun-watcher-indiasaditya-l1/article20942099.ece.
- <sup>269</sup> Emily Lakdawalla, "South Korea's First Lunar Mission Planned for 2020," The Planetary Society, 7 December 2017, online: http://www.planetary.org/blogs/emily-lakdawalla/2017/1207-koreasfirst-lunar-mission.html.
- <sup>270</sup> Andrew Jones (see note 265).
- <sup>271</sup> Eric Berger (see note 208).
- <sup>272</sup> Michael Safi, "India Launches Record-breaking 104 Satellites from Single Rocket," *The Guardian*, 15 February 2017, online: https://www.theguardian.com/science/2017/feb/15/india-launchesrecord-breaking-104-satellites-from-single-rocket.
- <sup>273</sup> Mars Daily, "UAE Aims to Launch its First Ever Mars Mission in 2020," 3 February 2017, online: http://www.marsdaily.com/reports/UAE\_Aims\_to\_Launch\_Its\_First\_Ever\_Mars\_Mission\_ in\_2020\_999.html.
- <sup>274</sup> NASA, "Mars 2020 Mission Overview," online: https://mars.nasa.gov/mars2020/mission/overview.
- <sup>275</sup> Chris Cooper & Kiyotaka Matsuda, "The US and China are Fighting over Mars, but Japan May Win the Space Race," Bloomberg, 29 November 2016, online: https://www.bloomberg.com/ graphics/2016-asia-space-race/japan.html.
- <sup>276</sup> Space Daily, "Russia Could Launch Spektr RG Space Observatory with German Telescope in 2018," 16 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russia\_Could\_Launch\_Spektr\_ RG\_Space\_Observatory\_With\_German\_Telescope\_in\_2018\_999.html.
- <sup>277</sup> Kenneth Chang, "Space Council Chooses the Moon as Trump Administration Priority," *The New York Times*, 5 October 2017, online: https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/05/science/national-space-council-moon-pence.html.
- <sup>278</sup> Jen Rae Wang, "New Space Policy Directive Calls for Human Expansion Across Solar System," NASA, 11 December 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/press-release/new-space-policy-directivecalls-for-human-expansion-across-solar-system.

- <sup>279</sup> The White House, "President Donald J. Trump Signs NASA Transition Authorization Act of 2017," 21 March 2017, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-donaldj-trump-signs-nasa-transition-authorization-act-2017.
- <sup>280</sup> Dave Mosher, "Congress Just Passed a Bill that Tells NASA to Send Humans to Mars by 2033," Business Insider, 8 March 2017, online: http://www.businessinsider.com/nasa-fundingauthorization-bill-2017-3.
- <sup>281</sup> Jeff Foust, "White House Proposes \$19.1 billion NASA Budget, Cuts Earth Science and Education," *SpaceNews*, 24 May 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/white-house-proposes-19-1billion-nasa-budget-cuts-earth-science-and-education.
- <sup>282</sup> Jean-Louis Santini, "Under Trump, the Moon Regains Interest as Possible Destination," Space Travel, 12 March 2017, online: http://www.space-travel.com/reports/Under\_Trump\_the\_Moon\_ regains\_interest\_as\_possible\_destination\_999.html.
- <sup>283</sup> Space Daily, "NASA's Space Launch System Engine Testing Heats Up," 28 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/NASAs\_Space\_Launch\_System\_Engine\_Testing\_Heats\_ Up\_999.html.
- <sup>284</sup> Mike Wall, "Despite Trump's Request, NASA Not Aiming for Crewed Mars Mission by 2024," Space.com, 12 May 2017, online: https://www.space.com/36826-nasa-astronauts-mars-2024president-trump.html.
- <sup>285</sup> Leonard David, "China to Launch Robotic Cargo Ship for Space Lab in April," Space.com, 15 February 2017, online: https://www.space.com/35707-china-tianzhou-cargo-spacecraft-launchapril.html.
- <sup>286</sup> Mo Hong'e, "China to Launch Core Module of Space Station around 2020," ECNS, 3 May 2018, online: http://www.ecns.cn/cns-wire/2018/03-05/294598.shtml.
- <sup>287</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 262).
- <sup>288</sup> Andrew Jones, (see note 265).
- <sup>289</sup> Mariella Moon, "Russia's Space Agency Preps for its First Manned Moon Landing," Engadget, 15 March 2017, online: https://www.engadget.com/2017/03/15/roscosmos-first-manned-moonlanding.
- <sup>290</sup> Anatoly Zak, "PTK Federatsiya Approaches Experimental Phase of Development," RussianSpaceWeb,14 November 2017, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/ptk-2017.html.
- <sup>291</sup> Space Daily, "UAE Launches Programme to Send Astronauts into Space," 6 December 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/UAE\_launches\_programme\_to\_send\_astronauts\_into\_ space\_999.html.
- <sup>292</sup> Moon Daily, "Japan Reveals Plans to Put a Man on Moon by 2030," 30 June 2017, online: http://www.moondaily.com/reports/Japan\_reveals\_plans\_to\_put\_a\_man\_on\_moon\_by\_ 2030\_999.html.
- <sup>293</sup> Binsal Abdul Kader, "The UAE Space Agency Celebrates Third Anniversary," *Gulf News*, 16 July 2017, online: http://gulfnews.com/culture/science/the-uae-space-agency-celebrates-thirdanniversary-1.2059905.
- <sup>294</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "New UAE Space Agency Board of Directors Holds First Meeting," August 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/08/new-uae-space-agency-board-directorsholds-first-meeting.
- <sup>295</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Space Mining: The Next Strategic Investment for Gulf Countries?" July 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/07/swmethemes-space-mining-next-strategicinvestment-gulf-countries.
- <sup>296</sup> Roy Gibson, "The History of International Space Programs," 23 Space Policy, 2007, p. 155.
- <sup>297</sup> Videocosmos, "Mir Station," 2007, online: www.videocosmos.com/mir.shtm.
- <sup>298</sup> NASA, "NASA Signs International Space Station Agreement with Brazil," 14 October 1997, online: www.nasa.gov/centers/johnson/news/releases/1996\_1998/h97-233.html.
- <sup>299</sup> NASA, "International Partners and Participants," 30 July 2015, online: www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/station/cooperation/index.html.
- <sup>300</sup> John P. Holdren & Charles Bolden, "Obama Administration Extends International Space Station until at Least 2014," U.S. Office of Science and Technology Policy, 8 January 2014, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2014/01/08/obama-administration-extends-international-spacestation-until-least-2024.

- <sup>301</sup> UNOOSA, "The United Nations/Japan Cooperation Programme on CubeSat Deployment from the International Space Station (ISS) Japanese Experiment Module (Kibo) 'KiboCUBE,'" online: www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/psa/hsti/kibocube.html.
- <sup>302</sup> The Guardian, "Nasa Cuts Ties with Russia over Ukraine Crisis, except for Space Station," 3 April 2014, online: www.theguardian.com/science/2014/apr/03/nasa-cuts-ties-russia-ukraine-spacestation.
- <sup>303</sup> *Sputnik News*, "Russia Set to Boost Space Cooperation with India and China," 24 April 2014, online: http://sputniknews.com/russia/20140424/189350808.html.
- <sup>304</sup> William Gertz, "U.S. Halts China Space Ventures," *The Washington Times*, 2 February 2007, online: www.washingtontimes.com/news/2007/feb/2/20070202-124742-3849r.
- <sup>305</sup> 112th U.S. Congress, H.R.2112 Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2012, Sec. 539, 16 June 2011, online: https://www.congress.gov/bill/112th-congress/house-bill/2112/text.
- <sup>306</sup> Leonard David, "U.S.-China: Space Agenda Action Items," 24 June 2015, online: www. leonarddavid.com/uschinaspaceagendaactionitems; U.S. Dept. of State, "The First Meeting of the U.S.-China Space Dialogue," Media note, 28 September 2015, online: www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ ps/2015/09/247394.htm.
- <sup>307</sup> Leonard David, "Astronaut Conclave Provides Showcase for China's Station Plans," *SpaceNews*, 20 October 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/42246astronaut-conclave-provides-showcase-forchinas-station-plans.
- <sup>308</sup> Leonard David, "Chinese Space Planners Spotlight Moon, Mars, Human Spaceflight Goals," Leonard David's Inside Outer Space, 24 April 2016, online: http://www.leonarddavid.com/ chinese-space-planners-spotlight-moon-mars-human-spaceflight-goals.
- <sup>309</sup> WU Ping, China Manned Space Programme: Its Achievements and Future Developments, 59th Session of COPUOS, Vienna, June 2016, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/2016/ copuos2016tech20E.pdf; Tomasz Nowakowski, "China's Agreement with United Nations to Help Developing Countries Get Access to Space," Space Daily, 28 July 2016 online: http:// www.spacedaily.com/reports/Chinas\_Agreement\_with\_United\_Nations\_to\_Help\_Developing\_ Countries\_Get\_Access\_to\_Space\_999.html.
- <sup>310</sup> Space Daily, "China, U.S. Hold First Dialogue on Outer Space Safety," 16 May 2016, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China\_U\_S\_hold\_first\_dialogue\_on\_outer\_space\_ safety\_999.html.
- <sup>311</sup> ESA, "ESA's Purpose," online: www.esa.int/About\_Us/Welcome\_to\_ESA/ESA\_s\_Purpose.
- <sup>312</sup> James Clay Moltz, "It's On: Asia's New Space Race," *The Daily Beast*, 17 January 2015, online: www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2015/01/17/why-china-will-win-the-next-space-race.html.
- <sup>313</sup> APRSAF, "About APRSAF," 2013, online: https://www.aprsaf.org/about.
- <sup>314</sup> APSCO, "Signing of APSCO Convention," 2008, online: www.apsco.int/AboutApscosS. asp?LinkNameW1=History\_of\_APSCO&LinkNameW2=Signing\_of\_APSCO\_Convention&Link CodeN3=11172&LinkCodeN=17.
- <sup>315</sup> Mehr News Agency, "Iranian Satellites Accepted to APSCO Satellite System," 11 September 2016, online: http://en.mehrnews.com/news/119653/Iranian-satellites-accepted-to-APSCO-satellitesystem; APSCO, "First Expert Group Meeting on the Feasibility Study for APSCO Small Multi-Mission Satellites (SMMS) Constellation Program," Announcement, c. 2015, online: http://www. apsco.int/AnnoucementOne.asp?ID=365.
- <sup>316</sup> Sputnik News, "CIS Countries Plan to Create Joint Institute for Space Research," 23 October 2015, online: http://sputniknews.com/world/20151023/1029017008/roscosmos-cis-countries-spaceresearch.html.
- <sup>317</sup> Emma Ashford, "Not-So-Smart Sanctions," Foreign Affairs, Volume 95. No. 1 (2016), pp. 114–23.
- <sup>318</sup> Viktor Kuzman, "Will BRICS Join Forces to Explore Outer Space?" Russia Beyond the Headlines, 5 August 2015, online: http://rbth.com/science\_and\_tech/2015/08/05/will\_the\_brics\_join\_forces\_ to\_explore\_outer\_space\_48285.html.
- <sup>319</sup> Camilo Guzman Gomez, "The Difficulties of Space Cooperation in Latin America: Perspectives and Solutions," Proceedings of the International Astronautical Congress, 28 September 2016, online: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2963312; Laura Delgado López, *Regional Space Cooperation: Spotlight on Latin America*, Secure World Foundation, 3 March 2016, online: https://swfound.org/media/205496/2016-ldl\_regionalspacecooplecture\_f.pdf.

- <sup>320</sup> The White House Blog, "Obama Administration Extends International Space Station until at Least 2024," 6 January 2014, online: https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2014/01/08/obamaadministration-extends-international-space-station-until-least-2024.
- <sup>321</sup> Rossiya Segodnya, "NASA, ESA Understand Major Setback Inevitable if Cooperation Stops Roscosmos," OANA, 31 July 2017, online: http://www.oananews.org/content/news/technology/ nasa-esa-understand-major-setback-inevitable-if-cooperation-stops-roscosmos; Tass, "US Sanctions Do Not Apply to Russia's Lunar Projects with NASA and ESA," 14 November 2017, online: http://tass.com/science/975635.
- <sup>322</sup> Jeff Foust, "Russia Plans to End Dependence on U.S. Satellites for Communication with ISS," SpaceNews, 16 May 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/russia-plans-to-end-dependence-on-u-ssatellites-for-communication-with-iss.
- <sup>323</sup> Stephen Clark, "NASA Could Extend Space Station Stays as Hedge Against Commercial Crew Delays," Spaceflight Now, 16 April 2018, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2018/04/16/nasacould-extend-space-station-expeditions-as-hedge-against-commercial-crew-delays.
- <sup>324</sup> NASA, "Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Estimates," p. 22, online: https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/ files/atoms/files/agency\_budget\_briefing\_tagged.pdf.
- <sup>325</sup> Sara Chodosh, "No One Knows What to Do with the International Space Station," *Popular Science*, 27 March 2017, online: https://www.popsci.com/future-of-the-international-space-station.
- <sup>326</sup> 115<sup>th</sup> U.S. Congress, S.442 National Aeronautics and Space Administration Transition Authorization Act of 2017, online: https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/442/ text.
- <sup>327</sup> Loren Grush, "Congress is Trying to Figure Out What to Do with the International Space Station after 2024," The Verge, 22 March 2017, online: https://www.theverge.com/2017/3/22/15021540/ nasa-iss-private-sector-turnover-plan-2024.
- <sup>328</sup> Jeff Foust, "The Roscosmos View of the Future of Russian Spaceflight," *The Space Review*, 17 April 2017, online: http://www.thespacereview.com/article/3218/1; Stuart Clark, "Global Partners Could Consider Extending Life of ISS," *The Guardian*, 13 April 2017, online: https://www.theguardian.com/science/2017/apr/13/international-space-station-extension-russia-nasa.
- <sup>329</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russian Segment of the International Space Station," RussianSpaceWeb, 2017, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/iss\_russia.html.
- <sup>330</sup> NASA, "NASA, Roscosmos Sign Joint Statement on Researching, Exploring Deep Space," 27 September 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/feature/nasa-roscosmos-sign-joint-statementon-researching-exploring-deep-space.
- <sup>331</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Here is NASA's Plan for a Space Station that Orbits the Moon," *Popular Mechanics*, 30 March 2017, online: https://www.popularmechanics.com/space/a25872/nasa-cis-lunar-orbit; Anatoly Zak & Alain Chabot, "First Human Outpost Near the Moon," RussianSpaceWeb, 16 July 2018, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/imp.html.
- <sup>332</sup> Jeff Foust, "NASA Issues Study Contracts for Deep Space Gateway Element," *SpaceNews*, 3 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/nasa-issues-study-contracts-for-deep-spacegateway-element.
- <sup>333</sup> Moon Daily, "Japan Signals Growing Support for Deep Space Gateway Concept," 27 November 2017, online: http://www.moondaily.com/reports/Japan\_Space\_Council\_signals\_growing\_support\_ for\_Deep\_Space\_Gateway\_999.html.
- <sup>334</sup> CSA, "Request for Information (RFI) Seeking Ideas for Future Canadian Contributions to Cislunar Space Mission Exploration Initiatives," 1 November 2017, online: http://www.asc-csa.gc.ca/eng/ ao/2017-rfi-cislunar.asp; Marie- Danielle Smiti, "Canada Looking to Contribute to 'Deep Space Habitat' Orbiting the Moon and Eventually Mars," *National Post,* 29 March 2017, online: http:// nationalpost.com/news/politics/canada-looking-to-contribute-to-deep-space-habitat-orbitingmoon-and-eventual-mars-mission; Peter Rabokochuk, "Canadian Space Agency and its Partners Developing Plans for Lunar Space Station," *The Star,* 29 September 2017, online: https://www. thestar.com/news/canada/2017/09/29/canadian-space-agency-and-its-partners-developing-plansfor-lunar-space-station.html.
- <sup>335</sup> Tereza Pultarova, "European Space Officials Outline Desired Contribution to Deep Space Gateway," *SpaceNews*, 26 October 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/european-space-officialsoutline-desired-contribution-to-deep-space-gateway.
- <sup>336</sup> Anatoly Zak (see note 331).

- <sup>337</sup> ESA, "Exploration of the Moon," 21 August 2017, online: http://exploration.esa.int/moon/59374overview.
- <sup>338</sup> Jan Worner, "Moon Village: A Vision for Global Cooperation and Space 4.0," ESA Jan Worner's Blog, 23 November 2016, online: http://blogs.esa.int/janwoerner/2016/11/23/moon-village.
- <sup>339</sup> International Space University, "Successful First International Moon Village Workshop at ISU," SpaceRef, 22 November 2017, online: http://spaceref.com/moon/successful-first-internationalmoon-village-workshop-at-isu.html?utm\_source=SpaceQ&utm\_campaign=997e575035-SpaceQ\_Shorts\_Cuts\_11\_23\_2017&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_eadaa64327-997e575035-17303927.
- <sup>340</sup> Doug Messier, "Russia, China Sign Lunar Cooperation Agreement," Parabolic Arc, 3 March 2018,online: http://www.parabolicarc.com/2018/03/07/russia-china-sign-lunar-cooperation-agreement.
- <sup>341</sup> Telesur, "China and Russia to Sign Deal to Explore Space, Go to Moon," 31 August 2017, online: https://www.telesurtv.net/english/news/China-and-Russia-to-Sign-Deal-to-Explore-Space-Go-to-Moon-20170831-0004.html.
- <sup>342</sup> Chaitanya Giri, "India's ISRO and Japan's JAXA are Joining Forces for a Lunar Mission," Quartz India, 27 November 2017, online: https://qz.com/1138313/indias-isro-and-japans-jaxa-are-joiningforces-for-a-lunar-mission.
- <sup>343</sup> Andrew Jones, "China and Italy to Cooperate on Long-term Human Spaceflight," *GB Times*, 23 February 2017, online: https://gbtimes.com/china-and-italy-cooperate-long-term-humanspaceflight.
- <sup>344</sup> NASA, "Mars InSight Mission Overview," online: https://mars.nasa.gov/insight/mission/overview.
- <sup>345</sup> Mars Daily, "NASA, French Space Agency Express Commitment to Joint Exploration," 20 June 2017, online: http://www.marsdaily.com/reports/NASA\_French\_Space\_Agency\_Express\_ Commitment\_to\_Joint\_Exploration\_999.html.
- <sup>346</sup> Mars Daily, "Russian Space Research Institute Announces July 2020 Date for Mission to Mars," 10 October 2017, online: http://www.marsdaily.com/reports/Russian\_Space\_Research\_Institute\_ Announces\_July\_2020\_Date\_for\_Mission\_to\_Mars\_999.html.
- <sup>347</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East (see note 235).
- <sup>348</sup> Jiang Hui, *The Spatial Information Corridor Contributes to UNISPACE+50*, CNSA, 2018, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/stsc/2018/tech-08E.pdf; Saadia M. Pekkanen, "China's Ambitions Fly High: 'One Belt, One Road' to Extend into Space," *Forbes*, 26 May 2017, online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/saadiampekkanen/2017/05/26/chinas-ambitions-fly-high-onebelt-one-road-to-extend-into-space/#71848a664c0c.

- <sup>350</sup> Xu Haijing & Zhao Bo (see note 154).
- <sup>351</sup> Li Xinjun, Realizing SPACE 2030 through Multi-lateral Cooperation, APSCO, 15 November 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/hlf/HLF2017/presentations/Day3/High\_Level\_ Panel/1st/Presentation4.pdf.
- <sup>352</sup> Aerospace China, "Joint Small Multi-Mission Satellite Constellation Program Signed at APSCO," Spring 2018, online: http://www.aerospacechina.org/index.php?m=content&c=index&a=show&cati d=122&id=150.
- <sup>353</sup> ISRO, "GSAT-9," 5 May 2017, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/Spacecraft/gsat-9; *The Economic Times*, "India Aces Space Diplomacy Test with Modi's Satellite Gift to South Asia; 14 Things to Know," 5 May 2017, online: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/science/india-aces-space-diplomacy-test-with-modis-satellite-gift-to-south-asia-14-things-to-know/articleshow/58534107. cms.
- <sup>354</sup> Shounak Set, "India's Regional Diplomacy Reaches Outer Space," Carnegie India, 3 July 2017, online: http://carnegieindia.org/2017/07/03/india-s-regional-diplomacy-reaches-outer-spacepub-71402.
- <sup>355</sup> Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Kabul Requests India to Launch Exclusive Satellite for Afghanistan," *The Economic Times*, 8 August 20167, online: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politicsand-nation/kabul-requests-india-to-launch-exclusive-satellite-for-afghanistan/articleshow/59961846. cms.
- <sup>356</sup> Keith Campbell, "Brics Bloc Agree Remote Sensing Space Constellation Project," *Engineering News*, 4 July 2017, online: http://www.engineeringnews.co.za/article/brics-bloc-agree-remote-sensingspace-constellation-project-2017-07-04/rep\_id:4136.

<sup>349</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>357</sup> Africa News Agency, "SA Joins BRICS Space Programme," IOL, 4 July 2017, online: https://www. iol.co.za/news/politics/sa-joins-brics-space-programme-10127283; Jiang Hui, *BRICS Remote Sensing Satellite Constellation*, CNSA, 7 November 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/ hlf/HLF2017/presentations/Day2/Session\_7a/1.\_Progress\_of\_BRICS\_Remote\_Sensing\_Satellite\_ Constellation-dubai.pdf.
- <sup>358</sup> *The BRICS Post*, "BRICS to Further Space Science Cooperation," 6 April 2017, online: http://thebricspost.com/brics-to-further-space-science-cooperation/#.WupecC\_MzBJ.
- <sup>359</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Ethiopia and India Raise Prospect of Space Cooperation," October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/10/ethiopia-india-raise-prospect-space-cooperation.
- <sup>360</sup> The Economic Times, "India, Portugal Sign 11 Pacts, Agree on 4 Million Euro Fund to Boost Research," 24 June 2017, online: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politicsand-nation/india-portugal-sign-11-pacts-agree-on-4-million-euro-fund-to-boost-research/ articleshow/59303214.cms.
- <sup>361</sup> Space Daily, "Indian Space Agency, Israeli Counterpart to Formalize Strategic Collaborations," 28 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Indian\_Space\_Agency\_Israeli\_ counterpart\_to\_formalize\_strategic\_collaborations\_999.html.
- <sup>362</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Saudi Arabia and Russia Deepen Space Cooperation, Agree on Joint Space Exploration Projects," October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/10/saudiarabia-russia-deepen-space-cooperation-agree-joint-space-exploration-projects.
- <sup>363</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "UAE in Talks with Russia on Training Emirati Astronauts for International Space Station Missions," September 2017, online: https://spacewatchme. com/2017/09/uae-talks-russia-training-emirati-astronauts-international-space-station-missions.
- <sup>364</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Russia Seeks to Sign up UAE for GLONASS Services," November 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/11/russia-seeks-sign-uae-glonass-services.
- <sup>365</sup> Space Daily, "Turkey, Russia to Enhance Cooperation in the Field of Space Technologies," 10 October 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Turkey\_Russia\_to\_Enhance\_ Cooperation\_in\_the\_Field\_of\_Space\_Technologies\_999.html.
- <sup>366</sup> Gunter Krebs, "1KUNS-PF," online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/1kuns-pf.htm.
- <sup>367</sup> UN-SPIDER, "UNOOSA and Jaxa Deploy First KiboCUBE Satellite as Part of Capacity-building Initiative," 18 May 2018, online: http://www.un-spider.org/news-and-events/news/unoosa-andjaxa-deploy-first-kibocube-satellite-part-capacity-building; *The Japan Times*, "Kenya's First Satellite Released from Japan's Kibo Module at ISS," 12 May 2018, online: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/ news/2018/05/12/national/science-health/kenyas-first-satellite-released-japans-kibo-module-iss/#. W03hENJKguE.
- <sup>368</sup> UNOOSA/JAXA, "Universidad del Valle de Guatemala Team Selected for Second Round of KiboCUBE," 11 September 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/informationfor/ media/2017-unis-os-483.html.
- <sup>369</sup> BBC News, "Ghana Launches its First Satellite into Space," 7 July 2017, online: http://www. bbc.com/news/world-africa-40538471; Kendall Russell, "New Entrants to Satellite in 2017 from Africa to Asia," *Via Satellite*, 5 December 2017, online: https://www.satellitetoday.com/ innovation/2017/12/05/six-new-entrants-satellite-industry-2017.
- 370 JAXA (see note 223).
- <sup>371</sup> BIRDS-2, website, online: http://birds2.birds-project.com; JAXA, "Three CubeSats Successfully Deployed from 'Kibo'!" 26 June 2018, online: http://iss.jaxa.jp/en/kiboexp/news/1806\_ cubesats8.html.
- <sup>372</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "UAE Space Agency Signs Wide-reaching Agreement with Luxembourg," October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/10/uae-space-agency-signs-wide-reachingmou-luxembourg.
- <sup>373</sup> Space Resources.lu, "Luxembourg and Japan Agree to Cooperate on Exploration and Commercial Utilization of Space," News release, 29 November 2017, online: http://www.spaceresources. public.lu/en/actualites/2017/Luxembourg-and-Japan-Agree-to-Cooperate-on-Exploration-and-Commercial-Utilization-of-Space-Resources.html#; FCT, "Cooperation Programme in Science and Technology between Luxembourg and Portugal," 2017, online: https://www.fct.pt/apoios/ cooptrans/luxemburgo/index.phtml.en.
- <sup>374</sup> Space Resources.lu, "Luxembourg and ESA Announce Enhanced Cooperation on Space Resources," 21 June 2017, online: http://www.spaceresources.public.lu/en/actualites/2017/Luxembourg-ESA-Cooperation-signed.html.

- <sup>375</sup> Andrew Jones, "China and US Quietly Hold Third Civil Space Dialogue, Discuss Exploration Plans and Cooperation," *GB Times*, 11 December 2017, online: https://gbtimes.com/china-andus-quietly-hold-third-civil-space-dialogue-discuss-exploration-plans-and-cooperation.
- <sup>376</sup> U.S. Dept. of State, "U.S. and China Satellite Cooperation Means Better Service for Civilian GPS Users," Media note, 4 December 2017, online: https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ ps/2017/12/276218.htm.
- <sup>377</sup> 112<sup>th</sup> U.S. Congress, H.Res.616 Expressing the sense of the House of Representatives regarding United States relations with the People's Republic of China, 16 April 2012, online: https://www. congress.gov/bill/112th-congress/house-esolution/616/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22sp ace%22%2C%22china%22%5D%7D&r=1.
- <sup>378</sup> Hepeng Jia, "One Small Step in the Thawing of China-US Space Relations," *Nature Index*, 28 July 2017, online: https://www.natureindex.com/news-blog/one-small-step-in-the-thawing-of-china-us-space-relations; *Space Daily*, "Spotlight: First China-designed Experiment Flies to Space Station," 6 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Spotlight\_First\_China\_designed\_experiment\_flies\_to\_space\_station\_999.html.
- <sup>379</sup> Space Foundation, "Space Foundation Report Reveals Global Space Economy at \$329 Billion in 2016," 3 August 2017, online: https://www.spacefoundation.org/news/space-foundation-reportreveals-global-space-economy-329-billion-2016.
- <sup>380</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, *State of the Satellite Industry Report 2018*, p. 2, online: https://brycetech.com/download.php?f=downloads/SIA\_SSIR\_2018.pdf.
- <sup>381</sup> FAA, The Annual Compendium of Commercial Space Transportation: 2018, January 2017, p. 9, online: https://www.faa.gov/about/office\_org/headquarters\_offices/ast/media/2018\_AST\_Compendium.pdf.
- <sup>382</sup> Jim Yardley, "Snubbed by U.S., China Finds New Space Partners," *The New York Times*, 24 May 2007, online: www.nytimes.com/2007/05/24/world/asia/24satellite.html.
- <sup>383</sup> BBC News, "India Launches Israeli Satellite," 21 January 2008, online: http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/ hi/south\_asia/7199736.stm; BBC News, "India Commercial Rocket Takes Off," 23 April 2007, online: http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/6582773.stm; FAA Commercial Space Transportation, 2007 Year in Review, 2008, pp. 17-19.
- <sup>384</sup> Indulekha Aravind, "Dhruva's Big Leap Opens Private Sector to Space," Business Standard, 12 January 2015, online: www.business-standard.com/article/companies/dhruva-s-big-leap-opensprivate-sector-to-space-115011100794\_1.html; Malavika Murali, "Dhruva Space, German Startup Berlin Space Technologies Ink MoU on Satellites," The Economic Times, 26 January 2015, online: http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/small-biz/startups/dhruva-space-german-startup-berlin-spacetechnologies-ink-mou-on-satellites/articleshow/46015590.cms.
- <sup>385</sup> Edward Cody, "China Builds and Launches a Satellite for Nigeria," *The Washington Post*, 14 May 2007, online: www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/05/13/ AR2007051301264.html.
- <sup>386</sup> Dana Hull & Julie Johnsson, "Galactic Gold Rush: Private Spending on Space Is Headed for a New Record," Bloomberg.com, 5 February 2015, online: www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2015-02-05/galactic-gold-rush-private-spending-on-space-is-headed-for-a-new-record.
- <sup>387</sup> The Tauri Group, "Start-Up Space Report Shows More Venture Capital Invested in 2015 than in Prior 15 Years Combined," News release, February 2016, online: https://space.taurigroup.com/ news/start-up-space.html.
- <sup>388</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, Start-Up Space: Update on Investment in Commercial Space Ventures, 2018, p. iii, online: https://brycetech.com/download.php?f=downloads/Bryce\_Start\_Up\_ Space\_2018.pdf.
- <sup>389</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, p. ii (see note 388).
- <sup>390</sup> John Sunyer, "The New Market Space: Billionaire Investors Look beyond Earth," *The Financial Times*, 28 February 2014, online: www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/2/a441d9bc-9d65-11e3-a599-00144feab7de.html.
- <sup>391</sup> Mike Wall, "Launch, Land, Repeat: Reusable Rocket Technology Taking Flight," Space.com, 17 April 2015, online: www.space.com/29131-reusable-rocket-technology-spacex-ula.htm.
- <sup>392</sup> Bruce Dorminey, "Can Commercial Space Really Get Us Beyond Low-Earth Orbit?" Forbes, 26 April 2016, online: www.forbes.com/sites/brucedorminey/2016/04/27/can-commercial-spacereally-get-us-beyond-low-earth-orbit.

- <sup>393</sup> SpaceX, "CRS-7 Investigation Update," 20 July 2015, online: www.spacex.com/news/2015/07/20/ crs-7-investigation-update.
- <sup>394</sup> Chris Gebhardt & Chris Bergen, "World Launch Markets Look toward Rocket Reusability," NASA Spaceflight, 24 June 2015, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2015/06/world-launchmarkets-rocket-reusability.
- <sup>395</sup> Nadine Freischlad, "How Russia Is Aiming to Re-Enter the Space Race," Tech in Asia, 5 December 2015, online: https://www.techinasia.com/russia-newspace-next-generation-space-tech-startup.
- <sup>396</sup> Avinash Nair, "ISRO's Ability to Build Communication Satellites in Ahmedabad to Rise Five-Fold," *The Indian Express*, 4 January 2016, online: http://indianexpress.com/article/india/indianews-india/isros-ability-to-build-communication-satellites-in-abad-to-rise-five-fold.
- <sup>397</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, *State of the Satellite Industry Report 2017*, June 2017, p. 22, online: http://www.sia.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/SIA-SSIR-2017.pdf.
- <sup>398</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, *Smallsats by the Numbers 2018*, p. 4, online: https://brycetech.com/ downloads/Bryce\_Smallsats\_2018.pdf.
- <sup>399</sup> SpaceX, "Financing Round," 20 January 2015, online: www.spacex.com/news/2015/01/20/ financing-round.
- <sup>400</sup> Aaron Cunningham, "NASA Fund Researches the Potential of Blockchain Technology in Space," Coinsquare, 29 January 2018, online: https://discover.coinsquare.io/digital-currency/nasa-researchblockchain-in-space.
- <sup>401</sup> Bernard Marr, "Why Space Data Is the New Big Data," *Forbes*, 19 October 2017, online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/bernardmarr/2017/10/19/why-space-data-is-the-new-bigdata/#63843da769a1.
- <sup>402</sup> Elizabeth Howell, "Private Inflatable Room Launching to Space Station Next Year," Space.com, 6 October 2014, online: www.space.com/27356-bigelow-inflatable-room-space-station.html.
- <sup>403</sup> OECD, *Space and Innovation* (OECD Publishing, Paris: 2016), p. 22, online: http://dx.doi. org/10.1787/9789264264014-en.
- <sup>404</sup> Asterank, "Asteroid Database and Mining Ranking," online: www.asterank.com.
- <sup>405</sup> Emily Calandrelli, "The Potential \$100 trillion Market for Space Mining," TechCrunch,
  9 July 2015, online: http://social.techcrunch.com/2015/07/09/the-potential-100-trillion-market-for-space-mining.
- <sup>406</sup> Moon Express, "Moon Express Press Kit," 3 August 2016, online: http://www.moonexpress.com/ files/moon-express-press-kit.pdf.
- <sup>407</sup> Mike Wall, "Moon Express Approved for Private Lunar Landing in 2017, a Space First," Space. com, 3 August 2016, online: http://www.space.com/33632-moon-express-private-lunar-landingapproval.html.
- <sup>408</sup> Bryce Space and Technology (see note 380).
- 409 Ibid.
- <sup>410</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Gets Five New Applications for Non-geostationary Satellite Constellations," *SpaceNews*, 2 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-gets-five-new-applications-for-non-geostationary-satellite-constellations.
- <sup>411</sup> Morgan Stanley, "Space: Investing in the Final Frontier," 13 November 2017, online: https://www.morganstanley.com/ideas/investing-in-space.
- <sup>412</sup> Iridium, "Iridium Completes Sixth Successful Iridium NEXT Launch," 22 May 2018, online: http://investor.iridium.com/news-releases/news-release-details/iridium-completes-sixth-successfuliridiumr-next-launch?ReleaseID=1068187.
- <sup>413</sup> UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>414</sup> Doug Messier, "SpaceX Wants to Launch 12,000 Satellites," Parabolic Arc, 3 March 2017, online: http://www.parabolicarc.com/2017/03/03/spacex-launch-12000-satellites.
- <sup>415</sup> Advanced Television, "OneWeb Breaks Ground on 2000 Satellite Factory," 17 March 2017, online: https://advanced-television.com/2017/03/17/oneweb-breaks-ground-on-2000-satellite-factory.
- <sup>416</sup> Tereza Pultarova & Caleb Henry, "OneWeb Weighing 2000 More Satellites," *SpaceNews*, 24 February 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/oneweb-weighing-2000-more-satellites; *Aviation Week & Space Technology*, "Defense and Space Programs to Watch," 9 June 2017, online: http:// aviationweek.com/defense/defense-and-space-programs-watch#slide-9-field\_images-1639741.

- <sup>417</sup> Kendall Russell, "2018 Could Be a Revolutionary Year for Smallsats," *Via Satellite*, 10 January 2018, online: https://www.satellitetoday.com/innovation/2018/01/10/2018-revolutionary-yearsmallsats.
- <sup>418</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Approves OneWeb for US Market as it Considers Other Constellations," *SpaceNews*, 23 June 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-approves-oneweb-for-us-market-as-itconsiders-other-constellations.
- <sup>419</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Earth Observation Data and Services Market in 2026: U.S. \$8.5 Billion, with Potential to Reach U.S. \$15 Billion," October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme. com/2017/10/earth-observation-data-services-market-2026-u-s-8-5-billion-potential-reach-u-s-15-billion.
- <sup>420</sup> NASA Spaceflight, "Long March 6 Launches Jilin-1 Trio," 21 November 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/11/long-march-6-launches-jilin-1-trio.
- <sup>421</sup> Euroconsult, "Earth Observation," 2018, online: http://www.euroconsult-ec.com/earthobservation.
- <sup>422</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East (see note 419).
- 423 Ibid.
- <sup>424</sup> Euroconsult, "Satellite-Based Earth Observation," 2017, online: http://www.euroconsult-ec.com/ research/satellite-based-earth-observation-2017-brochure.pdf.
- <sup>425</sup> Tech in Asia, "How Blockchain in Space Aims to Challenge the Dominance of Google and Amazon in Internet Services," 22 November 2017, online: https://www.techinasia.com/spacechainblockstream-blockchain-to-satellite.
- <sup>426</sup> Financial Times, "A Space Revolution: Do Tiny Satellites Threaten our Privacy?" 14 February 2018, online: https://www.ft.com/content/c7e00344-111a-11e8-940e-08320fc2a277.
- <sup>427</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Burma: New Satellite Images Confirm Mass Destruction," 17 October 2017, online: https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/10/17/burma-new-satellite-images-confirm-massdestruction.
- <sup>428</sup> Dyllan Furness, "Small Satellites are Helping Sub-Saharan Farmers Increase Crop Yields," Digital Trends, 24 February 2017, online: https://www.digitaltrends.com/cool-tech/smallsat-africa-farm.
- <sup>429</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Approves OneWeb for US Market as it Considers Other Constellations," *SpaceNews*, 23 June 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-approves-oneweb-for-us-market-as-itconsiders-other-constellations.
- <sup>430</sup> Thierry Dubois, "Uncertain Price of Bandwidth Hits Satellite Market," Aerospace Daily & Defense Report, 13 September 2017, online: http://aviationweek.com/awinspace/uncertain-price-bandwidthhits-satellite-market.
- <sup>431</sup> Kendall Russell (see note 417).
- 432 Ibid.
- <sup>433</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, p. 5 (see note 398).
- <sup>434</sup> FAA, p. 36 (see note 387).
- <sup>435</sup> Jeff Foust, "New Companies Needed to Maintain Small Satellite Market Growth," *SpaceNews*, 31 January 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/new-companies-needed-to-maintain-small-satellitemarket-growth.
- <sup>436</sup> Bryce Space and Technology, p. 16 (see note 398).
- <sup>437</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 435).
- <sup>438</sup> Matteo Tugnoli, Martin Sarret & Marco Alberti, *European Access to Space: Business and Policy Perspectives on Micro Launchers*, European Space Policy Institute, p. 2, online: https://espi.or.at/ news/executive-summary-of-espi-springerbriefs-book-business-and-policy-perspectives-on-microlaunchers.
- <sup>439</sup> BBC News, "New Zealand Space Launch is First from a Private Site," 25 May 2017, online: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-39971843.
- <sup>440</sup> Space Daily, "India Developing Small Rocket to Cash in on Small Satellite Boom," 18 December 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/India\_developing\_small\_rocket\_to\_cash\_in\_on\_ small\_satellite\_boom\_999.html.
- <sup>441</sup> BBC News (see note 439); Space Daily, "\$30 Billion Market Value for Small Satellites over Coming Decade," 17 July 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/30\_Billion\_Market\_Value\_for\_ Small\_Satellites\_over\_Coming\_Decade\_999.html.
- <sup>442</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 435).

- <sup>443</sup> FAA, p. 40 (see note 387).
- <sup>444</sup> Matteo Tugnoli, Martin Sarret & Marco Alberti, p 1 (see note 438).
- <sup>445</sup> FAA, p. 2 (see note 387).
- 446 FAA, p. 3 (see note 387).
- <sup>447</sup> BBC News (see note 439).
- <sup>448</sup> Space Daily (see note 441).
- <sup>449</sup> Matteo Tugnoli, Martin Sarret & Marco Alberti, p. 1 (see note 438).
- <sup>450</sup> Ibid., p. 2.
- <sup>451</sup> ANSA, "Future Vega Launcher Models Showcased," 21 June 2017, online: http://www.ansa.it/ english/news/science\_tecnology/2017/06/21/future-vega-launcher-models-showcased\_ef2693b8-6752-4b91-bd03-c56461ccc07c.html.
- <sup>452</sup> Caleb Henry, "Avio Expanding Vega Launch Abilities, Mulls 'Light' Mini-variant," *SpaceNews*, 28 December 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/avio-expanding-vega-launch-abilities-mulls-lightmini-variant.
- <sup>453</sup> Newswire.com, "Zero 2 Infinity Successfully Launches its First Rocket from the Edge of Space," 13 March 2017, online: https://www.newswire.com/news/zero-2-infinity-successfully-launches-itsfirst-rocket-from-the-edge-19018478.
- <sup>454</sup> TMRO, "Space Toroids are Doughnuts with 01100 Orbit 10.11," 19 March 2017, online: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=teOq5yIX5vs.
- <sup>455</sup> Matteo Tugnoli, Martin Sarret & Marco Alberti, p. 2 (see note 438).
- <sup>456</sup> FAA (see note 387, no pages).
- 457 Ibid., p. 39.
- <sup>458</sup> Ibid, p. 40.
- <sup>459</sup> Ibid, p. 39.
- 460 Ibid., p. 40.
- <sup>461</sup> Graham Warwick, "Space Sector 2017 Highlights," Aviation Week & Space Technology, 20 December 2017, online: http://aviationweek.com/space/space-sector-2017-highlights#slide-0-field\_ images-1729921.
- <sup>462</sup> Aviation Week & Space Technology, "Defense and Space Programs to Watch," 9 June 2017, online: http://aviationweek.com/defense/defense-and-space-programs-watch#slide-18-field\_ images-1639741.
- <sup>463</sup> Graham Warwick (see note 461).
- <sup>464</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "SpaceX's Reusable Falcon 9: What Are the Real Cost Savings for Customers?" *SpaceNews*, 25 April 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/spacexs-reusable-falcon-9-what-are-thereal-cost-savings-for-customers.
- <sup>465</sup> Eric Berger, "The Falcon Heavy Is an Absurdly Low-cost Heavy Lift Rocket," Ars Technica, 15 February 2017, online: https://arstechnica.com/science/2018/02/three-years-of-sls-developmentcould-buy-86-falcon-heavy-launches.
- <sup>466</sup> Irene Klotz, "SpaceX in Home Stretch of Banner Year," Aviation Week & Space Technology, 4 December 2017, online: http://aviationweek.com/space/spacex-home-stretch-banner-year.
- <sup>467</sup> FAA (see note 387, no pages); *GB Times*, "Private Chinese Space Launch Company Landspace Targets 2020 Debut of Methane-liquid Oxygen Rocket," 26 April 2018, online: https://gbtimes. com/private-chinese-space-launch-company-landspace-targets-2020-debut-of-methane-liquidoxygen-rocket.
- <sup>468</sup> FAA, p. 37 (see note 387).
- <sup>469</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Private Companies are Launching a Space Race Here's What to Expect," October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/10/private-companies-launchingspace-race-heres-expect.
- <sup>470</sup> Sean O'Kane, "Here's What's Next for SpaceX after Falcon Heavy's First Flight," The Verge, 7 February 2018, online: https://www.theverge.com/2018/2/7/16983040/spacex-falcon-heavyrocket-launch-schedule-spaceflight.
- <sup>471</sup> Glenda Kwek, "SpaceX's Musk Unveils Plan to Reach Mars by 2022," *Mars Daily*, 29 September 2017, online: http://www.marsdaily.com/reports/SpaceXs\_Musk\_unveils\_plan\_to\_reach\_Mars\_ by\_2022\_999.html.

- <sup>472</sup> Jen Deglmann, "What We Learned About Virgin Galactic's Commercial Space Program," MRO-Network.com, 28 April 2017, online: http://www.mro-network.com/emerging-technology/whatwe-learned-about-virgin-galactics-commercial-space-program; SpaceWatch Middle East (see note 469); Emily Canal, "Richard Brandon Gets Back in the Space Race," Inc., 6 July2017, online: https://www.inc.com/emily-canal/richard-branson-virgin-galactic-test-flight.html.
- <sup>473</sup> Moon Daily "Russia, US Ready to Give You a Lift to Moon Orbit, ISS" 27 April 2017, online: http://www.moondaily.com/reports/Russia\_US\_Ready\_to\_Give\_You\_a\_Lift\_to\_Moon\_Orbit\_ ISS\_999.html.
- <sup>474</sup> FAA, p. 42 (see note 387).
- 475 Ibid., p. 41.
- <sup>476</sup> Kenneth Chang, "SpaceX Plans to Send 2 Tourists around Moon in 2018," *The New York Times*, 27 February 2017, online: https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/27/science/spacex-moon-tourists. html.
- 477 Peter Diamandis & Marcus Shingles, "An Important Update from Google Lunar Xprize," Google Lunar Xprize, 23 January 2018, online: https://lunar.xprize.org/news/blog/important-updategoogle-lunar-xprize.
- <sup>478</sup> Jean-Louis Santini, "Florida Startup Boldly Sets Sights on Moon," *Moon Daily*, 30 July 2017, online: http://www.moondaily.com/reports/Florida\_startup\_boldly\_sets\_sights\_on\_moon\_999. html; Curt Godwin, "Moon Express Announces Trio of Expeditions to the Moon," Spaceflight Insider, 14 July 2017, online: http://www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/moon-express/ moon-express-announces-trio-expeditions-moon.
- <sup>479</sup> NASA "3D Printing in Zero-G Technology Demonstration," 12 June 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/station/research/experiments/1115.html.
- <sup>480</sup> Andrew Stapleton, "Meet the First-Ever 3D Printer that Can Do Construction in the Vacuum of Space," Science Alert, 19 August 19, online: https://www.sciencealert.com/3d-print-space-craftmissions-made-in-space.
- <sup>481</sup> Spaceflight Insider, "Made in Space: 3-D Printing to Revolutionize Space Construction," 5 July 2017, online: http://www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/nasa/made-in-space-3-d-printing-revolutionize-space-construction; Julia, "European Space Agency Begins Testing 3D Printed PEEK CubeSats," 3drs.org, 23 March 2017, online: http://www.3ders.org/articles/20170523-european-space-agency-begins-testing-3d-printed-peek-cubesats.html.
- <sup>482</sup> Debra Werner, "3D Printing Saving Satellite Builders Time and Money," *SpaceNews*, 16 March 2017, online: https://www.space.com/35990-3d-printing-saves-satellite-builders-time-money.html.
- <sup>483</sup> Jeff Foust, "Small Rockets, New and Renewed," *The Space Review*, 21 August 2017, online: http://www.thespacereview.com/article/3311/1.
- <sup>484</sup> Tom James, "The Middle East and the New Space Resource Economy," SpaceWatch Middle East, July 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/07/swmethemes-middle-east-new-spaceresource-economy.
- <sup>485</sup> NASA, "Stepping Stones: Economic Analysis of Space Transportation Supplied from NEO Resources," SpaceRef Business, 14 December 2017, online: http://spaceref.biz/commercialspace/report-stepping-stones-economic-analysis-of-space-transportation-supplied-fromneo-resources.html?utm\_source=SpaceQ&utm\_campaign=9c8a562381-SpaceQ\_Shorts\_ Cuts\_12\_15\_2017&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_eadaa64327-9c8a562381-17303927.

- <sup>487</sup> Alan Boyle, "Planetary Resources' Arkyd-6 Prototype Imaging Satellite Has Left the Building," 13 November 2017, GeekWire, online: https://www.geekwire.com/2017/planetary-resources-arkyd-6-prototype-imaging-satellite-left-building.
- <sup>488</sup> Tom James (see note 484).
- <sup>489</sup> Satellite Evolution Group, "In-orbit Servicing Market Opportunity Exceeds \$3 billion," 30 January 2018, online: https://www.satellite-evolution.com/single-post/2018/01/30/In-orbit-servicingmarket-opportunity-exceeds-3-billion.
- <sup>490</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 435).
- <sup>491</sup> Sandra Erwin, "On-orbit Satellite Servicing: The Next Big Thing in Space?" SpaceNews, 17 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/on-orbit-satellite-servicing-the-next-bigthing-in-space.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>486</sup> Tom James (see note 484).

- <sup>492</sup> Space Daily, "SES and MDA Announce First Satellite Life Extension Agreement," 29 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/SES\_and\_MDA\_Announce\_First\_Satellite\_Life\_ Extension\_Agreement\_999.html.
- <sup>493</sup> Caleb Henry, "FCC Begins Approval of Orbital ATK Satellite-servicing Mission for Intelsat-901," *SpaceNews*, 12 December 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/fcc-begins-approval-of-orbital-atksatellite-servicing-mission-for-intelsat-901.
- <sup>494</sup> Sandra Erwin (see note 491).
- <sup>495</sup> CBC News, "U.S. Space-Mining Law Seen Leading to Possible Treaty Violations," 26 November 2016, online: www.cbc.ca/news/technology/space-mining-us-treaty-1.3339104; 114<sup>th</sup> U.S. Congress, U.S. Commercial Space Launch Competitiveness Act, Public Law 114-90-Nov. 25, 2015, sec. 102-103, online: https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ90/PLAW-114publ90.pdf.
- <sup>496</sup> Luxembourg Ministry of the Economy, "Spaceresources.lu," online: http://www.spaceresources. public.lu/en/index.html.
- <sup>497</sup> Vandenberg Air Force Base, "Evolved Expendable Launch Vehicle (EELV)," Fact sheet, 29 March 2013, online: www.vandenberg.af.mil/library/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=5207.
- <sup>498</sup> Aaron Mehta, "USAF Certifies SpaceX for Military Launches," *Defense News*, 26 May 2015, online: www.defensenews.com/story/defense/air-space/space/2015/05/26/usaf-certifies-spacex-for-spacelaunch/27986937.
- <sup>499</sup> NASA, "Commercial Resupply Services Overview," 29 July 2016, online: https://www.nasa.gov/ mission\_pages/station/structure/launch/overview.html.
- <sup>500</sup> NASA, "Commercial Crew Transportation," FS-2017-02-198-KSC, 2017, online: https://www. nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/fs-2017-02-198-ksc\_ccp\_olia\_fact\_sheet\_web.pdf.
- <sup>501</sup> Cristina T. Chaplain (see note 179).
- <sup>502</sup> NASA, "NASA Announces New Partnerships with U.S. Industry for Deep-Space Capabilities," Press release 15-054, 30 March 2015, online: www.nasa.gov/press/2015/march/nasa-announcesnew-partnerships-with-us-industry-for-key-deep-space-capabilities; NASA, "Next Space Technologies for Exploration Partnerships (NextStep)," 20 April 2016, online: www.nasa.gov/ nextstep.
- <sup>503</sup> Rhodi Lee, "NASA Wants to Turn over International Space Station to a Private Company," *Tech Times*, 22 August 2016, online: http://www.techtimes.com/articles/174536/20160822/nasa-wants-to-turn-over-international-space-station-to-a-private-company.htm; Tom Kalil & Dava Newman, "Building a Commercial Market in Low Earth Orbit," NASA, 11 July 2016, online: https://blogs. nasa.gov/newman/2016/07/11/building-a-commercial-market-in-low-earth-orbit.
- <sup>504</sup> Arianespace, "Arianespace at a Glance," 31 March 2015, online: www.arianespace.com/about-us/ service-solutions.asp.
- <sup>505</sup> ESA, "Europe's Launchers," 9 June 2015, online: www.esa.int/Our\_Activities/Launchers/Launch\_ vehicles/Europe\_s\_launchers.
- <sup>506</sup> Directorate-General for External Policies, European Parliament, Space, Sovereignty and European Security Building European Capabilities in an Advanced Institutional Framework, January 2014, online: www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/etudes/join/2014/433750/EXPO-SEDE\_ ET(2014)433750\_EN.pdf.
- <sup>507</sup> U.S. DoD & Office of the Director of National Intelligence, *National Security Space Strategy*, Unclassified Summary, January 2011, online: www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/space/nat\_secur\_ space\_strat\_sum\_jan2011.pdf.
- <sup>508</sup> Kevin McCaney, "Air Force Takes \$495M Step toward Hosted Payloads for Satellites," Defense Systems, 28 July 2014, online: http://defensesystems.com/articles/2014/07/28/af-hops-hostedpayloads-satellite-contract.aspx.
- <sup>509</sup> Caleb Henry, "Intelsat General and Braxton Technologies to Study Commercializing US Air Force Satellite Control Network," Satellite Today, 22 October 2014, online: www.satellitetoday.com/ regional/2014/10/22/intelsat-general-and-braxton-technologies-to-study-commercializing-us-airforce-satellite-control-network.
- <sup>510</sup> Mike Gruss, "U.S. Air Force Awards Contracts to Study Outsourcing of Satellite Operations," *SpaceNews*, 24 September 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/41970us-air-force-awards-contractsto-study-outsourcing-of-satellite.
- <sup>511</sup> Mike Gruss, "Pentagon Report Says Commercial Bandwidth is Four Times More Expensive than WGS," *SpaceNews*, 21 October 2014, online: http://spacenews.com/42261pentagon-report-sayscommercial-bandwidth-is-four-times-more-expensive.

- <sup>512</sup> U.S. National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency, *Commercial Geoint Strategy*, October 2015; U.S. National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency, "New Commercial GEOINT Strategy Emphasizes Greater Persistence, Advanced Analytics," Media release, 26 October 2015, online: https://www.nga.mil/MediaRoom/PressReleases/Pages/New-commercial-GEOINT-strategy-emphasizes-greater-persistence,-advanced-analytics.aspx.
- <sup>513</sup> U.S. Dept. of Commerce & NOAA, NOAA Commercial Space Policy, January 2016, online: www.noaanews.noaa.gov/stories2016/images/NOAA%20Commercial%20Space%20Policy.pdf.
- <sup>514</sup> European Commission, Space Strategy for Europe, 26 October 2016, online: https://ec.europa.eu/ docsroom/documents/19442; David Lumb, "EU and ESA Sign Deal to Keep ahead of Global Space Competition," Engadget, 27 October 2016, online: https://www.engadget.com/2016/10/27/euand-esa-sign-deal-to-keep-ahead-of-global-competition.
- <sup>515</sup> East Asia Center, University of Washington, "Made in China 2.0: State-led Commercialization of China's Space Industry," 7 April 2016, online: https://jsis.washington.edu/eacenter/2016/04/07/ made-china-2-0-state-led-commercialization-chinas-space-industry.
- <sup>516</sup> Aaron Mehta, "Commercial Space Eyes Greater Share," *Defense News*, 13 April 2015, online: www.defensenews.com/story/defense/air-space/space/2015/04/13/commercial-space-greatershare/25356941.
- <sup>517</sup> Yoel Minkoff, "Boeing, Lockheed, Bezos to Develop New Rocket Engine," Seeking Alpha, 16 September 2014, online: http://seekingalpha.com/news/1984465-boeing-lockheed-bezos-todevelop-new-rocket-engine.
- <sup>518</sup> Aerojet Rocketdyne Holdings, Inc., "Aerojet Rocketdyne, ULA Announce Public-Private Partnership with USAF to Develop RD-180 Replacement Engine," Press release, 29 February 2016, online: http://ir.aerojetrocketdyne.com/releasedetail.cfm?ReleaseID=957950.
- <sup>519</sup> U.S. Dept. of Commerce, "U.S. Space Industry 'Deep Dive' Assessment: Impact of U.S. Export Controls on the Space Industrial Base," Bureau of Industry and Security, February 2014, online: www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/forms-documents/doc\_view/898-space-export-control-report.
- <sup>520</sup> Office of Space Commercialization, "Revised Satellite Export Control Rules Published," 13 May 2014, online: www.space.commerce.gov/revised-satellite-export-control-rules-published; U.S. Dept. of State, "Amendment to the International Traffic in Arms Regulations: Revision of U.S. Munitions List Category XV," 13 May 2014, online: https://www.federalregister.gov/ articles/2014/05/13/2014-10806/amendment-to-the-international-traffic-in-arms-regulationsrevision-of-us-munitions-list-category-xv; Industry and Security Bureau, U.S. Dept. of Commerce, "Revisions to the Export Administration Regulations (EAR): Control of Spacecraft Systems and Related Items the President Determines No Longer Warrant Control Under the United States Munitions List (USML)," 13 May 2014, online: https://www.federalregister.gov/ articles/2014/05/13/2014-10807/revisions-to-the-export-administration-regulations-ear-controlof-spacecraft-systems-and-related.
- <sup>521</sup> Office of Space Commerce, "New Rules Refine Satellite Export Controls," 10 January 2017, online: http://www.space.commerce.gov/new-rules-refine-satellite-export-controls; U.S. Dept. of State, "Directorate of Defense Trade Controls," online: https://www.pmddtc.state.gov/ FR/2017/82FR2889.pdf; Jeff Foust, "Federal Government Tweaks Space Export Control Rules," *SpaceNews*, 12 January 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/federal-government-tweaks-spaceexport-control-rules.
- <sup>522</sup> Jeff Foust, "Pentagon List Could Clear the Way for Licensing of Advanced Commercial Imaging Systems," *SpaceNews*, 29 August 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/pentagon-list-could-clear-theway-for-licensing-of-advanced-commercial-imaging-systems.
- <sup>523</sup> Jeff Foust, "NGA Director Supports Commercial Remote Sensing Regulatory Reform," *SpaceNews*, 8 August 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/nga-director-supports-commercial-remote-sensingregulatory-reform.
- <sup>524</sup> Ankit Panda, "US Implementation of 'Major Defense Partner' Perks for India Underway," *The Diplomat*, 11 April 2017, online: https://thediplomat.com/2017/04/us-implementation-of-major-defense-partner-perks-for-india-underway.
- <sup>525</sup> Ropes & Gray, "U.S. Department of Commerce Establishes Favorable Export Control Policies for India," 23 February 2017, online: https://www.ropesgray.com/en/newsroom/alerts/2017/02/US-Department-of-Commerce-Establishes-Favorable-Export-Control-Policies-for-India.
- <sup>526</sup> ClearIAS, "Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR) and India," online: https://www.clearias.com/mtcr.

- <sup>527</sup> Surendra Singh, "Indian Rocket that US Once 'Grounded' Will Put Isro-Nasa Satellite in Space," *The Times of India*, 22 May 2017, online: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/indian-rocketus-once-grounded-will-put-isro-nasa-satellite-in-space/articleshow/58780738.cms.
- <sup>528</sup> Caleb Henry, "DARPA Trying to Launch Smallsat Experiment on an Indian Rocket," *SpaceNews*, 3 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/darpa-trying-to-launch-smallsat-experiment-on-an-indianrocket.
- <sup>529</sup> Mahima A. Jain, "Disrupting Space: How Far Ahead is India in the \$323-billion Space Economy," *The Hindu*, 20 February 2017, online: http://www.thehindu.com/sci-tech/science/How-far-aheadis-India-in-the-323-billion-space-economy/article17311394.ece.
- <sup>530</sup> Agreement between the Government of New Zealand and the Government of the United States of America on Technology Safeguards Associated with United States Participation in Space Launches from New Zealand, signed 16 June 2016 (entered into force 12 December 2016), art 3 s2(e).
- <sup>531</sup> Ibid., art 3 s2(b).
- <sup>532</sup> New Zealand, Outer Space and High-Altitude Activities Act 2017, ss17(1)(c), (3).
- <sup>533</sup> Todd Harrison et al., *Beyond the RD-180*, Center for Strategic & International Studies, March 2017, online: https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/170321\_Harrison\_ BeyondRD180\_Web.pdf?xCcqM08DBsqdKdJOdUs3d7IBJnoTL8LP.
- <sup>534</sup> Andy Pasztor, "Pentagon Faces Delays in Shift away from Russian Rocket Engines," *The Wall Street Journal*, 4 September 2017, online: https://www.wsj.com/articles/pentagon-faces-delays-in-shift-away-from-russian-rocket-engines-1504526402.
- <sup>535</sup> Loren Grush, "Jeff Bezos Shows Off Blue Origin's New Rocket Engine, Fully Assembled for the First Time," The Verge, 6 March 2017, online: https://www.theverge.com/2017/3/6/14827530/ jeff-bezos-blue-origin-rocket-engine-be-4-new-glenn; Jeff Foust, "BE-4 Engine Tests Continue as ULA Waits to Make Vulcan Engine Decision," *SpaceNews*, 3 March 2018, online: http://spacenews. com/be-4-engine-tests-continue-as-ula-waits-to-make-vulcan-engine-decision.
- <sup>536</sup> Radio Free Europe, "Amazon Founder Bezos Aims to Replace Russian Engines in U.S. Launches," 27 June 2017, online: https://www.rferl.org/a/amazon-founder-bezos-aims-replace-russian-rocketengines-for-us-space-launches/28580891.html.
- <sup>537</sup> Jeff Foust(see note 535).
- <sup>538</sup> Mike Fabey, "Minotaur 4's Canceled Commercial Cubesat Rideshares Could Spark Policy Changes," *SpaceNews*, 19 September 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/minotaur-4s-canceledcommercial-cubesat-rideshares-could-spark-policy-changes.
- <sup>539</sup> Mike Wall, "Converted Missile Launches Military Satellite to Track Spacecraft and Debris," Space. com, 26 August 2017, online: https://www.space.com/37959-air-force-launches-ors-5-satellite.html.
- <sup>540</sup> Mike Fabey (see note 538).
- <sup>541</sup> The State Council, The People's Republic of China, "State Administration for Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense," 6 October 2014, online: http://english.gov.cn/state\_ council/2014/10/06/content\_281474992893468.htm.
- <sup>542</sup> Information provided at the Space Security Working Group meeting in Montreal, 19-20 May 2018.
- <sup>543</sup> Sandra Erwin, "In Space and Cyber, China is Closing in on the United States," *SpaceNews*, 10 January 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/in-space-and-cyber-china-is-closing-in-on-theunited-states.
- <sup>544</sup> Andrew Jones, "Landscape of China to Launch First Rocket in Q4 2018," *SpaceNews*, 2 August 2018, online: https://spacenews.com/landspace-of-china-to-launch-first-rocket-in-q4-2018.
- <sup>545</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "New Chinese Commercial-launch Company Advertises High Launch Rate, Low Price," *SpaceNews*, 29 November 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/new-chinesecommercial-launch-company-advertises-high-launch-rate-low-price.
- <sup>546</sup> Xinhua, "Private Chinese Firm Inks Int'l Contract for Commercial Rocket Launch," 15 January 2017, online: http://en.people.cn/n3/2017/0115/c90000-9167060.html.
- <sup>547</sup> The Moscow Times, "Russian Venture Firms Launch \$60 Million Space Tech Investment Fund," 12 May 2015, online: https://themoscowtimes.com/articles/russian-venture-firms-launch-60million-space-tech-investment-fund-46495.
- 548 Skolkovo, "What is Skolkovo?" 2018, online: http://sk.ru/foundation/about.
- <sup>549</sup> Shura Collinson, "Skolkovo Joins Forces with Russian Space Systems," Skolkovo, 19 July 2017, online: https://sk.ru/news/b/news/archive/2017/07/19/skolkovo-joins-forces-with-russian-spacesystems.aspx.

- <sup>550</sup> Shura Collinson, "Sputnix, Far Eastern University Join Forces to Promote Space Entrepreneurship," Skolkovo, 27 October 2017, online: https://sk.ru/news/b/news/archive/2017/10/27/sputnix-fareastern-university-join-forces-to-promote-space-entrepreneurship.aspx.
- <sup>551</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russia Launches New Weather Watcher," RussianSpaceWeb, 27 November 2017, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/meteor\_m2.html.
- <sup>552</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Launch Success Russia's Soyuz Delivers 73 Satellites in Complex Multi-orbit Mission," 14 July 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/soyuz-kanopus-v-ik/soyuz-launches-on-73-satellite-cluster-mission.
- <sup>553</sup> Sputnik International, "ISRO Makes More Space for Private Sector Participation in Satellite Making," 6 March 2017, online: https://sputniknews.com/asia/201703061051309830-isro-sectorprivate-satellite.
- <sup>554</sup> Anusuya Datta, "ISRO Space Activities Bill Seeks to Open Up Space Sector in India," Geospatial World, 22 November 2017, online: https://www.geospatialworld.net/blogs/isro-space-activitiesbill-draft.
- <sup>555</sup> Narayan Prasad, "Why You Should Care about India's New Private Sector Space Activities Bill," The Wire, 29 November 2017, online: https://thewire.in/law/care-indias-new-private-sector-spaceactivities-bill.
- <sup>556</sup> Anusuya Datta, "ISRO to Double Number of Launches in Next Two Years," Geospatial World, 21 November 2017, online: https://www.geospatialworld.net/blogs/isro-to-double-number-oflaunches-in-next-two-years.
- <sup>557</sup> T.E. Narasimhan, "ISRO Aims to Make India a Global Hub for Satellite Building," *Business Standard*, 21 November 2017, online: http://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/ isro-aims-to-make-india-a-global-hub-for-satellite-building-117112100043\_1.html.
- <sup>558</sup> UK Space Agency, "Bids for Government Funding Prove Strong Interest in LaunchUK," Gov. uk, 18 August 2017, online: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/bids-for-government-fundingprove-strong-interest-in-launchuk.
- <sup>559</sup> Dept. for Transport, UK Space Agency & Dept. for Business, Energy & International Strategy, "Introduction of Space Industry Bill Shows UK's Commitment to Commercial Spaceflight," 28 June 2017, online: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/introduction-of-space-industry-billshows-uks-commitment-to-commercial-spaceflight; UK House of Commons Library, *The Space Industry Bill 2017-2019*, Briefing paper, No. CBP 8197, 2 February 2018, online: researchbriefings. files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-8197/CBP-8197.pdf.
- <sup>560</sup> Tom Austin-Morgan, "Space Industry Bill Set to Unlock Exciting Space Era for UK," Eureka! 16 March 2018, online: http://www.eurekamagazine.co.uk/design-engineering-news/space-industrybill-to-boost-uk-space-business/171519.
- <sup>561</sup> Dept. for Transport, UK Space Agency & Chris Grayling MP, "Commercial Spaceflight," Gov.uk, 9 February 2017, online: https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/commercial-spaceflight.
- <sup>562</sup> Kat Hall, "Viasat Hops into Bed with European Space Agency in €68m Deal," *The Register*, 6 November 2017, online: https://www.theregister.co.uk/2017/11/06/viasat\_teams\_up\_with\_ european\_space\_agency\_in\_68m\_partnership.
- <sup>563</sup> David Schrieberg, "Luxembourg's Bet on Space Industry Shows Early Signs of Success," *Forbes*, 19 November 2017, online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidschrieberg1/2017/11/19/ luxembourgs-bet-on-space-industry-shows-early-signs-of-success/#7af624df6114.
- <sup>564</sup> ESA, "Business Opportunities," online: http://m.esa.int/About\_Us/Business\_with\_ESA/Business\_ Opportunities/Partners\_for\_Space\_Exploration.
- <sup>565</sup> ESA, "ESA Grand Challenge: A Space 4.0 Initiative," online: https://m.esa.int/About\_Us/Business\_ with\_ESA/Global\_Space\_Economic\_Forum/ESA\_Grand\_Challenge\_a\_Space\_4.0\_initiative.
- <sup>566</sup> Sierra Nevada Corp., "Dream Chaser" Spacecraft Passes Major Milestone," News release, 25 May 2017, online: https://www.sncorp.com/press-releases/snc-dc-crs2-milestone-3.
- <sup>567</sup> Sierra Nevada Corp., "Sierra Nevada Corporation's *Dream Chaser*\* Spacecraft Hs Successful Free Flight Test," News release, 13 November 2017, online: https://www.sncorp.com/press-releases/sncdream-chaser-free-flight-test-2017.
- <sup>568</sup> Sierra Nevada Corp. (see note 566).
- <sup>569</sup> Anna Heiney, "Commercial Crew Program 2017 Year in Review," NASA, 3 January 2018, online: https://blogs.nasa.gov/commercialcrew/2018/01/03/commercial-crew-program-2017-yearin-review.

- <sup>570</sup> Jeff Foust, "SpaceX Delays Commercial Crew Test Flights to Latter Half of 2018," *SpaceNews*, 11 January 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/spacex-delays-commercial-crew-test-flights-to-latterhalf-of-2018.
- <sup>571</sup> Alex Sanz, "Private Companies Drive 'New Space Race' at NASA Center," *Defense News*, 30 August 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/space/2017/08/30/private-companies-drive-new-space-race-at-nasa-center.
- <sup>572</sup> NanoRacks, "NanoRacks Airlock Module: Bishop," 2018, online: http://nanoracks.com/products/ airlock.
- <sup>573</sup> Gina Anderson, "NASA Establishes New Public-Private Parnterships to Advance U.S. Commercial Space Capabilities," News release, NASA, 22 February 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/pressrelease/nasa-establishes-new-public-private-partnerships-to-advance-us-commercial-space.
- 574 115th U.S. Congress (see note 326).
- <sup>575</sup> SSL, "Restore-L On-orbit Servicing Mission Enabled by SSL-built Spacecraft Passes Critical NASA Design Review," 20 December 2017, online: https://www.sslmda.com/html/pressreleases/2017-12-20-Restore-L-On-Orbit-Servicing-Mission-Enabled-by-SSL-Built-Spacecraft-Passes-Critical-NASA-Design-Review.php.
- <sup>576</sup> Space Daily, "China to Provide More Opportunities to Private Companies for Space Exploration," 9 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China\_to\_provide\_more\_opportunities\_ to\_private\_companies\_for\_space\_exploration\_999.html.
- <sup>577</sup> Jeff Foust, "New Law and Space Agency to Support Luxembourg's Space Resources Ambitions," *SpaceNews*, 6 June 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/new-law-and-space-agency-to-supportluxembourgs-space-resources-ambitions.
- <sup>578</sup> Jeff Foust, "Luxembourg to Invest in Spire," SpaceNews, 15 November 2017, http://spacenews.com/ luxembourg-to-invest-in-spire.
- <sup>579</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 577).
- <sup>580</sup> Thomas Heath, "Space-mining May Be a Decade Away as Oil-rich Middle East Countries Look to Diversify," *The Washington Post*, 29 April 2017, online: http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ nationworld/science/ct-space-mining-20170428-story.html.
- <sup>581</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Space Mining an Opportunity for Middle East Oil Powers Analyst," April 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/04/space-mining-opportunity-middle-east-oilpowers-analyst.
- <sup>582</sup> Adam Schreck & Business Writer, "Abu Dhabi Partners with Virgin Galactic Spaceship Firm," ABC News, n.d., online: https://abcnews.go.com/Business/story?id=8191703&page=1.
- <sup>583</sup> Samantha Masunaga, "Saudi Arabia to Invest \$1 Billion in Virgin Galactic," *Gulf News*, 27 October 2017, online: https://gulfnews.com/business/aviation/saudi-arabia-to-invest-1-billion-in-virgingalactic-1.2114172.
- <sup>584</sup> Sandra Erwin, "An 'Enormous' Supply of Bandwidth Available for Defense, Military," *SpaceNews*, 8 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/an-enormous-supply-of-bandwidth-available-fordefense-military.
- <sup>585</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Pentagon Studying How Best to Acquire Satellite Communications," *National Defense*, 23 March 2017, online: http://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2017/3/23/ pentagon-studying-how-best-to-acquire-satellite-communications.
- <sup>586</sup> Anne Wainscott-Sargent, "US MilSatCom Strategy Under the New Administration," *Via Satellite*, September/October 2017, online: http://interactive.satellitetoday.com/via/september-october-2017/ us-milsatcom-strategy-under-the-new-administration.
- <sup>587</sup> U.S. DoD Defense Science Board, *Task Force on Military Satellite Communication and Tactical Networking: Executive Summary*, March 2017, p. 3, online: https://www.acq.osd.mil/dsb/reports/2010s/DSB-MilSatCom-FINALExecutiveSummary\_UNCLASSIFIED.pdf.
- <sup>588</sup> Airbus, "Airbus Further Extends Channel Partner Programme for Military Satellite Communications in Asia," 24 May 2017, online: http://www.airbus.com/newsroom/pressreleases/en/2017/05/airbus-further-extends-channel-partner-programme-for-military-satellitecommunications-in-asia.html.
- <sup>589</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East (see note 419).
- <sup>590</sup> Ma Si & Liu Mingtai, "Jilin Group Sets Goal of Putting 60 Satellites in Orbit by 2020," *China Daily*, 28 March 2017, online: http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-03/28/ content\_28700107.htm.

- <sup>591</sup> Greg Price, "Air Force Exploring Private Defence of Space Systems form Cyberattacks," *Newsweek*, 14 March 2017, online: http://www.newsweek.com/air-force-cyberattack-satellites-military-russiachina-584259.
- <sup>592</sup> FedBizOpps.gov, "50th Space Wing (50 SW) Cybersecurity and Defensive Cyberspace Operations (DCO) for 50 SW Space Mission Systems," 8 May 2017, online: https://www.fbo.gov/index?s=opp ortunity&mode=form&id=6e8df0325a42adba25a536e54df2b77d&tab=core&\_cview=0.
- 593 UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>594</sup> Amy Butler, "An Exclusive Look at SBIRS and its Capabilities," Aviation Week & Space Technology, 16 October 2015, online: http://aviationweek.com/Sbirs.
- <sup>595</sup> Sandra Erwin, "The End of SBIRS: Air Force Says it's Time to Move on," *SpaceNews*, 19 February 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/the-end-of-sbirs-air-force-says-its-time-to-move-on.
- <sup>596</sup> Marcia Smith, "SASC Worries about GPS III, DOD Weather Satellites, Space Security," SpacePolicyOnline.com, 11 May 2015, online: www.spacepolicyonline.com/news/sasc-worries-about-gps-iii-dod-weather-satellites-space-security.
- <sup>597</sup> John E. Hyten, Space Mission Force: Developing Space Warfighters for Tomorrow, White paper, 29 June 2016, online: http://www.afspc.af.mil/Portals/3/documents/White%20Paper%20-%20 Space%20Mission%20Force/AFSPC%20SMF%20White%20Paper%20-%20FINAL%20-%20 AFSPC%20CC%20Approved%20on%20June%2029.pdf?ver=2016-07-19-095254-887.
- <sup>598</sup> Colin Clark, "Space Command Readies for War with 'Space Enterprise Vision," Breaking Defense, 20 June 2016, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2016/06/space-command-readies-for-war-withspace-enterprise-vision.
- <sup>599</sup> Patrick Tucker, "USAF Stands Up Space Mission Force to Counter Russia, China," Defense One, 1 February 2016, online: http://www.defenseone.com/technology/2016/02/usaf-stands-spacemission-force-counter-russia-china/125568.
- 600 114th U.S. Congress, H.R. 1735 (114th) National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2016, 9 October 2015, section 1685, online: https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/114/hr1735/text.
- <sup>601</sup> Laura Grego, "Space-based Missile Defense. Again?" UCS, 1 October 2015, online: http:// allthingsnuclear.org/lgrego/space-based-missile-defense-again.
- <sup>602</sup> NATO, Weapons in Space and Global Security, Report of the NATO Parliamentary Assembly Sub-Committee on the Proliferation of Military Technology, 156 STCMT 03 E, 2003, p. 5.
- <sup>603</sup> Anatoly Zak, "GLONASS Network," RussianSpaceWeb, 2012, online: www.russianspaceweb. com/uragan.html#46.
- <sup>604</sup> Interfax, "No More Reductions of Russian Satellite Fleet Planned," 14 July 2004.
- <sup>605</sup> RIA Novosti, "Russia's Space Defenses Stage a Revival," 4 October 2006, online: http://en.rian.ru/ analysis/20061004/54509604-print.html.
- <sup>606</sup> OECD, *The Space Economy at a Glance 2014*, October 2014, p. 52, online: http://www.oecdilibrary.org/docserver/download/9214061e.pdf?expires=1500479898&id=id&accname= guest&checksum=0AD2338D11184298671EEB78405F5818.
- 607 UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>608</sup> President of Russia, "Meeting on Russia's Armed Forces Actions in Syria," 17 November 2015, online: http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50714; Spaceflight101.com, "Russia Reinforces Satellite Support of Military Activities in Syria," 20 November 2015, online: http://spaceflight101. com/russia-reinforces-satellite-support-of-military-activities-in-syria.
- <sup>609</sup> The State Council Information Office (PRC), *China's Military Strategy, China Daily*, 26 May 2015, online: www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2015-05/26/content\_20820628.htm.
- <sup>610</sup> Dean Cheng, Cyber Dragon: Inside China's Information Warfare and Cyber Operations (Santa Barbara, CA: Praeger, 2017), p. 194.
- <sup>611</sup> John Pike, "The Military Uses of Outer Space," *SIPRI Yearbook 2002* (Oxford: Oxford University Press), pp. 635-636; Center for Nonproliferation Studies, "China Profile," 2010, online: www.nti. org/e\_research/profiles/China/index.html.
- <sup>612</sup> Geoffrey Forden, "Strategic Uses for China's BeiDou Satellite System," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 16 September 2003; Geoffrey Forden, "The Military Capabilities and Implications of China's Indigenous Satellite-Based Navigation System," 12 *Science and Global Security*, 2004, p. 232.
- 613 UCS (see note 158).

- <sup>614</sup> ISRO, "A Step towards Initial Satellite based Navigation Services in India: GAGAN & IRNSS," 2017, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/applications/step-towards-initial-satellite-based-navigationservices-india-gagan-irnss.
- <sup>615</sup> ISRO, "GSAT 6," 2016, online: www.isro.gov.in/Spacecraft/gsat-6; Ajey Lele, "GSAT-6: India's Second Military Satellite Launched," Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, 31 August 2015, online: www.idsa.in/idsacomments/GSAT6IndiasSecondMilitarySatelliteLaunched\_alele\_310815; Indo-Asian News Service, "ISRO's Gagan Satellite-Based Navigation System Launched," NDTV Gadgets360.com, 13 July 2015, online: http://gadgets.ndtv.com/internet/news/isros-gagan-satellitebased-navigation-system-launched-714810.
- <sup>616</sup> Rajat Pandit, "India May Get Three Unified Commands for Special Operations, Battles in Space, on Web," *The Times of India*, 17 October 2015, online: http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/ india/India-may-get-three-unified-commands-for-special-operations-battles-in-space-on-web/ articleshow/49399708.cms; New Space India, "Defence Space Agency," 18 November 2015, online: http://www.newspaceindia.com/defence-space-agency; Nc Bipindra, "Space the Final Frontier for India Military Modernization Push," 6 October 2016, online: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2016-10-06/space-the-final-frontier-for-india-military-modernization-push; Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan & Narayan Prasad Nagendra, "Creation of a Defence Space Agency: A New Chapter in Exploring India's Space Security," Observer Research Foundation, 23 February 2017, online: http://www.orfonline.org/expert-speaks/creation-of-a-defence-space-agency-a-new-chapter-inexploring-indias-space-security.
- <sup>617</sup> Paul Kallender-Umezu, "Japan Begins National Security Space Buildup," *Defense News*, 12 April 2015, online: www.defensenews.com/story/defense/air-space/space/2015/04/12/japan-nationalsecurity-space-buildup/25412641.
- <sup>618</sup> *The Japan Times*, "Abe Approves New Space Policy with Profit, Security in Mind," 9 January 2015, online: www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2015/01/09/national/new-space-policy-focuses-security-science.
- <sup>619</sup> Paul Kallender-Umezu, "Japan Boosts Space Spending in Support of Security Focus," *SpaceNews*, 2 February 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/japan-boosts-space-spending-in-support-ofsecurity-focus.
- <sup>620</sup> William Graham, "Japanese HII-A Launches with IGS Satellite," NASA Spaceflight.com, 31 January 2015, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2015/01/japanese-h-iia-igs-mission.
- <sup>621</sup> William Graham, "Japanese HII-A Lofts IGS Optical-5 Satellite," NASA Spaceflight.com, 25 March 2015, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2015/03/japanese-h-iia-igs-optical-5-satellite.
- <sup>622</sup> Frank Slijper, "The EDA's Inroads into Space," in *The European Defence Agency: Arming Europe*, ed. Nikolaos Karampekios (Iraklis Oikonomou: Routledge), 10 April 2015, p. 241.
- <sup>623</sup> Martin Banks, "Mixed Reviews on EU Plan to Use Commercial Space Assets for Military," *Defense News*, 3 August 2016, online: http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/air-space/2016/08/03/ mixed-reviews-eu-plan-use-commercial-space-assets-military/87996198.
- <sup>624</sup> European Defence Agency, "Germany Joins the EU Satcom Market," 1 October 2014, online: https://www.eda.europa.eu/info-hub/press-centre/latest-news/2014/10/01/germany-joins-the-eusatcom-market.
- <sup>625</sup> Gunter Krebs, "Athena-Fidus," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/ athena-fidus.htm; Amy Svitak, "France, Italy Launch Athena-Fidus Military Broadband Satellite," *Aviation Week & Space Technology*, 17 February 2014, online: http://aviationweek.com/awin/franceitaly-launch-athena-fidus-military-broadband-satellite.
- <sup>626</sup> NSI, "Commercial Space Industry for Military Purposes," December 2017, online: http://nsiteam.com/commercial-space-industry-for-military-purposes-by-non-western-states.
- <sup>627</sup> U.S. DoD, Selected Acquisition Report (SAR): Advanced Extremely High Frequency Satellite (AEHF), 18 March 2015, p. 14, online: www.dod.mil/pubs/foi/Reading\_Room/Selected\_Acquisition\_ Reports/15-F-0540\_AEHF\_SAR\_Dec\_2014.PDF.
- <sup>628</sup> Marc Boucher, "An Overview of Canadian Military Space in 2014 Part 1," SpaceRef, 9 February 2014, online: http://spaceref.ca/military-space/an-overview-of-canadian-milspace-in-2014--part.html.
- <sup>629</sup> Cheryl Pellerin, "Stratcom, DoD Sign Space Operations Agreement with Allies," *DoD News*, 23 September 2014, online: www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=123236.
- <sup>630</sup> India Today, "US Space Security Dialogue to be Held in Early March in New Delhi," 21 February 2015, online: http://indiatoday.intoday.in/education/story/us-space-security-dialogue-to-be-held-

in-early-march--in-new-delhi/1/420243.html; *The Economic Times*, "2015: A Transformative Year for India-US Relationship," 21 December 2015, online: http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes. com/2015-12-21/news/69212357\_1\_india-us-defence-aircraft-carrier-prime-minister-narendra-modi.

- <sup>631</sup> Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, "Joint Statement on the First U.S.-India Strategic and Commercial Dialogue Washington D.C.," Media Centre, 23 September 2015, online: http://mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/25834/Joint\_Statement\_on\_the\_First\_USIndia\_ Strategic\_and\_Commercial\_Dialogue\_Washington\_DC\_September\_22\_2015.
- <sup>632</sup> The White House, "Fact Sheet: U.S.-Japan Cooperation for a More Prosperous and Stable World," 28 April 2015, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/04/28/fact-sheet-usjapan-cooperation-more-prosperous-and-stable-world.
- <sup>633</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Space Reforms Coming: 2018 NDAA Drops Legislative Bombshells on U.S. Air Force," *SpaceNews*, 9 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/space-reforms-coming-2018-ndaa-drops-legislative-bombshells-on-u-s-air-force.
- <sup>634</sup> Clay Dillow, "How the US is Gearing Up as Fear of a Space War Mounts," CNBC, 20 April 207, online: https://www.cnbc.com/2017/04/20/as-fear-of-a-space-war-mounts-us-air-force-taps-start-up-technology.html; Mark Pomerleau, "Space and Air Ops Teams Integrating to Fight ISIS," C4ISRNet, 21 February 2017, online: http://www.c4isrnet.com/articles/space-and-air-ops-teams-integrating-to-fight-isis.
- <sup>635</sup> Cheryl Pellerin, "Defense Officials Describe Priorities for Operating in Contested Space Domain," *Space Daily*, 24 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Defense\_Officials\_Describe\_ Priorities\_for\_Operating\_in\_Contested\_Space\_Domain\_999.html.
- <sup>636</sup> Phillip Swarts, "The JICSpOC is Dead; Long Live the National Space Defense Center," *SpaceNews*, 4 April 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/the-jicspoc-is-dead-long-live-the-national-space-defensecenter; Colin Clark, "Rep. Rogers Proposes 'Space Force'; JICSPOC Morphs to 'National Space Defense Center," Breaking Defense, 4 April 2017, online: http://breakingdefense.com/2017/04/ jicspoc-morphs-to-national-space-defense-center-what-it-means.
- <sup>637</sup> John W. Raymond, Presentation to the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, House Armed Services Committee, US House of Representatives, 19 May 2017, p. 5, online: https://docs.house.gov/ mcetings/AS/AS29/20170519/105974/HHRG-115-AS29-Wstate-RaymondJ-20170519.pdf.
- <sup>638</sup> Christopher Merian, "AFSPC Commander Unveils Three Major Space Initiatives at 33<sup>rd</sup> Space Symposium," Air Force Space Command, 7 April 2017, online: http://www.afspc.af.mil/News/ Article-Display/Article/1145448/afspc-commander-unveils-three-major-space-initiatives-at-33rdspace-symposium.
- <sup>639</sup> U.S. Air Force Space Command, "Space Warfighting Construct," 5 April 2017, online: http://www.afspc.af.mil/Portals/3/documents/Space%20Warfighting%20Construct%20 Handout%20-%203%20Apr%202017.pdf?ver=2017-04-05-191055-757.
- <sup>640</sup> Colin Clark, "Exclusive: War in Space 'Not a Fight Anybody Wins' Gen. Raymond," Breaking Defense, 6 April 2017, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2017/04/exclusive-war-in-space-not-afight-anybody-wins-gen-raymond.
- <sup>641</sup> John W. Raymond (see note 637).
- <sup>642</sup> Christopher Merian (see note 638).
- <sup>643</sup> Sean Gallagher, "Congressional Panel Puts Plans for a US Space Corps in 2018 Defense Budget," Ars Technica, 3 July 2018, online: https://arstechnica.com/tech-policy/2017/07/congressionalpanel-puts-plans-for-a-us-space-corps-in-2018-defense-budget; Joe Gould, "US Lawmakers Launch 'Space Corps' Legislation," *Defense News*, 20 June 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/ space/2017/06/20/us-lawmakers-launch-space-corps-legislation.
- <sup>644</sup> Marcia Smith, "No Space Corps in Final FY2018 NDAA," SpacePolicyOnline.com, 8 November 2017, online: https://spacepolicyonline.com/news/no-space-corps-in-final-fy2018-ndaa.
- <sup>645</sup> Joe Gould, "Space for a Space Corps? Congress Lays Groundwork for Controversial Plan," *Defense News*, November 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/space/2017/11/21/space-for-a-space-corps-congress-lays-groundwork-for-controversial-plan; Sandra Erwin, "Congressman Rogers: A Space Corps Is 'Inevitable," *SpaceNews*, 2 December 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/congressman-rogers-a-space-corps-is-inevitable.
- <sup>646</sup> Marcia Smith (see note 644).
- <sup>647</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Air Force Budget Boosts Space Tech," Defense Systems, 25 May 2017, online: https://defensesystems.com/articles/2017/05/25/air-force-budget.aspx.

- <sup>648</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Space Modernization Up in the Air as Budget Fight Continues," *SpaceNews*, 7 December 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/space-modernization-up-in-the-air-as-budget-fight-continues.
- <sup>649</sup> Sandra Erwin (see note 647).
- <sup>650</sup> AP, "Classified US Spy Satellite Launched from Vandenberg Air Force Base," *Air Force Times*, 24 September 2017, online: https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-air-force/2017/09/24/ classified-us-spy-satellite-launched-from-vandeberg-afb.
- <sup>651</sup> Mike Wall, "Atlas V Rocket Launches New US Spy Satellite on Secret Mission," Space.com, 15 October 2017, online: https://www.space.com/38364-atlas-v-rocket-launches-spy-satellitenrol-52.html.
- <sup>652</sup> Marcia Dunn, "SpaceX Launches Top-secret Spy Satellite for US Government," C4ISRNet, 1 May 2017, online: https://www.c4isrnet.com/c2-comms/satellites/2017/05/01/spacex-launches-topsecret-spy-satellite-for-us-government.
- <sup>653</sup> AP, "Classified U.S. Satellite Launched from Vandenberg," *Air Force Times*, 1 March 22017, online: https://www.airforcetimes.com/articles/classified-us-satellite-launched-from-vandeberg; *Space Daily*, "US to Launch Spy Satellite atop Atlas V Rocket on Wednesday," 1 March 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/US\_to\_Launch\_Spy\_Satellite\_Atop\_Atlas\_V\_Rocket\_on\_ Wednesday\_999.html.
- <sup>654</sup> Spaceflight101.com, "Identifying the Classified NROL-42 Satellite," online: http://spaceflight101. com/atlas-v-nrol-42/nrol-42-satellite.
- <sup>655</sup> Spaceflight101.com, "Identifying the Classified NROL-52 Satellite," online: http://spaceflight101.com/atlas-v-nrol-52/nrol-52-satellite.
- <sup>656</sup> Spaceflight101.com, "Secret NROL-76 Satellite Crosses Paths with ISS Coincidence or Deliberate?" 3 June 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/falcon-9-nrol-76/secret-nrol-76-iss-flyby.
- <sup>657</sup> Spaceflight101.com. "Identifying the Classified NROL-79 Satellite," online: https://spaceflight101.com/atlas-v-nrol-79/nrol-79-satellite.
- <sup>658</sup> Space Daily, "9th Wideband Global SATCOM Satellite Expands Military Communications Capabilities of US and Allies," 21 March 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/9th\_ Wideband\_Global\_SATCOM\_satellite\_expands\_military\_communications\_capabilities\_of\_US\_ and\_Allies\_999.html.
- <sup>659</sup> Justin Ray, "Preview: U.S. Military Satellite Purchased by Coalition Forces to be Launched Saturday," Spaceflight Now, 16 March 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/03/16/us-military-satellite-jointly-purchased-by-coalition-forces-to-be-launched-saturday; *Space Daily* (see note 658); Irene Klotz, "Advanced US Military Communications Satellite Launches into Orbit," Space.com, 18 March 2017, online: http://www.space.com/36119-advanced-us-military-satellitewgs-9-launch-success.html.
- <sup>660</sup> Emre Kelly, "MUOS-5 Navy Satellite Online after Engine Failure," *Florida Today*, 28 April 2017, online: https://www.floridatoday.com/story/tech/science/space/2017/04/28/muos5-navy-satellite-online-after-engine-failure-atlasv-rocket-cape-canaveral/101026324.
- <sup>661</sup> Jonathan McDowell, Space Activities in 2017, 15 January 2018, p. 9, online: http://planet4589.org/ space/papers/space17.pdf.
- <sup>662</sup> Jen Judson, "US Army Microsatellite Heads to Space to Aid War Fighters on the Ground," *Defense News*, 14 August 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/smr/space-missiledefense/2017/08/14/army-microsatellite-heads-to-space-to-aid-warfighters-on-the-ground; Mike Fabey, "U.S. Army Prepares to Launch Kestrel Eye Satellite atop Falcon 9," *SpaceNews*, 14 August 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/u-s-army-prepares-to-launch-kestrel-eye-satellite.
- <sup>663</sup> Phillip Swarts, "Orbital ATK Wins \$78 million Contract for Next Space Test Program Satellite," SpaceNews, 9 February 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/orbital-atk-wins-78-million-contractfor-next-space-test-program-satellite.
- <sup>664</sup> Mike Fabey, "DoD Meteorological Satellite Mission to End," *SpaceNews*, 4 August 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/dod-meteorological-satellite-mission-to-end.
- <sup>665</sup> AP, "New US Weather Satellite Launched from Vandenberg AFB," *Defense News*, 19 November 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/space/2017/11/19/new-us-weather-satellite-launched-from-vandenberg-afb.
- <sup>666</sup> Cristina T. Chaplain, *Space Acquisitions*, Testimony before the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, 17 May 2017, online: https://www.gao.
gov/assets/690/684664.pdf; Wilson Brissett, "GAO Blasts DOD Space Acquisition," *Air Force Magazine*, 22 May 2017, online: http://www.airforcemag.com/DRArchive/Pages/2017/May%20 2017/May%2022%202017/GAO-Blasts-DOD-Space-Acquisition.aspx.

- <sup>667</sup> Cristina T. Chaplain, p. 3 (see note 666).
- 668 UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>669</sup> Jen Judson, "A New Push for Missile Defense in Space under Trump?" *Defense News*, 19 February 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/land/2017/02/19/a-new-push-for-missile-defense-inspace-under-trump.
- <sup>670</sup> Mike Fabey, "North Korea Puts Spotlight on U.S. Space-based Missile Defense," *SpaceNews*, 15 August 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/north-korea-puts-spotlight-on-u-s-space-based-missile-defense.
- <sup>671</sup> Jen Judson, "Congress to MDA: Prepare for Space-based Missile Attacks," C4ISRNet, 16 November 2017, online: https://www.c4isrnet.com/land/2017/11/16/congress-signals-focusof-ballistic-missile-defense-review-in-policy-bill.
- <sup>672</sup> Space Daily, "Lockheed Martin Wins \$46 million for Infrared Missile Warning Satellite," 26 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Lockheed\_Martin\_Wins\_46\_Million\_for\_ Infrared\_Missile\_Warning\_Satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>673</sup> Jesse Johnson, "China Announces 8.1% Defence Budget Boost from 2017 as Xi Pursues 'Worldclass' Force," *Japan Times*, 5 March 2018, online: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2018/03/05/ asia-pacific/china-announces-8-1-defense-budget-boost-2017-xi-pursues-world-class-force; Xinhua, "China Focus: China's 2017 Defence Budget to Grow 7 pct: Finance Official, 3 March 2017, online: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-03/06/c\_136106993.htm. Currency conversion calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>674</sup> U.S. Office of Secretary of Defence, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017*, Annual Report to Congress, 15 May 2017, online: https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2017\_China\_Military\_Power\_Report. PDF?ver=2017-06-06-141328-770.
- <sup>675</sup> Kevin L. Pollpeter, Michael S. Chase & Eric Heginbotham, *The Creation of the PLA Strategic Support Force and Its Implications for Chinese Military Space Operations*, RAND Corporation, 2017, online: https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR2058.html.
- <sup>676</sup> Elsa Kania, "China's Strategic Support Force: A Force for Innovation?" *The Diplomat*, 18 February 2017, online: https://thediplomat.com/2017/02/chinas-strategic-support-forcea-force-for-innovation.
- <sup>677</sup> China Satellite Navigation Centre, BeiDou Navigation Satellite System Signal in Space Interface Control Document, December 2017, online: http://www.nmp.gov.cn/gzxgz/bdwx/201712/ W020171227503199680897.pdf; Geoffrey Forden, "The Military Capabilities and Implications of China's Indigenous Satellite-Based Navigation System," Science and Global Security, 12, pp. 219– 250, 2004, online: https://www.globalsecurity.org/space/library/report/2004/china-navsats.pdf.
- <sup>678</sup> This source from the *China Space Report* is no longer available, but an archived version from 25 April 2017 is available through the Way Back Machine web portal: "Long March 3B Launches Secretive Satellite From Xichang," *China Space Report*, 7 January 2017, online: https://web.archive. org/web/20170327115431/https://chinaspacereport.com/2017/01/07/long-march-3b-launchessecretive-satellite-from-xichang.

- <sup>680</sup> Andrew Jones, "China Opens Busy Year for Space with Launch of Experimental Comms Sat," *The GB Times*, 5 January 2017, online: https://gbtimes.com/china-opens-busy-year-space-launchexperimental-comms-sat.
- <sup>681</sup> Xinhua, "China Launches Remote-sensing Micro-nano Satellites," 15 June 2017, online: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-06/15/c\_136368683.htm.
- <sup>682</sup> Gunter Krebs, "OVS 1A, 1B (Zhuhai-1 01A, 01B / CAS 4A, 4B)," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/zhuhai-1.htm.
- <sup>683</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Second LKW 'Land Survey Satellite' Launched by Chinese Long March 2D Rocket," 23 December 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/second-lkw-land-survey-satellitelaunched-by-chinese-long-march-2d-rocket.
- <sup>684</sup> Space Daily, "China Plans Remote Sensing Satellites over South China Sea," 18 December 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China\_plans\_remote\_sensing\_satellites\_over\_South\_ China\_Sea\_999.html.

<sup>679</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>685</sup> Stephen Clark, "Three Chinese Military Surveillance Satellites Successfully Launched," Spaceflight Now, 26 November 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/11/26/three-chinese-militarysurveillance-satellites-successfully-launched; Spaceflight 101, "China Closes 2017 with Third Yaogan 30 Triplet Launch for Electronic Intelligence-Gathering," 25 December 2017, online: http:// spaceflight101.com/long-march-2c-launches-yaogan-30-group-3; Gunter Krebs, "Yaogan 30-01, 30-02, 30-03, 30-04 (CX 5)," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/ yaogan-30-01.htm; Jonathan McDowell, p. 9 (see note 661).
- <sup>686</sup> Rui C. Barbosa, "China Continues Build up of Yaogan-30 Constellation," NASA Spaceflight, 26 December 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/12/china-continues-yaogan-30-build-up.
- <sup>687</sup> Spaceflight Insider, "China Readying Kaituozhe-2A Rocket for Launch Experimental Payload," 2 March 2017, online: http://www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/china-national-spaceadministration/china-readying-kaituozhe-2a-rocket-launch-experimental-payload.
- <sup>688</sup> Stephen Clark, "Small Experimental Satellite Launched by New Chinese Rocket," Spaceflight Now, 3 March 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/03/03/small-experimental-satellitelaunched-by-new-chinese-rocket.
- <sup>689</sup> Rui C. Barbosa, "Experimental Tiankun-11 Lofted during Secretive KT-2 Launch," NASA Spaceflight, 3 March 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/03/experimental-tk-1-lofted-kt-2-launch; Gunter Krebs, "Tiankun 1 (TK 1)," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space. skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/tiankun-1.htm.
- 690 UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>691</sup> U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency, *Russia Military Power Report 2017*, Online: http://www.dia. mil/Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20Publications/Russia%20Military%20 Power%20Report%202017.pdf; Mark Galeotti, "The Truth about Russia's Defence Budget," European Council of Foreign Relations, 24 March 2017, online: http://www.ecfr.eu/article/ commentary\_the\_truth\_about\_russias\_defence\_budget\_7255. Currency conversion calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>692</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Russia's Soyuz Launches EKS Missile Warning Satellite, Ends Year-long Military Launch Gap," 25 May 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/soyuz-successfully-launches-secondeks-satellite/#KduV1rgguPsguOPq.99.
- <sup>693</sup> Space Daily, "Russian MoD to Further Develop Plesetsk Cosmodrome Infrastructure," 21 April 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russian\_MoD\_to\_Further\_Develop\_Plesetsk\_ Cosmodrome\_Infrastructure\_999.html.
- <sup>694</sup> Stephen Clark, "Secret Russian Satellite Launched from Plesetsk Cosmodrome," Spaceflight Now, 23 June 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/06/23/secret-russian-satellite-launchedfrom-plesetsk-cosmodrome.
- <sup>695</sup> Space Daily, "Russian Military Likely to Give up Using Baikonur Spaceport Soon: Here's Why," 21 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russian\_Military\_Likely\_to\_Give\_ Up\_Using\_Baikonur\_Spaceport\_Soon\_Heres\_Why\_999.html.
- <sup>696</sup> Space Daily, "Russia's Space Forces Assume Control over New Military Satellite," 21 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russias\_Space\_Forces\_Assume\_Control\_Over\_New\_ Military\_Satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>697</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Proton Delivers First Blagovest Military Satellite," RussianSpaceWeb.com, 19 September 2017, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/blagovest.html.
- <sup>698</sup> Space Daily, "Russia Works on New-Generation Space Radio Intelligence System," 11 January 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russia\_Works\_on\_New\_Generation\_Space\_ Radio\_Intelligence\_System\_999.html.
- <sup>699</sup> William Graham, "Russia Launches Lotos Mission via Soyuz 2 -1B Rocket," NASA Spaceflight, 1 December 2017, online: https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2017/12/russia-launch-soyuz-2-1blotos-mission.
- <sup>700</sup> Space Daily (see note 698).
- <sup>701</sup> Space Daily, "Russia's Next-Gen Military Satellite Launched atop Soyuz-2.1b Carried MoD," 26 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russias\_Next\_Gen\_Military\_Satellite\_ Launched\_Atop\_Soyuz\_2\_1b\_Carrier\_\_\_MoD\_999.html.
- <sup>702</sup> Stephen Clark, "Russia Sends Military Satellite into Orbit for Missile Warnings," Spaceflight Now, 25 May 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/05/25/russia-sends-military-satellite-intoorbit-for-missile-warnings.

- <sup>703</sup> Curt Godwin, "EKS Marks the Spot: Russia Set to Launch 2<sup>nd</sup> of 6 Early-warning Satellites," 23 May 2017, online: http://www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/roscosmos/eks-marks-thespot-russia-set-to-launch-2nd-of-6-early-warning-satellites.
- <sup>704</sup> Space Daily, "Russia Aims for 15 Remote Sensing Satellites in Orbit by 2020," 24 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Russia\_aims\_for\_15\_remote\_sensing\_satellites\_in\_ orbit\_by\_2020\_999.html.
- <sup>705</sup> Stephen Clark (see note 694).
- <sup>706</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Russian Inspector Satellite Sets out on Orbital Endeavors with Fellow Kosmos Satellite," 28 August 2017, online: https://spaceflight101.com/russian-inspector-satelliteorbital-activity.
- 707 Ibid.
- 708 UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>709</sup> Steven Erlanger, "E.U. Moves Closer to a Joint Military Force," *The New York Times*, 13 November 2017, online: https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/13/world/europe/eu-military-force.html.
- <sup>710</sup> European Commission, EU Budget for the Future, 2 May 2018, online: https://ec.europa.eu/ commission/sites/beta-political/files/budget-proposals-defence-may2018\_en.pdf. Currency conversion calculated on 27 August 2018.
- <sup>711</sup> European Defence Agency, "Governmental Satellite Communications (GovSatcom)," 15 June 2017, online: https://www.eda.europa.eu/what-we-do/activities/activities-search/governmentalsatellite-communications-(govsatcom); Tereza Pultarova, "Govsatcom Demonstration Aims to Start Service Next Summer," *SpaceNews*, 8 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/govsatcomdemonstration-aims-at-start-service-next-summer.
- <sup>712</sup> Space Daily, "Airbus Prepares the Future European Governmental Satellite Communications Programme," 12 September 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Airbus\_prepares\_ the\_future\_European\_Governmental\_Satellite\_Communications\_programme\_999.html.
- <sup>713</sup> Andrew Chuter, "Airbus Scores British Military Satellite Deal without Competition," *Defense News*, 31 July 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/space/2017/07/31/airbus-scores-uk-militaryssatellite-deal-without-competition; Andrew Chuter, "Could Underresourced British Satellite Program Catch a Break?" *Defense News*, 18 April 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/ digital-show-dailies/space-symposium/2017/04/18/could-underresourced-british-satellite-programcatch-a-break.
- <sup>714</sup> Andrew Chuter, "British Military to Test Space-based Intelligence Gathering," *Defense News*, 29 November 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/breaking-news/2017/11/29/britishmilitary-to-test-space-based-intelligence-gathering.
- <sup>715</sup> Space Daily, "Germany to Spend \$465 Mln on New Spy Satellites," 16 November 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Germany\_to\_Spend\_465Mln\_on\_New\_Spy\_Satellites\_999. html.
- <sup>716</sup> DW, "German Intelligence Agency Gets Spy Satellite System Funds," 6 November 2017, online: http://www.dw.com/en/german-intelligence-agency-gets-spy-satellite-system-funds/a-41244180.
- <sup>717</sup> Space Daily, "Vega Orbits Two Earth Observation Satellites," 1 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Vega\_orbits\_two\_Earth\_observation\_satellites\_999.html; Gunter Krebs, "OPTSAT-3000," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/optsat-3000. htm.
- <sup>718</sup> Space Daily, "Arianespace to Launch COSMO-SkyMed Satellites Manufactured by Thales," 2 October 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Arianespace\_to\_launch\_COSMO\_ SkyMed\_satellites\_manufactured\_by\_Thales\_999.html.
- <sup>719</sup> Ryan Maass, "Airbus to Supply French Satellite Communication Systems," *Space Daily*, 20 January 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Airbus\_to\_supply\_French\_satellite\_ communication\_systems\_999.html.
- <sup>720</sup> Sandy Mazza, "SpaceX Launch Delayed a Fourth Time," *The Mercury News*, 21 February 2018, online: https://www.mercurynews.com/2018/02/21/look-up-in-the-sky-its-another-dazzling-spacexlaunch-coming-this-morning.
- <sup>721</sup> Space Daily, "Spain's First Radar Satellite Ready to Ship to Vandenberg," 27 November 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Spains\_first\_radar\_satellite\_ready\_to\_ship\_to\_ Vandenberg\_999.html.

- 722 Copernicus, "Copernicus Security Service," online: http://www.copernicus.eu/main/security.
- 723 UCS (see note 158).
- <sup>724</sup> Space Daily, "Cyber and Space Defense Units to Enter Operation in India," 18 July 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Cyber\_and\_Space\_Defense\_Units\_to\_Enter\_Operation\_in\_ India\_999.html.
- <sup>725</sup> Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "India Needs Dedicated Military Space Programme: Lt. Gen. PM Bali," *The Economic Times*, 18 February 2017, online: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/ defence/india-needs-dedicated-military-space-programme-lt-gen-pm-bali/articleshow/57225348. cms.
- <sup>726</sup> The Hindu Business Line, "ISRO Releases First Image Taken by Cartosat-2 Series Satellite," 17 January 2017, online: https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/science/isro-releases-firstimage-taken-by-cartosat2-series-satellite/article10036334.ece; ISRO, "PSLV-C37/Cartosat-2 Series Satellite," 15 February 2017, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/launcher/pslv-c37-cartosat-2-seriessatellite.
- <sup>727</sup> Space Daily, "New Satellite Gives India the Edge Along the Border," 26 June 2017, online: http:// www.spacedaily.com/reports/Electric\_Eye\_New\_Satellite\_Gives\_India\_the\_Edge\_Along\_the\_ Border\_999.html.
- <sup>728</sup> Jay Menon, "India to Launch Latest Cartosat in December," Aviation Week & Space Technology, 23 October 2017, online: http://aviationweek.com/awinspace/india-launch-latest-cartosatdecember; Geospatial World, "ISRO to Launch Remote Sensing Satellite of Cartosat-2 Series in January 2018," 11 December 2017, online: https://www.geospatialworld.net/news/isro-launchremote-sensing-satellite-cartosat-2-series-january-2018.
- <sup>729</sup> Space Daily, "GLONASS Station in India to Expedite 'Space Centric' Warfare Command," 15 February 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/GLONASS\_station\_in\_India\_to\_ expedite\_space\_centric\_warfare\_command\_999.html.
- <sup>730</sup> Space Daily, "Japan Launches Satellite to Modernise Military Communications," 24 January 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Japan\_launches\_satellite\_to\_modernise\_military\_ communications\_999.html; JAXA, "Launch Results of the H-11A Launch Vehicle No. 32 with X-band Defence Communications Satellite-2 on Board," Press release, 24 January 2017, online: http://global.jaxa.jp/press/2017/01/20170124\_h2af32.html.
- <sup>731</sup> India Today, "Japan Launches First Military Communications Satellite Kirameki-2: All about it," 27 January 2017, online: https://www.indiatoday.in/education-today/gk-current-affairs/story/japanfirst-military-communications-satellite-957424-2017-01-27.
- <sup>732</sup> Space Daily, "Japan Launches Latest North Korean Spy Satellite," 17 March 2017, online: http:// www.spacedaily.com/reports/Japan\_launches\_latest\_North\_Korea\_spy\_satellite\_999.html.
- <sup>733</sup> Mike Wall, "Japanese Spy Satellite Launches to Watch North Korea," Space.com, 16 March 2017, online: https://www.space.com/36099-japan-launches-spy-satellite-igs-radar-5.html.
- <sup>734</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Pakistan to Launch First Earth Observation Satellite in 2018," October 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/10/pakistan-launch-first-earth-observationsatellite-2018.
- <sup>735</sup> Caleb Henry, "Australian Military Frustrated by Out of Sync Space and Ground Assets," *SpaceNews*, 3 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/australian-military-frustrated-by-out-of-sync-space-andground-assets.
- <sup>736</sup> Stephen Carlson, "Northrop Grumman Receives Australian Satellite Ground Station Contract," *Space Daily*, 11 July 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Northrop\_Grumman\_ receives\_Australian\_satellite\_contract\_999.html.
- 737 Ibid.
- <sup>738</sup> Defence Connect, "Prime Secures \$223m Acquisition, Construction and Support Contract," 10 July 2017, online: https://www.defenceconnect.com.au/intel-cyber/938-prime-secures-223million-acquisition-construction-and-support-contract.
- <sup>739</sup> Slav Kornik, "Defence Minister Sajjan Prioritises Space and Cyber Priorities in New Defence Policy," Global News, 14 June 2017, online: https://globalnews.ca/news/3526674/defenceminister-sajjan-to-detail-space-and-cyber-priorities-in-new-defence-policy.
- <sup>740</sup> Marc Boucher, "Optimism Meets Falling off a Cliff at the Canadian Space Society Space Summit," SpaceQ, 4 December 2017, online: http://spaceq.ca/optimism-meets-falling-off-a-cliff-at-thecanadian-space-society-space-summit.

- <sup>741</sup> Marc Boucher, "RADARSAT Constellation Mission to Fly on Refurbished Falcon 9 Rocket," SpaceQ, 15 December 2017, online: http://spaceq.ca/radarsat-constellation-mission-to-fly-onrefurbished-spacex-falcon-9-rocket.
- <sup>742</sup> CSA, "RADARSAT Constellation Mission," online: http://www.asc-csa.gc.ca/eng/satellites/ radarsat/Default.asp.
- <sup>743</sup> Marc Boucher, "Maxar Posts Better than Expected Revenue but Won't Have Access to RADARSAT Constellation Mission Data," SpaceQ, 9 May 2018, online: http://spaceq.ca/maxar-posts-betterthan-expected-revenue-but-wont-have-access-to-radarsat-constellation-mission-data.
- <sup>744</sup> Richard Tomkins, "Raytheon in Partnership with Saudi Company," *Space Daily*, 22 May 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Raytheon\_in\_partnership\_with\_Saudi\_company\_ 999.html.
- <sup>745</sup> SpaceWatch Middle East, "Morocco's Mohammed VI-A Earth Observation Satellite Successfully Launched by Arianespace," November 2017, online: https://spacewatchme.com/2017/11/moroccosmohammed-vi-earth-observation-satellite-successfully-launched-arianespace.
- <sup>746</sup> Gunter Krebs, "Mohammed VI A, B (MN35-13)," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/mohammed-6.htm.
- <sup>747</sup> Abdi Latif Dahir, "Africa is Looking to Space to Power its Science, Tech and Military Ambitions," Quartz Media, 18 April 2017, online: https://qz.com/962128/the-rush-to-develop-african-spaceprograms-point-to-the-continents-technological-and-scientific-ambitions.
- <sup>748</sup> Daily Nation, "Kenya Yet to Activate its Rich Space Agenda," 17 February 2018, online: https://www.nation.co.ke/news/Why-work-at-Kenya-Space-Agency-is-yet-to-begin/1056-4309212-10s6deu/index.html.
- <sup>749</sup> Xinhua, "China Launches Remote Sensing Satellite for Venezuela," 9 October 2017, online: http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-10/09/content\_33026162.htm.
- <sup>750</sup> Stephen Clark, "China Successfully Launches Earth-imaging Satellite for Venezuela," 9 October 2017, online: https://spaceflightnow.com/2017/10/09/china-successfully-launches-earth-imagingsatellite-for-venezuela.
- <sup>751</sup> Ministry of Defense, Brazil, Brazilian Space Program, 11 October 2017, online: https://2016.export. gov/brazil/build/groups/public/@eg\_br/documents/webcontent/eg\_br\_119772.pdf.
- <sup>752</sup> Space Daily, "9th Wideband Global SATCOM Satellite Expands Military Communications Capabilities of U.S. and Allies," 21 March 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/9th\_ Wideband\_Global\_SATCOM\_satellite\_expands\_military\_communications\_capabilities\_of\_US\_ and\_Allies\_999.html.
- <sup>753</sup> Space Daily, "USAF Space Command Wargames Concludes," 23 October 2017, online: http:// www.spacedaily.com/reports/USAFSpace\_Command\_wargames\_concludes\_999.html.
- <sup>754</sup> John W. Raymond, p. 5 (see note 637).
- <sup>755</sup> Aaron Mehta, "Japan Seeks New Missile Defence 'Assets', Increased Cyber Cooperation," *Defense News*, 17 August 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2017/08/18/japan-seeks-new-missile-defense-assets-increased-cyber-cooperation.
- <sup>756</sup> U.S. Embassy and Consulates in Japan, "U.S.-Japan Comprehensive Dialogue on Space Issues Joint Statement," 19 May 2017, online: https://jp.usembassy.gov/u-s-japan-comprehensive-dialoguespace-issues-joint-statement.
- <sup>757</sup> Thomas Watkins, "U.S. Defence Chief in India to Boost Military Ties," *Space Daily*, 25 September 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/US\_defence\_chief\_in\_India\_to\_boost\_military\_ties\_999.html.
- <sup>758</sup> Ankit Panda (see note 524).
- 759 Space Daily, "India Welcomes Tillerson Call for Deeper Ties to Counter China," 20 October 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/India\_welcomes\_Tillerson\_call\_for\_deeper\_ties\_to\_ counter\_China\_999.html.

## Theme Three Endnotes

- Ryan Hutchens, Cyber Defense of Space Assets, Tufts University, Fall 2016, pp. 15-16, online: http://www.cs.tufts.edu/comp/116/archive/fall2016/rhutchins.pdf.
- <sup>2</sup> Bruce W. MacDonald, *China, Space Weapons, and U.S. Security*, Council Special Report No. 38, Washington, DC: Council on Foreign Relations, 2008, pp. 5, 16, 19-21.

- <sup>3</sup> The Conversation, "How Syria is Becoming a Testbed for High-Tech Weapons of Electronic Warfare," 8 October 2015, online: http://theconversation.com/how-syria-is-becoming-a-test-bedfor-high-tech-weapons-of-electronic-warfare-48779.
- <sup>4</sup> Peterson AFB, "4th Space Control Squadron," Fact sheet, 29 June 2016, online: www.peterson. af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/326219/4th-space-control-squadron; Mike Gruss, "Pentagon Proposes Accelerated Schedule for SBSS Follow-on Satellites," *SpaceNews*, 2 February 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/pentagon-proposes-accelerated-schedule-for-sbss-follow-onsatellites.
- <sup>5</sup> Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Work Elevates Electronic Warfare, Eye on Missile Defense," Breaking Defense, 17 March 2015, online: http://breakingdefense.com/2015/03/raid-breaker-work-elevateselectronic-warfare-eye-on-missile-defense.
- <sup>6</sup> Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Army's Electronic Warfare Cupboard Is Bare: No Jammer until 2023," Breaking Defense, 20 July 2015, online: http://breakingdefense.com/2015/07/armys-electronicwarfare-cupboard-is-bare-no-jammer-until-2023.
- 7 The Conversation (see note 3); Elias Groll, "Spy Planes, Signal Jammers, and Putin's High Tech War in Syria," Foreign Policy, 6 October 2015, online: https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/10/06/spy-planessignal-jammers-and-putins-high-tech-war-in-syria; Ukraine Today, "OSCE Spots Russian Electronic Warfare Stations in Donbas," 21 June 2016, online: https://www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ ukraine-politics/ukraine-today-osce-spots-russian-electronic-warfare-stations-in-donbas-416767. html; Mark Pomerleau, "Threat from Russian UAV Jamming Real, Officials Say," C4ISRNet, 20 December 2016, online: http://www.c4isrnet.com/articles/threat-from-russian-uav-jamming-realofficials-say.
- <sup>8</sup> Army Recognition, "1RL257 Krasukha-4 Broadband Multifunctional Jamming Station," 6 October 2015, online: www.armyrecognition.com/russia\_russian\_military\_field\_equipment/krasukha-4\_1rl257\_broadband\_multifunctional\_jamming\_station\_electronic\_warfare\_system\_technical\_data\_sheet\_pictures\_video\_10610156.html; *The Conversation* (see note 3).
- <sup>9</sup> Cont, "Turkey Sent to Syrian Border Radar Electronic Attack Systems to Counteract Russian S-400," SouthFront, 29 November 2015, trans. Capatho-Russian, online: https://southfront.org/ turkey-sent-syrian-border-radar-electronic-attack-systems-counteract-russian-s-400.
- <sup>10</sup> U.S. House Committee on Armed Services, "Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Request for National Security Space," Hearing, 15 March 2016, online: https://armedservices.house.gov/legislation/hearings/ fiscal-year-2017-budget-request-national-security-space-0; Bill Gertz, "China, Russia Planning Space Attacks on U.S. Satellites," *The Washington Free Beacon*, 16 March 2016, http://freebeacon.com/ national-security/china-russia-planning-space-attacks-on-u-s-satellites.
- <sup>11</sup> GPS World, "State Department Issues Notice on North Korean Jamming," 8 April 2016, online: http://gpsworld.com/state-department-issues-notice-on-north-korean-jamming; BBC News, "North Korea 'Jamming GPS Signals' near South Border," 1 April 2016, online: http://www.bbc.com/ news/world-asia-35940542.
- <sup>12</sup> M.R. Frater & M. Ryan, *Electronic Warfare for the Digitized Battlefield* (Boston: Artech House, 2001); U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, *Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) and TEMPEST Protection for Facilities, Engineering and Design*, Pamphlet EP 1110-3-2, December 1990; W.E. Burrows, *Deep Black Space Espionage and National Security* (New York: Random House, 1986), p. 182; Roohi Banu, Tanya Vladimirova & Martin Sweeting, "On-Board Encryption in Satellites," paper presented at 2005 Military and Aerospace Programmable Logic Devices International Conference, Washington, DC, 7-9 September 2005, abstract online: http://klabs.org/mapld05/abstracts/184\_banu\_a.html; Eric Swankoski & Vijaykrishnan Narayanan, "Dynamic High-Performance Multi-Mode Architectures for AES Encryption," paper presented at 2005 MAPLD International Conference, abstract online: http://klabs.org/mapld05/abstracts/103\_swankoski\_a.html.
- <sup>13</sup> Kim Krieger, "Canadian Team Wants to Take the Cheap Microsatellite Route to Untrackable Global Communications," *IEEE Spectrum*, 6 May 2013, online: http://spectrum.ieee.org/aerospace/ satellites/commercial-quantum-cryptography-satellites-coming.
- <sup>14</sup> Jason Rhian, "AEHF Communications Satellite Network Activated," Spaceflight Insider, 4 August 2015, online: www.spaceflightinsider.com/missions/defense/aehf-communications-satellitenetwork-activated.
- <sup>15</sup> U.S. GAO, "Space Situational Awareness: Efforts and Planned Budgets," GAO-16-6R, 8 October 2015, p. 3, online: www.gao.gov/assets/680/672987.pdf.

- <sup>16</sup> Swati Khandelwal, "Russian Hackers Hijack Satellite to Steal Data from Thousands of Hacked Computers," *The Hacker News*, 10 September 2015, online: http://thehackernews.com/2015/09/ hacking-satellite.html; Ellen Nakashima, "Russian Hacker Group Exploits Satellites to Steal Data, Hide Tracks," *The Washington Post*, 9 September 2015, online: https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/national-security/russian-hacker-group-exploits-satellites-to-steal-data-hidetracks/2015/09/08/c59fa7cc-5657-11e5-b8c9-944725fcd3b9\_story.html.
- <sup>17</sup> Mike Gruss, "Separate U.S. Air Force Projects Designed to Counter WGS Jamming," *SpaceNews*, 26 February 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/separate-u-s-air-force-projects-designed-tocounter-wgs-jamming.
- <sup>18</sup> Intelsat, "Intelsat Epic, Featuring World's Most Advanced Digital Payload, Completes Major Milestone on the Road to 2016 Launch," Press release, 16 March 2015, online: www.intelsat.com/ intelsat-news/intelsat-epicng-featuring-worlds-most-advanced-digital-payload-completes-major-milestone-on-the-road-to-2016-launch; Mike Gruss, "Separate U.S. Air Force Projects Designed to Counter WGS Jamming," *SpaceNews*, 26 February 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/separate-u-s-air-force-projects-designed-to-counter-wgs-jamming; Mark Daniels, "A New Class of Protected Satellite Communications," *SpaceNews*, 14 June 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/a-new-class-of-protected-satellite-communications; Mike Gruss, "U.S. Air Force Awards Contracts for New Waveform Demonstrations," *SpaceNews*, 25 August 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/u-s-air-force-awards-contracts-for-new-waveform-demonstrations.
- <sup>19</sup> Donald Cornwell, "Space-Based Laser Communications Break Threshold," Optics & Photonics News, May 2016, online: http://www.osa-opn.org/home/articles/volume\_27/may\_2016/features/spacebased\_laser\_communications\_break\_threshold.
- <sup>20</sup> Mike Gruss, "Gen. Hyten Pushes Revamp of Satellite Control Infrastructure," *SpaceNews*, 21 August 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/gen-hyten-pushes-revamp-of-satellite-control-infrastructure.
- <sup>21</sup> Mike Gruss, "Air Force Budgets \$20 million to Begin Common Ground System Work," *SpaceNews*, 7 March 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/air-force-budgets-20-million-to-begin-commonground-system-work.
- <sup>22</sup> Mike Gruss, "U.S. Moving toward Common Satellite Operating Architecture," *SpaceNews*, 22 September 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/u-s-moving-toward-common-satellite-operatingarchitecture.
- <sup>23</sup> U.S. DoD, "Cyber Command Achieves Full Operational Capability," 3 November 2010, online: www.defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=14030.
- <sup>24</sup> Mark Pomerleau, "Here's How the Air Force is Fighting in the Cyber Domain," Fifth Domain, 28 July 2017, online: https://www.fifthdomain.com/dod/air-force/2017/07/28/heres-how-the-airforce-is-fighting-in-the-cyber-domain.
- <sup>25</sup> David Livingstone & Patricia Lewis, Space, the Final Frontier for Cybersecurity? The Royal Institute of International Affairs, 2016, p. 6, online: https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/ chathamhouse/publications/research/2016-09-22-space-final-frontier-cybersecurity-livingstonelewis.pdf.
- <sup>26</sup> U.S. GAO, Polar Weather Satellites: NOAA Is Working to Ensure Continuity but Needs to Quickly Address Information Security Weaknesses and Future Program Uncertainties, GAO-16-359, May 2016, p. 32, online: http://www.gao.gov/assets/680/677240.pdf; Aliya Sternstein, "Audit Finds 'Hostile Probes,' Breaches of Weather Satellite System," Nextgov.com, 18 May 2016, online: http://www.nextgov.com/cybersecurity/2016/05/audit-finds-hostile-probes-breaches-commercesatellite-system/128393.
- <sup>27</sup> Mike Gruss, "Air Force Turns to Lockheed Martin as Concerns about OCX Intensify," *SpaceNews*, 6 February 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/air-force-turns-to-lockheed-martin-as-concernsabout-ocx-intensify; *GPS World*, "US Air Force Approves Lockheed's Ground Control Upgrade for GPS III," 15 December 2016, online: http://gpsworld.com/usaf-approves-lockheeds-groundcontrol-upgrade-for-gps-iii.
- <sup>28</sup> David Hambling, "Ships Fooled in GPS Spoofing Attack Suggest Russian Cyberweapon," *New Scientist*, 10 August 2017, online: https://www.newscientist.com/article/2143499-ships-fooled-in-gps-spoofing-attack-suggest-russian-cyberweapon.
- <sup>29</sup> Phillip Swarts, "Congress Warned of GPS Vulnerabilities," *SpaceNews*, 30 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/congress-warned-of-gps-vulnerabilities.
- <sup>30</sup> James Johnson, "China's Vision of the Future Networked Battlefield," *The Diplomat*, 26 April 2017, online: https://thediplomat.com/2017/04/chinas-vision-of-the-future-networked-battlefield.

- <sup>31</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>32</sup> Office of the Secretary of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, 15 May 2017, pp. 34, 59, online: https://www. defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2017\_China\_Military\_Power\_Report.PDF; James Johnson (see note 30); Mark Pomerleau, "Breaking Down China's Electronic Warfare Tactics," C41SRNet, 22 March 2017, online: http://www.c4isrnet.com/articles/breaking-down-chinas-electronicwarfare-tactics.
- <sup>33</sup> Joseph Trevithick, "Russia Jammed Phones and GPS in Northern Europe during Massive Military Drills," The Drive, 16 October 2017, online: http://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/15194/ russia-jammed-phones-and-gps-in-northern-europe-during-massive-military-drills; Christopher Woody, "Russia Practiced Electronic Warfare on its own Troops during a Massive Military Exercise this Year," Business Insider, 30 November 2017, online: http://www.businessinsider.com/russiapracticed-electronic-warfare-on-own-troops-zapad-2017-11.
- <sup>34</sup> Joseph Trevithick (see note 33); Gederts Gelzis & Robin Emmott, "Russia may have Tested Cyber Warfare on Latvia, Western Officials Say," Reuters, 5 October 2017, online: https://www.reuters. com/article/us-russia-nato/russia-may-have-tested-cyber-warfare-on-latvia-western-officials-sayidUSKBN1CA142.
- <sup>345</sup> Roger N. McDermott, Russia's Electronic Warfare Capabilities to 2025: Challenging NATO in the Electromagnetic Spectrum, RKK/ICDS/Estonia Ministry of Defence, September 2017, p. iv, online: https://icds.ee/wp-content/uploads/2018/ICDS\_Report\_Russias\_Electronic\_Warfare\_to\_2025.pdf.
- <sup>36</sup> Russia News Today, "In Russia there Will Be Strike Complex 'Rudolph' that Can Shoot Down Satellites," 30 November 2017, online: https://chelorg.com/2017/11/30/in-russia-there-will-bestrike-complex-rudolph-that-can-shoot-down-satellites.
- <sup>37</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russian Anti-satellite Systems," RussianSpaceWeb, 30 November 2017, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/naryad.html.
- <sup>38</sup> Colin Clark, "Air Force Launches Major Electronic Warfare Study: VCSAF," Breaking Defense, 28 November 2017, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2017/11/air-force-launches-majorelectronic-warfare-study-vcsaf.
- <sup>39</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>40</sup> Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Electronic Warfare 'Growing'; Joint Airborne EW Study Underway," Breaking Defense, 23 June 2017, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2017/06/electronic-warfaregrowing-joint-airborne-ew-study-underway.
- <sup>41</sup> Signal, "U.S. Air Force Modifies Counter Communication System Contract," 13 March 2017, online: https://www.afcea.org/content/tags/counter-communication-systems.
- 42 SpaceNews, "U.S. Air Force to Upgrade Satcom Jamming System," 29 June 2004, online: https://spacenews.com/us-air-force-upgrade-satcom-jamming-system.
- <sup>43</sup> Sandra Erwin, "In the Face of Growing Threats, Army Scrambles to Secure Satellite Links," *SpaceNews*, 9 October 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/in-the-face-of-growing-threats-armyscrambles-to-secure-satellite-links.
- <sup>44</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>45</sup> NASA, "NASA Laser Communications to Provide Orion Faster Connections," 29 March 2017, online: https://www.nasa.gov/feature/goddard/2017/nasa-laser-communications-to-provideorion-faster-connections.
- <sup>46</sup> Hanneke Weitering, "2 Cubesats to Test Laser Communications and Teamwork in Space," Space. com, 13 November 2017, online: https://www.space.com/38757-laser-communications-cubesatsmission.html.
- <sup>47</sup> Tereza Pultarova, "SpaceDataHighway to Add Third Node for Global Coverage," *SpaceNews*, 15 March 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/spacedatahighway-to-add-third-node-for-globalcoverage.
- <sup>48</sup> GPS Daily, "US Air Force Awards Lockheed Martin GPS M-Code Early Use Ground System Upgrade Contract," 13 September 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/US\_Air\_ Force\_Awards\_Lockheed\_Martin\_GPS\_M\_Code\_Early\_Use\_Ground\_System\_Upgrade\_ Contract\_999.html.
- <sup>49</sup> GPS Daily, "Falsifying Galileo Satellite Signals Will Become More Difficult," 14 February 2017, online: http://www.gpsdaily.com/reports/Falsifying\_Galileo\_satellite\_signals\_will\_become\_more\_ difficult\_999.html.

- <sup>50</sup> Michael Peck, "How the Army Wants to Protect Missiles from GPS Jammers," C41SRNet, 24 May 2017, online: http://www.c4isrnet.com/articles/how-the-army-wants-to-protect-missilesfrom-gps-jammers.
- <sup>51</sup> Tracy Cozzens, "Intelsat Demonstrates Mitigation of Satellite Signal Interference," GPS World, 30 November 2017, online: http://gpsworld.com/intelsat-demonstrates-mitigation-of-satellitesignal-interference.
- <sup>52</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "Cyber Security 1: Satellite Constellations' Mass Markets Come with Vulnerability," *Space Intel Report*, 23 October 2017, online: https://www.spaceintelreport.com/ cyber-security-1-satellite-constellations-mass-markets-come-vulnerability; Mark Holmes, "Cyber Experts: The Truth about the Threats to Satellite," *Via Satellite*, May/June 2017, online: http://interactive.satellitetoday.com/via/may-june-2017/cyber-experts-the-truth-about-thethreats-to-satellite.
- <sup>53</sup> Nafeesa Sayeed, "Outer-space Hacking a Top Concern for NASA's Cybersecurity Chief," Bloomberg, 12 April 2017, online: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-04-12/outerspace-hacking-a-top-concern-for-nasa-s-cybersecurity-chief.
- <sup>54</sup> Interset, "The Messy Future of Satellite Cyberattacks," 24 August 2017, online: https://interset. com/2017/08/24/the-uncertain-future-of-satellite-cyberattacks.
- <sup>55</sup> Caleb Henry, "Cyber Experts Say Threats to Satellites are Legion," *SpaceNews*, 7 November 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/cyber-experts-say-threats-to-satellites-are-legion; Debra Werner, "Satellite Communications Firms Remain Vigilante as Cyber Threats Evolve," *SpaceNews*, 20 February 2018, online: https://spacenews.com/satellite-communications-firms-remain-vigilant-as-threats-to-their-satellites-networks-evolve; Sandra Erwin, "In the Face of Growing Threats, Army Scrambles to Secure Satellite Links," *SpaceNews*, 9 October 2017, online: https://spacenews.com/in-the-face-of-growing-threats-army-scrambles-to-secure-satellite-links.
- <sup>56</sup> Sam Biddle, "White House Says Russia's Hackers are too Good to be Caught but NSA Partner Called them 'Morons,'" The Intercept, 2 August 2017, online: https://theintercept. com/2017/08/02/white-house-says-russias-hackers-are-too-good-to-be-caught-but-nsa-partnercalled-them-morons/?comments=1#comments.
- <sup>57</sup> Chris Bing, "Command and Control: A Fight for the Future of Government Hacking," Cyberscoop, 11 April 2018, online: https://www.cyberscoop.com/us-cyber-command-nsagovernment-hacking-operations-fight.
- <sup>58</sup> Office of the U.S. Secretary of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, 15 May 2017, online: https://www. defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2017\_China\_Military\_Power\_Report.PDF; Mark Pomerleau, "DoD's Annual China Assessment Shows Growing Cyber, EW Capabilities," Fifth Domain, 8 June 2017, online: https://www.fifthdomain.com/home/2017/06/08/dods-annualchina-assessment-shows-growing-cyber-ew-capabilities.
- <sup>59</sup> Srivari Aishwarya, "USAF Sets Up New Office to Protect Weapons Systems During Cyber Attack," Air Force Technology, 5 January 2017, online: https://www.airforce-technology.com/uncategorised/ newsusaf-sets-up-new-office-to-protect-weapon-systems-during-cyber-attack-5710746.
- 60 Ibid.
- <sup>61</sup> Jared Serbu, "Air Force Stands Up New Office to Shield Weapons from Cyber Attacks," Federal News Radio, 10 January 2017, online: https://federalnewsradio.com/dod-reporters-notebook-jaredserbu/2017/01/air-force-stands-new-office-shield-weapons-cyber-attacks.
- <sup>62</sup> Greg Price, "Air Force Exploring Private Defense of Space Systems from Cyber Attacks," *Newsweek*, 14 April 2017, online: http://www.newsweek.com/air-force-cyberattack-satellites-military-russiachina-584259.
- <sup>63</sup> Clive Emary, "Satellite Sends First Quantum Communications from Space," Real Clear Science, 15 June 2017, online: http://www.realclearscience.com/articles/2017/06/15/satellite\_sends\_firstever\_quantum\_communications\_110313.html.
- <sup>64</sup> Allison Eck, "Scientists Generate Quantum Entanglement in Space for the First Time," Nova Next, 16 June 2017, online: http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/nova/next/physics/scientists-generate-quantumentanglement-in-space-for-the-first-time; *Space Daily*, "China's Satellite Sends Unbreakable Cipher from Space," 14 August 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Chinas\_satellite\_sends\_ unbreakable\_cipher\_from\_space\_999.html.

- <sup>65</sup> Space Daily, "China Builds World's First Space-ground Integrated Quantum Communication Network," 2 October 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China\_builds\_worlds\_first\_ space\_ground\_integrated\_quantum\_communication\_network\_999.html.
- <sup>66</sup> James Johnson (see note 30).
- <sup>67</sup> Space Daily, "Study Proves Viability of Quantum Satellite Communications," 7 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Study\_proves\_viability\_of\_quantum\_satellite\_ communications\_999.html; Marc Boucher, "Canadian Qeyssat Quantum Satellite Program Gets Next Round of Funding," SpaceQ, 18 December 2017, online: http://spaceq.ca/canadian-qeyssatquantum-satellite-program-gets-next-round-of-funding.
- <sup>68</sup> Space Daily, "World's First Demonstration of Space Quantum Communication Using a Microsatellite," 11 July 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Worlds\_first\_ demonstration\_of\_space\_quantum\_communication\_using\_a\_microsatellite\_999.html.
- <sup>69</sup> Space Daily, "Researchers Discover Shortcut to Satellite-based Quantum Encryption Network," 16 June 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Researchers\_discover\_shortcut\_to\_ satellite\_based\_quantum\_encryption\_network\_999.html.
- <sup>70</sup> Moscow Times, "Military Planning Nuclear Exercises," 2 February 2004.
- <sup>71</sup> Andreas Parsch, "X-37/X-40," Directory of U.S. Military Rockets and Missiles, 2006, online: www.designation-systems.net/dusrm/app4/x-37.html.
- <sup>72</sup> GlobalSecurity.org, "FALCON Small Launch Vehicle," 21 July 2011, online: www.globalsecurity. org/space/systems/falcon-slv.htm.
- <sup>73</sup> Defense Industry Daily, "Hypersonic Rocket-Plane Program Inches Along, Stalls, to Restart," 3 June 2015, online: www.defenseindustrydaily.com/hypersonic-rocketplane-program-inches-along-0194.
- <sup>74</sup> Evan Ackherman, "DARPA Funds Stage Two of XS-1 Space Plane," *IEEE Spectrum*, 12 August 2015, online: http://spectrum.ieee.org/tech-talk/aerospace/space-flight/darpa-funds-stage-2-of-xs1spaceplane-design-competition.
- <sup>75</sup> Calla Cofield, "DARPA Requests Designs for XS-1 Military Space Planes," Space.com, 27 May 2016, online: www.space.com/33009-darpa-xs1-military-space-plane-phase-2.html.
- <sup>76</sup> Ben Iannotta, "\$408 Million ORS Budget to Have Broad-Based Focus," *SpaceNews*, 17 August 2007.
- 77 Stephen Clark, "Live Coverage: Maiden Flight of Super Strypi Launcher Fails," Spaceflight Now, 3 November 2015, online: http://spaceflightnow.com/2015/11/03/ors-4-mission-status-center.
- <sup>78</sup> ORS Office, "Operationally Responsive Space-6," online: https://www.kirtland.af.mil/Portals/52/ documents/ORS-6.pdf?ver=2016-11-22-133146-240.
- <sup>79</sup> Stephen Clark, "China Launches for the Second Time in 24 Hours," Spaceflight Now, 21 November 2014, online: http://spaceflightnow.com/2014/11/21/china-launches-for-the-secondtime-in-24-hours.
- <sup>80</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Orbiting on the Edge China's Kuaizhou-1 Satellite," 29 November 2013, online: www.spaceflight101.com/china-kuaizhou-1-satellite-launch.html; Rui C. Barbosa, "China Launches Kuaizhou-2 in Second Launch within 24 Hours," NASA Spaceflight.com, 21 November 2014, online: www.nasaspaceflight.com/2014/11/china-launches-kuaizhou-2-second-launch-24-hours.
- <sup>81</sup> *China Space Report*, "China Plans to Develop CZ-8 and Re-useable Launch System," 3 September 2016.
- <sup>82</sup> Tomasz Nowakowski, "Long March 11 Launches Pioneering X-Ray Pulsar Navigation Spacecraft," Spaceflight Insider, 10 November 2016, online: http://www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/ china-national-space-administration/long-march-11-launches-pioneering-x-ray-pulsar-navigationspacecraft.
- <sup>83</sup> V. Brinda, Rajesh Arora & E. Janardhana, "Mission Analysis of a Reusable Launch Vehicle Technology Demonstrator," American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics, 13th International Space Planes and Hypersonic Systems and Technologies Conference, 2005, abstract online: http://arc.aiaa.org/doi/abs/10.2514/6.2005-3291; Jay Menon, "India to Test Launch Reusable Launch Vehicle," *Aerospace Daily & Defense Report*, 9 June 2015, online: http://aviationweek.com/ space/india-test-launch-reusable-launch-vehicle.
- <sup>84</sup> The Hindu, "ISRO to Launch Record 103 Satellites at One Go in February," 4 January 2017, online: http://www.thehindu.com/sci-tech/science/ISRO-to-launch-record-103-satellites-at-onego-in-February/article16987921.ece.

- <sup>85</sup> Mike Gruss, "Disaggregation Giving Way to Broader Space Protection Strategy," *SpaceNews*, 26 April 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/disaggregation-giving-way-tobroader-space-protection-strategy/#sthash.4PqEfDB8.dpuf; Stew Magnusun, "Air Force Space Programs on Hold as New Architecture Studied," *National Defense Magazine*, January 2015, online: www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/archive/2015/January/pages/ AirForceSpaceProgramsonHoldasNewArchitectureStudied.aspx.
- <sup>86</sup> USAF Space Command, *Resiliency and Disaggregated Space Architectures*, White paper, 21 August 2013, p. 4, online: www.afspc.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-130821-034.pdf.
- <sup>87</sup> Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Homeland Defense and Global Security, Space Domain Mission Assurance: A Resilience Taxonomy, White paper, September 2015.
- <sup>88</sup> Colin Clark, "Space Command Readies for War with Space Enterprise Vision," Breaking Defense, 20 June 2016, online: http://breakingdefense.com/2016/06/space-command-readies-for-war-withspace-enterprise-vision.
- <sup>89</sup> U.S. GAO, DoD Space Systems: Additional Knowledge Would Better Support Decisions about Disaggregating Large Satellites, GAO-15-7, October 2014, online: www.gao.gov/assets/670/666716. pdf.
- NASA, "Restore-L," Fact sheet, 2016, online: https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms/files/ restore\_l\_factsheet\_092717.pdf.
- <sup>91</sup> Jeff Foust, "Following up: Reusability, B612, Satellite Servicing," *The Space Review*, 5 May 2014, online: www.thespacereview.com/article/2505/1.
- <sup>92</sup> NASA SSPD, "Restore-L Robotic Servicing Mission," online: https://sspd.gsfc.nasa.gov/restore-l. html.
- <sup>93</sup> Caleb Henry, "DARPA Revamps Phoenix In-Orbit Servicing Program," Via Satellite, 2 June 2015, online: www.satellitetoday.com/regional/2015/06/02/darpa-revamps-phoenix-in-orbit-servicing-program; Martyn Williams, "DARPA Envisions Robotic Satellite Repair Missions," CIO, 11 September 2015, online: www.cio.com/article/2983654/darpa-envisages-robotic-satellite-repair-missions.html; DARPA, "Wanted: Insights to Guide Creation of Robotic Satellite-Servicing Capabilities in Geostationary Earth Orbit," 3 September 2014, online: www.darpa.mil/news-events/2014-09-03.
- <sup>94</sup> Spaceref, "White Paper on China's Space Activities in 2016," 27 December 2016, online: http://www.spaceref.com/news/viewsr.html?pid=49722.
- <sup>95</sup> Maritime Executive, "Europe Gives Up on eLoran," 2 February 2016, online: http://www.maritime-executive.com/article/europe-gives-up-on-eloran.
- <sup>96</sup> Tim Queeny, "House Passes eLoran Bill," Ocean Navigator, 29 September 2016, online: http://www.oceannavigator.com/Web-Exclusives-2016/Houses-passes-eloran-bill.
- <sup>97</sup> Mike Gruss, "Pentagon Begins Revising DOD Space Policy," *SpaceNews*, 14 April 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/pentagon-begins-revising-national-security-space-policy/#sthash. bspeFfJo.dpuf.
- <sup>98</sup> Office of U.S. Congressman Doug Lamborn, FY18 NDAA: Final Conference Report, Lamborn. house.gov, 12 December 2017, online: https://lamborn.house.gov/uploadedfiles/fy18\_ndaa\_nss\_ summary.pdf.
- <sup>99</sup> Kirtland AFB, "Operationally Responsive Space," http://www.kirtland.af.mil/Units/ORS.
- <sup>100</sup> Wilson Brissett, "The Creation of a Space Capabilities Office," Air Force Magazine, 8 December 2017, online: http://www.airforcemag.com/Features/Pages/2017/December%202017/The-Creation-of-a-Space-Rapid-Capabilities-Office.aspx.
- <sup>101</sup> Marcus Weisgerber, "As the US Air Force Turns its Focus to Space, this Small Team could Lead the Way," Defense One, 19 November 2017, online: http://www.defenseone.com/business/2017/11/ us-air-force-turns-its-focus-space-small-team-could-lead-way/142656.
- <sup>102</sup> Gunter Kreb, "ORS 5 (SensorSat)," Gunter's Space Page, 12 November 2017, online: http://space. skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/ors-5.htm.
- <sup>103</sup> Colin Clark, "Time for Space Rapid Capabilities Office, Say Former AFSPC & AF ATL," Breaking Defense, 6 September 2017, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2017/09/time-for-a-space-rco-sayformer-afspc-af-atl/?\_ga=2.209319570.123117610.1504778308-1604781780.1504688652.
- <sup>104</sup> 45<sup>th</sup> Space Wing Public Affairs, "45<sup>th</sup> SW Launches 5<sup>th</sup> OTV Mission," Air Force Space Command, 7 September 2017, online: http://www.afspc.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/1301794/45thsw-launches-5th-otv-mission.

- <sup>105</sup> USAF, "X-37 Orbital Test Vehicle," 17 April 2015, online: http://www.af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/104539/x-37b-orbital-test-vehicle.
- <sup>106</sup> Jason Rhian, "MEV-1 Working to Expand Spaceflight Revolution, Extend On-orbit Operations," Spaceflight Insider, 19 September 2017, online: http://www.spaceflightinsider.com/organizations/ orbital-sciences-corp/mev-1-working-expand-spaceflight-revolution-extend-on-orbit-operations; Jeff Foust, "Orbital ATK Unveils New Version of Satellite Servicing Vehicle," SpaceNews, 14 March 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/orbital-atk-unveils-new-version-of-satellite-servicing-vehicle.
- <sup>107</sup> Jeff Foust (see note 106).
- <sup>108</sup> NASA SSPD (see note 92).
- <sup>109</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>110</sup> NASA (see note 90).
- <sup>111</sup> Joseph Parrish, "Robotic Servicing of Geosynchronous Satellites (RSGS)," DARPA, online: https://www.darpa.mil/program/robotic-servicing-of-geosynchronous-satellites.
- <sup>112</sup> DARPA, "DARPA Selects SSL as Commercial Partner for Revolutionary Goal of Servicing Satellites in GEO," 9 February 2017, online: https://www.darpa.mil/news-events/2017-02-09.
- <sup>113</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>114</sup> Jeff Foust, "Effective Space Signs First Contract for Satellite Life Extension Services," *SpaceNews*, 17 January 2018, online: http://spacenews.com/effective-space-signs-first-contract-for-satellite-lifeextension-services.
- <sup>115</sup> CNSA, "China's Space Activities in 2016," 27 December 2016, online: http://www.cnsa.gov.cn/ n6443408/n6465652/n6465653/c6768527/content.html.
- <sup>116</sup> Jon Fingas, "China Successfully Refuels a Satellite in Orbit," Engadget, 2 July 2016, online: https://www.engadget.com/2016/07/02/china-refuels-satellite-in-orbit.
- <sup>117</sup> Todd Master, "Consortium for Execution of Rendezvous and Servicing Operations (CONFERS)," DARPA, online: https://www.darpa.mil/program/consortium-for-execution-of-rendezvous-andservicing-operations.
- <sup>118</sup> FedBizOpps.gov, "Experimental Spaceplane (XS-1)," DARPA-BAA-14-01, 12 November 2013, online: https://www.fbo.gov/index?s=opportunity&mode=form&id=35ec2bc93bba70672d925fbcb a5e85e9&tab=core&\_cview=1.
- <sup>119</sup> DARPA, "DARPA Picks Design for Next-Generation Spaceplane," 24 May 2017, online: https://www.darpa.mil/news-events/2017-05-24.
- <sup>120</sup> Elizabeth Howell, "XS-1: DARPA's Experimental Spaceplane," Space.com, 27 April 2018, online: https://www.space.com/29287-xs1-experimental-spaceplane.html.
- <sup>121</sup> DARPA (see note 119); Tariq Malik, "US Military's XS-1 Space Plane Will Be Built by Boeing (Video)," Space.com, 24 May 2017, online: https://www.space.com/36985-darpa-xs-1-spaceplaneboeing-phantom-express.html.
- <sup>122</sup> The China Space Report is no longer available online. The following historical webpage is available through the Wayback Machine Internet Archive, saved on 11 March 2018: China Space Report, "Kuai Zhou (Fast Vessel)," 11 March 2018, online: https://web.archive.org/web/20180311141059/ https://chinaspacereport.com/launch-vehicles/kuaizhou.
- <sup>123</sup> Ibid.
- 124 Ibid.
- <sup>125</sup> Peter B. de Selding, "New Chinese Commercial-launch Company Advertises High Launch Rate, Low Price," *SpaceNews*, 29 November 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/new-chinesecommercial-launch-company-advertises-high-launch-rate-low-price.
- <sup>126</sup> Andrew Jones, "Chinese Commercial Rocket Company Secures 1.2bn Yuan Investment, Multiple Launches Set for 2018," *GB Times*, 19 December 2017, online: https://gbtimes.com/chinesecommercial-rocket-company-secures-12bn-yuan-investment-multiple-launches-set-for-2018.
- <sup>127</sup> Xinhua, "China's Kuaizhou-11 Rocket Scheduled to Launch in First Half of 2018," 31 December 2017, online: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-12/31/c\_136863361.htm.
- <sup>128</sup> Andrew Jones (see note 126).
- <sup>129</sup> ISRO, "Reusable Launch Vehicle Technology Demonstration Program (RLV-TD)," 2017, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/technology-development-programmes/reusable-launch-vehicle-technologydemonstration-program-rlv-td.

- <sup>130</sup> ISRO, "India's Reusable Launch Vehicle-Technology Demonstrator (RLV-TD), Successfully Flight Tested," 23 May 2016, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/update/23-may-2016/india%E2%80%99sreusable-launch-vehicle-technology-demonstrator-rlv-td-successfully.
- <sup>131</sup> Markus Kuhn, Small Innovative Launcher for Europe: Achievement of the H2020 Project SMILE, Space Tech Expo Europe, 24 October 2017, online: https://www.small-launcher.eu/wp-content/ uploads/Space-Tech-Expo-Bremen-10-2017.pdf.
- <sup>132</sup> Srivari Aishwarya, "Nammo Test-fires Flight-weight Hybrid Rocket Motor for Nucleus Rocket," Army Technology, 5 June 2016, online: https://www.army-technology.com/news/newsnammo-testfires-flight-weight-hybrid-rocket-motor-for-nucleus-rocket-4913544.
- <sup>133</sup> Martina G. Faenza et al., Getting Ready for Space: Nammo's Development of a 30 kN Hybrid Rocket Based Technology Demonstrator, 7th European Conference for Aeronautics and Space Sciences, 2017, online: https://www.eucass.eu/doi/EUCASS2017-410.pdf.
- <sup>134</sup> Markus Kuhn, Small Innovative Launcher for Europe: Achievement of the H2020 Project SMILE, Space Tech Expo Europe, 24 October 2017, online: https://www.small-launcher.eu/wp-content/ uploads/Space-Tech-Expo-Bremen-10-2017.pdf.
- <sup>135</sup> DLR, "SMILE Project: First Hot Firing Tests of LOX/Kerosene Rocket Engine with 3D-printed Injector," 1 December 2017, online: http://www.dlr.de/bt/en/desktopdefault.aspx/tabid-11743/11208\_read-50345.
- <sup>136</sup> Bruce DeBlois et al., "Space Weapons: Crossing the U.S. Rubicon," 20 International Security, Fall 2004, p. 61, online: www.fas.org/rlg/041100-rubicon.pdf.
- <sup>137</sup> Steven Kosiak, Arming the Heavens: A Preliminary Assessment of the Potential Cost and Cost-Effectiveness of Space-Based Weapons, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 31 October 2007, online: www.space-library.com/0710CSBA\_Kosiak\_ArmingTheHeavens.pdf.
- <sup>138</sup> UCS, "A History of Anti-Satellite Programs (2012)," February 2012, online: https://www.ucsusa. org/nuclear-weapons/space-security/a-history-of-anti-satellite-programs#.W1c03NJKiUk.
- <sup>139</sup> Marcia Smith, U.S. Space Programs: Civilian, Military, and Commercial, CRS Issue Brief for Congress, 21 October 2004, online: www.fas.org/spp/civil/crs/IB92011.pdf; Theresa Hitchens, Michael Katz-Hymen & Jeffrey Lewis, "U.S. Space Weapons: Big Intentions, Little Focus," 13(1) Nonproliferation Review, March 2006, p. 43, Table 4.
- <sup>140</sup> Brian Weeden, Through a Glass, Darkly: Chinese, American, and Russian Anti-satellite Testing in Space, Secure World Foundation, 17 March 2014, p. 32, online: http://swfound.org/media/167224/ Through\_a\_Glass\_Darkly\_March2014.pdf.
- <sup>141</sup> Ibid., p. 39; James R. Clapper, "Statement for the Record: Worldwide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community," Senate Armed Services Committee, 26 February 2015, online: https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Unclassified\_2015\_ATA\_SFR\_-\_SASC\_FINAL.pdf.
- <sup>142</sup> Space Daily, "Raytheon Delivers Exoatmospheric Kill Vehicle Payloads for Fort Greely," 18 August 2004, online: www.spacedaily.com/news/bmdo-04y.html; Raytheon, EKV/GMD: Exoatmospheric Kill Vehicle/Ground-Based Midcourse Defense, July 2009, online: www.raytheon.com/ capabilities/rtnwcm/groups/rms/documents/content/rtn\_rms\_ps\_ekv\_datasheet.pdf; U.S. MDA, Missile Defense Agency Accomplishments in 2007, 14 January 2008, online: www.mda.mil/mdalink/ pdf/08news0002.pdf.
- <sup>143</sup> Raytheon (see note 142).
- <sup>144</sup> David Wright & Laura Grego, "ASAT Capabilities of Planned U.S. Missile Defense System," 68 *Disarmament Diplomacy*, December 2002-January 2003, pp. 7-10.
- <sup>145</sup> Jon Rosamond, "U.S. Admiral Says Satellite Kill was 'One-time Event," *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 26 March 2008, p. 8.
- <sup>146</sup> Robin Hughes, "DSEI 2015: Raytheon Receives First SM-3 Block IIA Procurement Contract," HIS Jane's 360, 16 September 2015, online: www.janes.com/article/54408/dsei-2015-raytheon-receivesfirst-sm-3-block-iia-procurement-contract; Laura Grego, The Anti-Satellite Capability of the Phased Adaptive Approach Missile Defense System, FAS Public Interest Report, Winter 2011, online: https://fas.org/pubs/pir/2011winter/2011Winter-Anti-Satellite.pdf.
- <sup>147</sup> Missile Threat, "Gorgon (SH-11/ABM-4)," c. 2004, online: www.missilethreat.com/ missiledefensesystems/id.25/system\_detail.asp.
- <sup>148</sup> Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces, "Successful Nudol Test Reported," 27 May 2016, online: http://russianforces.org/blog/2016/05/successful\_nudol\_test\_reported.shtml; Nikolai Litovkin, "Russia Successfully Tests New Missile for Defense System near Moscow," Russia Beyond the

Headlines, 23 June 2016, online: http://rbth.com/defence/2016/06/23/russia-successfully-tests-newmissile-for-defense-system-near-moscow\_605711; Bill Gertz, "Russia Conducts Fifth Test of New Anti-Satellite Missile," *The Washington Free Beacon*, 21 December 2016, online: http://freebeacon. com/national-security/russia-conducts-fifth-test-new-anti-satellite-missile.

- <sup>149</sup> Ankit Panda, "Russia Conducts New Test of 'Nudol' Anti-Satellite System," *The Diplomat*, 2 April 2018, online: https://thediplomat.com/2018/04/russia-conducts-new-test-of-nudol-anti-satellite-system.
- <sup>150</sup> USAFeaturesMedia, "Russia Now Testing Anti-Satellite Missiles," 15 December 2015, online: http://www.nationalsecurity.news/2015-12-03-russia-now-testing-anti-satellite-missiles.html.
- <sup>151</sup> Brian Weeden, "The End of Sanctuary in Space," War is Boring, 7 January 2015, online: https://warisboring.com/the-end-of-sanctuary-in-space-2d58fba741a#.ihmbkhd4x.
- <sup>152</sup> Bill Gertz, "Russia Flight Tests Anti-Satellite Missile," *The Washington Free Beacon*, 2 December 2015, online: http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-conducts-successful-flight-test-of-anti-satellite-missile; USAFeaturesMedia (see note 150).
- <sup>153</sup> GlobalSecurity.org, "Chinese Anti-Satellite [ASAT] Capabilities," 18 January 2007, online: www.globalsecurity.org/space/world/china/asat.htm; Michael R. Gordon & David S. Cloud, "U.S. Knew of China's Missile Test, But Kept Silent," *The New York Times*, 23 April 2007, p. 1.
- <sup>154</sup> Space War, "China Says Anti-Satellite Test Did Not Break Rules," 12 February 2007, online: www.spacewar.com/reports/China\_Says\_Anti\_Satellite\_Test\_Did\_Not\_Break\_Rules\_999.html.
- <sup>1505</sup> Ministry of National Defense (PRC), "China Achieves Success in Land-based Anti-missile Test," 23 July 2014, online: http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2014-07/23/content\_4524056.htm; Marcia S. Smith, "U.S. Accuses China of Conducting Another ASAT Test," SpacePolicyOnline, 25 July 2014, online: www.spacepolicyonline.com/news/u-s-accuses-china-of-conducting-anotherasat-test.
- <sup>156</sup> Ministry of National Defense (PRC) (see note 155); Brian Weeden (see note 140).
- <sup>157</sup> Franz Stefan Gady, "Revealed: China Tests Secret Missile Capable of Hitting US Satellites," *The Diplomat*, 11 November 2015, online: http://thediplomat.com/2015/11/revealed-china-testssecret-missile-capable-of-hitting-us-satellites.
- <sup>158</sup> Richard D. Fischer Jr., "U.S. Sources: China Tests 'New' DN-3 Interceptor Missile," *HIS Jane's 360*, 11 November 2015, online: www.janes.com/article/55909/us-sources-china-tests-new-dn-3-interceptor-missile.
- <sup>159</sup> Brian Weeden (see note 140); U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Report to Congress, November 2015, p. 292, online: http://origin.www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/annual\_ reports/2015%20Annual%20Report%20to%20Congress.PDF.
- <sup>160</sup> Barbara Opall-Rome, "Israel, U.S., Test Compatibility of Arrow-Patriot Interceptors," *SpaceNews*, 14 March 2005; Vivek Raghuvanshi, "India Plans 2<sup>nd</sup> ABM Test in June," *Defense News*, 29 January 2007.
- <sup>161</sup> Wiley J. Larson & James R. Wertz, eds., Space Mission Design and Analysis, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. (Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1992), pp. 215-228.
- <sup>162</sup> UCS, "History of Russia's Anti-Ballistic Missile (ABM) System," online: www.ucsusa.org/nuclearweapons/missile-defense/history-of-russian-missile-defense.html#.V8RY3PkrKUk.
- <sup>163</sup> S. Karamow, "Army Scores a Hit on Satellite in Test of Laser," USA Today, 21 October 1997, p. A6.
- <sup>164</sup> Laura Grego, A History of Anti-Satellite Programs, UCS, January 2012, online: www.ucsusa.org/sites/ default/files/legacy/assets/documents/nwgs/a-history-of-ASAT-programs\_lo-res.pdf.
- <sup>165</sup> Gao Min-hui, Zhou Yu-quan & Wang Zhi-hong, "Development of Space Based Laser Weapons," Chinese Optics, December 2013, online: http://www.chineseoptics.net.cn/CN/article/ downloadArticleFile.do?attachType=PDF&id=9082; Richard D. Fisher, Jr., *China's Progress with Directed Energy Weapons*, Testimony before the U.S.- China Economic and Security Review Commission hearing, 'China's Advanced Weapons," Washington, DC, 23 February 2017, p. 6, online: https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Fisher\_Combined.pdf.
- <sup>166</sup> Correspondence with Laura Grego, July 2016.
- <sup>167</sup> Valerie C. Coffey, "High-Energy Lasers: New Advances in Defense Applications," Optics & Photonics, October 2014, online: www.osa-opn.org/home/articles/volume\_25/october\_2014/ features/high-energy\_lasers\_new\_advances\_in\_defense\_applica/#.Vc4jn\_lVikp.

- <sup>168</sup> Correspondence with Laura Grego, July 2016; Ariel Robinson, "Directed Energy Weapons: Will They Ever Be Ready?" *National Defense Magazine*, July 2015, online: www.nationaldefensemagazine. org/archive/2015/july/pages/directedenergyweaponswilltheyeverbeready.aspx.
- <sup>169</sup> Adaptiveoptics.org, "Adaptive Optics Establishments," 2010, online: www.adaptiveoptics.org/ Establishments.html.
- <sup>170</sup> U.S. MDA, *The Airborne Laser*, May 2006, online: www.mda.mil/mdalink/pdf/laser.pdf.
- <sup>171</sup> Missile Threat, "Airborne Laser Fact Sheet," c. 2004, online: www.missilethreat.com/ missiledefensesystems/id.8/system\_detail.asp; Jeremy Singer, "MDA Officials Lay out Milestones for Airborne Laser," *SpaceNews*, 13 March 2006.
- <sup>172</sup> William Matthews, "Weapon of the Future," *Defense News*, 15 September 2008, pp. 11, 22, 26.
- <sup>173</sup> Reuters, "U.S. Successfully Tests Airborne Laser on Missile," 12 February 2010, online: www. reuters.com/article/idUSN1111660620100212?type=marketsNews.
- <sup>174</sup> Amy Butler, "Lights Out for the Airborne Laser," Aerospace Daily & Defense Report, 21 December 2011, online: http://aviationweek.com/awin/lights-out-airborne-laser.
- <sup>175</sup> Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Return of the ABL? Missile Defense Agency Works on Laser Drone," Breaking Defense, 17 August 2015, online: http://breakingdefense.com/2015/08/return-of-theabl-missile-defense-agency-works-on-laser-drone.
- <sup>176</sup> U.S. MDA, "Advanced Technology," Fact sheet, 28 July 2016, online: https://www.mda.mil/ global/documents/pdf/advsys.pdf.
- <sup>177</sup> Daniel Wasserbly, "US Missile Defense Agency Aims for High-power Laser Tests in 2021," *Jane's 360*, 31 March 2017, online: http://www.janes.com/article/69167/us-missile-defense-agency-aims-for-high-power-laser-tests-in-2021.
- <sup>178</sup> Space Daily, "HELLADS Laser Achieves Acceptance for Field Testing," 28 May 2015, online: www.spacedaily.com/reports/HELLADS\_Laser\_Achieves\_Acceptance\_For\_Field\_Testing\_ 999.html.
- <sup>179</sup> Sputnik News, "Silent Killer: Germany Showcases 4-Barrel Laser Gatling Gun," 24 September 2015, online: http://sputniknews.com/europe/20150924/1027457868/germany-laser-gun.html.
- <sup>180</sup> Ariel Robinson, "Directed Energy Weapons: Will they Ever Be Ready?" National Defense Magazine, July 2015, online: www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/archive/2015/july/pages/ directedenergyweaponswilltheyeverbeready.aspx.

- <sup>182</sup> Tamir Eshel, "Russia Plans to Deploy Anti-Satellite Airborne Laser Weapons," Defense Update, 26 September 2016, online: http://defense-update.com/20160926\_a60.html.
- <sup>183</sup> UAS Vision, "US Missile Defense Agency Solicits Industry for Low Power Laser Demonstrator," 7 September 2016, online: http://www.uasvision.com/2016/09/07/us-missile-defense-agencysolicits-industry-for-low-power-laser-demonstration.

- <sup>185</sup> Ankit Panda, "Revealed: The Details of China's Latest Hit-To-Kill Interceptor Test. The DN-3 is Back in Action," *The Diplomat*, 21 February 2018, online: https://thediplomat.com/2018/02/ revealed-the-details-of-chinas-latest-hit-to-kill-interceptor-test.
- <sup>186</sup> Bill Gertz, "China Carries Out Flight Test of Anti-Satellite Missile," Washington Free Beacon, 2 August 2017, online: http://freebeacon.com/national-security/china-carries-flight-test-antisatellite-missile.
- <sup>187</sup> Bill Gertz, "China DN-3 & HQ-19 Anti-Satellite Missile, New ASAT Interceptor Threatens U.S. Spy Satellites." Pakistan Defence, 30 November 2015, online: https://defence.pk/pdf/threads/chinadn-3-hq-19-anti-satellite-missile-new-asat-interceptor-threatens-u-s-spy-satellites.411271.
- <sup>188</sup> Defense World.net, "China to Test Dong Neng-3 Anti-Satellite Missile." 10 December 2016, online: http://www.defenseworld.net/news/17918/China\_To\_Test\_Dong\_Neng\_3\_Anti\_Satellite\_ Missile#.Wrm0G63MzBI.
- <sup>189</sup> U.S. MDA, "U.S., Japan Successfully Conduct First SM-3 Block IIA Intercept Test," 3 February 2017, online: https://www.mda.mil/news/17news0002.html.
- <sup>190</sup> Tyler Rogoway, "Navy's New SM-3 Block IIA Ballistic Missile Interceptor Fails in Live Test. "The Drive, 22 June 2017, online: http://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/11794/navys-new-sm-3-blockiia-ballistic-missile-interceptor-fails-in-live-test.

<sup>181</sup> Ibid.

<sup>184</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>191</sup> Mostly Missile Defense, "Strategic Capabilities of SM-3 Block IIA Interceptors (June 30, 2016)," online: https://mostlymissiledefense.com/2016/06/30/strategic-capabilities-of-sm-3-block-iiainterceptors-june-30-2016.
- <sup>192</sup> U.S. MDA, "Aegis Missile Defense Test Conducted," 21 June 2017, online: https://www.mda.mil/ news/17news0006.html.
- <sup>193</sup> U.S. MDA, "Ballistic Missile Defense System," 20 April 2018, online: https://www.mda.mil/ system/gmd.html.
- <sup>194</sup> Jen Judson, "Congress Provides \$3.3 Billion Boost for Missile Defense in FY2018 Spending Bill," *Defense News*, 21 March 2018, online: https://www.defensenews.com/land/2018/03/22/congressprovides-33-billion-boost-for-missile-defense-in-fy18-spending-bill.
- <sup>195</sup> 115<sup>th</sup> U.S. Congress, H.R. 2810- National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018, online: https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/2810/text#toc-H38C38321508C4E0B96 BC0E5F74CE3F57.
- <sup>196</sup> George Lewis & Frank von Hippel, "Improving U.S. Ballistic Missile Defense Policy," Arms Control Association, May 2018, online: https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2018-05/features/ improving-us-ballistic-missile-defense-policy#endnote06.
- <sup>197</sup> U.S. MDA, "Homeland Missile Defense System Successfully Intercepts ICBM Target," 30 May 2017, online: https://www.mda.mil/news/17news0003.html.
- <sup>198</sup> Barbara Starr & Ryan Browne, "US Successfully 'Intercepts and Destroys' Target in Missile Test," CNN, 31 May 2017, online: https://www.cnn.com/2017/05/30/politics/pentagon-missile-testnorth-korea-iran/index.html; Laura Grego, "What You Should Know about the Upcoming GMD Missile Defense Test: Part 2," UCS, 29 May 2017, online: https://allthingsnuclear.org/lgrego/2017gmd-test-part-2.
- <sup>199</sup> Sydney J. Freedberg, Jr., "GMD Missile Defense Hits ICBM Target, Finally," Breaking Defense, 30 May 2017, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2017/05/missile-defense-hits-icbm-targetsuccess-rate-now-50.
- <sup>200</sup> Hemant Kumar Rout, "What Makes Prithvi Missile Interceptor One of the Best in the World: Here are 10 Reasons," *Indian Express*, 11 February 2017, online: http://www.newindianexpress.com/ nation/2017/feb/11/what-makes-prithvi-missile-interceptor-one-of-the-best-in-the-world-here-are-10-reasons-1569593--1.html.
- <sup>201</sup> Secure World Foundation, *Global Counterspace Capabilities: An Open Source Assessment*, April 2018, p. 6-2, online: https://swfound.org/media/206118/swf\_global\_counterspace\_april2018.pdf.
- <sup>202</sup> Ibid., p. 6-3.
- <sup>203</sup> Anatoly Zak (see note 37).
- <sup>204</sup> Russia News Today, "In Russia There Will be Strike Complex 'Rudolph' that Can Shoot Down Satellites," 30 November 2017, online: https://chelorg.com/2017/11/30/in-russia-there-will-bestrike-complex-rudolph-that-can-shoot-down-satellites.
- <sup>205</sup> Todd Harrison, Kaitlyn Johnson & Thomas G. Roberts, *Space Threat Assessment 2018*, Center for Strategic & International Studies, April 2018, p. 14, online: https://www.csis.org/analysis/spacethreat-assessment-2018.
- <sup>206</sup> Alexander Zudin, "MiG-31BM to Deploy Anti-satellite Missile," Thai Military and Asian Region, 23 February 2017, online: https://thaimilitaryandasianregion.wordpress.com/2017/03/01/mig-31bm-to-deploy-anti-satellite-missile.
- <sup>207</sup> Daniel R. Coats. Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community, 11 May 2017, p. 9, online: https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/SSCI%20Unclassified%20 SFR%20-%20Final.pdf.
- <sup>208</sup> Brad Lendon & Taehoon Lee, "North Korea Says it Can Make New Bomb in Volume," CNN, 3 September 2017, online: https://www.cnn.com/2017/09/02/asia/north-korea-kim-jong-un-nukelab-visit/index.html.
- <sup>209</sup> Secure World Foundation, pp. 5-2, 5-3 (see note 201).
- <sup>210</sup> Space Daily, "Lockheed Martin to Develop Compact Airborne High Energy Laser Capabilities," 7November 2017, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Lockheed\_Martin\_Receives\_ Contract\_to\_Develop\_Compact\_Airborne\_High\_Energy\_Laser\_Capabilities\_999.html.
- <sup>211</sup> SPI Lasers, "How a Fiber Laser Works," 2018, online: http://www.spilasers.com/industrial-fiber-lasers/how-fiber-lasers-work.

- <sup>212</sup> James LaPorta & Stephen Feller, "Lockheed Contracted to Develop Airborne Laser Capability," UPI, 6 November 2017, online: https://www.upi.com/Defense-News/2017/11/06/Lockheedcontracted-to-develop-airborne-laser-capability/3711509992968/?utm\_source=sec&utm\_ campaign=sl&utm\_medium=1.
- <sup>213</sup> Jim Sciutto & Dominique van Heerden, "Exclusive: CNN Witnesses US Navy's Drone-killing Laser," CNN, 18 July 2017, online: https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/17/politics/us-navy-dronelaser-weapon/index.html.
- <sup>214</sup> Peter Rathmell, "Navy Successfully Tests Anti-Drone Laser Weapon," *New York Times*, 19 July 2017, online: https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2017/07/19/navy-successfully-tests-antidrone-laser-weapon.
- <sup>215</sup> The White House, "Statement by the President on Signing the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017," 23 December 2016, online: https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-pressoffice/2016/12/23/statement-president-signing-national-defense-authorization-act-fiscal.
- <sup>216</sup> U.S. Congress, H. Rept. 114-537- National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017. 114<sup>th</sup> Congress (2015-2016), online: https://www.congress.gov/congressional-report/114th-congress/ house-report/537/1?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22fair+play+fair+pay%22%5D%7D&overv iew=closed.
- <sup>217</sup> Richard D. Fisher, Jr. (see note 165); Bill Gertz, "Light Wars: Space-based Lasers among Beijing's Hi-tech Arms," *Asia Times*, 10 March 2017, online: http://www.atimes.com/article/light-war-spacebased-lasers-among-beijings-high-tech-arms.
- <sup>218</sup> Matt Williams, "China Has a Plan to Clean up Space Junk with Lasers," Phys.org, 17 January 2018, online: https://phys.org/news/2018-01-china-space-junk-lasers.html; Quan Wen et al., "Impacts of Orbital Elements of Space-based Laser Station on Small Scale Space Debris Removal," *Optik International Journal for Light and Electron Optics*, February 2018, pp. 83-92, online: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0030402617312068.
- <sup>219</sup> Laura Grego (see note 164).
- <sup>220</sup> Jeffrey Lewis, "NFIRE Kill Vehicle Finally Dead. Really," Blog, Arms Control Wonk, 23 August 2005, online: www.armscontrolwonk.com/741/nfire-kill-vehicle-finally-dead-really.
- <sup>221</sup> Theresa Hitchens, "Debris Removal/Rendezvous and Proximity Operations: Looking at Policy Implications," Opening Remarks, 2014 UNIDIR Space Security Conference: Implementation and Compliance, 19 March 2014, online: http://swfound.org/events/2014/2014-unidir-space-securityconference-implementation-and-compliance.
- <sup>222</sup> Justin Ray, "Delta 2 Rocket Puts Military Experiment into Space," Spaceflight Now, 21 June 2006, online: http://spaceflightnow.com/delta/d316.
- <sup>223</sup> Brian Weeden, "The Ongoing Saga of DSP Flight 23," *The Space Review*, 19 January 2009, online: www.thespacereview.com/article/1290/1.
- <sup>224</sup> New Scientist, "Spy Satellites Turn their Gaze onto Each Other," 24 January 2009, online: www. newscientist.com/article/mg20126925.800-spy-satellites-turn-their-gaze-onto-each-other.html.
- <sup>225</sup> Jonathan McDowell, "Space Activities in 2014," online: http://planet4589.org/space/papers/ space14.pdf; Gene H. McCall, "Space Situational Awareness: Difficult, Expensive – And Necessary," *Air and Space Power Journal*, November-December 2014, p. 10, online: www.au.af.mil/ au/afri/aspj/digital/pdf/issues/2014/ASPJ-Nov-Dec-2014.pdf.
- <sup>226</sup> Gene H. McCall (see note 225); Mike Gruss, "U.S. Air Force Declares GSSAP Satellites Operational," *SpaceNews*, 8 October 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/u-s-air-force-declaresgssap-surveillance-sats-operational.
- <sup>227</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Delta IV Finally Launches with Semi-secret GSSAP Satellites and ANGELS NanoSat," 28 July 2014, online: www.spaceflight101.com/delta-iv--gssap-launch-updates.html; USAF Research Laboratory, "Automated Navigation and Guidance Experiment for Local Space (ANGELS)," Fact sheet, July 2014, online: www.kirtland.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-131204-039.pdf; Armin Haracic, "Air Force Says Goodbye to Experimental Satellite," *Defense News*, 27 November 2017, online: https://www.defensenews.com/c4isr/2017/11/27/air-force-says-goodbye-to-experimental-satellite.
- <sup>228</sup> Brian Weeden, "Dancing in the Dark Redux: Recent Russian Rendezvous and Proximity Operations in Space," *The Space Review*, 5 October 2015, online: www.thespacereview.com/ article/2839/2.

- <sup>229</sup> Gunter Kreb, "Kosmos 2491, 2499, 2504 (RS 46, 47)/14F153," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/kosmos-2491.htm; Spaceflight 101, "Kosmos 2504 Mystery Satellite Begins Orbital Maneuvers," 15 April 2015, online: www.spaceflight101.com/rockotlaunch-updates---3-gonets-2015.html.
- <sup>230</sup> Interfax, "Pentagon Watches Maneuvers of Russian Satellite Kosmos-2504," Russia Beyond the Headlines, 20 July 2015, online: http://rbth.com/news/2015/07/20/pentagon\_watches\_maneuvers\_ of\_russian\_satellite\_kosmos-2504\_47880.html.
- <sup>231</sup> Mike Gruss, "Maneuvering Russian Satellite Has Everyone's Attention," *SpaceNews*, 17 July 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/maneuvering-russian-satellite-has-everyones-attention.
- <sup>232</sup> Mike Gruss, "Russian Luch Satellite Relocates Next to Another Intelsat Spacecraft," *SpaceNews*, 16 October 2015, online: http://spacenews.com/russian-luch-satellite-relocates-next-to-anotherintelsat-craft.
- <sup>233</sup> Laurence Peter, "Russia Shrugs off US Anxiety over Military Satellite," BBC News, 20 October 2015, online: www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34581089.
- <sup>234</sup> Peter Brown, "A Secret Rendezvous for China in Space," *Asia Times*, 21 September 2010, online: www.atimes.com/atimes/China/LI21Ad03.html.
- <sup>235</sup> Jonathan McDowell, personal communication.
- <sup>236</sup> Leonard David, "Mysterious Actions of Chinese Satellites Have Experts Guessing," Space.com, 9 September 2013, online: www.space.com/22707-china-satellite-activities-perplex-experts.html; Marcia Smith, "Surprise Chinese Satellite Maneuvers Mystify Western Experts," Spacpolicyonline. com, 19 August 2013, online: www.spacepolicyonline.com/news/surprise-chinese-satellitemaneuvers-mystify-western-experts.
- <sup>237</sup> 114th U.S. Congress, National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2016, H.R. 1735,
  9 October 2015, section 1613, online: https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/114/hr1735/text.
- <sup>238</sup> Mike Gruss, "DoD Will Spend \$2 Billion on Space Control this Year," *SpaceNews*, 23 March 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/dod-will-spend-2-billion-on-space-control-this-year.
- <sup>239</sup> 114<sup>th</sup> U.S. Congress, S.2943 National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, section 1683, online: https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/2943/text.
- <sup>240</sup> David Willman, "President Obama Signs Defense Bill that Could Spur New Space-based Arms Race," *Los Angeles Times*, 23 December 2016, online: http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-missiledefense-signing-20161223-story.html.
- <sup>241</sup> National Research Council, Making Sense of Ballistic Missile Defense: An Assessment of Concepts and Systems for U.S. Boost-Phase Missile Defense in Comparison to Other Alternatives (The National Academies Press: Washington, DC, 2012), online: https://www.nap.edu/catalog/13189/makingsense-of-ballistic-missile-defense-an-assessment-of-concepts.
- <sup>242</sup> U.S. House of Representatives, National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017: Conference Report to Accompany S. 2943, Report 114-840, 30 November 2016, p. 1418, online: https://www.congress.gov/114/crpt/hrpt840/CRPT-114hrpt840.pdf.
- <sup>243</sup> Laura Grego, "Russia's Small Maneuvering Satellites: Inspectors or ASATs?" UCS, 1 December 2014, online: https://allthingsnuclear.org/lgrego/russias-small-maneuvering-satellites-inspectors-orasats.
- <sup>244</sup> Secure World Foundation, p. 3-7 (see note 201).
- <sup>245</sup> Gunter Kreb, "SJ 17," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/sj-17.htm.
- <sup>246</sup> Colin Clark, "China Satellite SJ-17, Friendly Wanderer?" Breaking Defense, 18 April 2018, online: https://breakingdefense.com/2018/04/china-satellite-sj-17-friendly-wanderer.
- <sup>247</sup> India Ashok, "Is Russia Preparing for Space War? 3 Mystery Satellites Reactivated but No One Knows what They Can Do," *International Business Times*, 22 May 2017, online: https://www. ibtimes.co.uk/russia-prepping-space-war-3-mystery-satellites-reactivated-no-one-knows-what-theycan-do-1622695.
- <sup>248</sup> Anatoly Zak, "Russia Goes ahead with Anti-satellite System," RussianSpaceWeb, 15 December 2017, online: http://www.russianspaceweb.com/Cosmos-2504.html.
- <sup>249</sup> Bret Tingley, "Russia's Mysterious 'Killer' Satellites are Waking Up," Mysterious Universe, 20 May 2017, online: http://mysteriousuniverse.org/2017/05/russias-mysterious-killer-satellites-arewaking-up.
- <sup>250</sup> David Axe, "Russia's 'Killer Satellites' Re-Awaken," Daily Beast, 19 May 2017, online: https://www.thedailybeast.com/russias-killer-satellites-re-awaken?via=twitter\_page.

- <sup>251</sup> Laura Grego (see note 243).
- <sup>252</sup> Spaceflight 101, "Russian Inspector Satellite Sets Out on Orbital Endeavors with Fellow Kosmos Satellite," 28 August 2017, online: http://spaceflight101.com/russian-inspector-satellite-orbitalactivity.
- <sup>253</sup> Gunter Kreb, "Sputnik Inspektor," Gunter's Space Page, online: http://space.skyrocket.de/doc\_sdat/ sputnik-inspektor.htm.
- <sup>254</sup> Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces, "Cosmos-2519 Released a Satellite-inspector," 23 August 2017, online: http://russianforces.org/blog/2017/08/cosmos-2519\_released\_a\_satelli.shtml.
- <sup>255</sup> Secure World Foundation, p. 2-8 (see note 201).
- <sup>256</sup> Shellie-Anne Espinosa, "Two New Satellites Now Operational, Expand U.S. Space Situational Awareness," Air Force Space Command, 13 September 2017, online: http://www.afspc.af.mil/ News/Article-Display/Article/1310272/two-new-satellites-now-operational-expand-us-spacesituational-awareness.
- <sup>257</sup> SpaceRef, "Jonathan's Space Report No. 730 2016 Sep 15," online: http://www.spaceref.com/news/ viewsr.html?pid=49376.
- <sup>258</sup> Mike Wall, "X-37B: The Air Force's Mysterious Space Plane," Space.com, 2 June 2017, online: https://www.space.com/25275-x37b-space-plane.html.
- <sup>259</sup> Mike Wall, "SpaceX Rocket Launches X-37B Space Plane on Secret Mission, Aces Landing," Space. com, 7 September 2017, online: https://www.space.com/38067-spacex-launches-x-37b-space-plane. html.
- <sup>260</sup> Leonard David, "Air Force Prepping Mysterious X-37B Space Plane for September Launch," Space. com, 17 August 2017, online: https://www.space.com/37831-air-force-x-37b-september-launch. html.
- <sup>261</sup> Marco Langbroek, "Close Encounters of the Classified Kind," *The Space Review*, 3 July 2017, online: http://www.thespacereview.com/article/3277/1.
- <sup>262</sup> Richard Chirgwin, "US Spook-sat Buzzed the International Space Station," *The Register*, 8 June 2017, online: https://www.theregister.co.uk/2017/06/08/national\_reconnaissance\_office\_satellite\_flew\_past\_iss; Marco Langbroek (see note 261).
- <sup>263</sup> Marco Langbroek (see note 261).
- <sup>264</sup> President of the United States, *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, December 2017, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- <sup>265</sup> Jacob Gleason, "Boost Phase Missile Defense," MDAA, June 2017, online: http:// missiledefenseadvocacy.org/missile-defense-systems-2/future-bmd-systems-2/boost-phasemissile-defense.
- <sup>266</sup> The Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation, "Analysis of Fiscal Year 2018: National Defense Authorization Bill: HR 2810," p. 4, online: https://armscontrolcenter.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/11/NDAA-conference-analysis-111417.pdf.
- <sup>267</sup> UCS, The Missile Defense Space Test Bed, Fact sheet, May 2008, online: https://www.ucsusa.org/ sites/default/files/legacy/assets/documents/nwgs/space-test-bed.pdf.

## Theme Four Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> President of the United States, *National Space Policy of the United States of America*, 28 June 2010, p. 2, online: www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/national\_space\_policy\_6-28-10.pdf.
- <sup>2</sup> The White House, President Donald J. Trump is Unveiling an America First National Space Strategy, fact sheet, 23 March 2018, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/presidentdonald-j-trump-unveiling-america-first-national-space-strategy.
- <sup>3</sup> ESA Permanent Mission in Russia, "Cooperation with Russia," 2009, online: www.esa.int/ SPECIALS/ESA\_Permanent\_Mission\_in\_Russia/index.html.
- <sup>4</sup> Space.com, "Russia, China Discuss Joint Space Projects," 9 November 2006, online: www.space. com/news/061109\_russia\_china\_missions.html; Vinay Shukla, "Putin Clears Space Pact with India," Rediff India Abroad, 6 November 2006, online: www.rediff.com/news/2006/nov/06russia. htm.
- <sup>5</sup> RIA Novosti, "Russia to Remain Leading Space Power Head of Roscosmos," 19 August 2005; http://www.planetary.org/blogs/guest-blogs/2016/0323-russia-space-budget.html.

- <sup>6</sup> The State Council, The People's Republic of China, *Full Text of White Paper on China's Space Activities in 2016, China Daily*, 28 December 2016, online: http://english.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2016/12/28/content\_281475527159496.htm.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 ISRO, "International Cooperation," 2008, online: www.isro.org/scripts/internationalcooperations. aspx.
- <sup>9</sup> David Long, *The Evolution and Shape of European Space Policy*, Report to Foreign Affairs Canada, May 2004, p. 18.
- <sup>10</sup> Japan, "Current Status of Japan's Space Policy and Development of Legal Frameworks," UNOOSA, 14 April 2015, online: www.unoosa.org/pdf/pres/lsc2015/tech-03.pdf.
- <sup>11</sup> European Commission, *Space Strategy for Europe*, 26 October 2016, p. 10, online: https://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regdoc/rep/1/2016/EN/COM-2016-705-F1-EN-MAIN.PDF.
- <sup>12</sup> European Commission, "European Defense Action Plan: Towards a European Defence Fund," Press release, 30 November 2016, online: http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_IP-16-4088\_en.htm.
- <sup>13</sup> EU, "Global Strategy," 24 July 2018, online: http://europa.eu/globalstrategy/en.
- <sup>14</sup> The State Council Information Office (PRC), *Document: China's Military Strategy*, 26 May 2015, USNI News, online: https://news.usni.org/2015/05/26/document-chinas-military-strategy.
- <sup>15</sup> Olga Oliker, "Unpacking Russia's New National Security Strategy," Center for Strategic & International Studies, 7 January 2016, online: http://csis.org/publication/unpacking-russiasnew-national-security-strategy; Russian Federation President, *Russian National Security Strategy, December 2015 – Full text Translation,* 31 December 2015, online: www.ieee.es/Galerias/fichero/ OtrasPublicaciones/Internacional/2016/Russian-National-Security-Strategy-31Dec2015.pdf; Olga Oliker, "Russia's New Military Doctrine: Same as the Old Doctrine, Mostly," *The Washington Post Monkey Cage Blog,* 15 January 2015, online: www.rand.org/blog/2015/01/russias-new-militarydoctrine-same-as-the-old-doctrine.html.
- <sup>16</sup> The White House, *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, December 2017, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905. pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> USAF Space Command, Space Mission Force: Developing Space Warfighters for Tomorrow, White paper, 29 June 2016, online: http://www.afspc.af.mil/Portals/3/documents/White%20Paper%20 -%20Space%20Mission%20Force/AFSPC%20SMF%20White%20Paper%20-%20FINAL%20 -%20AFSPC%20CC%20Approved%20on%20June%2029.pdf?ver=2016-07-19-095254-887.
- <sup>18</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>19</sup> UAE Space Agency, "UAE Space Agency Announces Details of National Space Sector Policy," 7 September 2016, online: http://www.space.gov.ae/uae-space-agency-announces-details-nationalspace-sector-policy.
- <sup>20</sup> 114th U.S. Congress, U.S. Commercial Space Launch Competitiveness Act, Public Law 114-90-Nov. 25, 2015, sec. 102-103, online: https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ90/PLAW-114publ90.pdf; Space Resources.lu, "Exploring New Frontiers," online: http://www.spaceresources. public.lu/en.html.
- <sup>21</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Space Industry Takes Prominent Role in Trump's National Security Strategy," SpaceNews, 18 December 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/space-industry-takes-prominentrole-in-trumps-national-security-strategy; President of the United States, National Security Strategy of the United States of America, December 2017, online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- <sup>22</sup> President of the United States (see note 21).
- <sup>23</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>24</sup> Marcia Smith, "Trump National Security Strategy Promotes, Protects Space," SpacePolicyOnline, 19 December 2017, online: https://spacepolicyonline.com/news/trump-national-security-strategypromotes-protects-space.
- <sup>25</sup> Sarah Kaplan, "President Trump Relaunches the National Space Council," *The Washington Post*, 30 June 2017, online: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/speaking-of-science/wp/2017/ 06/30/trump-relaunches-the-national-space-council/?utm\_term=.598c6f4a22b1.
- <sup>26</sup> President of the United States (see note 21).
- <sup>27</sup> Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, "A legal framework for space exploration," 13 July 2017, online: http://www.luxembourg.public.lu/en/actualites/2017/07/21-spaceresources/index.html.

- <sup>28</sup> Jeff Foust, "Luxembourg Adopts Space Resources Law," SpaceNews, 17 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/luxembourg-adopts-space-resources-law.
- <sup>29</sup> The Hindu, "Govt. Unveils Draft of Law to Regulate Space Sector," 22 November 2017, online: http://www.thehindu.com/sci-tech/science/govt-unveils-draft-of-law-to-regulate-space-sector/ article20629386.ece; ISRO, "Seeking Comments on Draft 'Space Activities Bill, 2017' from the Stake Holders/Public – Regarding," 21 November 2017, online: https://www.isro.gov.in/update/21nov-2017/seeking-comments-draft-space-activities-bill-2017-stake-holders-public-regarding.
- <sup>30</sup> ISRO (see note 29).
- <sup>31</sup> Narayan Prasad, "Why You Should Care about India's New Private Sector Space Activities Bill," *The Wire*, 29 November 2017, online: https://thewire.in/law/care-indias-new-private-sector-spaceactivities-bill.
- <sup>32</sup> Government of New Zealand, "Outer Space and High-Altitude Activities Bill Passes into Law," 4 July 2017, online: https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/outer-space-and-high-altitude-activitiesbill-passes-law.
- <sup>33</sup> Doug Messier, "UK Space Industry Bill Introduced," Parabolic Arc, 5 July 2017, online: http://www.parabolicarc.com/2017/07/05/uk-space-industry-bill-introduced.
- <sup>34</sup> Government of the United Kingdom, "Introduction of Space Industry Bill shows UK's Commitment to Commercial Spaceflight," 28 June 2017, online: https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/introduction-of-space-industry-bill-shows-uks-commitment-to-commercial-spaceflight.
- <sup>35</sup> Clare Feikert-Ahalt, "United Kingdom: Space Industry Bill Rocketing Through Parliament," Law Library of Congress, 2 January 2018, online: http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/unitedkingdom-space-industry-bill-rocketing-through-parliament.
- <sup>36</sup> Marcia Smith (see note 24).
- <sup>37</sup> Jeff Foust, "House Committee Passes Commercial Space Regulatory Bill," *SpaceNews*, 9 June 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/house-committee-passes-commercial-space-regulatory-bill.
- <sup>38</sup> Marcia Smith, "Draft Bill Would Give Commerce, Not FAA, 'Mission Authorization' Function," SpacePolicyOnline, 8 May 2017, online: https://spacepolicyonline.com/news/draft-bill-would-givecommerce-not-faa-mission-authorization-function.
- <sup>39</sup> Jeff Foust, "House Bill Seeks to Streamline Oversight of Commercial Space Activities," *SpaceNews*, 8 June 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/house-bill-seeks-to-streamline-oversight-of-commercialspace-activities.
- <sup>40</sup> U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Science, Space, and Technology, "House Approves American Space Commerce Free Enterprise Act," Press release, SpaceRef, 24 April 2018, online: http://spaceref.com/news/viewpr.html?pid=52500.
- <sup>41</sup> Dept. of National Defence, Canada, *Strong, Secure, Engaged: Canada's Defence Policy*," 2017, p. 57, online: http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/canada-defence-policy/docs/canada-defence-policy-report. pdf.
- <sup>42</sup> U.S. Dept. of State, "Joint Statement: The Fourth Meeting of the U.S.-Japan Comprehensive Dialogue on Space," 17 May 2017, online: https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/05/270946. htm.
- <sup>43</sup> President of the United States (see note 21).
- <sup>44</sup> UN, Charter of the United Nations, 26 June 1945, Can. T.S. 1945 No. 7, 59 Stat. 1031, 145 U.K.T.S. 805, 24 U.S.T. 2225, T.I.A.S. No. 7739, online: www.un.org/en/documents/charter/ index.shtml.
- <sup>45</sup> Christopher Johnson, "The UN Group of Governmental Experts on Space TCBMs," Fact sheet, Secure World Foundation, April 2014, online: https://swfound.org/media/109311/swf\_gge\_on\_ space\_tcbms\_fact\_sheet\_april\_2014.pdf.
- <sup>46</sup> UNGA, Group of Governmental Experts on Transparency and Confidence-Building Measures in Outer Space Activities: Note by the Secretary-General, A/68/189, 29 July 2013, online: www.unoosa.org/ pdf/gadocs/A\_68\_189E.pdf.
- <sup>47</sup> Ivan A. Vlasic, "The Legal Aspects of Peaceful and Non-Peaceful Uses of Outer Space," in Bupendra Jasani, ed., *Peaceful and Non-Peaceful Uses of Space: Problems of Definition for the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space* (London: Taylor and Francis, 1991).
- <sup>48</sup> Space War, "China Says Anti Satellite Test Did Not Break Rules," 12 February 2007, online: www.spacewar.com/reports/China\_Says\_Anti\_Satellite\_Test\_Did\_Not\_Break\_Rules\_999.html.

- <sup>49</sup> U.S. DoD, "DoD Succeeds in Intercepting Non-Functioning Satellite," 20 February 2008, online: www.defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=11704.
- <sup>50</sup> UNOOSA, Convention on Registration of Objects Launched into Outer Space, 1975, online: www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/SORegister/index.html.
- <sup>51</sup> UNOOSA, "United Nations Register of Objects Launched into Outer Space," June 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/spaceobjectregister/index.html.
- <sup>52</sup> COPUOS Legal Subcommittee, Status of International Agreements Relating to Activities in Outer Space as at 1 January 2017, A/AC.105/C.2/2018/CRP.3, 9 April 2018, online: http://www.unoosa. org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2018/aac\_105c\_22018crp/aac\_105c\_22018crp\_3\_0\_html/ AC105\_C2\_2018\_CRP03E.pdf.
- <sup>53</sup> COPUOS, Report of the Legal Subcommittee on its fifty-fifth session, held in Vienna from 4 to 15 April 2016, A/AC.105/1113, 6 June 2016, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/ documents/2016/aac.105/1113\_0.html.
- <sup>54</sup> UNGA, Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space, A/RES/40/87, 12 December 1985; CD, "Mandate for the Ad Hoc Committee," item 5, Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space, CD/1059, 14 February 1991.
- <sup>55</sup> UNGA, *Report of the First Committee*, A/69/PV.62, Agenda item 94, 2 December 2014, online: www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/69/PV.62.
- <sup>56</sup> CD, "Note verbale dated 2 September 2014 from the Delegation of the United States of America to the Conference on Disarmament addressed to the Acting Secretary-General of the Conference transmitting the United States of America analysis of the 2014 Russian-Chinese draft treaty on the prevention of the placement of weapons in outer space, the threat or use of force against outer space objects," CD/1998, 3 September 2014, online: www.unog.ch/80256EE600585943/%28httpPage s%29/91543774035C8383C125799F003B295C?OpenDocument; U.S. Dept. of State, "Remarks by Christopher L. Buck, Alternate Representative, Delegation of the United States of America to the UN First Committee, Sixty-Ninth UNGA First Committee Thematic Discussion on Outer Space (Disarmament Aspects)," 27 October 2014, online: www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/2014/233445.htm.
- <sup>57</sup> UNOOSA, "Documents and Resolutions Database UNGA," online: http://www.unoosa.org/ oosa/documents-and-resolutions/search.jspx?&view=resolutions; Jessica West, "Outer Space," *First Committee Monitor*, No. 4, 23 October 2017, p. 16, online: http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Disarmament-fora/1com/FCM17/FCM-2017-No4.pdf.
- <sup>58</sup> UNGA, Group of Governmental Experts on Transparency and Confidence-Building Measures in Outer Space Activities, A/68/189, 29 July 2013, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/ documents/2013/a/a68189\_0.html; UNGA, Transparency and Confidence-building Measures in Outer Space Activities, A/RES/70/53, 11 December 2015, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/ oosadoc/data/resolutions/2015/general\_assembly\_70th\_session/ares7053.html; UNODA, "UN Disarmament Commission Adopts by Consensus 'Practical Confidence-building Measures in the Field of Conventional Weapons," 24 April 2017, online: https://www.un.org/disarmament/update/ un-disarmament-commission-adopts-by-consensus-practical-confidence-building-measures-in-thefield-of-conventional-weapons.
- <sup>59</sup> Jessica West (see note 57).
- <sup>60</sup> The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Further Practical Measures for the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space," Press release, 25 December 2017, online: http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/international\_safety/regprla/-/asset\_publisher/ YCxLFJnKuD1W/content/id/3007753.
- <sup>61</sup> UNSC, *Resolution 2397 (2017)*, S/RES/2397 (2017), 22 December 2017, online: http://undocs.org/S/RES/2397(2017).
- <sup>62</sup> News Corp Australia Network, "North Korea Plans 'Satellite' Launch for Space Program, amid UN Sanctions," 27 December 2017, online: http://www.news.com.au/world/asia/ north-korea-plans-satellite-launch-for-space-program-amid-un-sanctions/news-story/ e935e5cc25fe0c025d7ab43481e08759#.gnkc.
- <sup>63</sup> UNSC, Note by the President of the Security Council, S/2017/150, 27 February 2017, online: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2017/150.
- <sup>64</sup> U.S. Dept. of State, "Iran's Space Launch Vehicle Inconsistent with UNSCR 2231 Joint Statement by France, Germany, the United Kingdom and United States," Media note, 28 July 2017, online: https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/07/272934.htm; Jess Foust, "Iranian Rocket Launch Draws

U.S. Complaint," *SpaceNews*, 28 July 2017, online: http://spacenews.com/iranian-rocket-launch-draws-u-s-complaint.

- <sup>65</sup> UNSC, Fourth Report of the Secretary-General on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015), S/2017/10;30, 8 December 2017, online: https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/ cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s\_2017\_1030.pdf.
- <sup>66</sup> CD, Report of the Conference on Disarmament to the General Assembly of the United Nations, CD/2112, 22 September 2017, online: https://www.unog.ch/80256EDD006B8954/(httpAssets)/ 4C940C4CB4AF2D5AC12581AA004B7826/\$file/2112E.pdf.
- <sup>67</sup> NTI, Proposed Prevention of an Arms Race in Space (PAROS) Treaty, 29 September 2017, online: http://www.nti.org/learn/treaties-and-regimes/proposed-prevention-arms-race-space-paros-treaty; EU, "Conference on Disarmament – Working Group on the 'Way Ahead' – EU Statement on the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space," 16 June 2017, ID 170616\_9, online: https://eeas. europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/28329/conference-disarmament-working-groupway-ahead-eu-statement-prevention-arms-race-outer-space\_en.
- <sup>68</sup> EU (see note 67).
- <sup>69</sup> UNGA, International cooperation in the peaceful uses of outer space, A/RES/72/77, 14 December 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/resolutions/2017/general\_assembly\_72nd\_ session/ares7277.html.
- <sup>70</sup> UNOOSA, "Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space: Observer Organisations," 24 July 2018, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/copuos/members/copuos-observers.html.
- <sup>71</sup> UNGA, Report of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space: Sixtieth Session (7-16 June 2017), p. 2, online: https://cms.unov.org/dcpms2/api/finaldocuments?Language=en&Symbo l=A/72/20.
- <sup>72</sup> UN COPUOS, Report of the Legal Subcommittee on its Fifty-sixth Session, held in Vienna from 27 March to 7 April 2017, A/AC.105/1122, 18 April 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/ oosadoc/data/documents/2017/aac.105/aac.1051122\_0.html.
- 73 Ibid.
- <sup>74</sup> Ibid.
- 75 Ibid.
- <sup>76</sup> UNGA (see note 71).
- <sup>77</sup> UN COPUOS (see note 72).
- <sup>78</sup> Christopher Johnson, "Insight The United Nations, COPUOS, and Space in 2017," Secure World Foundation, 1 August 2017, online: https://swfound.org/news/all-news/2017/08/insightthe-united-nations-copuos-and-space-in-2017; UNOOSA, "Fifth Intersessional Meeting of the Working Group on the Long-term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities," 2 October 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/events/data/2017/fifth\_intersessional\_meeting\_of\_the\_ working\_group\_on\_the\_long-term\_sustainability\_of\_outer\_space\_activities.html.
- <sup>79</sup> UN COPUOS, Draft Report Addendum: Chapter II Recommendations and Decisions, A/ Ac.105/L.309/Add/5, 16 June 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/ documents/2017/aac\_105l/aac\_105l\_309add\_5\_0\_html/AC105\_L309Add05E.pdf#page=3; Christopher Johnson (see note 78).
- <sup>80</sup> UNGA, Declaration on the Fifiteth Anniversary of the Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, Including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies, A/RES/72/78, 14 December 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/ resolutions/2017/general\_assembly\_72nd\_session/ares7278.html.
- <sup>81</sup> UNGA, Consideration of the Fiftieth Anniversary of the United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, A/RES/72/79, 14 December 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/ oosa/oosadoc/data/resolutions/2017/general\_assembly\_72nd\_session/ares7279.html.
- <sup>82</sup> UN, "Amid Commemoration of Landmark Treaty's Fiftieth Anniversary, Joint Meeting of First, Fourth Committees Discusses Keeping Weapons Away from Outer Space," Meetings coverage, 12 October 2017, online: https://www.un.org/press/en/2017/gadis3579.doc.htm.
- <sup>83</sup> UNIDIR, UNIDIR Space Security Conference 2017: Celebrating the Outer Space Treaty: 50 Years of Space Governance and Stability, Conference report, 20-21 April 2017, online: http://www.unidir. org/files/publications/pdfs/unidir-space-security-2017-en-685.pdf.

- <sup>84</sup> UN COPUOS, UNISPACE+50: Scope and Organization; Status of Preparations, A/AC.105/2017/ CRP.5, 7 June 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2017/ aac\_1052017crp/aac\_1052017crp\_5\_0\_html/AC105\_2017CRP05E.pdf.
- <sup>85</sup> UNOOSA, "UNISPACE+50," 24 July 2018, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/ unispaceplus50/index.html.
- <sup>86</sup> UNOOSA, UNISPACE+50, online: http://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/unispace/plus50/ UNISPACE50\_Overview.pdf.
- <sup>87</sup> UN COPUOS (see note 84).
- <sup>88</sup> UNOOSA, "United Nations Expert Meeting on Space for Women, 4-6 October 2017," online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/topics/spaceforwomen/2017/expert-meeting.html.
- <sup>89</sup> NSSR Consultancy, "Ladies Do Launch International Women's Day Podcast Series," 4 March 2018, online: https://ladiesdolaunch.com/2018/03/04/ladies-do-launch-international-womens-daypodcast-series-coming-thursday-march-8-2018.
- <sup>90</sup> ICAO, "ICAO/UNOOSA Aerospace Symposium [S{ACE 2017]," 2017, online: https://www.icao. int/meetings/space2017/Pages/default.aspx.
- <sup>91</sup> Directorate of Information and Communication, African Union Commission, "African Union Heads of State and Government Adopts the African Space Policy and Strategy," Press release, 31 January 2016, online: https://www.au.int/en/pressreleases/19677/african-union-heads-state-andgovernment-adopts-african-space-policy-and.
- <sup>92</sup> BRICS, "Goa Declaration," 8<sup>th</sup> BRICS Summit, October 2016, online: http://www.mea.gov.in/ bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/27491/Goa+Declaration+at+8th+BRICS+Summit; G7, "G7 Foreign Ministers' Communique," 23 April 2018, online: https://g7.gc.ca/en/g7-presidency/themes/ building-peaceful-secure-world/g7-ministerial-meeting/g7-foreign-ministers-joint-communique.
- <sup>93</sup> Mike Gruss, "U.S., China Will Meet this Year to Talk Space Debris," *SpaceNews*, 22 September 2016, online: http://spacenews.com/u-s-china-will-meet-this-year-to-talk-space-debris/#sthash. e9rP6JjU.dpuf; Dragon Space, "China, U.S. Hold First Dialogue on Outer Space Safety," *Space Daily*, 16 May 2016, online: http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China\_U\_S\_hold\_first\_dialogue\_on\_outer\_space\_safety\_999.html.
- <sup>94</sup> UCS, "A Treaty Limiting Anti-Satellite Weapons," May 1983, online: http://www.ucsusa.org/sites/ default/files/legacy/assets/documents/nwgs/asat\_treaty\_1983.pdf.
- <sup>95</sup> The Stimson Center, "Code of Conduct," Space Security Program, 15 September 2010, online: www.stimson.org/content/code-conduct.
- <sup>96</sup> Secure World Foundation, "About Us," 11 March 2014, online: http://swfound.org/about-us; Secure World Foundation, "Space Situational Awareness and Space Traffic Management," 16 August 2016, online: http://swfound.org/resource-library/space-situational-awareness-and-spacetraffic-management.
- 97 Project Ploughshares, "Space Security," 2018, online: http://ploughshares.ca/space-security.
- <sup>98</sup> The Simons Foundation, "Space and Cyber Security," online: www.thesimonsfoundation.ca/spacesecurity.
- <sup>99</sup> Observer Research Foundation, "Space," 2017, online: http://www.orfonline.org/topic/defencesecurity/space.
- <sup>100</sup> Universiteit Leiden, "The Hague Space Resources Governance Working Group," 15 June 2017, online: http://law.leiden.edu/organisation/publiclaw/iiasl/working-group/the-hague-space-resourcesgovernance-working-group.html.
- <sup>101</sup> 2<sup>nd</sup> Manfred Lachs International Conference on Global Space Governance, "The Montreal Declaration," 4 June 2014, online: www.mcgill.ca/iasl/files/iasl/montreal-declaration-2nd-manfredlachs-conference.pdf.
- <sup>102</sup> Ram Jakhu & Joseph Pelton, eds., *Global Space Governance: An International Study*, (Springer: 2017).
- <sup>103</sup> McGill University, "Manual on International Law Applicable to Military Uses of Outer Space," 2017, online: https://www.mcgill.ca/milamos/home.
- <sup>104</sup> University of Adelaide et al., *The Woomera Manual on the International Law of Military Space Operations*, brochure, April 2018, online: https://law.adelaide.edu.au/military-law-ethics/woomera/Woomera\_Manual.pdf.
- <sup>105</sup> BBC News, "Scientists Plan to Create 'Asgardia' Nation State in Space," 13 October 2016, online: http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-37650274.

- <sup>106</sup> Igor Ashurbeyli, "Concept 'Asgardia the Space Nation," Asgardia the Space Nation, online: https://asgardia.space/en/page/concept.
- <sup>107</sup> AU, African Space Policy: Towards Social, Political and Economic Integration, Second Ordinary Session for the Specialized Technical Committee Meeting on Education, Science and Technology (STC-EST) 21-23 October 2017, Cairo, Egypt, online: https://au.int/sites/default/files/newsevents/ workingdocuments/33178-wd-african\_space\_policy\_-st20444\_e\_original.pdf.
- <sup>108</sup> AU, Draft Statute of the African Space Agency, Draft version 5, 11 October 2017, online: https://au.int/sites/default/files/newsevents/workingdocuments/33178-wd-st20676\_e\_original.pdf; AU, "Second Ordinary Session of the Specialized Technical Committee on Education, Science and Technology (STC-EST)," 23 October 2017, online: https://au.int/en/newsevents/20171021/second-ordinary-session-specialized-technical-committee-education-science-and.
- <sup>109</sup> UN COPUOS, Report on the United Nations/United Arab Emirates High-level Forum: Space as a Driver for Socioeconomic Sustainable Development, A/AC.105/1165, 27 November 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/oosadoc/data/documents/2018/aac.105/aac.1051165\_0.html; SpaceWatch Middle East, "Day 1 of the UAE Space Agency-UNOOSA High Level Forum: Space as a Driver for Socio-economic Sustainable Development," 6 November 2017, online: https:// spacewatchme.com/2017/11/day-1-un-high-level-forum.
- <sup>110</sup> UNOOSA, Presentations of the UN/South Africa Symposium on Basic Space Technology," 11-15 December 2017, online: http://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/psa/schedule/2017/ symposium\_southafrica\_presentations.html.
- <sup>111</sup> UN COPUOS, Report on the United Nations/South Africa Symposium on Basic Space Technology: Small Satellite Missions for Scientific and Technological Advancement, A/AC.105/C.1/2018/ CRP.9, 8 February 2018, online: http://www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2018/ aac\_105c\_12018crp/aac\_105c\_12018crp\_9\_0\_html/AC105\_C1\_2018\_CRP09E.pdf.
- <sup>112</sup> Room: The Space Journal, "Fifth Manfred Lachs International Conference on Global Space Governance and the UN 2030," 5 May 2017, online: https://room.eu.com/events/view/17-fifthmanfred-lachs-international-conference-on-global-space-governance-and-the-un-2030;<https:// www.mcgill.ca/iasl/events/mlc2017.
- <sup>113</sup> International Astronautical Federation, "Welcome to the 68th International Astronautical Congress 2017," September 2017, online: http://www.iafastro.org/events/iac/iac-2017.
- <sup>114</sup> ESA, "High Level Forum with Industry on 12 October," 27 October 2017, online: https://www. esa.int/About\_Us/Business\_with\_ESA/Global\_Space\_Economic\_Forum/High\_Level\_Forum\_with\_ Industry\_on\_12\_October/(print).
- <sup>115</sup> Brian Weeden, "Insight Tabletop Exercises to Help Reduce the Risk of Conflict in Space," Secure World Foundation, 1 April 2017, online: https://swfound.org/news/all-news/2017/04/insighttabletop-exercises-to-help-reduce-the-risk-of-conflict-in-space.
- <sup>116</sup> UNIDIR, "Space Security 2017—Celebrating the Outer Space Treaty: 50 Years of Space Governance and Stability," 20-21 April 2017, online: http://www.unidir.org/programmes/ emerging-security-issues/annual-outer-space-security-conference/space-security-2017-celebratingthe-outer-space-treaty-50-years-of-space-governance-and-stability.
- <sup>117</sup> The University of Adelaide Law School, "MILAMOS Workshop, New Delhi, India," 12 July 2017, online: https://blogs.adelaide.edu.au/law/2017/07/12/milamos-workshop-new-delhi-india; McGill University, "MILAMOS Workshop III Held in Colorado Springs, United States of America," 2017, https://www.mcgill.ca/milamos/progress.
- <sup>118</sup> Dale Stephens & Duncan Blake, "We're Drafting a Legal Guide to War in Space. Hopefully We'll Never Need to Use it," *The Conversation*, 21 November 2017, online: http://theconversation.com/ were-drafting-a-legal-guide-to-war-in-space-hopefully-well-never-need-to-use-it-86677.
- <sup>119</sup> Cyber Week, poster, 2017, online: https://cyberweek.tau.ac.il/2017/tuesday-june-27/51-icrc-rt.
- <sup>120</sup> The Hague Space Resources Governance Working Group, *Final Report: Phase 1*, 18 December 2017, online: https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/binaries/content/assets/rechtsgeleerdheid/instituutvoor-publiekrecht/lucht--en-ruimterecht/space-resources/final-report\_the-hague-space-resourcesgovernance-working-group.pdf.
- <sup>121</sup> Universiteit Leiden, Draft Building Blocks for the Development of an International Framework on Space Resource Activities, September 2017, online: https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/binaries/ content/assets/rechtsgeleerdheid/instituut-voor-publiekrecht/lucht--en-ruimterecht/space-resources/ draft-building-blocks.pdf.

- <sup>122</sup> Secure World Foundation, "The Hague Space Resources Governance Working Group Releases Draft Building Blocks," 19 September 2017, online: https://swfound.org/news/all-news/2017/09/ the-hague-space-resources-governance-working-group-releases-draft-building-blocks; Universiteit Leiden, "Press Release of the Hague Space Resources Governance Working Group," 22 November 2017, online: https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/en/news/2017/11/press-release-of-the-hague-spaceresources-governance-working-group.
- <sup>123</sup> Asgardia the Space Kingdom, "By-elections," 2018, online: https://asgardia.space/en/electionsdistricts/English; Leah Crane, "The 'Space Nation' Asgardia Just Launched its First Satellite," *NewScientist*, 13 November 2017, online: https://www.newscientist.com/article/2153196-thespace-nation-asgardia-just-launched-its-first-satellite; Andrea Lo, "Asgardia, the World's First 'Space Nation', Takes Flight," CNN, 15 November 2017, online: https://www.cnn.com/style/article/ asgardia-satellite-launch/index.html.
- <sup>124</sup> NASA, "Asgardia-1," 7 March 2018, online: https://www.nasa.gov/mission\_pages/station/research/ experiments/2579.html.
- <sup>125</sup> UNESCO, "UNESCO and Asgardia International Non-Governmental Research Society on Space Establish Cooperation on Space Science," 30 June 2017, online: http://www.unesco.org/new/en/ media-services/single-view/news/unesco\_and\_asgardia\_international\_non\_governmental\_research.
- <sup>126</sup> Lauren McCauley, "With Message for Trump, Citizen Group Launches First Space Protest," 14 April 2017, Common Dreams, online: https://www.commondreams.org/news/2017/04/14/ message-trump-citizen-group-launches-first-space-protest.
- <sup>127</sup> Ibid.



Report available for purchase at

www.spacesecurityindex.org